SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT

PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): June 27, 1996

LEAR CORPORATION (EXACT NAME OF REGISTRANT AS SPECIFIED IN ITS CHARTER)

> DELAWARE (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

1-11311

13-3386776

(Commission File No.)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

21557 TELEGRAPH ROAD, SOUTHFIELD, MI (Address of principal executive offices)

48086-5008

(zip code)

(810) 746-1500 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

LEAR SEATING CORPORATION 48034 (zip code)

(Former name or former address, if changes since last report)

ITEM 2: Acquisition of Assets

On June 27, 1996, Lear Corporation (the "Company"), through its wholly-owned subsidiary, PA Acquisition Corp. ("Acquisition Corp."), acquired pursuant to a tender offer (the "Tender Offer Acquisition") 13,225,424 shares of Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share (the "Shares"), of Masland Corporation, ("Masland"), representing approximately 97% of the outstanding Shares of Masland, at a purchase price of \$26.00 per share net to the seller in cash. Masland is a leading designer and manufacturer of automotive floor and acoustic systems and interior and luggage trim components. The Tender Offer Acquisition occurred in accordance with an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") dated May 23, 1996, by and among the Company, Acquisition Corp. and Masland pursuant to which the Company, through Acquisition Corp., agreed to purchase all of the outstanding Shares of Masland. 1996, pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement, Acquisition Corp. merged with and into Masland, and Masland became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company (the "Merger"). In the Merger, each outstanding Share (other than (i) Shares held by Masland as treasury stock, (ii) Shares held by any subsidiary of Masland, (iii) Shares owned by the Company, Acquisition Corp. or any subsidiary of either of them and (iv) Shares held by stockholders, if any, perfect their appraisal rights under Delaware law) was converted into the right to receive \$26.00 in cash.

The aggregate purchase price for the acquisition of Masland (the "Masland Acquisition") was \$476.6 million (including the assumption of an estimated \$81.7 million of Masland's existing indebtedness as of July 1, 1996, net of cash and cash equivalents, and payment of estimated fees and expenses in connection with the Masland Acquisition). The aggregate purchase price was determined based upon several factors, including evaluations of Masland, the market price of Masland Shares, and negotiations with the management and directors of Masland. The financing for the Masland Acquisition was provided under the \$1.5 billion revolving Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement") dated as of August 17, 1995, as amended, among the Company and a syndicate of financial institutions for which Chemical Bank serves as administrative agent.

ITEM 5: Other Events

On June 24, 1996, Masland acquired the assets of the Acoustic Materials Business of the Dexter Corporation. The Acoustic Materials Business has approximately \$40 million in annual sales and is a leading supplier of specialty acoustic materials designed to reduce noise and vibration levels in vehicles during operation.

ITEMS 7A and 7B: Financial Statements of Business Acquired and Pro Forma Financial Information

- 1. Consolidated Financial Statements of Masland Corporation and its subsidiaries, together with the Report of Independent Accountants
- 2. Pro Forma Financial Information

2

Report of Independent Accountants

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders of Masland Corporation

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and the related consolidated statements of operations, of cash flows and of shareholders' equity present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Masland Corporation and its subsidiaries at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended June 30, 1995, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management; our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits of these statements in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards which require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for the opinion expressed above.

PRICE WATERHOUSE LLP

Philadelphia, PA August 8, 1995 Masland Corporation Consolidated Balance Sheet (in thousands, except share related data)

	June 30, 1995	July 1, 1994
ASSETS		
Current assets: Cash and cash equivalents Trade accounts receivable (net of allowance for doubtful accounts, returns and allowances	\$ 3,702	\$ 12,593
of \$1,361 in 1995 and \$1,044 in 1994)	63,984 20,967 21,586	53,970 18,076 17,285
Total current assets Property, plant and equipment, net Intangible assets and goodwill, net Other assets	110,239 106,428 8,682 2,639	101,924 91,539 8,974 1,337
Total assets	\$227,988	\$203,774 ======
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity Current liabilities: Current portion of long-term debt		\$ 9,593
Demand notes payable	\$ 2,179 41,861 27,625	6,970 34,656 28,410
Total current liabilities	71,665	79,629
Long-term debt Other long-term liabilities	37,008 22,098 8,992	31,385 18,489 5,740
Total liabilities		135,243
Commitments and contingencies (Note 17) Shareholders' equity: Common stock, par value \$.01 per share, 50,000,000 shares authorized, 13,421,897 and 13,246,596 shares issued and		
outstanding at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994	134 35,257 53,329 (61) (434)	132 34,260 34,755 (616)
Total shareholders' equity	88,225	68,531
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity		\$203,774 ======

	Year Ended		
	1995	July 1, 1994	1993
Net sales to customers Net sales to affiliates	,	\$ 429,897	17,327
Total net sales Cost of sales	496,613 405,421	429,897 343,522	
Gross profit	91,192	86,375	61,989
Operating expenses: Selling, general and administrative expenses Research, development and engineering Amortization of intangible assets and goodwill	24,862 17,226 2,134	25,272 14,232 1,894	23,074 9,612 3,467
Total operating expenses	44,222	41,398	36,153
Income from operations Interest expense Other (income) expense	46,970 4,181 1,025	44,977 3,738 415	25,836 4,325 (490)
Income before provision for income taxes and minority interest Provision for income taxes	41,764 17,261	40,824 15,931	22,001 8,678
Net income before minority interest in consolidated subsidiaries Minority interest in consolidated subsidiaries	24,503 3,252	24,893 3,873	13,323 269
Net income	21,251	21,020	13,054
Accrued dividend on preferred stock		502 	1,362
Net income applicable to common stock	\$ 21,251	\$ 20,518	\$ 11,692
Earnings per common share	\$ 1.53	\$ 1.47	\$ 0.83
Weighted average shares used in computation of earnings per common share	13,910,339	13,979,236	14,056,323

	Preferred Shares	stock Amount	Co Shares	mmon stock Amount	Capital in excess of par value
Balance at July 3, 1992	100,000	\$ 10	10,385,910 39,768 (5,650)	\$ 104	\$40,581 1,189 (30) 2,036
	100.000		10 420 020	104	40.776
Balance at July 2,1993	100,000 (100,000)	10 (10)	10,420,028	104	43,776 (9,990)
Conversion of Class P common stock to common stock Dividends on common stock (\$0.10 per share) Issuance of common stock and			2,751,209	27	(27)
common stock warrants Exercise of common stock options and warrants to			1,538		185
purchase common stock			73,821	1	509
Cancellation of stock options Net Income					(193)
Balance at July 1, 1994	0	0	13,246,596	132	34,260
purchase common stock			175,301	2	997
Net income Balance at June 30, 1995	 0	\$ 0	13,421,897	 \$ 134	\$35,257
butunee at sume so, 1999	======	=====	=======	====	======
	Retained earnings		Treasury stock	Deferred compensation	Total
Balance at July 3, 1992	\$ 4,978				\$45,673 1,189 (30)
common stock warrants Amoritization of deferred				(\$1,923)	113
compensation	13,054			66	66 13,054
Balance at July 2,1993	18,032 (2,979))		(1,857)	60,065 (12,979)
stock to common stock					0
(\$0.10 per share)	(1,318))			(1,318)
common stock warrants				(126)	59
options and warrants to purchase common stock					510
compensation Cancellation of stock options				1,174 193	1,174 0
Net income	21,020				21,020
Balance at July 1, 1994	34,755			(616)	68,531
	,				
(\$0.20 per share) Exercise of common stock ontions and warrants to	(2,677))			(2,677)
Exercise of common stock options and warrants to purchase common stock Purchase of treasury stock)	(\$61)		(2,677) 999 (61)
Exercise of common stock options and warrants to purchase common stock)	(\$61)	182	999

Masland Corporation Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows (in thousands)

		Year Ended	
		July 1, 1994	
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net income	\$ 21,251	\$ 21,020	\$ 13,054
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net			
cash provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	15,239	12,570	11,340
Amortization of deferred stock compensation	182	1,174	66
Provision for deferred income taxes	2,749	1,339	2,712
Minority interest	3,252	3,873	269
Changes in assets and liabilities, net of			
effects from acquisitions:	(5.744)	(0.524)	(2.415)
Trade accounts receivable Inventories	(5,744) (1,506)	(9,524) (473)	(3,415) 1,578
Other current assets	(1,500)	(4,984)	(832)
Trade accounts payable	3,683	6,313	8,245
Other current liabilities	(7,466)	2,582	6,052
Other	(1,455)	907	516
Center			
Net cash provided by operating activities	30,240	34,797	39,585
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	(21,994)	(17,792)	(18,039)
Proceeds from sale of fixed assets	4,582	203	1,648
Proceeds from sale of non-automotive inventories and	•		,
accounts receivable	2,069		
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(12,148)		(517)
Cash balances of Amtex at date of initial consolidation			
(Note 3)			1,954
	(07 (04)	(45.500)	(44.074)
Net cash used for investing activities	(27,491)	(17,589)	(14,954)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from common stock and warrants issuances	999	569	1,272
Purchase of treasury stock	(61)	(10,070)	
Retirement of preferred stock and accumulated dividends	(0.677)	(12,979)	
Dividends on common stock	(2,677)	(1,318)	100 517
Proceeds from borrowings under long-term debt	223,700	150,746	109,547
Repayment of long-term debt and capital leases Net short-term borrowings	(226,631)	(169,254) 430	(120,176)
Net Short-term borrowings	(6,970)	430	1,658
Net cash used for financing activities	(11,640)	(31,806)	(7,699)
Change in cash and cash equivalents	(8,891)	(14,598)	16,932
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	12,593	27, 191	10,259
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 3,702	\$ 12,593	\$ 27,191
	=======	========	========

Masland Corporation Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements June 30, 1995

1. The Company

Masland Corporation (the "Company"), through its wholly owned operating subsidiary, Masland Industries, Inc., is engaged in the design, manufacture and sale of automotive interior acoustic systems and components, including floor systems, soft-surface interior and luggage compartment trim components and dash insulators for the global automotive industry.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

CONSOLIDATION

The financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries. All significant intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated. The Company's joint venture, Amtex, Inc. ("Amtex") was included in the financial statements under the equity method of accounting until May 8, 1993, the date the Company gained control.

FISCAL YEAR

The Company's fiscal year ends on the Friday nearest to June 30 resulting in a 52/53 week year. The fiscal years ended June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993 consist of 52 week years.

CASH EQUIVALENTS

Cash equivalents representing short-term investments with maturities of three months or less from date of purchase are carried at cost which approximates market.

INVENTORIES

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market, cost being determined on the first-in, first-out basis.

BILLABLE TOOLING

Billable tooling costs represent amounts expended for acquisition or manufacture of certain production tools used to manufacture parts for certain customers. These customers have agreed to reimburse the Company for such costs upon completion of the tooling project at which time the tooling becomes the property of the customer.

OTHER ASSETS

Other assets include tooling on automotive projects not reimbursed by the Company's customers, capitalized routine design and engineering costs related to new committed program launches, and miscellaneous other items. Unreimbursed tooling and capitalized design and engineering costs are amortized over the estimated production lives of the related automotive programs.

(in thousands, except share related data)

PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Property, plant and equipment is stated at cost and includes interest on funds borrowed to finance construction. Interest capitalized was \$520, \$265 and \$366 for the years ended June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993, respectively. Depreciation is provided on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the related assets as follows:

Buildings and improvements 10 - 40 years Manufacturing equipment 2 - 15 years Office equipment 5 - 10 years

FOREIGN CURRENCY TRANSLATION

The U.S. dollar is the functional currency for the Company's foreign subsidiaries. Accordingly, foreign monetary assets and liabilities are translated at period-end rates. Non-monetary assets are translated at historical rates. Income and expense accounts are translated at average rates in effect for the period, except for expenses related to balance sheet amounts that are translated at historical exchange rates. Exchange losses included in income in the periods in which they occur amounted to \$1,025, \$415 and \$122 for the years ended June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993, respectively, and were included in other (income) expense in the Statement of Operations.

POSTEMPLOYMENT BENEFITS

The Company provides certain health care and life insurance benefits for retired employees who reach normal retirement age while working for the Company. During fiscal 1995, the Company eliminated future retiree health coverage for a significant number of employees as described in Note 11. The Company records its obligation in accordance with the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 106, "Employers' Accounting for Post retirement Benefits Other than Pensions". Prior service costs are amortized over the average remaining lives to full eligibility of active plan participants; unrecognized gains and losses are amortized over the average remaining service lives of active plan participants.

In fiscal 1995, the Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 112, "Employers' Accounting for Post-employment Benefits". The impact of adoption was not material.

RESEARCH, DEVELOPMENT AND ENGINEERING

Research, development and engineering expenditures consist of (1) research and development related to new products, (2) planning and design for new processes or facilities and (3) the technical, engineering and regulatory compliance support of all Company locations. These expenditures are expensed when incurred and are reported in the accompanying financial statements as research, development and engineering expense. All other engineering expenditures are charged to costs of production as an element of cost of sales. Research and development costs included in research, development and engineering for

Masland Corporation Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements June 30, 1995 (in thousands, except share related data)

the years ended June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993 amounted to 7,455, 7,624 and 6,423, respectively.

INCOME TAXES

Income tax expense and deferred income taxes are recorded in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 109, "Accounting for Income Taxes" which requires the asset and liability approach to accounting for income taxes.

EARNINGS PER COMMON SHARE

Earnings per common share are based on the weighted average number of common and common equivalent shares outstanding during the period. To the extent shares and options were issued within one year prior to the date of the Company's initial public offering which was completed on November 3, 1993 (the "Offering") at prices less than the Offering price, such shares and options have been included in the calculation of common and common equivalent shares outstanding as if they were outstanding since July 3, 1992. The total weighted average common shares outstanding prior to November 3, 1993 have been adjusted to give retroactive effect to the conversion of Class P Common Stock described in Note 13.

RECLASSIFICATIONS

Certain amounts previously reported in the consolidated financial statements for the years ended July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993 have been reclassified to conform to the presentation for the year ended June 30, 1995. These reclassifications had no effect on previously reported net income or shareholders' equity.

3. Business Acquisitions:

On June 30, 1994, Consorcio Industrial Mexicana de Autopartes (CIMA), the Company's Mexican subsidiary issued 16,419,400 shares of its common stock to the Company in exchange for \$3 million cash and forgiveness of debt of \$2 million, increasing the Company's ownership percentage from 85% to 99%. The incremental acquisition was recorded in accordance with the purchase method of accounting.

The Company holds a 50% ownership interest in Amtex, a corporate joint venture. On May 8, 1993, the Company entered into a revised Joint Venture Agreement under which the Company was granted permanent control over substantially all management and operating decisions of Amtex. Subsequent to May 8, 1993, the results of operations of Amtex have been consolidated in the Company's financial statements; prior thereto, the Company recorded such results under the equity method of accounting.

(in thousands, except share related data)

On September 2, 1994, the Company acquired all of the outstanding common stock of H.L. Blachford, Inc. ("Blachford") a designer and manufacturer of dash insulators and other acoustic products for the automotive industry, for cash of \$12.1 million and notes payable of \$1million. Immediately prior to the acquisition, substantially all debt of Blachford was eliminated through a capital contribution by the seller. The purchase price plus direct costs of the acquisition of \$330 have been allocated to assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their fair market values. The acquisition was financed through borrowings under the Company's revolving credit facility.

The following unaudited pro forma consolidated results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries gives effect to the acquisition of Blachford assuming the acquisition had occurred on July 3, 1993, adjustments to the basis of assets acquired and liabilities assumed in accordance with the purchase method of accounting were made as of July 3, 1993, and all debt issued to finance the acquisition was outstanding since July 3, 1993. The impact of the incremental acquisition of CIMA on June 30, 1994 is immaterial.

	PROFORMA YEAR ENDED (UNAUDITED)		
	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994	
Net sales	\$ 502,519	\$462,992	
	========	=======	
Net income	\$ 20,647	\$ 16,908	
	======================================		
Net income per common share	\$ 1.48	\$ 1.21	
	========	=======	

The unaudited pro forma results of operations presented above are not necessarily indicative of either the results of operations that would have occurred had the acquisition of Blachford been made at the beginning of the periods presented or of future operations of the combined companies.

4. Inventories

Inventories consist of:

	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994
Raw materials	\$8,974	\$ 8,003
Work-in-process	5,740	5,234
Finished goods	7,757	5,903
	22,471	19,140
Less: reserves	(1,504)	(1,064)
	\$20,967	\$18,076

5. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment consist of:

	===============	==========
	\$ 106,428	\$ 91,539
Less: Accumulated depreciation	144,984 (38,556)	117,946 (26,407)
Land and improvements Buildings and improvements Machinery and equipment	\$ 4,159 25,046 115,779	\$ 3,034 22,752 92,160
	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994

Depreciation expense amounted to 13,105, 10,676 and 7,873 for the years ended June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993, respectively.

6. Intangible Assets and Goodwill

Intangible assets and goodwill consist of:

	===========	=========
	\$ 8,862	\$ 8,974
Less: Accumulated amortization	19,111 (10,429)	17,269 (8,295)
Intangible assets Goodwill	\$ 12,261 6,850	\$ 12,261 5,008
	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994

Intangible assets consist primarily of Platforms and acquired computer software. The Company has acquired supply arrangements for molded floors and trunk liners for specific automobile models ("Platforms") and expects to supply each model for its entire production life. Platforms are amortized over their estimated production lives ranging from one to nine years. Computer software is amortized over a five-year period. Goodwill is amortized over a 40 year period.

Amortization consisted of the following:

	\$	2,134	\$ 1,894	\$	3,467
Intangible assets Goodwill	\$	1,972 162	\$ 1,715 179	\$	3,276 191
	JUNE	30, 1995	 AR ENDED -Y 1, 1994	JULY	2, 1993

7. Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes consists of the following:

	YEAR ENDED	
JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994	JULY 2, 1993
\$10,644	\$10,507	\$4,344
1,471	1,205	2,431
12,115	11,712	6,775
177	1,007	730
1,290	149	(632)
1,467	1,156	98
3,691	3,078	892
(12)	(15)	913
3,679	3,063	1,805
\$17,261	. ,	\$8,678
	\$10,644 1,471 	\$10,644 \$10,507 1,471 1,205 12,115 11,712 177 1,007 1,290 149 1,467 1,156 3,691 3,078 (12) (15) 3,679 3,063

The components of the net deferred income tax asset (liability) are as follows:

	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994
Accrued liabilities and reserves Other post-retirement benefits and pensions Tax loss carryforwards and credits Other	\$ 6,503 4,605 2,247 2,282	\$ 3,765 4,498 2,071 1,065
Deferred tax asset Valuation allowance	15,637 (2,425)	11,399 (1,247)
Net deferred tax asset	13,212	10,152
Fixed assets Other	(11,743) (4,509)	(9,310) (2,216)
Deferred tax liability	(16, 252)	(11,526)
	\$ (3,040) =======	\$ (1,374)

(In thousands, except share related data)

At June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993, the valuation allowance (attributable to certain foreign tax loss and other carryforwards, certain United States tax credit carryforwards, and the tax loss carryforward of Amtex) included approximately \$300, \$850 and \$4,400, respectively, attributable to acquired temporary differences. During the years ended June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994, a portion of the net operating loss carryforwards of Amtex and of certain tax carryforwards of CIMA were utilized resulting in releases of the valuation allowance. The Company's interest in the acquired portion of these releases of \$127 and \$1,662 for the years ended June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994, respectively, were credited to goodwill. During the year ended July 2, 1993, the Company credited \$535 to goodwill as a result of utilization of acquired tax loss carryforwards. Of this amount, \$361 pertained to the release of underlying valuation allowances of Amtex prior to consolidation, recorded as a reduction of equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates.

Tax loss and credit carryforwards at June 30, 1995 consist primarily of various tax carryforwards at CIMA which expire between December 2000 and December 2004.

A reconciliation of the federal statutory income tax rate to the effective income tax rate is as follows:

		YEAR ENDED	
	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994	JULY 2, 1993
U.S. Federal statutory rate State income taxes, net of	35.0%	35.0%	34.0%
federal benefit	5.8	5.1	5.4
Net operating losses utilized	(0.4)	(3.3)	(0.6)
0ther	0.9	2.2	0.6
	41.3%	39.0%	39.4%
	====	====	====

No provision has been made for income taxes on \$2,788, \$1,213 and \$964 of undistributed earnings of foreign subsidiaries at June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993, respectively, because the Company intends to permanently invest such earnings.

(In thousands, except share related data)

8. Borrowings:

Long-term debt consists of the following:

	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994
Revolving Credit Facility Credit Agreement borrowings:	\$32,000	
Term loan Revolving credit		29,600
Term loans - Mexico	3,187	4,378
Industrial Revenue Bonds - Amtex	4,000	5,000
Subordinated notes payable - Amtex	,	2,000
	39,187	40,978
Less: Current portion	(2,179)	(9,593)
	\$37,008	\$31,385
	=========	=======

On February 17, 1995, the Company retired all amounts outstanding under its former Credit Agreement from the proceeds of a new unsecured revolving credit and competitive advance facility (the "Revolving Credit Facility") and cancelled the existing Credit Agreement. The new Revolving Credit Facility provides for borrowings up to \$150 million available to February 1998, when the commitment is reduced to \$125 million. The Revolving Credit Facility expires February 2000. The Company may elect to borrow at interest rates based on LIBOR plus a margin of 17.50 to 50.00 basis points, the alternate base rate (consisting of the highest of the prime rate or several other indexed rates) or a rate based on competitive bids.

At June 30, 1995, \$32,000 was outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facility at interest rates ranging from 6.3% to 6.4%. An annual facility fee ranging from 12.50 to 25.00 basis points of the total amount of the Revolving Credit Facility is payable in quarterly installments. This fee and the LIBOR margin are determined based upon the Company's leverage.

The Company's former Credit Agreement consisted of a term loan in the original amount of \$37 million due in quarterly installments through 1998 and a revolving credit facility of up to \$48 million due in 1998.

The Company's other long-term debt bears interest at various fixed and floating rates of interest ranging from 4.1% to 9.0% at June 30, 1995 (2.7% to 10.3% at July 1, 1994) and is due between 1995 and 2000. The Company's other long-term debt is secured by various assets of CIMA and Amtex.

In addition, the Company has various demand credit lines aggregating \$20,000 and \$8,500 at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994, respectively. No amounts were outstanding at June 30,1995. At July 1, 1994, \$6,970 was outstanding on these lines bearing interest at rates ranging from 6.7% to 9.5%.

The Company's debt instruments contain certain restrictive covenants, of which the most significant are contained in the Revolving Credit Facility which requires the maintenance of certain financial ratios, limits dividends and potentially limits capital expenditures, acquisitions and additional indebtedness.

Principal repayments of the long-term debt are required as follows:

FISCAL YEAR

1996	\$ 2,179
1997	1,663
1998	1,663
1999	1,486
2000	32,196
	\$39,187
	======

9. Other Assets and Liabilities

Other assets and liabilities included in the consolidated balance sheet consist of:

JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994
\$12,559 6,420 2,607	\$ 9,724 3,439 4,122
. ,	. ,
\$10,521 1,769 1,897 13,438 	\$10,965 3,579 720 13,146 \$28,410
\$13,452 7,563 1,083	\$13,159 4,093 1,237
\$22,098 ========	\$18,489 ======
	6,420 2,607

Masland Corporation Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements June 30, 1995 (in thousands, except share related data)

10. Pension Plans

The Company's defined benefit pension plan, covering bargaining unit employees, was suspended pursuant to a May 1, 1991 plan amendment. During suspension, vesting continues based upon employees' years of covered service, but no additional benefits are earned by covered employees. As of June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994, the dates of the latest actuarial valuations, the funded status of the plan was as follows:

	JUNE 30,	JULY 1,
	1995	1994
Projected benefit obligation, including vested benefits		
of \$4,633 and \$4,439	\$ 4,634	\$4,444
Less: plan assets at fair value	(3,280)	(2,834)
Projected benefit obligation in excess of plan assets Unrecognized loss	1,354 (271)	1,610 (373)
Accrued pension costs included in other long-term liabilities	\$ 1,083	\$1,237
	========	=======

Pension expense consisted of the following:

	JUNE 30, 1995	YEAR ENDED JULY 1, 1994	JULY 2, 1993
Interest cost Return on net assets Unrecognized net gain (loss)	\$ 357 (534) 278	\$ 345 (57) (218)	\$ 342 (101) 25
	\$ 101 	\$ 70	\$ 266

The projected benefit obligation was determined using an assumed discount rate of 8% at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994. The assumed long-term rate of return on plan assets is 9% at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994.

The Company sponsors several defined contribution plans covering substantially all employees. Company contributions are determined as a percentage of either employees' contributions to the plans or compensation. Pension expense under these plans amounted to \$2,919, \$2,502 and \$2,318 for the years ended June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993, respectively.

Masland Corporation Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements June 30, 1995 (in thousands, except share related data)

Other Post retirement Benefits

The Company provides certain health care and life insurance benefits to retired employees and spouses. Health care benefits are subject to a \$50 per individual lifetime limit. As of June 30, 1995, no amounts have been funded with respect to such benefits. On March 31, 1995, the Company eliminated future retiree health care benefits for all active employees, except for those 50 years of age or over with 10 or more years of service as of June 30, 1995. These amendments resulted in a curtailment gain of \$416 which was recognized in fiscal 1995 and unrecognized prior service cost of \$3,363 which is being amortized to income over the remaining lives to full eligibility of active plan participants.

The components of the Company's total net post retirement benefit obligation, based upon June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994 data, are as follows:

	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994
Accumulated post retirement benefit obligation: Retirees Eligible participants Active plan participants	\$ 6,270 1,581 1,953	\$ 5,640 1,454 5,303
Total	9,804	12,397
Unrecognized prior service cost Unrecognized gain (loss)	3,157 833	447 657
Net post-retirement benefit obligation	\$ 13,794 ========	\$ 13,501 ======

The net post retirement benefit obligation is included in other current liabilities with respect to the current portion, and in other long-term liabilities in the balance sheet at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994. The expected post retirement benefit obligation was \$10,408 and \$17,350 at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994, respectively.

The components of the Company's net periodic post retirement cost included in the accompanying consolidated statement of operations are as follows:

			YEA	R ENDED	
	JUNE	30, 1995	JULY	1, 1994	JULY 2, 1993
Service cost	\$	323	\$	452	\$ 368
Interest cost		943		1,098	1,049
Amortization of prior service cost Amortization of unrecognized loss		(239)		(31) 48	(30)
Curtailment gain		(416)			
Total	\$	611	\$	1,567	\$ 1,387
	====		======		

The assumed health care cost trend rates used in the 1995 valuation range from 10.5% for 1996 to 6% for 2004 and thereafter. The discount rate used in the valuation was 8% at June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994.

If each future year's assumed health care cost trend rate was increased by one percentage point (holding all other assumptions constant), the accumulated post retirement benefit obligation as of the latest valuation date of June 30, 1995 would have increased by \$542 and the sum of service and interest costs would have increased by \$80.

12. Geographic Area Information

The following represents information about operations in different geographic areas:

	YEAR ENDED			
	JUNE 30, 1995	JULY 1, 1994	JULY 2, 1993	
Net sales to customers: United States Other North American Net sales to affiliates:	\$ 396,020 100,593	\$ 350,389 79,508	\$272,817 63,381	
United States Other North American Eliminations	80,558 1,737 (82,295)	63,188 1,631 (64,819)	51,338 2,925 (36,936)	
Consolidated	\$ 496,613	\$ 429,897 =========	\$353,525 =======	
Income (loss) before taxes: United States Other North American Eliminations	\$ 38,826 2,980 (42)	\$ 39,489 1,339 (4)	\$22,293 (122) (170)	
Consolidated	\$ 41,764 =========	\$ 40,824 =========	\$ 22,001	
Identifiable assets: United States Other North American Eliminations	\$ 201,948 42,703 (16,663)	\$ 178,122 41,577 (15,925)		
Consolidated	\$ 227,988	\$ 203,774		

(in thousands, except share related data)

Sales and transfers between geographic areas are recorded at cost plus markup or at market. Identifiable assets are those assets used in the operations in each geographic area.

13. Shareholders' Equity

On November 3, 1993, the Company completed an initial public offering (the "Offering") in which certain shareholders sold 11,247,267 shares of the Company's Common Stock at \$17 per share. No proceeds of the offering were received by the Company. Immediately prior to the Offering, the 1,078,882 shares of Class P Common Stock were converted to 3,830,091 shares of Common Stock based upon the Offering price.

The Company has granted stock options and warrants to purchase shares of Common Stock of the Company to officers and employees as summarized

	STOCK OPTIONS	COMMON STOCK WARRANTS	PRICE RANGE
Outstanding at July 3, 1992 Granted	843,515 693,512	0 140,751	\$0.10 - \$11.00 \$0.10 - \$11.00
Outstanding at July 2, 1993 Granted Exercised Cancelled		140,751 13,842 (6,921)	
Outstanding at July 1, 1994 Granted Exercised Cancelled	1,450,047 462,444 (170,801) (1,600)	•	\$0.10 - \$20.75 \$13.25- \$16.25 \$0.10 - \$11.00 \$0.10
Outstanding at June 30, 1995	1,740,090 ======	143,172	\$0.10-\$20.75

With respect to certain stock options and warrants issued in the years ended July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993, the Company recorded deferred compensation based on the excess of the fair market value of the stock over the option exercise price at the date of grant. The deferred compensation is being amortized to expense over the vesting period of five years. All of the common stock warrants and 1,064,599 of the stock options became vested and exercisable at the date of the Offering. Accordingly, all remaining deferred compensation related to those options and warrants at that date in the amount of \$900 was expensed. At June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994, 1,273,066 and 1,402,039, respectively of the options and warrants are exercisable. As of June 30, 1995, the Company has an additional 394,000 stock options available for grant.

14. Significant Customers

All of the Company's customers operate in the automotive industry. Approximately 60% and 10% of trade accounts receivable are from two customers at June 30, 1995 (52% and 15% at July 1, 1994). The percentages of the consolidated sales to these customers were as follows:

Year ended June 30, 1995 Year ended July 1, 1994 Year ended July 2, 1993 61% and 9% 63% and 10% 65% and 10%

15. Supplemental Cash Flow Information

The Company's cash payments for interest and income taxes were as follows:

	JUNE 30, 1995	YEAR ENDED JULY 1, 1994	JULY 2, 1993
Cash paid during the period for: Interest Income taxes	\$ 4,517 16,213	\$ 5,706 14,384	\$4,325 4,068

16. Related Party Transactions

For the year ended July 2, 1993, prior to the date of consolidation of Amtex (May 8, 1993), the Company had sales to Amtex of \$17,327. During the years ended July 1, 1994 and

(in thousands, except share related data)

July 2, 1993, the Company paid approximately \$364 and \$585, respectively, for management fees and acquisition services to Bain Capital, a then shareholder in the Company prior to the date of the

17. Commitments and Contingencies:

The Company has entered into operating leases for certain manufacturing facilities and equipment. Certain operating leases contain various renewal and purchase options. In the event such options are not exercised, these leases provide for guarantees of certain levels of proceeds upon the sale of the related equipment by the lessor. Such guarantees aggregate approximately \$2,800 in the event that such leases are not renewed at the first option date in 1998, with declining amounts guaranteed at subsequent renewal and purchase option dates.

Minimum future payments at June 30, 1995 under noncancellable operating leases consist of the following:

	=======
	\$ 14,019
Thereafter	2,665
	•
2000	1,363
1999	1,570
1998	2,496
1997	2,807
1996	\$ 3,118
1006	¢ 2 110

Rent expense for the years ended June 30, 1995, July 1, 1994 and July 2, 1993 was \$4,229, \$3,899 and \$3,937, respectively.

The Company is subject to legal proceedings and other environmental issues arising in the ordinary course of business. It is the opinion of management, the amount of ultimate liability with respect to these actions will not materially affect the financial position of the Company.

18. Subsequent Event

On July 31, 1995, the Company formed a European Joint Venture with Sommer Allibert S.A. by purchasing 50% of Sommer's existing manufacturing facility in Washington, England for approximately \$8 million. This facility has annual sales of approximately \$20 million.

MASLAND CORPORATION CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS (unaudited; in thousands, except for share related data)

	THREE MONTHS ENDED		NINE MONTHS ENDED March 29, March 31,	
	March 29, 1996	March 31, 1995	March 29, 1996	March 31, 1995
Net sales Cost of sales	\$122,557 99,122	\$129,606 106,142	\$343,373 285,793	\$373,812 305,367
Gross profit			57,580	
Operating expenses: Selling, general and administrative expenses Research, development and engineering Amortization of intangible assets and goodwill	6, 235 3, 839 585	6,101 4,480 575	18,141 11,190 1,743	19,408 13,210 1,604
Total operating expenses	10,659	11,156	31,074	
Income from operations Other expenses: Interest expense Other (income) expense	12,776 1,124 (78)	12,308 1,183 283		34,223 3,414 1,211
Income before provision for income taxes and minority interest Provision for income taxes	11,730 4,652	10,842 4,488	23,550 9,401	29,598 12,376
Net income before minority interest in consolidated subsidiaries Minority interest in consolidated subsidiaries	7,078 805	6,354 806	14,149 2,329	17,222 2,272
Net income	\$6,273	\$5,548	\$11,820	\$14,950
Earnings per common share	\$0.45	\$0.40	\$0.85	\$1.08
Weighted average shares used in computation of earnings per common share		13,908,825 ======	13,960,226 ======	13,904,342

MASLAND CORPORATION CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET (in thousands, except for share related data)

ASSETS	MARCH 29, 1996 (Unaudited)	JUNE 30, 1995
Current assets: Cash and cash equivalents Trade accounts receivable, net Inventories (Note 3) Other current assets	\$14,024 63,370 18,775 28,686	\$3,702 63,984 20,967 21,586
Total current assets	124,855	110,239
Property, plant and equipment, net Intangible assets and goodwill, net Investments in unconsolidated affiliates Other assets	114,739 6,931 23,040 7,185	106,428 8,682 2,639
	\$276,750 ======	\$227,988 ======
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Current liabilities: Short-term borrowings and current portion of long-term debt Trade accounts payable Other accrued liabilities	\$7,900 41,143 24,566	\$2,179 41,861 27,625
Total current liabilities	73,609	71,665
Long-term liabilities: Long-term debt Other long-term liabilities Minority interest in consolidated subsidiaries	70,819 22,183 11,326 177,937	37,008 22,098 8,992 139,763
Commitments and contingencies (Note 4)		
Stockholders' equity: Common stock, par value \$.01 per share, 50,000,000 shares authorized, 13,563,893 and 13,421,897 shares issued and outstanding at March 29, 1996 and June 30, 1995, respectively. Capital in excess of par value Retained earnings Treasury stock (5,000 shares at cost) Cumulative translation adjustment Deferred compensation	136 36,194 63,135 (61) (341) (250)	134 35,257 53,329 (61) (434)
Total stockholders' equity	98,813	88,225
	\$276,750	\$227,988

MASLAND CORPORATION CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS (unaudited; in thousands)

	NINE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 29, 1996	NINE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31,1995
Cash flows from operating activities: Net income Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by	\$11,820	\$14,950
<pre>(used for) operating activities: Depreciation and amortization Minority interest Changes in non-cash working capital items Other, net</pre>	13,671 2,329 (7,325) (4,747)	12,313 2,272 (9,595) (764)
Net cash provided by operating activities	15,748	19,176
Cash flows from investing activities: Investments in unconsolidated affiliates Acquisition of H.L. Blachford, Inc. Acquisition of property, plant and equipment Proceeds from sale of non-automotive inventories and accounts	(23,360) (20,582)	(12,148) (14,697)
receivable Proceeds from sales of property, plant and equipment		2,069 4,047
Net cash used for investing activities	(43,942)	(20,729)
Cash flows from financing activities: Dividends on common stock Proceeds from common stock and warrants issuance Acquisition of treasury stock Proceeds from borrowings under long-term debt Repayment of long-term debt Net short-term borrowings	(2,017) 1,001 48,000 (15,368) 6,900	(1,996) 975 (61) 181,600 (181,297) (3,538)
Net cash provided by (used for) financing activities	38,516	(4,317)
Change in cash and cash equivalents	10,322	(5,870)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	3,702	12,593
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$14,024 ======	\$6,723 ======

MASLAND CORPORATION NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

NOTE 1 - BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The condensed consolidated financial statements of Masland Corporation (the "Company") have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). The information furnished in the condensed consolidated financial statements is unaudited. However, in the opinion of the Company, the information includes all adjustments, consisting of only normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of the financial statements. These condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements for the year ended June 30, 1995 included in the Company's 1995 Annual Report to shareholders. Revenues and operating results for the three month and nine month periods ended March 29, 1996 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year.

NOTE 2 - BUSINESS COMBINATIONS

On July 31, 1995, the Company formed a European Joint Venture, Sommer Masland (U. K.) Limited (Sommer Masland), with Sommer Allibert, S. A. by purchasing 50% of Sommer's existing manufacturing facility in Washington, England for approximately \$8 million. This facility has annual sales of approximately \$20 million.

On September 27, 1995, the Company invested \$15 million in Precision Fabrics Group, Inc. (PFG) in exchange for a 29% equity interest in PFG. In connection with the investment, the Company received an option to acquire the remainder of PFG for 4.1 million shares of the Company's common stock. PFG recently introduced the Precision Technology Airbag which it intends to market to automotive manufacturers. PFG is presently engaged in the development and manufacture of highly engineered lightweight fabrics for the aerospace, medical and computer industries.

Both investments are accounted for under the equity method. Accordingly, the Company's proportionate share of the affiliates' income (loss) is included in Other (income) expense in the accompanying Consolidated Statement of Operations.

NOTE 3 - INVENTORIES

Inventories, which are valued at the lower of first-in, first-out cost or market, consisted of the following (in thousands):

	MARCH 29, 1996	JUNE 30, 1995
Raw materials Work-in-process Finished goods	\$ 8,261 4,648 7,060	\$ 8,974 5,740 7,757
Less: Reserves	19,969 (1,194)	22,471 (1,504)
	\$18,775 ========	\$20,967 =======

26

NOTE 4 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Certain environmental issues have been identified at the Company's Troy facility acquired in the acquisition of H.L. Blachford, Inc. (Blachford) on September 2, 1994. A portion of the potential costs related to these and other issues have been indemnified by the seller of Blachford, subject to limitations. In addition, the Company is subject to other legal proceedings and other environmental issues arising in the ordinary course of business. It is the opinion of management that the ultimate amount of liability with respect to these items will not materially affect the financial position or results of operations of the Company.

PRO FORMA FINANCIAL DATA

The following pro forma unaudited consolidated statements of operations of the Company for the three months ended March 30, 1996 and for the year ended December 31, 1995 were prepared to illustrate the estimated effects of (i) the Masland Acquisition (including the refinancing of certain debt of Masland pursuant to the Credit Agreement), (ii) the acquisition of all the issued and outstanding common stock of Automotive Industries Holding, Inc. ("AI" or "Automotive Industries") in August 1995 (the "AI Acquisition") (including the refinancing of certain debt of AI pursuant to the Credit Agreement), (iii) the acquisition of Plastifol GmbH & Co. KG ("Plastifol") by AI in July 1995 prior to the AI Acquisition ("the "Plastifol Acquisition"), (iv) the public offering of Common Stock by the Company and the application of the net proceeds therefrom in September 1995 (the "1995 Stock Offering"), (v) the refinancing of the Company's prior credit facility with borrowings under the Credit Agreement (vi) completion of a second revolving credit agreement with a syndicate of financial institutions (the "New Credit Agreement") and (vii) the public offering of \$200,000,000 principal amount of subordinated debt due 2006 by the Company in July, 1996 (the "Note Offering") and the public offering of Common Stock by the Company in July, 1996 (the "1996 Stock Offering") and the application of the net proceeds to the Company therefrom to repay indebtedness incurred pursuant to the Credit Agreement to finance the Masland Acquisition (collectively, the "Pro Forma Transactions"), as if the Pro Forma Transactions had occurred on January 1, 1995.

The following pro forma unaudited consolidated balance sheet (collectively with the pro forma unaudited consolidated statements of operations, the "Pro Forma Statements") was prepared as if the Masland Acquisition, the completion of the New Credit Agreement, and the Note Offering and the Offerings contemplated hereby and the application of the net proceeds therefrom to repay indebtedness incurred pursuant to the Credit Agreement to finance the Masland Acquisition had occurred as of March 30, 1996.

The Pro Forma Statements do not purport to represent (i) the actual results of operations or financial position of the Company had the Pro Forma Transactions occurred on the dates assumed or (ii) the results to be expected in the future.

The pro forma adjustments are based upon available information and upon certain assumptions that management believes are reasonable. The Pro Forma Statements and accompanying notes should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements of the Company, Masland and AI, including the notes thereto, and the other financial information pertaining to the Company, Masland and AI, including the information set forth in "Capitalization" and related notes thereto, included elsewhere or incorporated by reference in this Prospectus.

PRO FORMA UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 30, 1996

	LEAR HISTORICA	MASLAND L HISTORICAL(1)	OPERATING AND FINANCING ADJUSTMENTS	PRO FORMA
	(DO	LLARS IN MILLIONS,	EXCEPT PER SHARE	DATA)
Net sales Cost of sales	. ,		\$(1.0)(2) (1.0)(2)	\$1,527.3 1,383.3
Gross profit	43.3	3 10.0	1.3(3)	144.0 53.3 9.2
Operating income	24.	4 1.1	(1.3) 4.0(4)	81.5 29.5 3.8
Income before income taxes			(5.3) (1.4)(5)	48.2 20.0
Net income	\$ 25.8 ======	8 \$ 6.3 = ======	\$(3.9) =====	\$ 28.2 ======
Net income per share	\$.4	3		\$.42
millions)			7.7(6)	67.7 \$ 120.7

PRO FORMA UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1995

LEAR HISTORICAL	AI PRO FORMA(8)	MASLAND HISTORICAL(1)	OPERATING AND FINANCING ADJUSTMENTS	PRO FORMA
	(DOLLARS IN	MILLIONS, EXCEPT P	ER SHARE DATA)	
4,311.3	\$523.7 428.9	\$ 473.2 392.8	\$ (3.3)(2) (3.3)(2)	\$5,708.0 5,129.7
	94.8	80.4		578.3
139.0	36.5	39.3		214.8
	9.5	2.3	5.3(3)	36.4
	48.8	38.8	(5.3)	327.1
	14.0	3.9	30.0(4)	123.4
12.0		3.4		15.4
457.0		04.5	(05.0)	400.0
			(/	188.3
03.1	10.8		(10.5)(5)	83.5
94.2	18.0	17.4	(24.8)	104.8
2.6			(2.6)(9)	
	\$ 18.0	\$ 17.4	\$ (22.2)	\$ 104.8
				\$ 1.55
52.6			15.0(6)	67.6
			10.0(0)	\$ 467.2
	#ISTORICAL *** 4,714.4 4,311.3 403.1 139.0 19.3 244.8 75.5 12.0 157.3 63.1 94.2 2.6 *** 91.6 ======== \$ 1.74	HISTORICAL PRO FORMA(8) (DOLLARS IN \$ 4,714.4 \$523.7 4,311.3 428.9 403.1 94.8 139.0 36.5 19.3 9.5 244.8 48.8 75.5 14.0 12.0 157.3 34.8 63.1 16.8 94.2 18.0 2.6 \$ 91.6 \$18.0 ======= \$ 1.74 52.6	HISTORICAL PRO FORMA(8) HISTORICAL(1) (DOLLARS IN MILLIONS, EXCEPT P \$ 4,714.4 \$523.7 \$ 473.2 4,311.3 428.9 392.8 403.1 94.8 80.4 139.0 36.5 39.3 19.3 9.5 2.3 244.8 48.8 38.8 75.5 14.0 3.9 12.0 3.4 157.3 34.8 31.5 63.1 16.8 14.1	LEAR HISTORICAL AI PRO FORMA(8) MASLAND HISTORICAL(1) FINANCING ADJUSTMENTS (DOLLARS IN MILLIONS, EXCEPT PER SHARE DATA) \$ 4,714.4 \$523.7 \$ 473.2 \$ (3.3)(2) 4,311.3 428.9 392.8 (3.3)(2) 403.1 94.8 80.4 139.0 36.5 39.3 19.3 9.5 2.3 5.3(3) 244.8 48.8 38.8 (5.3) 75.5 14.0 3.9 30.0(4) 12.0 3.4 157.3 34.8 31.5 (35.3) 63.1 16.8 14.1 (10.5)(5) 94.2 18.0 17.4 (24.8) 2.6 (2.6)(9) \$ 91.6 \$ 18.0 \$ 17.4 \$ (22.2) \$ 1.74 \$ 22.6 (2.6)(9)

⁽¹⁾ The Masland historical information represents amounts derived from (i) the unaudited results of operations for the three months ended March 29, 1996 and (ii) with respect to the year ended December 31, 1995, the audited results of operations for Masland's fiscal year ended June 30, 1995 and its unaudited results of operations for the six month periods ending December 29, 1995 and December 30, 1994.

(3) The adjustment to amortization represents the following:

	THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 30, 1996	YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1995
	(DOLLARS IN	MILLIONS)
Amortization of goodwill from the Masland Acquisition	\$ 1.9	\$ 7.6
Masland	(.6)	(2.3)
	\$ 1.3 ======	\$ 5.3 =====

⁽²⁾ Reflects the elimination of net sales from Masland to the Company.

(4) Reflects interest expense changes as follows:

	THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 30, 1996	YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1995
	(DOLLARS IN	MILLIONS)
Reduction of interest due to application of the proceeds from the 1996 Stock Offering	\$ (4.4)	\$ (18.6)
proceeds of the 1995 Stock Offering Reduction in interest due to application of the proceeds from the Note Offering to repay indebtedness		(14.7)
incurred under the Credit Agreement	(3.3)	(14.0)
Estimated interest on the Notes at 9 3/8%	4.7	18.8
Estimated interest on borrowings to finance		
the AI Acquisition		39.6
Elimination of interest on AI debt refinanced Estimated interest on borrowings to finance the Masland	- -	(12.6)
Acquisition	7.6	32.4
Elimination of interest on Masland debt refinanced Other changes in interest expense, commitment fees and amortization of deferred finance fees due to the Note Offering, the New Credit Agreement, and the refinancing of the prior credit facility with the	(1.1)	(3.8)
Credit Agreement	.5	2.9
-		
	\$ 4.0	\$ 30.0
	=====	======

- (5) Reflects the income tax effects of the operating and financing adjustments.
- (6) The adjustment to weighted average shares outstanding represents the following:

	THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 30, 1996	YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 1995
Effect of the issuance of 7.5 million shares pursuant to the 1996 Stock Offering	7.5	7.5
to the 1995 Stock Offering Conversion of certain Masland stock options into Lear stock options in connection with the Masland		7.3
Acquisition	.2	.2
	7.7	15.0
	===	=====

- (7) "EBITDA" is operating income plus depreciation and amortization. EBITDA does not represent and should not be considered as an alternative to net income or cash flow from operations as determined by generally accepted accounting principles.
- (8) The AI Pro Forma information reflects (i) AI historical unaudited results of operations for the period from January 1, 1995 through August 17, 1995, the date on which AI was acquired by the Company; (ii) the unaudited historical results of operations of Plastifol from January 1, 1995 through the date of the AI Acquisition and (iii) adjustments to reflect interest on borrowings by AI to finance the Plastifol Acquisition, amortization of goodwill and the related income tax effects of such adjustments. The results from operations of AI for the three months ended March 30, 1996 and for the period subsequent to August 17, 1995 are included in the historical results of the Company.
- (9) Reflects the elimination of the extraordinary loss on refinancing of the prior credit facility. Such loss would have been incurred in a prior period had the Pro Forma Transactions taken place as of the beginning of the periods presented.

PRO FORMA UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

AS OF MARCH 30, 1996

	LEAR HISTORICAL	MASLAND HISTORICAL	ACQUISITION AND VALUATION OF MASLAND(1)	OPERATING AND FINANCING ADJUSTMENTS	PRO FORMA
			(DOLLARS IN MILLIONS	S)	
ASSETS					
Current Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 21.6	\$ 14.0	\$ (463.0)	\$ 463.0(2)	\$ 35.6
Accounts receivable, net	879.0	63.4			942.4
Inventories	178.9 178.4	18.8 28.7			197.7 207.1
Other current assets	1/8.4	28.7			207.1
	1,257.9	124.9	(463.0)	463.0	1,382.8
Droporty plant and agginment not	648.4	114.7			763.1
Property, plant and equipment, net Goodwill and other intangibles, net	1,093.5	6.9	296.1		1,396.5
Other	122.4	30.3	290.1	5.5(3)	158.2
oener 11111111111111111111111111111111111					
	\$3,122.2	\$276.8	\$ (166.9)	\$ 468.5	\$3,700.6
	=======	=====	======	======	=======
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUI	ГҮ				
Current Liabilities:					
Short-term borrowings	\$ 17.3 881.7	\$ 6.9	\$ (6.9)	\$ 	\$ 17.3 922.8
Accounts payable and drafts Accrued liabilities	395.0	41.1 24.6			922.8 419.6
Current portion of long-term debt	12.0	1.0			13.0
our reme por eron or rong cerm deberries.					
	1,306.0	73.6	(6.9)		1,372.7
Long-Term Liabilities:					
Long-term debt	1,033.3	70.8	(68.8)	203.1(4)	1,238.4
Deferred national income taxes	36.7	7.6			44.3
Other	133.7	26.0			159.7
	1,203.7	104.4	(68.8)	203.1	1,442.4
a			(04.0)		
Stockholders' Equity	612.5	98.8	(91.2)	265.4(5)	885.5
	\$3,122.2	\$276.8	\$ (166.9)	\$ 468.5	\$3,700.6
	=======	=====	=======	======	=======

⁽¹⁾ Assumes a purchase price of \$473.6 million which consists of (i) \$384.9 million to acquire all of the common stock of Masland (\$377.3 million to purchase outstanding shares and \$7.6 million in connection with the retirement of certain stock options of Masland in connection with the Masland Acquisition), (ii) assumption of all of Masland's existing indebtedness (\$78.7 million as of March 29, 1996) and (iii) \$10.0 million to pay estimated fees and expenses related to the Masland Acquisition. The Masland Acquisition was accounted for using the purchase method of accounting and the total purchase cost was allocated first to assets and liabilities based on their respective fair values, with the remainder (\$296.1 million) allocated to goodwill. The adjustment to stockholders' equity reflects the elimination of Masland's equity along with the issuance of options originally granted under the Masland Corporation 1993 Stock Option Plan which were converted into options to purchase Common Stock in connection with the Masland Acquisition. The allocation of the purchase price above is based on historical costs and management's estimates which may differ from the final allocation.

- (2) Reflects proceeds of borrowings under the Credit Agreement of 463.0 million.
- (3) Reflects the capitalization of fees incurred in establishing the New Credit Agreement of \$1.0 million, and fees incurred in connection with the Note Offering of \$4.5 million.
- (4) Reflects the effects of the Pro Forma Transactions as follows:

Borrowings under the Credit Agreement to finance the Masland Acquisition	\$ 463.0
Issuance of the Notes	200.0
Borrowings under the Credit Agreement to pay fees and expenses incurred in establishing	
the New Credit Agreement and in the Note Offering	
Application of the net proceeds of the Offerings	(265.4)
Application of the proceeds of the Note Offering	(200.0)
	\$ 203.1
	======

⁽⁵⁾ Reflects the net proceeds of the Offerings.

ITEM 7C: Listing of Exhibits

- 23.1 Consent of Price Waterhouse LLP, with respect to the Masland Financial Statements.
- 99.1 Second Amendment and Consent, dated as of May 28, 1996 to the Credit Agreement dated as of August 17, 1995, among Lear Corporation, the several financial institutions party thereto (the "Banks"), Chemical Bank as administrative agent for the Banks, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein.
- 99.2 Third Amendment, dated as of June 27, 1996, to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995, among Lear Corporation, the several financial institutions parties thereto (the "Banks"), Chemical Bank, as administrative agent for the Banks, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein.
- 99.3 Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996, among Lear Corporation, the several financial institutions parties thereto (collectively, the "Banks"), Chemical Bank, a New York banking corporation, as administrative agent for the Banks.
- 99.4 Masland Holdings, Inc. 1991 Stock Purchase and Option Plan.
- 99.5 Masland Corporation 1993 Stock Option Incentive Plan.
- 99.6 Form of Option Assumption Agreement.
- 99.7 Employment Agreement, dated as of May 29, 1996, by and among Dr. Frank J. Preston and Masland Corporation.
- 99.8 Termination, Consulting and Non-Compete Agreement dated May 29, 1996, among Lear Corporation, Masland Corporation, and the other party signatory thereto.
- 99.9 Shareholders' Agreement, dated as of June 29, 1995, by and among Sommer Allibert Industrie A.G., Allibert Industrie (U.K.) Limited, Masland Industries, Inc., Masland (U.K.) Limited and Sommer Allibert Industrie (U.K.) Limited.

LEAR CORPORATION SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

LEAR CORPORATION

Dated: July 2, 1996 By: /s/ James H. Vandenberghe

James H. Vandenberghe Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and a Director

EXHIBIT INDEX

EXHIBIT NO.	DESCRIPTION
23.1	Consent of Price Waterhouse LLP, with respect to the Masland Financial Statements.
99.1	Second Amendment and Consent, dated as of May 28, 1996 to the Credit Agreement dated as of August 17, 1995, among Lear Corporation, the several financial institutions party thereto (the "Banks"), Chemical Bank, as administrative agent for the Banks, and Chemical Bank, as administrative agent for the Banks, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein.
99.2	Third Amendment, dated as of June 27, 1996, to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995, among Lear Corporation, the several financial institutions parties thereto (the "Banks"), Chemical Bank, as administrative agent for the Banks, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein.
99.3	Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996, among Lear Corporation, the several financial institutions parties thereto (collectively, the "Banks"), Chemical Bank, a New York banking corporation, as administrative agent for the Banks.
99.4	Masland Holdings, Inc. 1991 Stock Purchase and Option Plan.
99.5	Masland Corporation 1993 Stock Option Incentive Plan.
99.6	Form of Option Assumption Agreement.
99.7	Employment Agreement, dated as of May 29, 1996, by and among Dr. Frank J. Preston and Masland Corporation.
99.8	Termination, Consulting and Non-Compete Agreement dated May 29, 1996, among Lear Corporation, Masland Corporation, and the other party signatory thereto.
99.9	Shareholders' Agreement, dated as of June 29, 1995, by and among Sommer Allibert Industrie A.G., Allibert Industrie (U.K.) Limited, Masland Industries, Inc., Masland (U.K.) Limited and Sommer Allibert Industrie (U.K.) Limited.

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

We hereby consent to the use in Lear Corporation's (formerly known as Lear Seating Corporation) Form 8-K dated June 27, 1996 of our report dated August 8, 1995, relating to the consolidated financial statements of Masland Corporation as of June 30, 1995 and July 1, 1994 and for each of the three years in the period ended June 30, 1995. We also consent to incorporation by reference of this report into Lear Corporation previously filed Registration Statements on Form S-8 Nos. 33-55783, 33-57237, 33-59943, 33-61739, 33-62209, 333-01353, 333-03383 and 333-06209 and on Form S-3 Nos. 33-51317, 33-47867, 333-05807, 333-05809. We also consent to the references to us under the headings "Experts" and "Summary Financial Data of Masland Corporation" in Form S-3 Nos. 333-05807 and 333-05809.

/s/ PRICE WATERHOUSE LLP

PRICE WATERHOUSE LLP Philadelphia, Pennsylvania July 2, 1996

SECOND AMENDMENT AND CONSENT

SECOND AMENDMENT AND CONSENT, dated as of May 28, 1996 (this "Amendment"), to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified, the "Credit Agreement"), among Lear Corporation (f/k/a Lear Seating Corporation), a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the several financial institutions parties thereto (the "Banks"), Chemical Bank, as administrative agent for the Banks (in such capacity, the "Agent"), and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreement, the Banks have agreed to make, and have made, extensions of credit to the Borrower; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested that certain provisions of the Credit Agreement and other Loan Documents be modified in the manner provided for in this Amendment, and the Banks are willing to agree to such modifications as provided for in this Amendment;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and mutual agreements contained herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

- 1. Defined Terms. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.
- 2. Amendments to Credit Agreement. (a) Subsection 1.1 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by adding the following new definitions in correct alphabetical order:
 - "`A Credit' and `A Credits': as defined in subsection 2.18(a).
 - `A Credit Amounts': as defined in subsection 2.18(c).

`Additional Credit Facility': a revolving credit facility in which lenders agree to make available to the Borrower loans in an aggregate outstanding principal amount not to exceed \$300,000,000 which shall have a final maturity no earlier than September 30, 2001 and shall contain substantially similar representations, warranties, covenants and events of default as those contained in this Agreement, as such credit facility is amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time. The Additional Credit Facility may be secured by the Security Documents and may be guaranteed by the

Subsidiary Guarantee, the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee and any other guarantees that also guarantee the Borrower's obligations hereunder.

- `B Credit' and `B Credits': as defined in subsection 2.18(a).
- `B Credit Amounts': as defined in subsection 2.18(c).
- `Masland': Masland Corporation, a Delaware corporation.
- `Masland Margin Stock Collateral': as defined in subsection 2.18(a).

`Masland Merger': the merger of a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower with and into Masland pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated May 23, 1996, by and among the Borrower, PA Acquisition Corp. and Masland, as the same has been or will be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time."

- (b) Section 2 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by inserting the following new subsection 2.18 to such Section:
 - "2.18 Regulation U and Regulation G Prior to Masland Merger.
 (a) The Loans made by each Bank shall at all times prior to the
 Masland Merger be treated for purposes of Regulation U and Regulation
 G, as applicable, as two separate extensions of credit (the "A Credit"
 and the "B Credit" of such Bank and, collectively, the "A Credits" and
 the "B Credits"), as follows:
 - (i) the aggregate amount of the A Credit of such Bank shall be an amount equal to such Bank's pro rata share (based on the amount of its Commitment Percentage) of the maximum loan value (as determined in accordance with Regulation U and Regulation G, as applicable), of the shares of capital stock of Masland constituting Collateral (such shares, the "Masland Margin Stock Collateral"); and
 - (ii) the aggregate amount of the B Credit of such Bank shall be an amount equal to such Bank's pro rata share (based on the amount of its Commitment Percentage) of all Loans outstanding hereunder minus such Bank's A Credit.

In the event that any Masland Margin Stock Collateral is acquired or sold, the amount of the A Credit of such Bank shall be adjusted (if necessary), to the extent necessary by prepayment, to an amount equal to such Bank's pro rata share (based on the amount of its Commitment Percentage) of the maximum loan value (determined in accordance with Regulation U and Regulation G, as applicable, as of the date of such acquisition or sale) of the Masland Margin Stock Collateral immediately after giving effect to such acquisition or sale. Nothing contained in this subsection 2.18 shall be deemed to

permit any sale of Masland Margin Stock Collateral in violation of subsection $8.5\ \mathrm{or}\ 8.6.$

- (b) Each Bank will maintain its records to identify the A Credit of such Bank and the B Credit of such Bank, and, solely for the purposes of complying with Regulation U and Regulation G, as applicable, the A and B Credits shall be treated as separate extensions of credit. Each Bank hereby represents and warrants that the loan value of the Collateral (other than the Masland Margin Stock Collateral) is sufficient for such Bank to lend its pro rata share of the B Credit.
- (c) The benefits of the direct and indirect security in the Masland Margin Stock Collateral created by the Loan Documents shall be allocated first to the benefit and security of the payment of the principal of and interest on the A Credits of the Banks and of all other amounts payable by the Borrower under this Agreement in connection with the A Credits (collectively, the "A Credit Amounts") and second, only after the payment in full of the A Credit Amounts, to the benefit and security of the payment of the principal of and interest on the B Credits of the Banks and of all other amounts payable by the Borrower under this Agreement in connection with the B Credits (collectively, the "B Credit Amounts"). The benefits of the direct and indirect security in the Collateral (other than the Masland Merger Stock Collateral) created by the Loan Documents, shall be allocated first to the benefit and security of the B Credit Amounts, to the benefit and security of the B Credit Amounts, to
- (d) The Borrower shall furnish to each Bank at the time of each acquisition and sale of Masland Margin Stock Collateral such information and documents as the Agent or such Bank may require to determine the A and B Credits, and at any time and from time to time, such other information and documents as the Agent or such Bank may reasonably require to determine compliance with Regulation U or Regulation G, as applicable.
- (e) Each Bank shall be responsible for its own compliance with and administration of the provisions of this subsection 2.18 and Regulation U or Regulation G, as applicable, and the Agent shall have no responsibility for any determinations or allocations made or to be made by any Bank as required by such provisions. The Agent shall transmit to the Borrower on behalf of a Bank any requests made by such Bank pursuant to subsection 2.18(d) and shall transmit from the Borrower to such Bank or the Banks any information provided by the Borrower in response to inquiries made under subsection 2.18(d) or otherwise required to be delivered by the Borrower to the Banks pursuant to this subsection 2.18.
- (f) In making the calculations and allocations required by this subsection, the amount of the Additional Credit Facility shall be deemed to be secured by the Collateral, and

both the Obligations and the outstanding obligations under the Additional Credit Facility shall be required to be secured directly or indirectly by Collateral having a maximum loan value at least equal to the aggregate amount of the Obligations and the outstanding obligations under the Additional Credit Facility."

- (c) Section 7 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by inserting the following new subsection 7.13 to such Section:
 - "7.13 Consummation of the Masland Merger. The Borrower shall cause the Masland Merger to be consummated in accordance with subsection 8.5(g) as soon as practicable after the date the Borrower or its Subsidiaries acquire more than 50% of the capital stock of Masland and prior to 180 days after such date."
- (d) Subsection 8.2 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by (i) deleting paragraph (a) of such subsection in its entirety and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
 - "(a) (i) Indebtedness in respect of the Loans, the Notes, the Letters of Credit and other obligations arising under this Agreement and, without duplication, Indebtedness of the Borrower and Subsidiaries to the extent backed by Letters of Credit, and (ii) Indebtedness in respect of the loans and other liabilities and obligations arising under the Additional Credit Facility;";
- (ii) deleting the text of paragraphs (g), (i), (j), (k), (l), (n), (o), (p), (q) and (r) of such subsection in their entirety and substituting in lieu of such text in each such paragraph "[Reserved]"; (iii) deleting the word "and" at the end of paragraph (u) of such subsection; and (iv) deleting paragraph (v) of such subsection in its entirety and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
 - "(v) Indebtedness of Special Entities permitted to be acquired pursuant to subsection 8.5 existing on the date such Special Entities are acquired, and any refinancings thereof;
 - (w) Indebtedness incurred by all Foreign Subsidiaries organized under the laws of France, Germany, Austria, Mexico, Sweden, Finland, Canada, Poland, Brazil, Argentina, South Africa, Indonesia, Thailand, Australia or the United Kingdom in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$280,000,000 at any one time outstanding; and
 - (x) additional Indebtedness not otherwise permitted by paragraphs (a) through (w) above, provided that the aggregate amount of such Indebtedness does not exceed \$75,000,000 at any one time outstanding."

- (e) Subsection 8.3(h) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the reference "subsection 8.2(f), (g), (i), (j), (k), (l), (m), (n), (o), (p), (q), (r), (s), (t), (u) and (v)" contained in such subsection and inserting in lieu thereof the reference "subsection 8.2(f), (m), (s), (t), (u), (v), (w) and (x)".
- (f) Subsection 8.4 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by (i) deleting the amount "\$50,000,000" contained in paragraph (b) of such subsection and inserting in lieu thereof the amount "\$60,000,000" and (ii) deleting the amount "\$70,000,000" contained in paragraph (c) of such subsection and inserting in lieu thereof the amount "\$100,000,000".
- (g) Subsection 8.5 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by (i) deleting the word "and" at the end of paragraph (e) of such subsection and (ii) deleting paragraph (f) of such subsection in its entirety and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
 - "(f) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries may acquire any Special Entities, provided that the aggregate purchase price of such acquisitions does not exceed \$150,000,000 (less, in the case such Special Entities that become Subsidiaries of the Borrower, the aggregate amount of Indebtedness of such Special Entities at the time such Special Entities are acquired) per fiscal year; and provided, further, that up to \$25,000,000 of any such permitted amount which is not expended in any fiscal year may be carried over for such acquisitions in any subsequent fiscal year; and provided, still, further, that no more than \$75,000,000 per fiscal year of any such permitted amount may be expended to acquire stock or other evidence of beneficial ownership of Special Entities that do not become Subsidiaries of the Borrower.
 - (g) the Borrower or any Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower that has executed and delivered either the Subsidiary Guarantee or a Guarantor Supplement and whose capital stock has been pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent may acquire, directly or indirectly, the capital stock of Masland and effect the merger of Masland with such Wholly Owned Subsidiary; provided that (i) such acquisition and merger are on terms (A) satisfactory to the Agent and (B) not materially different from the terms of the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated May 23, 1996, by and among the Borrower, PA Acquisition Corp. and Masland, (ii) before and after giving effect to such acquisition, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (iii) at the time of such acquisition, the Agent shall have received such legal opinions of counsel to the Borrower as the Agent shall reasonably request in respect of such acquisition and the transactions under this Agreement accompanying such acquisition."

- (h) Subsection 8.6(e) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by adding (i) the phrase "and the commitments under the Additional Credit Facility" immediately following the phrase "the Commitments" contained in such subsection and (ii) the words "pro rata" immediately following the phrase "simultaneously reduced" contained in such subsection.

"Fiscal Year	Amount
1996	\$185,000,000
1997	\$150,000,000
1998	\$160,000,000
1999	\$135,000,000
2000	\$110,000,000
2001	\$110,000,000;"

- (j) Subsection 8.9 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by (i) adding the phrase ", loans, acquisitions" immediately following the word "investments" contained in paragraph (f) of such subsection; (ii) deleting the word "and" at the end of paragraph (t) of such subsection; (iii) deleting the period at the end of paragraph (u) of such subsection and inserting in lieu thereof the word "; and"; and (iv) adding the following to the end of such subsection:
 - "(v) the acquisition, directly or indirectly, of the capital stock of Masland, provided that (i) such acquisition is on terms (A) satisfactory to the Agent and (B) not materially different from the terms of the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated May 23, 1996, by and among the Borrower, PA Acquisition Corp. and Masland and (ii) before and after giving effect to such acquisition, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing;
 - (w) investments or loans by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries to any Subsidiary which was permitted to be acquired pursuant to subsection 8.5; provided that (i) such Subsidiary, unless it is a Foreign Subsidiary, shall have executed and delivered a Guarantor Supplement and the capital stock of such Subsidiary shall have been pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and (ii) the proceeds of such investments or loans are used to refinance such Subsidiary's outstanding Indebtedness; and
 - (x) investments, loans and advances of any Subsidiary which was permitted to be acquired pursuant to subsection 8.5 which are in existence on the date such Subsidiary is acquired by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries."

- (k) Subsection 8.18 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the references to "Guarantee Supplement" contained therein and inserting in lieu thereof the reference "Guarantor Supplement".
- Consents and Agreements. (a) Pursuant to subsection 10.4 of the Credit Agreement, the Banks hereby instruct the Agent to enter into (i) such modifications to the Security Agreements, the Pledge Agreements and the Mortgages as the Agent reasonably determines to be necessary to permit the Liens granted pursuant to such documents to secure equally and ratably the liabilities and obligations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries under the Additional Credit Facility, (ii) such modifications to the Subsidiary Guarantee and the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee as the Agent reasonably determines to be necessary to cause such guarantees to guarantee, on a pari passu basis, the liabilities and obligations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries under the Additional Credit Facility and (iii) an Intercreditor Agreement, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent, pursuant to which the Agent will agree with the agent under the Additional Credit Facility that notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Credit Agreement (A) proceeds of the security documents and guarantees described in clauses (i) and (ii) above will be applied as set forth in such clauses and (B) the Agent will take such actions under such security documents and guarantees as shall be directed by Banks under the Credit Agreement and lenders under the Additional Credit Facility holding more than 50% of the aggregate unpaid amount of loans and reimbursement obligations under the Credit Agreement and the Additional Credit Facility (the "Instructing Group"), provided that any release of any collateral or any guarantee shall be effected only if permitted by subsection 11.1 of the Credit Agreement; and such Intercreditor Agreement will contain such other provisions not inconsistent with the foregoing as the Agent shall deem reasonable and appropriate. Pursuant to subsection 10.4 of the Credit Agreement, the Banks hereby instruct the Agent to follow the instructions of the Instructing Group in connection with actions to be taken pursuant to the Security Documents, the Subsidiary Guarantee and the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee.
- (b) The Banks consent that, notwithstanding the provisions of subsection 8.18 of the Credit Agreement, the Borrower shall not have to cause (i) Masland and its Subsidiaries to execute and deliver Guarantor Supplements or (ii) the common stock of Subsidiaries of Masland to be pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks; provided that (A) upon the Borrower or its Subsidiaries acquiring any shares of capital stock of Masland, the Borrower shall cause such shares to be pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the banks parties to the Additional Credit Facility, pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent, (B) within 15 days after the effectiveness of the Masland Merger, the Borrower shall cause each of Masland's material domestic subsidiaries (as determined by the Agent) to execute and deliver a Guarantor Supplement and to have its common stock pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the banks parties to the Additional Credit Facility,

pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and (C) the Agent shall receive such legal opinions of counsel to the Borrower as the Agent shall reasonably request in respect of the actions described in the foregoing clauses (A) and (B).

- 4. Conditions to Effectiveness. This Amendment shall become effective on the date (the "Amendment Effective Date") on which the Agent shall have received this Amendment duly executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Agent and the Required Banks.
- 5. Representations and Warranties. The Borrower represents and warrants that the representations and warranties made by the Borrower in the Loan Documents are true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Amendment Effective Date, before and after giving effect to the effectiveness of this Amendment, as if made on and as of the Amendment Effective Date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date.
- 6. Payment of Expenses. The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Agent for all of its out-of-pocket costs and reasonable expenses incurred in connection with this Amendment and any other documents prepared in connection herewith and the transactions contemplated hereby, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent.
- 7. No Other Amendments; Confirmation. Except as expressly amended, modified and supplemented hereby, the provisions of the Credit Agreement, the Notes and the other Loan Documents are and shall remain in full force and effect.
- 8. Governing Law; Counterparts. (a) This Amendment and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall be governed by, and construed and interpreted in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York
- (b) This Amendment may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Amendment on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the copies of this Amendment signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Agent. This Amendment may be delivered by facsimile transmission of the relevant signature pages hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment to be duly executed and delivered by their respective proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

LEAR CORPORATION
By: Title:
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent and as Bank
Ву:
Title:
ABN AMRO BANK N.V.
ву:
Title:
Ву:
Title:
THE ASAHI BANK, LTD.
Ву:
Title:
BANK AUSTRIA
By:
Title:
BANKERS TRUST COMPANY
Ву:
Title:
BANK OF AMERICA ILLINOIS

By:

Title:

BANK OF MONTREAL
By: Title:
THE BANK OF NEW YORK
By: Title:
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA
By: Title: THE BANK OF TOKYO TRUST COMPANY
By: Title: BANQUE PARIBAS
By: Title:
By:
Title:
CAISSE NATIONALE DE CREDIT AGRICOLE
By: Title: CIBC INC.
By: Title:
CITICORP USA, INC.

Title:

COMERICA BANK

ву:
Title:
COMPAGNIE FINANCIERE DE CIC ET DE L'UNION EUROPEENNE
Ву:
Title:
Ву:
Title:
COOPERATIEVE CENTRALE RAIFFEISEN - BOERENLEENBANK B.A., "RABOBANK NEDERLAND", NEW YORK BRANCH
By:
Title:
By:
Title:
CREDITANSTALT CORPORATE FINANCE, INC.
By:
Title:
By:
Title:
CREDIT LYONNAIS CHICAGO BRANCH
By:
Title:
CREDIT LYONNAIS CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCH
By:
Title:

THE DAI-ICHI KANGYO BANK, LTD.
By: Title:
DEUTSCHE BANK AG, CHICAGO AND/OR CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCHES
Ву:
Title:
Ву:
Title:
DRESDNER BANK AG, CHICAGO AND GRAND CAYMAN BRANCHES
Ву:
Title:
Ву:
Title:
FIRST AMERICAN NATIONAL BANK
Ву:
Title:
FIRST BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
By:
Title:
THE FIRST NATIONAL BANK OF BOSTON
Ву:
Title:
FIRST UNION NATIONAL BANK OF NORTH CAROLINA
Ву:
Title:

THE FUJI BANK, LIMITED
By: Title:
THE INDUSTRIAL BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH
Ву:
Title:
ISTITUTO BANCARIO SAN PAOLO DI TORNIO SPA
Ву:
Title:
Ву:
Title:
KREDIETBANK N.V.
Ву:
Title:
Ву:
Title:
LEHMAN COMMERCIAL PAPER INC.
Ву:
Title:
THE LONG-TERM CREDIT BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH
By:
Title:
THE MITSUBISHI BANK, LIMITED (CHICAGO BRANCH)
Ву:

Title:

By: Title:
MITSUI TRUST & BANKING COMPANY, LIMITED, NEW YORK BRANCH
By: Title:
NATIONAL BANK OF CANADA
By: Title:
By: Title:
NATIONSBANK, N.A. (CAROLINAS)
By: Title: NBD BANK
By: Title:
THE NIPPON CREDIT BANK, LTD.
By: Title: ROYAL BANK OF CANADA
By: Title:
THE ROYAL BANK OF SCOTLAND, PLC.
By: Title:

THE MITSUBISHI TRUST & BANKING CORPORATION, CHICAGO BRANCH

THE SAKURA BANK, LIMITED
By: Title:
THE SANWA BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: Title:
SOCIETE GENERALE, CHICAGO BRANCH
Ву:
Title:
SOCIETY NATIONAL BANK
Ву:
Title:
THE SUMITOMO BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH
Ву:
Title:
Ву:
Title:
THE SUMITOMO TRUST & BANKING CO., LTD., NEW YORK BRANCH
Ву:
Title:
THE TOKAI BANK, LTD. (CHICAGO BRANCH)
Ву:
Title:

THE TOYO TRUST AND BANKING COMPANY, LIMITED
Ву:
Title:
VIA BANQUE
By: Title:
Ву:
Title:
WESTPAC BANKING CORPORATION
Ву:
Title:
THE YASUDA TRUST & BANKING COMPANY, LTD.
ву:
Title:

Each of the undersigned corporations as guarantors under (a) the Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of August 17, 1995, made by LS Acquisition Corp. No. 14, Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon (f/k/a Lear Plastics Corp.), LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, Fair Haven Industries, Inc. and Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc. (as successor by merger to AIHI Acquisition Corp. and Automotive Industries Holding, Inc.) in favor of the Agent as supplemented by (i) the Guarantor Supplement, dated September 12, 1995, by ASAA, Inc., (ii) the Guarantor Supplement, dated December 18, 1995, by Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc. and (iii) the Guarantor Supplement, dated May 24, 1996, by PA Acquisition Corp. and (b) the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of December 19, 1995, made by Lear Operations Corporation and NAB Corporation in favor of the Agent hereby (i) consents to the transaction contemplated by this Amendment and (ii) acknowledges and agrees that the guarantees contained in such Subsidiary Guarantee as supplemented by such Guarantor Supplements and such Additional Subsidiary Guarantee (and all collateral security therefor) are, and shall remain, in full force and effect after giving effect to this Amendment and all prior modifications to the Credit Agreement.

LS ACQUISITION CORP., NO. 14
By:
Title:
LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50
By:
Title:
PROGRESS PATTERN CORP.
Ву:
Title:
LEAR CORPORATION MENDON
Ву:
Title:

LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24
By:
Title:
FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC.
Ву:
Title:
ASSA, INC.
Ву:
Title:
AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRIES MANUFACTURING INC.
Ву:
Title:
LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION
Ву:
Title:
NAB CORPORATION
Ву:
Title:
PA ACQUISITION CORP.
Ву:

Title:

THTRD AMENDMENT

THIRD AMENDMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996 (this "Amendment"), to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified, the "Credit Agreement"), among Lear Corporation (f/k/a Lear Seating Corporation), a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), the several financial institutions parties thereto (the "Banks"), Chemical Bank, as administrative agent for the Banks (in such capacity, the "Agent"), and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreement, the Banks have agreed to make, and have made, extensions of credit to the Borrower; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested that certain provisions of the Credit Agreement be modified in the manner provided for in this Amendment, and the Banks are willing to agree to such modifications as provided for in this Amendment;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and mutual agreements contained herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

- 1. Defined Terms. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.
- 2. Amendments to Credit Agreement. (a) Subsection 1.1 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the definition of "Subordinated Debt" contained therein and inserting in lieu thereof the following:
 - "'Subordinated Debt': any obligations (for principal, interest or otherwise) evidenced by or arising under or in respect of the Subordinated Notes, the Subordinated Note Indenture, the Senior Subordinated Notes and the Senior Subordinated Note Indenture and any other covenant, instrument or agreement of subordinated Indebtedness issued or entered into pursuant to subsections 8.2(b)(iii) and 8.10."
- (b) Subsection 8.2(b) of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by (i) deleting the word "and" before clause (ii) contained therein and inserting in lieu thereof the punctuation "," and (ii) inserting at the end of such subsection the phrase "and (iii) other subordinated Indebtedness of the Borrower in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$250,000,000 having (A) terms no more restrictive, as a whole, to the Borrower than the terms of the Subordinated Notes, (B) subordination provisions consistent with the Subordinated Notes, (C) no mandatory repayments of principal due until after the first

anniversary of the Termination Date and (D) such other terms that are reasonably satisfactory to the Agent".

(c) Subsection 8.10 of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended by deleting the second proviso contained therein in its entirety and inserting in lieu thereof the following:

"provided that, notwithstanding any provision contained in this subsection 8.10, if no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would occur and be continuing as a result of the following, the Subordinated Debt may be prepaid (A) in an amount equal to the net proceeds of any public offering of common stock of the Borrower occurring after the Closing Date, (B) in an amount equal to the net proceeds of any subordinated Indebtedness permitted to be issued pursuant to subsection 8.2(b)(iii) and (C) in addition to any prepayment permitted pursuant to clauses (A) and (B) above, in an amount not to exceed \$135,000,000 in the aggregate;"

- 3. Conditions to Effectiveness. This Amendment shall become effective on the date (the "Amendment Effective Date") on which the Agent shall have received this Amendment duly executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Agent and the Required Banks.
- 4. Representations and Warranties. The Borrower represents and warrants that the representations and warranties made by the Borrower in the Loan Documents are true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Amendment Effective Date, before and after giving effect to the effectiveness of this Amendment, as if made on and as of the Amendment Effective Date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date.
- 5. Payment of Expenses. The Borrower agrees to pay or reimburse the Agent for all of its out-of-pocket costs and reasonable expenses incurred in connection with this Amendment and any other documents prepared in connection herewith and the transactions contemplated hereby, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent.
- 6. No Other Amendments; Confirmation. Except as expressly amended, modified and supplemented hereby, the provisions of the Credit Agreement are and shall remain in full force and effect.
- 7. Governing Law; Counterparts. (a) This Amendment and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall be governed by, and construed and interpreted in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.
- (b) This Amendment may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Amendment on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the copies of this Amendment signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Agent. This Amendment may be delivered by facsimile transmission of the relevant signature pages hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Amendment to be duly executed and delivered by their respective proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

P.v.
By: Title:
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent and as a Bank
By:
ABN AMRO BANK N.V., CHICAGO BRANCH
By: Title:
By:
THE ASAHI BANK, LTD.
By: Title:
BANK AUSTRIA
By:
BANKERS TRUST COMPANY
By:
BANK OF AMERICA ILLINOIS
By:Title:

LEAR CORPORATION

BANK OF MONTREAL
By: Title:
THE BANK OF NEW YORK
By: Title:
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA
By: Title:
THE BANK OF TOKYO MITSUBISHI TRUST COMPANY
By:
BANQUE PARIBAS
By:
By: Title:
CAISSE NATIONALE DE CREDIT AGRICOLE
By: Title:
CIBC INC.
By:
CITICORP USA, INC.

By:____ Title:

COMERICA BANK
By:
COMPAGNIE FINANCIERE DE CIC ET DEL'UNION EUROPEENNE
By: Title:
By:
COOPERATIEVE CENTRALE RAIFFEISEN -BOERENLEENBANK B.A., "RABOBAN NEDERLAND", NEW YORK BRANCH
By:
By:
CREDITANSTALT CORPORATE FINANCE, INC.
By: Title:
By:
CREDIT LYONNAIS CHICAGO BRANCH
By:
CREDIT LYONNAIS CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCH

By:____ Title:

THE DAI-ICHI KANGYO BANK, LTD.
By:
DEUTSCHE BANK AG, CHICAGO AND/OR CAYMAN ISLANDS BRANCHES
By:Title:
By:
DRESDNER BANK AG, CHICAGO AND GRAND CAYMAN BRANCHES
By:Title:
By:
FIRST AMERICAN NATIONAL BANK
By:
FIRST BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
By:
THE FIRST NATIONAL BANK OF BOSTON
By:
FIRST UNION NATIONAL BANK OF NORTH CAROLINA
By: Title:

THE FUJI BANK, LIMITED
By: Title:
THE INDUSTRIAL BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH
By: Title:
ISTITUTO BANCARIO SAN PAOLO DI TORINO SPA
By:
By:
KREDIETBANK N.V.
By: Title:
By:
LEHMAN COMMERCIAL PAPER INC.
By:
THE LONG-TERM CREDIT BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH
By: Title:
THE BANK OF TOKYO-MITSUBISHI, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH

By:_____ Title:

THE MITSUBISHI TRUST & BANKING CORPORATION, CHICAGO BRANCH
By:Title:
THE MITSUI TRUST & BANKING COMPANY LIMITED, NEW YORK BRANCH
By:Title:
NATIONAL BANK OF CANADA
By:
By:
NATIONSBANK, N.A.
By:
NBD BANK
By:
THE NIPPON CREDIT BANK, LTD.
By:
ROYAL BANK OF CANADA

By:____ Title:

THE ROYAL BANK OF SCOTLAND, PLC.
By: Title:
THE SAKURA BANK, LIMITED
By: Title:
THE SANWA BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: Title:
SOCIETE GENERALE, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: Title:
SOCIETY NATIONAL BANK
By: Title:
THE SUMITOMO BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: Title:
By: Title:
THE SUMITOMO TRUST & BANKING CO. LTD., NEW YORK BRANCH
By:

RANCH)
By: Title:
THE TOYO TRUST AND BANKING COMPANY, LIMITED
By: Title:
VIA BANQUE
By: Title:
By:
WESTPAC BANKING CORPORATION
By:
THE YASUDA TRUST & BANKING COMPANY, LTD.
By:

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND CONSENT

Each of the undersigned corporations as guarantors under (a) the Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of August 17, 1995, made by Lear Corporation Germany Ltd. (f/k/a LS Acquisition Corp. No. 14), Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon (f/k/a Lear Plastics Corp.), LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, Fair Haven Industries, Inc. and Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc. (as successor by merger to AIHI Acquisition Corp. and Automotive Industries Holding, Inc.) in favor of the Agent as supplemented by (i) the Guarantor Supplements, each dated September 12, 1995, by ASAA, Inc., Gulfstream Automotive, Inc. (which entity has merged with and into Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.) and Automotive Industries, Inc. (which entity has merged with and into Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.), (ii) the Guarantor Supplement, dated December 18, 1995, by Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc. and (iii) the Guarantor Supplement, dated May 24, 1996, by PA Acquisition Corp. and (b) the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of December 19, 1995, made by Lear Operations Corporation and NAB Corporation in favor of the Agent hereby (i) consents to the transaction contemplated by this Amendment and (ii) acknowledges and agrees that the guarantees contained in such Subsidiary Guarantee as supplemented by such Guarantor Supplements and such Additional Subsidiary Guarantee (and all collateral security therefor) are, and shall remain, in full force and effect after giving effect to this Amendment and all prior modifications to the Credit Agreement.

By: Title:
LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50
By:
Title:
PROGRESS PATTERN CORP.
By:
Title:

LEAR CORPORATION GERMANY LTD.

LEAR CORPORATION MENDON

By:
By: Title:
LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24
By: Title:
FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC.
By: Title:
ASAA, INC.
By: Title:
AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRIES MANUFACTURING INC.
By:
LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION
By:
NAB CORPORATION
By:
PA ACQUISITION CORP.
By:

[EXECUTION COPY]

LEAR CORPORATION

\$300,000,000

CREDIT AGREEMENT

DATED AS OF JUNE 27, 1996

CHEMICAL BANK, as Administrative Agent

	Pa 	ge
SECTION 1.	DEFINITIONS	1
1.1 1.2	Defined Terms	
SECTION 2.	AMOUNT AND TERMS OF LOAN COMMITMENTS	1
2.1	Commitments	1
2.2	Notes	
2.3	Procedure for Borrowings	
2.3	Conversion and Continuation Options	
-	· ·	3
2.5	Minimum Amounts and Maximum Number	_
	of Tranches	
2.6	Termination or Reduction of Commitments	
2.7	Mandatory Prepayments	
2.8	Inability to Determine Interest Rate	
2.9	Illegality	5
2.10	Requirements of Law	5
2.11	Indemnity	7
2.12	Taxes	7
2.13	Use of Proceeds	
2.14	Assignment of Commitments Under Certain	•
2.14	Circumstances	9
SECTION 3.	INTEREST RATE PROVISIONS, FEES AND PAYMENTS	1
3.1	Interest Rates and Payment Dates	1
3.2	Commitment Fees	
3.3	Agent's Fees	
3.4	Computation of Interest and Fees	
3.5	Pro Rata Treatment and Payments	
3.6	Failure by Banks to Make Funds Available	5
SECTION 4.	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	5
4.1	Conditions to Closing Date	5
SECTION 5.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	0
5.1	Financial Statements	0
5.2	No Change	
5.3	Corporate Existence; Compliance with Law	
5.4	Corporate Power; Authorization; Enforceable	Ŭ
5.4		-
	Obligations	
5.5	No Legal Bar; Senior Debt	
5.6	No Material Litigation	
5.7	No Default	
5.8	Ownership of Property; Liens	
5.9	No Burdensome Restrictions	
5.10	Taxes	3

S. 11			age
5.12 ERISA	5 11	Securities law etc Compliance	13
5.13			
5.14 Subsidiaries, etc. 44 5.15 Accuracy and Completeness of Information 44 5.16 Security Documents 45 5.17 Patents, Copyrights, Permits and Trademarks 46 5.18 Environmental Matters 46 5.19 Acquisition Documents 48 5.20 Regulation H. 49 SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVEMANTS 49 6.1 Financial Statements 49 6.2 Certificates; Other Information 50 6.3 Performance of Obligations 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence 51 6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance 52 6.6 Inspection of Property; Insurance 52 6.7 Notices 52 6.8 Maintenance of Property; Insurance 52 6.9 Environmental Matters 54 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pideg Agreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.5 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.6 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 56 7.7 Limitation on Geapital Expenditures 56 7.8 Limitation on Geapital Expenditures 56 7.9 Limitation on Geapital Expenditures 56 7.10 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 71 7.15 Subsidiaries 71 7.16 Subsidiaries 71 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 71 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 7.19 Subsidiaries 71 7.10 Special Purpose Subsidiary 71 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 71 7.12 Special Purpose Subsidiary 71 7.13 Special Purpose Subsidiary 71 7.14 Fiscal Year 71 7.15 Subsidiaries 72 7.16 Subsidiaries 72 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 72 7.18 Subsidiaries 72 7.19 Subsidiaries 72 7.10 Subsidiaries 72 7.10 Subsidiaries 73 7.11 Special Purpose Subsidiary 72			
5.15 Accuracy and Completeness of Information			
5.16 Security Documents 45 5.17 Patents, Copyrights, Permits and Trademarks 46 5.18 Environmental Matters 46 5.19 Acquisition Documents 48 5.20 Regulation H. 49 SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS 49 6.1 Financial Statements 49 6.2 Cortificates, Other Information 50 6.3 Formacial Statements 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence 51 6.5 Maintenance of Property, Insurance 52 6.5 Maintenance of Property, Insurance 52 6.7 Notices 52 6.8 Maintenance of Liens of the Security Documents 54 6.9 Environmental Matters 54 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pladge Agreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 5.2 Limitation on Guarante Obligations 52			
S.17			
5.18			
5.19 Acquisition Documents 48 5.20 Regulation H. 49 SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVEMANTS 49 6.1 Financial Statements 49 6.2 Certificates; Other Information 50 6.3 Performance of Obligations 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence 51 and Compliance with Obligations and Laws 51 6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance 52 6.0 Inspection of Property; Books and Records; 52 B.5 Maintenance of Property; Books and Records; 52 B.6.7 Notices 52 6.8 Maintenance of Existence 52 6.9 Environments 52 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pledge Agreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.1 Financial Covenants			
SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS 49			
SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVEMANTS			
6.1 Financial Statements 49 6.2 Certificates; Other Information 50 6.3 Performance of Obligations 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence and Compliance with Obligations and Laws 51 6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance 52 6.6 Inspection of Property; Books and Records;	5.20	REGULATION H	49
6.2 Certificates; Other Information 50 6.3 Performance of Obligations 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence	SECTION 6.	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS	49
6.2 Certificates; Other Information 58 6.3 Performance of Obligations 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence	6.1	Financial Statements	49
6.3 Performance of Obligations 51 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence and Compliance with Obligations and Laws 51 6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance 52 6.6 Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions 52 6.7 Notices 52 6.8 Maintenance of Liens of the Security 52 6.9 Documents 54 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pledge Agreement Supplement 54 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 6.12 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.1 Financial Covenants 57 7.2 Limitation on Liens 57 7.3 Limitation on Liens 57 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 57 7.5 Limitations on Fundamental Changes 57 7.6 Limitation on Dividends 57 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 57 7.8 Limitation on Dividends 57 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 57 7.10 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 57 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 77 7.12 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 77 7.13 Corporate Documents 77 7.14 Fiscal Year 77 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting 58 50 51.16 Hazardous Materials 77 51.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 77 51.18 Subsidiaries 77 51.18 Subsidiaries 77 51.18 Subsidiaries 77 51.19 Subsidiaries 77 51.20 Subsidiaries 77 51.20 Subsidiaries 77 51.21 Subsidiaries 77 51.21 Subsidiaries 77 51.22 Section 8. Events of Default 77 51.23 Subsidiaries 77 51.34 Fiscal Year 77 51.46 Hazardous Materials 77 51.57 51.58 Subsidiaries 77 51.59 Subsidiaries 77 51.59 Subsidiaries 77 51.50 Subsidiaries 77 51.50 Subsidiaries 77 51.50 Subsidiaries 77 51.51 Subsidiaries 77 51.51 Subsidiaries 77 51.52 Subsidiaries 77 51.51 Subsidiaries 77 51.52 Subsidiaries 77 51.53 Subsidiaries 77 51.54 Subsidiaries 77 51.55 Subsidiaries 77 51.55 Subsidiaries 77 51.57 Subsidiaries 77 51.57 Subsidiaries 77 51.58 Subsidiaries 77 51.58 Subsidiaries 77 51.59 Subsidiaries 77 51.50 Subsidiaries 77 51.51 Subsidiaries 77 51.51 Subsidiaries 77 51.52 Subsidiaries 77 51.54 Subsidiaries 77 51.55 Su	6.2		
Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence and Compliance with Obligations and Laws 51			
An Acompliance with Obligations and Laws 51			91
6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance 6.6 Inspection of Property; Books and Records;	0.4	and Compliance with Obligations and Laws	E 1
6.6	2.5		
Discussions 52 6.7 Notices 52 6.8 Maintenance of Liens of the Security 54 Documents 54 6.9 Environmental Matters 54 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pledge Agreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.5 Limitations on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 62 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 65 7.8 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Optional Payments and			52
6.7 Notices 52 6.8 Maintenance of Liens of the Security	6.6	Inspection of Property; Books and Records;	52
6.8 Maintenance of Liens of the Security Documents 54 6.9 Environmental Matters 54 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pledge Agreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Liens 59 7.4 Limitation on Users 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Of Sales of Assets 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 65 7.8 Limitation on Optional Payments and 66 Modification of Debt Instruments 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting	6.7		
6.9 Environmental Matters 54 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pledge Agreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Endamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.9 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.10 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.10 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.10 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 7		Maintenance of Liens of the Security	
6.9 Environmental Matters 54 6.10 Security Documents 54 6.11 Pledge Agreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Endamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.9 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.10 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.10 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.10 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 7		Documents	54
6.10 Security Documents	6.9	Environmental Matters	54
6.11 Pledge Ägreement Supplement 56 6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Liens 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.9 Limitation on Optional Payments and 66 7.9 Limitation on Optional Payments and 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and 69 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting 70 Subsidiaries 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 </td <td>6.10</td> <td>Security Documents</td> <td>54</td>	6.10	Security Documents	54
6.12 Consumation of the Masland Merger 56 SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56 7.1 Financial Covenants 56 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and 66 Modification of Debt Instruments 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting 50 Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 <		,	
SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 56			
7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Liens 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and 66 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	SECTION 7.	NEGATIVE COVENANTS	56
7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness 57 7.3 Limitation on Liens 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and 66 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 Section 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71			
7.3 Limitation on Liens 59 7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and Modification of Debt Instruments 69 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 Section 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	7.1	Financial Covenants	56
7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations 62 7.5 Limitation on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and	7.2	Limitation on Indebtedness	57
7.5 Limitations on Fundamental Changes 62 7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and	7.3	Limitation on Liens	59
7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets 64 7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and 66 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	7.4	Limitation on Guarantee Obligations	62
7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and Modification of Debt Instruments 69 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	7.5	Limitations on Fundamental Changes	62
7.7 Limitation on Dividends 65 7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and Modification of Debt Instruments 69 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	7.6	Limitation on Sale of Assets	64
7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures 66 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and	7.7		
7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances 66 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and Modification of Debt Instruments 69 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	7.8		
7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and			
Modification of Debt Instruments 69 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting 70 Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71			00
7.11 Transactions with Affiliates 69 7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	7.10		60
7.12 Sale and Leaseback 70 7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71	7 44		
7.13 Corporate Documents 70 7.14 Fiscal Year 70 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71			
7.14 Fiscal Year			
7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting		·	
Subsidiaries 70 7.16 Hazardous Materials 70 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary 70 7.18 Subsidiaries 71 SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 71		Fiscal Year	70
7.16 Hazardous Materials	7.15		70
7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary	7 10		
7.18 Subsidiaries			
SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT			
	7.18	Subsidiaries	71
SECTION 9. THE AGENT	SECTION 8.	EVENTS OF DEFAULT	71
	SECTION 9.	THE AGENT	75

	Pagi
9.1	Appointment
9.2	Delegation of Duties
9.3	Exculpatory Provisions
9.4	Reliance by Agent
9.5	Notice of Default
9.6	Non-Reliance on Agent and Other Banks
9.7	Indemnification
9.8	Agent in Its Individual Capacity
9.9	Successor Agent
9.10	Intercreditor Agreement
SECTION 10.	MISCELLANEOUS
10.1	Amendments and Waivers
10.2	Notices
10.3	No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies
10.4	Survival of Representations and Warranties
10.5	Payment of Expenses and Taxes
10.6	Successors and Assigns; Participations;
	Purchasing Banks
10.7	Adjustments; Set-off
10.8	Counterparts
10.9	GOVERNING LAW
10.10	Confidentiality
10.11	Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers
10.12	Release of Collateral
10.13	Conflict

SCHEDULES:

Schedule 1.1(a)	Addresses of Banks
Schedule 1.1(b)	Security Documents
Schedule 1.1(c)	Mortgaged Properties
Schedule 2.1	Commitments
Schedule 5.14	Subsidiaries, Divisions, Partnerships and Joint Ventures
Schedule 5.18	Hazardous Material
Schedule 7.2(s)	Existing Indebtedness
Schedule 7.2(t)	AIMI Indebtedness
Schedule 7.9	Existing Investments, Loans and Advances
Schedule 7.15	Contractual Obligation Restrictions

EXHIBITS:

Exhibit A	Form of Note
Exhibit B	Form of Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guarantee
Exhibit C	Form of Amended and Restated Additional Subsidiary Guarantee
Exhibit D	Form of Amended and Restated Domestic Pledge Agreement
Exhibit E	Form of Amended and Restated Fair Haven Pledge Agreement
Exhibit F	Form of Amended and Restated Pledge Agreement (ASAA, Inc.)
Exhibit G	Form of Acquisition Pledge Agreement
Exhibit H	Form of Amended and Restated Security Agreement
Exhibit I	Form of Amended and Restated Additional Security Agreement
Exhibit J	Form of Amended and Restated Second Additional Security Agreement
Exhibit K	Form of Depositary Agency Agreement
Exhibit L	Form of Borrowing Certificate
Exhibit M	Form of Assignment and Acceptance
Exhibit N-1	Matters to be Covered by Opinion of Counsel to Borrower
Exhibit N-2	Matters to be Covered by Opinion of Counsel to Borrower and Acquisition Corp.
Exhibit O	Form of Intercreditor Agreement

CREDIT AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, among (i) LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), (ii) the several financial institutions parties to this Agreement from time to time (collectively, the "Banks"; individually, a "Bank") and (iii) CHEMICAL BANK, a New York banking corporation, as administrative agent for the Banks hereunder (in such capacity, the "Agent").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Existing Credit

Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested the Banks to enter into this Agreement and make loans hereunder, the proceeds of which will be used to refinance a portion of the Borrower's Indebtedness under the Existing Credit Agreement and for other general corporate purposes; and

WHEREAS, the Obligations hereunder will be secured and guaranteed pursuant to the Security Documents on an equal and ratable and pari passu basis with the Obligations (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement), and the Agent will enter into the Intercreditor Agreement to set forth the relationship of the Banks hereunder and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement in respect of the Security Documents;

NOW THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS

 ${\bf 1.1}\,$ Defined Terms. As used in this Agreement, the following terms have the following meanings:

"ABR": for any date, the higher of (a) the rate of interest publicly announced by Chemical in New York, New York from time to time as its prime rate (the "Prime Rate") and (b) 0.5% per annum above the rate set forth for such date opposite the caption "Federal Funds (Effective)" in the weekly statistical release designated as "H.15(519)", or any successor publication, published by the Federal Reserve Board. The ABR is not intended to be the lowest rate of interest charged by Chemical in connection with extensions of credit to borrowers.

"ABR Loans": Loans hereunder at such time as they are made and/or being maintained at a rate of interest based upon the ABR.

"A Credit" and "A Credits": as defined in subsection 2.15(a).

"A Credit Amounts": as defined in subsection 2.15(c).

"Acquisition": the acquisition by Acquisition Corp. of Masland by means of the Tender Offer and the Masland Merger.

"Acquisition Corp.": PA Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation, and a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Acquisition Documents": the collective reference to the Tender Offer Documents and the Merger Agreement and all other documents and information sent by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or Masland to the shareholders of Masland or filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission in connection with the Tender Offer or the Masland Merger.

"Acquisition Pledge Agreement": the Acquisition Pledge Agreement, substantially in the form of Exhibit G, made by Acquisition Corp. in favor of the Agent, pursuant to which Acquisition Corp. pledges the Masland Shares from time to time owned by it, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Additional Subsidiary Guarantee": the Amended and Restated Additional Subsidiary Guarantee made by Lear Operations Corporation and NAB Corporation in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit C, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Adjustment Date": with respect to any fiscal quarter, (a) the second Business Day following receipt by the Agent of both (i) the financial statements required to be delivered pursuant to subsection 6.1(a) or (b), as the case may be, for the most recently completed fiscal period and (ii) the compliance certificate required pursuant to subsection 6.2(b) with respect to such financial statements or (b) if such compliance certificate and financial statements have not been delivered in a timely manner, the date upon which such compliance certificate and financial statements were due; provided, however, that in the event that the Adjustment Date is determined in accordance with the provisions of clause (b) of this definition, then the date which is two Business Days following the date of receipt of the financial statements and compliance certificate referenced in clause (a) of this definition also shall be deemed to constitute an Adjustment Date.

"Affiliate": of any Person shall mean (a) any other Person (other than a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of such Person) which, directly or indirectly, is in control of, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person or (b) any other Person who is a director or officer of (i) such Person, (ii) any Subsidiary of such Person or (iii) any Person described in clause (a) above. For purposes of this

definition, a Person shall be deemed to be "controlled by" such other Person if such other Person possesses, directly or indirectly, power either to (i) vote 5% or more of the securities having ordinary voting power for the election of directors of such first Person or (ii) direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such first Person whether by contract or otherwise.

"Agent": as defined in the Preamble to this Agreement; when such term is used in relation to Chemical's capacity as secured party under the Security Documents and as beneficiary party to the Subsidiary Guarantee and the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee, such term shall be deemed to refer to Chemical acting as collateral agent, as specified in the Intercreditor Agreement.

"Agreement": this Credit Agreement, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"AIMI": Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc., a Delaware corporation, and a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Applicable Margin": at any time, the rate per annum set forth below opposite the Level of Coverage Ratio most recently determined:

Level of Coverage Ratio	Applicable Margin
Level I:	
Coverage Ratio is less than 3.25 to 1	1.00%
Level II:	
Coverage Ratio is equal to or greater than 3.25 to 1 but less than 4.0 to 1	0.875%
Level III:	
Coverage Ratio is equal to or greater than 4.0 to 1 but less than 5.0 to 1	0.75%
Level IV:	0.75%
Coverage Ratio is greater than or equal to 5.0 to 1	0.50%;

provided that (a) the Applicable Margin shall be that set forth above opposite Level III from the Closing Date until the first Adjustment Date occurring after the Closing Date, (b) the Applicable Margin determined for any Adjustment Date shall remain in effect until a subsequent Adjustment Date for which the Coverage Ratio falls within a different Level, and (c) if the financial statements and related compliance certificate for any fiscal period are not delivered by the date due pursuant to subsections 6.1 and 6.2(b), the Applicable Margin shall be (i) for the first 5 days subsequent to such due date, that in effect on the day prior to such due date, and (ii) thereafter, that set forth above opposite Level I, in either case, until the subsequent Adjustment Date.

"Assignment and Acceptance": an Assignment and Acceptance, substantially in the form of Exhibit M.

"Available Commitment": as to any Bank, at a particular time, the amount equal to the excess, if any, of (a) the amount of such Bank's Commitment at such time over (b) the aggregate unpaid principal amount at such time of all Loans made by such Bank pursuant to subsection 2.1; collectively, as to all the Banks, the "Available Commitments".

"Bank" and "Banks": as defined in the Preamble to this $\mbox{\sc Agreement.}$

"B Credit" and "B Credits": as defined in subsection 2.15(a).

"B Credit Amounts": as defined in subsection 2.15(c).

"benefitted Bank": as defined in subsection 10.7.

"Borrower": as defined in the Preamble to this Agreement.

"Borrowing Date": any Business Day specified in a notice pursuant to subsection 2.3 as a date on which the Borrower requests the Banks to make Loans hereunder.

"Business Day": a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in New York City are authorized or required by law to close.

"Capital Expenditures": direct or indirect (by way of the acquisition of securities of a Person or the expenditure of cash or the incurrence of Indebtedness) expenditures in respect of the purchase or other acquisition of fixed or capital assets (excluding any such asset (a) acquired in connection with normal replacement and maintenance programs

and properly charged to current operations, (b) acquired pursuant to a Financing Lease or other lease, (c) acquired in the Acquisition or (d) otherwise permitted pursuant to subsection 7.5(f)).

"Cash Equivalents": (a) securities issued or directly and fully guaranteed or insured by the United States Government or any agency or instrumentality thereof having maturities of not more than twelve months from the date of acquisition, (b) time deposits and certificates of deposit having maturities of not more than twelve months from the date of acquisition, in each case with any Bank or with any other domestic commercial bank having capital and surplus in excess of \$200,000,000, which has, or the holding company of which has, a commercial paper rating meeting the requirements specified in clause (d) below, (c) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than seven days for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (a) and (b) entered into with any bank meeting the qualifications specified in clause (b) above, (d) commercial paper issued by the parent corporation of any Bank and commercial paper rated at least A-1 or the equivalent thereof by Standard & Poor's Ratings Group or P-1 or the equivalent thereof by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and in either case maturing within nine months after the date of acquisition, (e) deposits maintained with money market funds having total assets in excess of \$300,000,000, (f) demand deposit accounts maintained in the ordinary course of business with banks or trust companies located near plant locations, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$750,000 at any one time at any one such bank or trust company and (g) deposits in mutual funds invested in preferred equities issued by U.S. corporations rated at least AA (or the equivalent thereof) by Standard & Poor's Ratings Group.

"Chemical": Chemical Bank, a New York banking corporation, in its individual capacity. $\,$

"CISA": Central de Industrias S.A. de C.V., a corporation organized under the laws of Mexico.

"Closing Date": the date on which all of the conditions precedent set forth in subsection 4.1 shall have been met or waived and the initial Loans are made.

"Code": the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

"Collateral": the collective reference to all collateral in which the Agent has a security interest pursuant to the Security Documents and all assets by which the Loans are deemed indirectly secured within the meaning of Regulation U and Regulation G.

"Commitment": as defined in subsection 2.1.

"Commitment Percentage": as to any Bank, the percentage of the aggregate Commitments constituted by such Bank's Commitment.

"Commitment Period": the period from and including the date hereof to but not including the Termination Date.

"Commonly Controlled Entity": an entity, whether or not incorporated, which is under common control with the Borrower within the meaning of Section 4001 of ERISA or is part of a group which includes the Borrower and which is treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code.

"Consolidated Indebtedness": at a particular date, all Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"Consolidated Interest Expense": for any fiscal period, the amount which would, in conformity with GAAP, be set forth opposite the caption "interest expense" (or any like caption) on a consolidated income statement of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such period, (a) excluding therefrom, however, fees payable under subsections 3.2 or 3.3 hereof or subsections 4.2, 4.3 or 4.4 of the Existing Credit Agreement and any amortization or write-off of deferred financing fees during such period and (b) including any interest income during such period.

"Consolidated Net Income": for any fiscal period, the consolidated net income (or deficit) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such period (taken as a cumulative whole), determined in accordance with GAAP; provided that (a) any provision for post-retirement medical benefits, to the extent such provision calculated under FAS 106 exceeds actual cash outlays calculated on the "pay as you go" basis, shall not to be taken into account, and (b) there shall be excluded (i) the income (or deficit) of any Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a Subsidiary or is merged into or consolidated with the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (ii) the income (or deficit) of any Person (other than a Subsidiary, in which the Borrower or any Subsidiary has an ownership interest, except to the extent that any such income has been actually received by the Borrower or such Subsidiary in the form of dividends or similar distributions, (iii) the undistributed earnings of any Subsidiary to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by such Subsidiary is not at the time permitted by the terms of any Contractual Obligation or Requirement of Law (other than any Requirement of Law of Germany) applicable to such Subsidiary, and (iv) in the case of a successor to the Borrower or any Subsidiary by consolidation or merger or as a transferee of its assets, any earnings of the successor corporation prior to such

consolidation, merger or transfer of assets; provided, further that the exclusions in clauses (i) and (iv) of this definition shall not apply to the mergers or consolidations of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries with their respective Subsidiaries.

"Consolidated Net Worth": at a particular date, all amounts which would be included under shareholders' equity on a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP as at such date plus the amount of any redeemable common stock; provided, however, that any cumulative adjustments made pursuant to FAS 106 shall not be taken into account; and provided, further, that any stock option expense and any amortization of goodwill, deferred financing fees and license fees (including any write-offs of deferred financing fees, license fees and up to an aggregate of \$10,000,000 of goodwill from October 25, 1993) shall not be taken into account in determining Consolidated Net Worth.

"Consolidated Operating Profit": for any fiscal period, Consolidated Net Income for such period excluding (a) extraordinary gains and losses arising from the sale of material assets and other extraordinary and/or non- recurring gains and losses, (b) charges, premiums and expenses associated with the discharge of Indebtedness, (c) charges relating to FAS 106, (d) license fees (and any write-offs thereof), (e) stock compensation expense, (f) deferred financing fees (and any write-offs thereof), (g) write-offs up to \$5,000,000 of goodwill, (h) foreign exchange gains and losses, (i) miscellaneous income and expenses and (j) miscellaneous gains and losses arising from the sale of assets plus, to the extent deducted in determining Consolidated Net Income, the excess of (i) the sum of (A) Consolidated Interest Expense, (B) any expenses for taxes, (C) depreciation and amortization expense and (D) minority interests in income of Subsidiaries over (ii) net equity earnings in Affiliates (excluding Subsidiaries).

"Continuing Directors": the directors of the Borrower on the Closing Date and each other director, if such other director's nomination for election to the Board of Directors of the Borrower is recommended by a majority of the then Continuing Directors.

"Contractual Obligation": as to any Person, any provision of any security issued by such Person or of any agreement, instrument or undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound.

"Coverage Ratio": for any Adjustment Date the ratio of (a) Consolidated Operating Profit for the four fiscal quarters most recently ended to (b) Consolidated Interest Expense for the four fiscal quarters most recently ended;

provided, however, that with respect to any Adjustment Date occurring during the fourth fiscal quarter following August 17, 1995, the Coverage Ratio will be calculated for the period of three fiscal quarters beginning with the Borrower's fourth fiscal quarter of 1995 and ending with the fiscal quarter immediately prior to the fiscal quarter during which such Adjustment Date occurs.

"Default": any of the events specified in Section 8, whether or not any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, or any other condition, has been satisfied.

"Depositary Agency Agreement": The Depositary Agency Agreement among the Borrower, Acquisition Corp., the Agent and Bankers Trust Company, as depository, substantially in the form of Exhibit K, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time

"Dollars" and "\$": lawful currency of the United States of America.

"Domestic Loan Party": each Loan Party that is organized under the laws of any jurisdiction of the United States.

"Environmental Complaint": any complaint, order, citation, notice or other written communication from any Person with respect to the existence or alleged existence of a violation of any Environmental Laws or legal liability resulting from air emissions, water discharges, noise emissions, Hazardous Material or any other environmental, health or safety matter.

"Environmental Laws": any and all applicable Federal, foreign, state, local or municipal laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees, requirements of any Governmental Authority and any and all common law requirements, rules and bases of liability regulating, relating to or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning pollution or protection of the environment or the Release or threatened Release of Hazardous Materials, as now or hereafter in effect.

"ERISA": the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time.

"Eurodollar Base Rate": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, the rate per annum equal to the average (rounded upwards to the nearest whole multiple of one sixteenth of one percent) of the respective rates notified to the Agent by the Reference Banks as the rate at which such Reference Bank is offered Dollar deposits two Working Days prior to the

beginning of such Interest Period in the interbank eurodollar market where the eurodollar and foreign currency and exchange operations of such Reference Bank are then being conducted, at or about 10:00 A.M., New York City time, for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period for the number of days comprised therein and in an amount comparable to the amount of the Eurodollar Loan of such Reference Bank to be outstanding during such Interest Period.

"Eurodollar Loans": Loans at such time as they are made and/or are being maintained at a rate of interest based upon the

"Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements": with respect to any day as applied to a Eurodollar Loan, the aggregate (without duplication) of the rates (expressed as a decimal fraction) of reserve requirements in effect on such day (including, without limitation, basic, supplemental, marginal and emergency reserves under any regulations of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System or other Governmental Authority having jurisdiction with respect thereto), dealing with reserve requirements prescribed for eurocurrency funding (currently referred to as "Eurocurrency liabilities" in Regulation D of such Board) maintained by a member bank of such System.

"Eurodollar Rate": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, a rate per annum determined for such day in accordance with the following formula (rounded upwards to the nearest whole multiple of 1/100th of one percent):

Eurodollar Base Rate

1.00 - Eurocurrency Reserve Requirement

"Eurodollar Tranche": the collective reference to Eurodollar Loans whose Interest Periods each begin on the same day and end on the same other day.

"Event of Default": any of the events specified in Section 8, provided that any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, or any other condition, event or act has been satisfied.

"Exchange Act": the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Existing Credit Agreement": the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995, among the Borrower, the lenders parties thereto, Chemical Bank, as administrative agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein, as amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Federal Reserve Board": the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System or any successor thereto.

"Fiat Seat Business": Sepi S.p.A. and certain related businesses.

"FIMA": FIMA Finance Management Inc., a British Virgin Islands corporation and any other wholly owned subsidiary of Exor Group S.A. or any of them.

"Financing Lease": (a) any lease of property, real or personal, the obligations under which are capitalized on a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and (b) any other such lease to the extent that the then present value of the minimum rental commitment thereunder should, in accordance with GAAP, be capitalized on a balance sheet of the lessee.

"Foreign Subsidiaries": each of the Subsidiaries so designated on Schedule 5.14 and any Subsidiaries organized outside the United States which are created after the effectiveness hereof.

"GAAP": generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America in effect from time to time.

"Governmental Authority": any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof and any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government.

"Guarantee Obligation": as to any Person, any obligation of such Person guaranteeing or in effect guaranteeing any Indebtedness, leases, dividends or other obligations (the "primary obligations") of any other Person (the "primary obligor") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including, without limitation, any obligation of such Person, whether or not contingent (a) to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor, (b) to advance or supply funds (i) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation or (ii) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, (c) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation or (d) otherwise to assure or hold harmless the owner of any such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof; provided, however, that the term Guarantee Obligation shall not include endorsements of instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Guarantee Obligation shall

be deemed to be an amount equal to the value as of any date of determination of the stated or determinable amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Guarantee Obligation is made (unless such Guarantee Obligation shall be expressly limited to a lesser amount, in which case such lesser amount shall apply) or, if not stated or determinable, the value as of any date of determination of the maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by such Person in good faith.

"Guarantor Supplement": a supplement to the Subsidiary Guarantee, substantially in the form of Annex A to the Subsidiary Guarantee, whereby a Subsidiary of the Borrower becomes a "Guarantor" under the Subsidiary Guarantee.

"Hazardous Materials": any solid wastes, toxic or hazardous substances, materials or wastes, defined, listed, classified or regulated as such in or under any Environmental Laws, including, without limitation, asbestos, petroleum or petroleum products (including gasoline, crude oil or any fraction thereof), polychlorinated biphenyls, and urea-formaldehyde insulation, and any other substance the presence of which may give rise to liability under any Environmental Law.

"Indebtedness": of a Person, at a particular date, the sum (without duplication) at such date of (a) indebtedness for borrowed $% \left(1\right) =\left(1\right) \left(1\right) \left($ money or for the deferred purchase price of property or services in respect of which such Person is liable as obligor, (b) indebtedness secured by any Lien on any property or asset owned or held by such Person regardless of whether the indebtedness secured thereby shall have been assumed by or is a primary liability of such Person, (c) obligations of such Person under Financing Leases, (d) the face amount of all letters of credit issued for the account of such person and, without duplication, the unreimbursed amount of all drafts drawn thereunder and (e) obligations (in the nature of principal or interest) of such Person in respect of acceptances or similar obligations issued or created for the account of such Person; but excluding (i) trade and other accounts payable in the ordinary course of business in accordance with customary trade terms and which are not overdue for more than 120 days or, if overdue for more than 120 days, as to which a dispute exists and adequate reserves in conformity with GAAP have been established on the books of such Person, (ii) deferred compensation obligations to employees and (iii) any obligations otherwise constituting Indebtedness the payment of which such Person has provided for pursuant to the terms of such Indebtedness or any agreement or instrument pursuant to which such Indebtedness was incurred, by the irrevocable deposit in trust of an amount of funds or a principal amount of securities, which deposit is sufficient, either by itself or taking into account the accrual of interest thereon, to

pay the principal of and interest on such obligations when due.

"Insolvency" or "Insolvent": at any particular time, a Multiemployer Plan is insolvent within the meaning of Section 4245 of ERISA.

"Intercreditor Agreement": the Intercreditor Agreement, substantially in the form of Exhibit O, among Chemical, in its capacity as Agent under the Existing Credit Agreement, Chemical, in its capacity as Agent hereunder, and Chemical, as Collateral Agent, as the same is amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Interest Payment Date": (a) as to any ABR Loan, the last day of each March, June, September and December, commencing on the first of such days to occur after the effectiveness of this Agreement and (b) as to any Eurodollar Loan in respect of which the Borrower has selected an Interest Period of one, two or three months, the last day of such Interest Period, (c) as to any Eurodollar Loan in respect of which the Borrower has selected an Interest Period of longer than three months, each day which is three months, or a whole multiple thereof, after the making of such Eurodollar Loan and the last day of such Interest Period and (d) as to any Loan, the Termination Date.

"Interest Period": with respect to any Eurodollar Loans:

- (a) initially, the period commencing on the borrowing or conversion date, as the case may be, with respect to such Eurodollar Loans and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter (or, to the extent available from all Banks, nine or twelve months thereafter), as selected by the Borrower in its notice of borrowing as provided in subsection 2.3 or its notice of conversion as provided in subsection 2.4, as the case may be; and
- (b) thereafter, each period commencing on the last day of the then current Interest Period applicable to such Eurodollar Loans and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter (or, to the extent available from all Banks, nine or twelve months thereafter), as selected by the Borrower by irrevocable notice to the Agent not less than three Working Days prior to the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect to such Eurodollar Loans;

provided that all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:

- (i) if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day which is not a Working Day, that Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Working Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Working Day;
- (ii) no Interest Period shall extend beyond the Termination Date; $% \left\{ 1,2,\ldots,n\right\} =\left\{ 1,2,\ldots,n\right\}$
- (iii) if the Borrower shall fail to give notice as provided above, the Borrower shall be deemed to have selected an ABR Loan to replace the affected Eurodollar Loan;
- (iv) any Interest Period that begins on the last Working Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Working Day of a calendar month; and

"Interest Rate Agreement": any interest rate protection agreement, interest rate swap or other interest rate hedge arrangement (other than any interest rate cap or other similar agreement or arrangement pursuant to which the Borrower has no credit exposure), to or under which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or a beneficiary.

"Interest Rate Agreement Obligations": all obligations of the Borrower to any financial institution under any one or more Interest Rate Agreements.

"Lear Italia": the collective reference to each direct Foreign Subsidiary, organized under the laws of Italy, of the Borrower or any Subsidiary party to the Subsidiary Guarantee.

"Lien": any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), or preference, priority or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, without limitation, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any Financing Lease having substantially the same economic

effect as any of the foregoing, and the filing of any financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code or comparable law of any jurisdiction in respect of any of the foregoing).

"Loan" and "Loans": as defined in subsection 2.1.

"Loan Documents": the collective reference to this Agreement, the Notes and the Security Documents.

"Loan Parties": the collective reference to the Borrower, each guarantor or grantor party to any Security Document and each issuer of pledged stock under each Pledge Agreement.

"Management Investors": each of the managers, officers and other employees of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries from time to time party to the Stockholders Agreement.

"Masland": Masland Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

"Masland Shares": the shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Masland.

"Masland Margin Stock Collateral": as defined in subsection 2.15(a).

"Masland Merger": the merger of a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower with and into Masland pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

"Material Subsidiary": each Loan Party and any other Subsidiary which (a) for the most recent fiscal year of the Borrower accounted for more than 5% of the consolidated revenues of the Borrower or (b) as of the end of such fiscal year, was the owner of more than 5% of the consolidated assets of the Borrower all as shown on the consolidated financial statements of the Borrower for such fiscal year.

"Merchant Banking Partnerships": Lehman Brothers Merchant Banking Portfolio Partnership L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, Lehman Brothers Offshore Investment Partnership - Japan L.P., a Bermuda limited partnership, Lehman Brothers Offshore Investment Partnership L.P., a Bermuda limited partnership and Lehman Brothers Capital Partners II, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (collectively, the "Partnerships") or any majority owned direct or indirect Subsidiary of Lehman Brothers Holdings Inc. or any partnership the general partner of which is a majority owned direct or indirect Subsidiary of Lehman Brothers Holdings Inc. (with the Partnerships, collectively referred to as the "Permitted Lehman Entities") or a trust

the beneficiaries of which include only investors in the Permitted Lehman Entities, or any of them.

"Merger Agreement": the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated May 23, 1996, by and among the Borrower, Acquisition Corp. and Masland, as the same has been or will be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Merger Date": the date on which the Masland Merger is consummated in accordance with the Merger Agreement.

"Mortgaged Properties": the collective reference to the real properties described on Schedule 1.1(c) and any other properties to be mortgaged in favor of the Agent pursuant to this Agreement from time to time.

"Mortgages": the collective reference to the mortgages listed in Schedule 1.1(b), and each other mortgage or deed of trust that may be delivered to the Agent as collateral security for any or all of the Obligations, in each case as such mortgages or deeds of trust may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Multiemployer Plan": a Plan which is a multiemployer plan as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA.

"Net Proceeds": shall mean the gross proceeds received by the Borrower or any Subsidiary from a sale or other disposition of any asset of the Borrower or such Subsidiary less (a) all reasonable fees, commissions and other out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Borrower or such Subsidiary in connection therewith, (b) Federal, state, local and foreign taxes assessed in connection therewith and (c) the principal amount, accrued interest and any related prepayment fees of any Indebtedness (other than the Loans) which is secured by any such asset and which is required to be repaid in connection with the sale thereof.

"Note" and "Notes": as defined in subsection 2.2.

"Obligations": the unpaid principal amount of, and interest on, the Notes, the Interest Rate Agreement Obligations owing to any Bank and all other obligations and liabilities of the Borrower to the Agent and the Banks, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with this Agreement, the Notes, any other Loan Document or any other document executed and delivered in connection herewith or therewith, whether on account of principal, interest (including, without limitation, interest accruing at the rate set forth in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents after the commencement of any proceeding of the type described in Section 8(i) whether or not such interest

constitutes an allowed claim in such proceeding), reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including, without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent) or otherwise.

"Offer to Purchase": the Offer to Purchase, dated May 30, 1996, of Acquisition Corp. relating to the Tender Offer, as amended, supplemented or modified to the date hereof.

"Participants": as defined in subsection 10.6(b).

 $\mbox{"PBGC":}\ \mbox{the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation established pursuant to Subtitle A of Title IV of ERISA.}$

"Person": an individual, partnership, corporation, business trust, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture, Governmental Authority or other entity of whatever nature.

"Plan": at a particular time, any employee benefit plan which is covered by ERISA and in respect of which the Borrower or a Commonly Controlled Entity is (or, if such plan were terminated at such time, would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) an "employer" as defined in Section 3(5) of ERISA.

"Pledge Agreement Supplement": as defined in subsection 6.11.

"Pledge Agreements": the collective reference to the Pledge Agreements listed in Schedule 1.1(b) and each other pledge agreement or similar agreement that may be delivered to the Agent as collateral security for any or all of the Obligations, in each case as such Pledge Agreements or similar agreements may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Pledged Stock": as defined in each of the Pledge Agreements.

"Proprietary Rights": as defined in subsection 5.17.

"Purchase Agreement": the Agreement, dated as of August 19, 1988, among Lear Siegler Aerospace Products Holdings Corp., Lear Siegler Commercial Products Holdings Corp., Lear Siegler Automotive Products Holdings Corp. and LSS Acquisition Corporation, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Purchasing Banks": as defined in subsection 10.6(c).

"Receivable Financing Transaction": any transaction or series of transactions involving a non-recourse sale for cash of accounts receivable by the Borrower or any of its

Subsidiaries to a Special Purpose Subsidiary and a subsequent incurrence by such Special Purpose Subsidiary of unguaranteed Indebtedness secured solely by the accounts receivable so acquired by such Special Purpose Subsidiary.

"Reference Banks": Chemical and The Bank of Nova Scotia.

"Register": as defined in subsection 10.6(d).

"Regulation G": Regulation G of the Federal Reserve Board.

"Regulation T": Regulation T of the Federal Reserve Board.

"Regulation U": Regulation U of the Federal Reserve Board.

"Regulation X": Regulation X of the Federal Reserve Board.

"Release": any spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, escaping, leaking, dumping, disposing, spreading, depositing or dispersing of any Hazardous Materials in, unto or onto the environment.

"Reorganization": with respect to any Multiemployer Plan, the condition that such plan is in reorganization within the meaning of such term as used in Section 4241 of ERISA.

"Reportable Event": any of the events set forth in Section 4043(b) of ERISA, other than those events as to which the thirty day notice period is waived under subsections .13, .14, .16, .18, .19 or .20 of PBGC Reg. Section 2615.

"Required Banks": at a particular time, the holders of more than 50% of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Notes or, if no amounts are outstanding under the Notes, Banks having more than 50% of the aggregate amount of the Commitments.

"Requirement of Law": as to (a) any Person, the certificate of incorporation and by-laws or the partnership or limited partnership agreement or other organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property, any law, treaty, rule, regulation, requirement, judgment, decree or determination

of any Governmental Authority applicable to or binding upon such property or to which such property is subject, including, without limitation, any Environmental Laws and (c) any of the Mortgaged Properties, all Restrictive Agreements.

"Responsible Officer": with respect to any Loan Party, the chief executive officer, the president, the chief financial officer, any vice president, the treasurer or the assistant treasurer of such Loan Party.

"Restrictive Agreement": any covenants, conditions or restrictions which burden any of the Mortgaged Properties or any part thereof for the benefit of other real property, including, without limitation, the terms of any reciprocal easement agreement, any agreement limiting the use of the Mortgaged Properties and any agreements which must be performed as a condition to the continuance of any easement included in the Mortgaged Properties.

"Security Agreements": the collective reference to the Security Agreements listed under Section III of Schedule 1.1(b), and each other security agreement or similar agreement that may be delivered to the Agent as collateral security for any or all of the Obligations, in each case as such Security Agreement or similar agreements may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Security Documents": the collective reference to the Security Agreements, the Pledge Agreements, the Mortgages, the Subsidiary Guarantee and the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee.

"Senior Subordinated Note Indenture": the Indenture, dated as of July 15, 1992, governing the Senior Subordinated Notes, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with subsection 7.10.

"Senior Subordinated Notes": the 11 1/4% Senior Subordinated Notes of the Borrower due 2000, issued pursuant to the Senior Subordinated Note Indenture.

"Single Employer Plan": any Plan which is covered by Title IV of ERISA, but which is not a Multiemployer Plan.

"Special Affiliate": any Affiliate of the Borrower which (a) the Borrower possesses, directly or indirectly, (i) power to vote 20% or more of the securities having ordinary voting power for the election of directors of such Affiliate or (ii) a 20% ownership interest in such Affiliate and (b) is engaged in business of the same or related

general type as now being conducted by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"Special Entity": any Person which is engaged in business of the same or related general type as now being conducted by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"Special Purpose Subsidiary": any Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower created by the Borrower for the sole purpose of facilitating a Receivable Financing Transaction.

"Stockholders Agreement": the Amended and Restated Stockholders and Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of September 27, 1991 among the Borrower, FIMA, the Merchant Banking Partnerships and the several other parties thereto, as the same has been and may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Subordinated Debt": any obligations (for principal, interest or otherwise) evidenced by or arising under or in respect of the Subordinated Notes, the Subordinated Note Indenture, the Senior Subordinated Notes and the Senior Subordinated Note Indenture and any other covenant, instrument or agreement of subordinated Indebtedness issued or entered into pursuant to subsections 7.2(b)(iii) and 7.10.

"Subordinated Note Indenture": the Indenture dated as of February 1, 1994, governing the Subordinated Notes, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with subsection 7.10.

"Subordinated Notes": the 8-1/4% Subordinated Notes of the Borrower due 2002, issued pursuant to the Subordinated Note Indenture.

"Subscription Agreements": the collective reference to the Subscription Agreements, dated as of September 29, 1988, between Lear Holdings Corporation and each of the Management Investors, as each of the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Subsidiary": as to any Person, a corporation, partnership or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person (exclusive of any Affiliate in which such Person has a minority ownership

interest). Unless otherwise qualified, all references to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" in this Agreement shall refer to a Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of the Borrower.

"Subsidiary Guarantee": the Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of the date hereof, made by Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd., Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon, LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, Fair Haven Industries, Inc., ASAA, Inc., Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc. and Acquisition Corp. in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit B, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Surviving Corporation": Masland, as the surviving corporation of the Masland Merger.

"Taxes": as defined in subsection 2.12.

"Tender Offer": the tender offer made by Acquisition Corp. for all of the Masland Shares pursuant to the Offer to Purchase.

"Tender Offer Documents": collectively, (a) the tender offer statement on Schedule 14D-1, dated May 30, 1996, filed by Acquisition Corp. with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 14(d)(1) of the Exchange Act, together with all exhibits thereto, including the Offer to Purchase and (b) the solicitation/recommendation statement on Schedule 14D-9, dated May 30, 1996, filed by Masland pursuant to Section 14(d)(4) of the Exchange Act, in each case, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Termination Date": September 30, 2001 or such earlier date on which the Commitments are terminated pursuant to this Agreement.

"Transfer Effective Date": as defined in each Assignment and $\mbox{\sc Acceptance}\,.$

"Transferee": as defined in subsection 10.6(f).

"Type": as to any Loan, its nature as an ABR Loan or Eurodollar Loan.

"Wholly Owned Subsidiary": as to any Person, a corporation, partnership or other entity of which (a) 100% of the common capital stock or other ownership interests of such corporation, partnership or other entity or (b) more than 95% of the common capital stock or other ownership interests of such corporation, partnership or other entity where the portion of the common capital stock or other ownership interests not held by such Person is held by other

Persons to satisfy applicable legal requirements, is owned, directly or indirectly, by such Person; provided, however, that so long as the Borrower owns, directly or indirectly, more than 95% of the capital stock of Lear Italia, Lear Italia shall be deemed a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Working Day": any Business Day on which dealings in foreign currencies and exchange between banks may be carried on in London, England.

- 1.2 Other Definitional Provisions. (a) Unless otherwise specified therein, all terms defined in this Agreement shall have the defined meanings when used in the other Loan Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto.
- (b) As used herein and in the other Loan Documents, and any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto, accounting terms relating to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries not defined in subsection 1.1 and accounting terms partly defined in subsection 1.1, to the extent not defined, shall have the respective meanings given to them under GAAP.
- (c) The words "hereof", "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement, and Section, subsection, Schedule and Exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.

SECTION 2. AMOUNT AND TERMS OF LOAN COMMITMENTS

2.1 Commitments. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Bank, severally and not jointly, agrees to make revolving credit loans (individually, a "Loan"; collectively, the "Loans") to the Borrower from time to time during the Commitment Period in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed at any one time outstanding the amount set forth under the heading "Commitment" opposite the name of such Bank on Schedule 2.1, as such amount may be reduced from time to time pursuant to subsection 2.6 (collectively, the "Commitments"). During the Commitment Period, the Borrower may use the Commitments by borrowing, repaying the Loans in whole or in part and reborrowing, all in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof; provided that on the date of the making of any Loans, and after giving effect to the making of such Loans, the aggregate outstanding principal amount of Loans at such time shall not exceed the aggregate Commitments at such time. The Loans may

from time to time be ABR Loans, Eurodollar Loans or a combination thereof.

- 2.2 Notes. The Loans made by each Bank shall be evidenced by a promissory note of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit A (individually, a "Note"; collectively, the "Notes"), with appropriate insertions as to principal amount, payable to the order of such Bank and evidencing the obligation of the Borrower to pay a principal amount equal to the lesser of (a) the amount of the Commitment of such Bank and (b) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Loans made by such Bank. Each Bank is hereby authorized to record the date and amount of each Loan made by such Bank, and the date and amount of each payment or prepayment of principal thereof, on the schedule annexed to and constituting a part of its Note, and any such recordation shall constitute prima facie evidence of the accuracy of the information so recorded; provided that the failure by any Bank to make any such recordation on its Note shall not affect any of the obligations of the Borrower under such Note or this Agreement. Each Note shall (i) be dated the Closing Date, (ii) be stated to mature on the Termination Date and (iii) bear interest, payable on the dates specified in subsection 3.1, for the period from the date thereof on the unpaid principal amount thereof from time to time outstanding at the interest rate per annum specified in subsection 3.1.
- 2.3 Procedure for Borrowings. The Borrower may borrow under the Commitments during the Commitment Period on any Business Day by giving the Agent irrevocable written notice (which notice must be received by the Agent prior to 12:00 P.M., New York City time) one Business Day prior to the requested Borrowing Date of ABR Loans and three Working Days prior to the requested Borrowing Date of Eurodollar Loans, specifying (a) the amount to be borrowed, (b) the requested Borrowing Date and (c) whether the borrowing is to be of ABR Loans, Eurodollar Loans or a combination thereof and (d) if the borrowing is to be entirely or partly Eurodollar Loans, the amount of such Loans and the length of initial Interest Period therefor. Upon receipt of such notice from the Borrower, the Agent shall promptly notify each Bank thereof. Not later than 12:00 P.M., New York City time, on the Borrowing Date specified in such notice, each Bank shall make available to the Agent in immediately available funds the amount equal to the Loan to be made by such Bank. The Agent shall make the amount of such borrowing available to the Borrower by depositing the proceeds thereof in like funds as received by the Agent in the account of the Borrower with the Agent on the date the Loans are made for transmittal by the Agent upon the Borrower's request. Each borrowing pursuant to the Commitments, shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof.

- 2.4 Conversion and Continuation Options. (a) The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Loans outstanding as Eurodollar Loans to ABR Loans by giving the Agent at least one Business Day's prior irrevocable notice of such election; provided that any such conversion of Eurodollar Loans shall only be made on the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Loans outstanding as ABR Loans to Eurodollar Loans by giving the Agent at least three Working Days' prior irrevocable notice of such election. Upon receipt of such notice, the Agent shall promptly notify each Bank thereof. All or any part of the Loans outstanding as Eurodollar Loans or ABR Loans may be converted as provided herein; provided that (i) no ABR Loan may be converted into a Eurodollar Loan when any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, (ii) partial conversions shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof and (iii) any such conversion may only be made if, after giving effect thereto, subsection 2.5 shall not have been contravened.
- (b) Any Eurodollar Loans may be continued as such upon the expiration of an Interest Period with respect thereto by compliance by the Borrower with the notice provisions contained in the definition of "Interest Period"; provided that no Eurodollar Loan may be continued as such when any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing but in such circumstances shall be automatically converted to an ABR Loan on the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto.
- 2.5 Minimum Amounts and Maximum Number of Tranches. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, all borrowings, conversions, payments, prepayments and selection of Interest Periods hereunder in respect of the Loans shall be in such amounts and be made pursuant to such elections so that, after giving effect thereto, the aggregate principal amount of any one Eurodollar Tranche shall not be less than \$5,000,000. In no event shall there be more than ten Eurodollar Tranches outstanding at any time.
- 2.6 Termination or Reduction of Commitments. (a) The Commitments shall automatically reduce on each March 31 and September 30 in each calendar year during the Commitment Period, commencing September 30, 1996, by an amount set forth opposite such date below:

Year	Amount
9/30/1996	\$ 5,000,000
3/31/1997	10,000,000
9/30/1997	10,000,000
3/31/1998	12,500,000
9/30/1998	12,500,000
3/31/1999	12,500,000
9/30/1999	12,500,000
3/31/2000	15,000,000
9/30/2000	15,000,000
3/31/2001	20,000,000
9/30/2001	175,000,000

- (b) The Borrower shall have the right, upon not less than five Business Days' notice to the Agent, to terminate the Commitments or to reduce the amount of the Commitments; provided that any such reduction shall be in an amount of \$2,500,000 or a whole multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof and shall reduce permanently the amount of the Commitments then in effect. No reduction pursuant to this subsection 2.6(b) shall in any way affect the amount of the reductions required to be made pursuant to subsection 2.6(a).
- (c) The Commitments shall automatically terminate on the Termination Date.
- 2.7 Mandatory Prepayments. Any termination or reduction of Commitments pursuant to subsections 2.6(a), 2.6(b), 2.6(c), 7.6(e) or otherwise shall be accompanied by prepayment of the Loans (together in each case with accrued interest on the amount so prepaid to the date of such prepayment and any additional amounts owing under subsection 2.11), to the extent, if any, that the amount of the Loans then outstanding exceeds the amount of the Commitments as so reduced.
 - 2.8 Inability to Determine Interest Rate. In the event that:
 - (a) the Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be conclusive and binding upon the Borrower) that, by reason of circumstances affecting the interbank eurodollar market, adequate and reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the Eurodollar Rate for any requested Interest Period; or
 - (b) the Agent shall have received notice prior to the first day of such Interest Period from Banks constituting the Required Banks that the interest rate determined pursuant to subsection 3.1 for such Interest Period does not accurately reflect the cost to such Banks (as conclusively certified by such Banks) of making or maintaining their affected Loans during such Interest Period,

with respect to (i) proposed Loans that the Borrower has requested be made as Eurodollar Loans, (ii) Eurodollar Loans that will result from the requested conversion of ABR Loans into Eurodollar Loans or (iii) the continuation of Eurodollar Loans beyond the expiration of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto, the Agent shall give telex or telephonic notice of such determination to the Borrower and the Banks as soon as reasonably practicable after it becomes aware of such determination. If such notice is given (x) any requested Eurodollar Loans shall be made as ABR Loans, (y) any ABR Loans that were to have been converted to Eurodollar Loans shall be converted, on the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto, to ABR Loans. Until such notice has been withdrawn by the Agent, no further Eurodollar Loans shall be made, nor shall the Borrower have the right to convert ABR Loans to Eurodollar Loans.

- 2.9 Illegality. Notwithstanding any other provisions herein, if any Requirement of Law or any change therein or in the interpretation or application thereof shall make it unlawful for any Bank to make or maintain Eurodollar Loans as contemplated by this Agreement, (a) the commitment of such Bank hereunder to make Eurodollar Loans or convert ABR Loans to Eurodollar Loans shall forthwith be cancelled and (b) such Bank's Loans then outstanding as Eurodollar Loans, if any, shall be converted automatically to ABR Loans on the respective last days of the then current Interest Periods for such Loans or within such earlier period as required by law. If any such prepayment or conversion of a Eurodollar Loan occurs on a day which is not the last day of the current Interest Period with respect thereto, the Borrower shall pay to such Bank such amounts, if any, as may be required pursuant to subsection 2.11.
- 2.10 Requirements of Law. (a) In the event that any Requirement of Law (or any change therein or in the interpretation or application thereof) or compliance by any Bank with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any central bank or other Governmental Authority:
 - (i) does or shall subject any Bank to any tax of any kind whatsoever with respect to this Agreement, any Note or any Eurodollar Loans made by it, or change the basis of taxation of payments to such Bank of principal, commitment fee, interest or any other amount payable hereunder (except for changes in the rate of tax on the overall net income of such Bank);
 - (ii) does or shall impose, modify or hold applicable any reserve, special deposit, compulsory loan or similar requirement against assets held by, or deposits or other liabilities in or for the account of, advances or loans by, or other credit extended by, or any other acquisition of

funds by, any office of such Bank which are not otherwise included in the determination of the Eurodollar Rate; or

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Bank, by any amount which such Bank deems to be material, of making, renewing or maintaining advances or extensions of credit or to reduce any amount receivable hereunder, in each case in respect of its Eurodollar Loans, then, in any such case, the Borrower shall promptly pay such Bank, upon receipt of its demand setting forth in reasonable detail any additional amounts necessary to compensate such Bank for such additional cost or reduced amount receivable, such additional amounts together with interest on each such amount from the date two Business Days after the date demanded until payment in full thereof at the ABR. A certificate as to any additional amounts payable pursuant to the foregoing sentence submitted by such Bank, through the Agent, to the Borrower shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. This covenant shall survive the termination of this Agreement and payment of the outstanding Notes.

- (b) In the event that any Bank shall have determined that the adoption of any law, rule, regulation or guideline regarding capital adequacy (or any change therein or in the interpretation or application thereof) or compliance by any Bank or any corporation controlling such Bank with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy (whether or not having the force of law) from any central bank or Governmental Authority, including, without limitation, the issuance of any final rule, regulation or guideline, does or shall have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Bank's or such corporation's capital as a consequence of its obligations hereunder to a level below that which such Bank or such corporation could have achieved but for such adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Bank's or such corporation's policies with respect to capital adequacy) by an amount deemed by such Bank to be material, then from time to time, after submission by such Bank to the Borrower (with a copy to the Agent) of a written request therefor, the Borrower shall promptly pay to such Bank such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Bank for such reduction.
- (c) If the obligation of any Bank to make Eurodollar Loans has been suspended pursuant to subsection 2.8 or 2.9 for more than three consecutive months or any Bank has demanded compensation under subsection 2.10(a) or 2.10(b), the Borrower shall have the right to substitute a financial institution or financial institutions (which may be one or more of the Banks) reasonably satisfactory to the Agent by causing such financial institution or financial institutions to purchase the rights (by paying to such Bank the principal amount of its outstanding Loans together with accrued interest thereon and all other amounts

accrued for its account or owed to it hereunder and executing an Assignment and Acceptance) and to assume the obligations of such Bank under the Loan Documents. Upon such purchase and assumption by such substituted financial institution or financial institutions, the obligations of such Bank hereunder shall be discharged; provided such Bank shall retain its rights hereunder with respect to periods prior to such substitution including, without limitation, its rights to compensation under this subsection 2.10.

2.11 Indemnity. The Borrower agrees to indemnify each Bank and to hold each Bank harmless from any loss or expense which such Bank may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) default by the Borrower in payment when due of the principal amount of or interest on any Eurodollar Loans of such Bank, (b) default by the Borrower in making a borrowing or conversion after the Borrower has given a notice of borrowing in accordance with subsection 2.3 or a notice of conversion pursuant to subsection 2.4, (c) default by the Borrower in making any prepayment after the Borrower has given a notice in accordance with subsection 2.6 or (d) the making of a prepayment of a Eurodollar Loan on a day which is not the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto, including, without limitation, in each case, any such loss or expense arising from the reemployment of funds obtained by it to maintain its Eurodollar Loans hereunder or from fees payable to terminate the deposits from which such funds were obtained. This covenant shall survive termination of this Agreement and payment of the outstanding Notes.

2.12 Taxes. (a) All payments made by the Borrower under this Agreement shall be made free and clear of, and without reduction or withholding for or on account of, any present or future income, stamp or other taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, deductions or withholdings, now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any Governmental Authority excluding, in the case of the Agent and each Bank, income or franchise taxes imposed on the Agent or such Bank by the jurisdiction under the laws of which the Agent or such Bank is organized or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein or by any jurisdiction in which such Bank's lending office is located or any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein or as a result of a connection between such Bank and any jurisdiction other than a connection resulting solely from entering into this Agreement (all such non-excluded taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges or withholdings being thereinafter called "Taxes"). Subject to the provisions of subsection 2.12(c), if any Taxes are required to be withheld from any amounts payable to the Agent or any Bank hereunder or under the Notes, the amounts so payable to the Agent or such Bank shall be increased to the extent necessary to yield to the Agent or such Bank (after payment of all Taxes) interest or any such other amounts payable hereunder at the rates or in the amounts specified in this Agreement and the Notes. Whenever any Taxes are paid by the Borrower with respect to

payments made in connection with this Agreement, as promptly as possible thereafter, the Borrower shall send to the Agent for its own account or for the account of such Bank, as the case may be, a certified copy of an original official receipt received by the Borrower showing payment thereof. Subject to the provisions of subsection 2.12(c), if the Borrower fails to pay any Taxes when due to the appropriate taxing authority or fails to remit to the Agent the required receipts or other required documentary evidence, the Borrower shall indemnify the Agent and the Banks for any incremental taxes, interest or penalties that may become payable by the Agent or any Banks as a result of any such failure.

(b) Each Bank that is not incorporated or organized under the laws of the United States of America or a state thereof agrees that, prior to the first date any payment is due to be made to it hereunder or under any Note, it will deliver to the Borrower and the Agent (i) two valid, duly completed copies of United States Internal Revenue Service Form 1001 or 4224 or successor applicable form, as the case may be, certifying in each case that such Bank is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement and the Notes payable to it, without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes, and (ii) a valid, duly completed Internal Revenue Service Form W-8 or W-9 or successor applicable form, as the case may be, to establish an exemption from United States backup withholding tax. Each Bank which delivers to the Borrower and the Agent a Form 1001 or 4224 and Form W-8 or W-9 pursuant to the next preceding sentence further undertakes to deliver to the Borrower and the Agent two further copies of the said Form 1001 or 4224 and Form W-8 or W-9, or successor applicable forms, or other manner or certification, as the case may be, on or before the date that any such form expires or becomes obsolete or otherwise is required to be resubmitted as a condition to obtaining an exemption from withholding tax, or after the occurrence of any event requiring a change in the most recent form previously delivered by it to the Borrower and such extensions or renewals thereof as may reasonably be requested by the Borrower, certifying in the case of a Form 1001 or 4224 that such Bank is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes, unless any change in treaty, law or regulation or official interpretation thereof has occurred prior to the date on which any such delivery would otherwise be required which renders all such forms inapplicable or which would prevent such Bank from duly completing and delivering any such letter or form with respect to it and such Bank advises the Borrower that it is not capable of receiving payments without any deduction or withholding of United States federal income tax, and in the case of a Form W-8 or W-9, establishing an exemption from United States backup withholding tax.

(c) The Borrower shall not be required to pay any additional amounts to the Agent or any Bank (or Purchasing Bank)

in respect of United States withholding tax pursuant to subsection 2.12(a) if (i) the obligation to pay such additional amounts would not have arisen but for a failure by the Agent or such Bank (or Purchasing Bank) to comply with the requirements of subsection 2.12(b) (or in the case of a Purchasing Bank, the requirements of subsection 10.6(g)) or (ii) the Agent or such Bank (or Purchasing Bank) shall not have furnished the Borrower with such forms and shall not have taken such other steps as reasonably may be available to it (provided, however, that such steps shall not impose on the Agent or such Bank any additional costs or legal or regulatory burdens deemed by the Agent or such Bank in its sole judgment to be material) under applicable tax laws and any applicable tax treaty or convention to obtain an exemption from, or reduction (to the lowest applicable rate) of, such United States withholding tax.

- (d) Each Bank agrees to use reasonable efforts (including reasonable efforts to change its lending office) to avoid or to minimize any amounts which might otherwise be payable pursuant to this subsection 2.12; provided, however, that such efforts shall not impose on such Bank any additional costs or legal or regulatory burdens deemed by such Bank in its sole judgment to be material.
- (e) The agreements in subsection 2.12(a) shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Notes and all other amounts payable hereunder until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations for such taxes.
- 2.13 Use of Proceeds. The proceeds of the Loans shall be used (a) to refinance Indebtedness under the Existing Credit Agreement and (b) for other general corporate purposes, including acquisitions permitted hereunder, provided that such acquisitions are not hostile.
- 2.14 Assignment of Commitments Under Certain Circumstances. In the event that any Bank shall have delivered a notice or certificate pursuant to subsection 2.10, the Borrower shall have the right, at its own expense, upon notice to such Bank and the Agent, to require such Bank to transfer and assign without recourse (in accordance with and subject to the restrictions contained in subsection 10.6) all its interests, rights and obligations under this Agreement to another bank or financial institution identified by the Borrower reasonably acceptable to the Agent (subject to the restrictions contained in subsection 10.6) which shall assume such obligations; provided that (a) no such assignment shall conflict with any law, rule or regulation or order of any Governmental Authority and (b) the Borrower or the assignee, as the case may be, shall pay to the transferor Bank in immediately available funds on the date of such assignment the principal of and interest accrued to the date of payment on the Loans made by it hereunder and all other amounts accrued for its account or owed to it hereunder,

including, without limitation, amounts payable pursuant to subsection 2.10.

- 2.15 Regulation U and Regulation G (a) The Loans made by each Bank shall at all times prior to the Masland Merger be treated for purposes of Regulation U and Regulation G, as applicable, as two separate extensions of credit (the "A Credit" and the "B Credit" of such Bank and, collectively, the "A Credits" and the "B Credits"), as follows:
 - (i) the aggregate amount of the A Credit of such Bank shall be an amount equal to such Bank's pro rata share (based on the amount of its Commitment Percentage) of the maximum loan value (as determined in accordance with Regulation U and Regulation G, as applicable), of the shares of capital stock of Masland constituting Collateral (such shares, the "Masland Margin Stock Collateral"); and
 - (ii) the aggregate amount of the B Credit of such Bank shall be an amount equal to such Bank's pro rata share (based on the amount of its Commitment Percentage) of all Loans outstanding hereunder minus such Bank's A Credit.

In the event that any Masland Margin Stock Collateral is acquired or sold, the amount of the A Credit of such Bank shall be adjusted (if necessary), to the extent necessary by prepayment, to an amount equal to such Bank's pro rata share (based on the amount of its Commitment Percentage) of the maximum loan value (determined in accordance with Regulation U and Regulation G, as applicable, as of the date of such acquisition or sale) of the Masland Margin Stock Collateral immediately after giving effect to such acquisition or sale. Nothing contained in this subsection 2.15 shall be deemed to permit any sale of Masland Margin Stock Collateral in violation of subsection 7.5 or 7.6.

- (b) Each Bank will maintain its records to identify the A Credit of such Bank and the B Credit of such Bank, and, solely for the purposes of complying with Regulation U and Regulation G, as applicable, the A and B Credits shall be treated as separate extensions of credit. Each Bank hereby represents and warrants that the loan value of the Collateral (other than the Masland Margin Stock Collateral) is sufficient for such Bank to lend its pro rata share of the B Credit.
- (c) The benefits of the direct and indirect security in the Masland Margin Stock Collateral created by the Loan Documents shall be allocated first to the benefit and security of the payment of the principal of and interest on the A Credits of the Banks and of all other amounts payable by the Borrower under this Agreement in connection with the A Credits (collectively, the "A Credit Amounts") and second, only after the payment in full of the A Credit Amounts, to

the benefit and security of the payment of the principal of and interest on the B Credits of the Banks and of all other amounts payable by the Borrower under this Agreement in connection with the B Credits (collectively, the "B Credit Amounts"). The benefits of the direct and indirect security in the Collateral (other than the Masland Merger Stock Collateral) created by the Loan Documents, shall be allocated first to the benefit and security of the B Credit Amounts and second, only after the payment in full of the B Credit Amounts, to the benefit and security of the A Credit Amounts.

- (d) The Borrower shall furnish to each Bank at the time of each acquisition and sale of Masland Margin Stock Collateral such information and documents as the Agent or such Bank may require to determine the A and B Credits, and at any time and from time to time, such other information and documents as the Agent or such Bank may reasonably require to determine compliance with Regulation U or Regulation G, as applicable.
- (e) Each Bank shall be responsible for its own compliance with and administration of the provisions of this subsection 2.15 and Regulation U or Regulation G, as applicable, and the Agent shall have no responsibility for any determinations or allocations made or to be made by any Bank as required by such provisions. The Agent shall transmit to the Borrower on behalf of a Bank any requests made by such Bank pursuant to subsection 2.15(d) and shall transmit from the Borrower to such Bank or the Banks any information provided by the Borrower in response to inquiries made under subsection 2.15(d) or otherwise required to be delivered by the Borrower to the Banks pursuant to this subsection 2.15.
- (f) In making the calculations and allocations required by this subsection, the amount of the Existing Credit Facility shall be deemed to be secured by the Collateral, and both the Obligations and the outstanding obligations under the Existing Credit Facility shall be required to be secured directly or indirectly by Collateral having a maximum loan value at least equal to the aggregate amount of the Obligations and the outstanding obligations under the Existing Credit Facility.

SECTION 3. INTEREST RATE PROVISIONS, FEES AND PAYMENTS

3.1 Interest Rates and Payment Dates. (a) Each ABR Loan shall bear interest for the period from and including the date thereof until maturity, repayment or conversion on the unpaid principal amount thereof at a rate per annum equal to the ABR.

(b) Each Eurodollar Loan shall bear interest for each Interest Period with respect thereto on the unpaid principal amount thereof at a rate per annum equal to the Eurodollar Rate determined for such Interest Period plus the Applicable Margin.

- (c) If all or a portion of the principal amount of any of the Loans shall not be paid when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), each Eurodollar Loan shall be converted to an ABR Loan at the end of the last Interest Period therefor for which the Agent shall have determined a Eurodollar Rate on or prior to the date such unpaid principal amount became due. If all or a portion of the principal amount of any of the Loans shall not be paid when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), all Loans shall bear interest while such principal amount is in default at a rate per annum equal to the interest rate then borne by each such Loan under subsection 3.1(a) or 3.1(b), as applicable, plus 2%. Any overdue fees payable hereunder shall bear interest from the due date thereof until payment in full thereof (as well after judgment as before judgment) at a rate per annum equal to the interest rate then borne by ABR Loans plus 2%.
- (d) Interest payable under subsection 3.1(a) or 3.1(b) shall be payable in arrears on each Interest Payment Date, commencing on the first such date to occur after the Closing Date. Interest payable under subsection 3.1(c) shall be payable on demand.
- 3.2 Commitment Fees. The Borrower agrees to pay to the Agent, for the account of each Bank, a commitment fee for the period from and including the Closing Date to the Termination Date calculated on the average daily Available Commitment of such Bank for each day during the period for which such commitment fee is being paid, at the rate per annum set forth below opposite the Coverage Ratio most recently determined:

Level of Coverage Ratio Commitment Fee Rate

Level I:

Coverage Ratio is less than 3.25 to 1

0.375%

Level II:

Coverage Ratio is equal to or greater than 3.25 to 1 but less than 4.0 to 1

0.250%

Level III:

Coverage Ratio is equal to

or greater than 4.0 to 1 but less than 5.0 to 1

0.250%

Level IV:

Coverage Ratio is greater than or equal to 5.0 to 1

0.200%;

provided that (a) the commitment fee rate shall be that set forth above opposite Level III from the Closing Date until the first Adjustment Date occurring after the Closing Date, (b) the commitment fee rate determined for any Adjustment Date shall remain in effect until a subsequent Adjustment Date for which the Coverage Ratio falls within a different Level and (c) if the financial statements and related compliance certificate for any fiscal period are not delivered by the date due pursuant to subsections 6.1 and 6.2(b), the commitment fee rate shall be (i) for the first 5 days subsequent to such due date, that in effect on the day prior to such due date, and (ii) thereafter, that set forth above opposite Level I, in either case, until the subsequent Adjustment Date. Such fee shall be payable quarterly in arrears on the last day of each March, June, September and December, commencing on June 30, 1996 and on the Termination Date.

- 3.3 Agent's Fees. The Borrower agrees to pay to the Agent, for its own account and for the account of Chase Securities Inc., any fees as agreed between Chemical and the Borrower in writing from time to time.
- 3.4 Computation of Interest and Fees. (a) Interest on the Loans (other than interest calculated on the basis of the Prime Rate (as defined in the definition of ABR)) and all fees payable pursuant hereto shall be calculated on the basis of a 360 day year for the actual days elapsed. Interest calculated on the basis of the Prime Rate shall be calculated on the basis of a 365- or 366- (as the case may be) day year for the actual days elapsed. The Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the Banks of each determination of a Eurodollar Rate. Any change in the interest rate on a Loan resulting from a change in the ABR, the Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements or the Applicable Margin shall become effective as of the opening of business on the day on which such change in the ABR is announced, such change in the Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements shall become effective or such change in the Applicable Margin occurs, as the case may be. The Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the Banks of the effective date and the amount of each such change. For purposes of the Interest Act (Canada), where, in respect of any Loan, (i) a rate of interest is to be calculated on the basis of a year of 360 days, the yearly rate of interest to which the 360 day rate is equivalent is such rate multiplied by the number of days in the year for which such calculation is made and divided by 360, or (ii) an annual rate of interest is to be calculated during a leap year, the yearly rate

of interest to which such rate is equivalent is such rate multiplied by 366 and divided by 365.

- (b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Agent pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower and the Banks in the absence of manifest error. The Agent shall, at the request of the Borrower, deliver to the Borrower a statement showing the quotations used by the Agent in determining any interest rate pursuant to subsection 3.1(b).
- (c) If any Reference Bank's Commitments shall terminate (otherwise than on termination of all the Commitments), or all of its Loans shall be assigned for any reason whatsoever, such Reference Bank shall thereupon cease to be a Reference Bank, and if, as a result of the foregoing, there shall only be one Reference Bank remaining, then the Agent (after consultation with the Borrower and the Banks) shall, by notice to the Borrower and the Banks, designate another Bank as a Reference Bank so that there shall at all times be at least two Reference Banks.
- (d) Each Reference Bank shall use its best efforts to furnish quotations of rates to the Agent as contemplated hereby. If any of the Reference Banks shall be unable or otherwise fails to supply such rates to the Agent upon its request, the rate of interest shall be determined on the basis of the quotations of the remaining Reference Banks or Reference Bank.
- 3.5 Pro Rata Treatment and Payments. Each borrowing by the Borrower hereunder, each conversion or continuation of a Loan under subsection 2.4, each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal, interest and fees hereunder (except fees referred to in subsection 3.3), and any reduction of the Commitments shall be made pro rata according to the respective Commitment Percentages of the Banks. All payments (including prepayments) to be made by the Borrower on account of principal, interest and fees shall be made without set off or counterclaim and shall be made to the Agent, for the account of the Banks (except with respect to the fees referred to in subsection 3.3), at the Agent's office set forth in subsection 10.2, in each case on or prior to 12:00 P.M., New York City time, in lawful money of the United States of America and in immediately available funds. The Agent shall promptly distribute each such payment to each Bank. If any payment hereunder (other than payments on the Eurodollar Loans) becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day, and, with respect to payments of principal, interest thereon shall be payable at the then applicable rate during such extension. If any payment on a Eurodollar Loan becomes due and payable on a day other than a Working Day, the maturity thereof shall be extended to the next succeeding Working Day unless the result of such extension would be to extend such payment into another calendar month in which

event such payment shall be made on the immediately preceding Working Day.

3.6 Failure by Banks to Make Funds Available. Unless the Agent shall have been notified in writing by any Bank prior to a Borrowing Date that such Bank will not make the amount which would constitute its Commitment Percentage of the borrowing on such Borrowing Date available to the Agent, the Agent may assume that such Bank has made such amount available to the Agent on such Borrowing Date in accordance with subsection 2.3 and the Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is made available to the Agent on a date after such Borrowing Date, such Bank shall pay to the Agent on demand an amount equal to the product of (a) the daily average Federal funds rate during such period as quoted by the Agent, times (b) the amount of such Bank's Commitment Percentage of such borrowing, times (c) a fraction the numerator of which is the number of days that elapse from and including such Borrowing Date to the date on which such Bank's Commitment Percentage of such borrowing shall have become immediately available to the Agent and the denominator of which is 360. certificate of the Agent submitted to any Bank with respect to any amounts owing under this subsection 3.6 shall be conclusive, absent manifest error. If such Bank's Commitment Percentage of such borrowing is not in fact made available to the Agent by such Bank within three Business Days of such Borrowing Date, the Agent shall be entitled to recover from the Borrower such amount, on demand, with interest thereon at the rate applicable to the Loans made on such Borrowing Date. Nothing herein shall be deemed to relieve any Bank from its obligation to fulfill its Commitment hereunder or to prejudice any rights which the Borrower may have against such Bank as a result of any default by such Bank hereunder.

SECTION 4. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- - (a) Agreement; Notes. The Agent shall have received (i) a counterpart of this Agreement for each Bank, duly executed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower and (ii) for each Bank, a Note conforming to the requirements hereof, duly executed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower.
 - (b) Guarantees. The Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Bank, the Subsidiary Guarantee and the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee duly executed by each guarantor party thereto.
 - (c) Security Agreements. The Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Bank, each of the $\,$

Security Agreements duly executed by each grantor party thereto.

- (d) Pledge Agreements. The Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Bank, each of the domestic Pledge Agreements listed in items 1 through 4 under Section II of Schedule 1.1(b) covering the pledge of stock of domestic Subsidiaries, duly executed by each pledgor party thereto.
- (e) Pledged Stock; Stock Powers. The Agent shall have received the certificates representing the shares pledged pursuant to each of the Pledge Agreements listed in items 1 through 4 under Section II of Schedule 1.1(b), together with an undated stock power for each such certificate executed in blank by a duly authorized officer of the pledgor thereof.
- (f) Intercreditor Agreement. The Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Bank, the Intercreditor Agreement, duly executed by each party thereto.
- (g) Perfection Actions. The Agent shall have received evidence in form and substance satisfactory to it that all filings, recordings, registrations and other actions, including, without limitation, the filing of duly executed financing statements on form UCC-1, necessary or, in the opinion of the Agent, desirable to perfect the Liens created by the Security Documents required to be executed and delivered as of the Closing Date shall have been completed.
- (h) Consents. The Agent shall have received, with copies and executed certificates for each Bank, true and correct copies (in each case certified as to authenticity on such date by a duly authorized officer of the Borrower) of all documents and instruments, including all consents, authorizations and filings, required under any Requirement of Law or by Contractual Obligation of Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity and enforceability of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and such consents, authorizations and filings shall be satisfactory in form and substance to the Banks and be in full force and effect.
- (i) Incumbency Certificates. The Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Bank, a certificate of the Secretary or Assistant Secretary of each Domestic Loan Party, dated the Closing Date, as to the incumbency and signature of their respective officers executing each Loan Document to be entered into on the Closing Date to which it is a party, together with satisfactory evidence of the incumbency of such Secretary or Assistant Secretary.

- (j) Corporate Proceedings. The Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Bank, a copy of the resolutions in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent, of the Board of Directors (or the executive committee thereof) of each Domestic Loan Party authorizing (i) the execution, delivery and performance of each Loan Document to be entered into on the Closing Date to which it is a party, and (ii) the granting by it of the pledge and security interests, if any, granted by it pursuant to such Loan Document, certified by their respective Secretary or an Assistant Secretary as of the Closing Date, which certificate shall state that the resolutions thereby certified have not been amended, modified, revoked or rescinded as of the date of such certificate.
- (k) Fees. The Agent shall have received all fees required to be paid to the Agent and/or the Banks pursuant to Section 3 and/or any other written agreement on or prior to the Closing Date.
- (1) Legal Opinion of Counsel to Borrower. The Agent shall have received, with a copy for each Bank, an opinion, dated the Closing Date, of (i) Winston & Strawn, counsel to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, (ii) Michigan counsel to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries acceptable to the Agent and (iii) Wisconsin counsel to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries acceptable to the Agent, in each case in form and substance satisfactory to the Banks and covering such matters incident to the transactions contemplated hereby as the Banks may reasonably require.
- (m) Legal Opinions of Foreign Counsel. The Agent shall have received or waived as a condition precedent, with a counterpart for each Bank, an opinion of Baker & McKenzie, Swedish counsel to the Borrower, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and covering such matters incident to the transactions contemplated hereby as the Agent may reasonably require.
- (n) Subordinated Debt Documents; Other Agreements. The Agent shall have received, with a counterpart for each Bank, a certified true copy of the Subordinated Note Indenture, the Senior Subordinated Note Indenture, the Stockholders Agreement, the Subscription Agreements and the Purchase Agreement.
- (o) Minimum Share Amount. The Agent shall have received evidence that Acquisition Corp. shall have acquired concurrently with the initial Loans on the Closing Date not less than a majority, on a fully diluted basis, of the Masland Shares and there shall not have been any material change in the number of Masland Shares outstanding (on a fully diluted basis) since May 30, 1996.

- (p) Offer to Purchase. The Tender Offer transactions shall have been consummated (prior to or concurrently with the initial Loans on the Closing Date) pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Offer to Purchase, and none of the material terms or conditions of the Tender Offer shall have been waived or modified (except with the consent of the Agent and the Required Banks).
- (q) Merger Agreement. The Merger Agreement shall be in full force and effect and the Agent shall have received, in sufficient copies for each Bank, a certified complete copy of the Merger Agreement.
- (r) Margin Regulations. All Loans made under this Agreement shall be in full compliance with all applicable requirements of law, including, without limitation, Regulations G, T, U and X, and the Agent shall have received, for each Bank, a properly completed and duly executed Form FR U-1 and Form FR G-3, as applicable.
- (s) Acquisition Pledge Agreement; Depositary Agency Agreement. The Agent shall have received the Acquisition Pledge Agreement, duly executed by each of the parties thereto and the Depositary Agency Agreement, duly executed by the Depositary, the Borrower and Acquisition Corp., and there shall have been delivered to the Agent or the Depositary:
 - (i) certificates representing the Initially Pledged Stock (as such term is defined in the Acquisition Pledge Agreement) (other than any such Initially Pledged Stock constituting Book-Entry Shares (as defined in the Acquisition Pledge Agreement) that has been transferred into an account of Chemical, for the benefit of the Agent, with the Clearing Corporation (as defined in the Acquisition Pledge Agreement) in accordance with Section 4(b) of the Acquisition Pledge Agreement);
 - (ii) an undated stock power for each such certificate executed in blank; and $% \left(1\right) =\left(1\right) \left(1$
 - (iii) with respect to Initially Pledged Stock consisting of Book-Entry Shares, evidence that all actions described in Section 3(b) of the Acquisition Pledge Agreement which are necessary to create and perfect the security interests pursuant to the Acquisition Pledge Agreement in accordance with Article 8 of the Uniform Commercial Code have been taken.

The Initially Pledged Stock under the Acquisition Pledge Agreement shall constitute all of the Masland Shares acquired in the Tender Offer or through the Tender Offer

Documents or otherwise owned by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

- (t) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties made by each of the Loan Parties in or pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of the Closing Date.
- (u) Additional Matters. All corporate and other proceedings, and all documents, instruments and other legal matters in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents shall be reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Agent.
- 4.2 Conditions to Each Loan. The agreement of each Bank to make any Loan requested to be made by it on any date (including, without limitation, the Closing Date), is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent as of the date such Loan is requested to be made:
 - (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties made by each of the Loan Parties in or pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date, except to the extent that such representations and warranties relate to an earlier date.
 - (b) No Default. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the Loans requested to be made on such date.
 - (c) No Litigation. No material litigation, investigation or proceeding before or by any arbitrator or Governmental Authority shall be continuing or threatened against Borrower, any Subsidiary or any of the officers or directors of any thereof in connection with any Loan Document or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.
 - (d) No Violations of Law. The Loans and the use of proceeds thereof shall not contravene, violate or conflict with, nor involve any Bank in a violation of, any law, rule, injunction, or regulation or determination of any court of law or other Governmental Authority.
 - (e) No Change. Since the Closing Date, there shall have been no material adverse change in the business, operations, assets or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

(f) Borrowing Certificate. The Agent shall have received, with a copy for each Bank, a certificate of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit L, dated such Borrowing Date and executed and delivered by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower.

Each borrowing by the Borrower hereunder shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower as of the date of such borrowing that the conditions contained in this subsection 4.2 have been satisfied.

SECTION 5. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Banks to enter into this Agreement and to make the Loans, the Borrower hereby represents and warrants to the Agent and to each

- 5.1 Financial Statements. The audited consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower as of December 31, 1995 and the related statements of income and cash flow for the period ending on such date, heretofore furnished to the Agent and the Banks and certified by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower are complete and correct in all material respects and fairly present the financial condition of the Borrower on such date in conformity with GAAP applied on a consistent basis (subject to normal year-end adjustments). All liabilities, direct and contingent, of the Borrower on such dates required to be disclosed pursuant to GAAP are disclosed in such financial statements.
- 5.2 No Change. There has been no material adverse change in the business, operations, assets or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole from that reflected on the financial statements dated December 31, 1995 referred to in subsection 5.1.
- 5.3 Corporate Existence; Compliance with Law. The Borrower and each of its Material Subsidiaries (a) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing (or the functional equivalent thereof in the case of Foreign Subsidiaries) under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, (b) has the corporate power and authority, and the legal right, to own and operate its property, to lease the property it operates as lessee and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged, (c) is duly qualified as a foreign corporation and in good standing (or the functional equivalent thereof in the case of Foreign Subsidiaries) under the laws of each jurisdiction where its ownership, lease or operation of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification except where the failure to be so qualified and in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on the business, operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole and would not adversely affect the ability of

any Loan Party to perform its respective obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party and (d) is in compliance with all Requirements of Law, except to the extent that the failure to comply therewith could not, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on the business, operations, assets or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole and could not adversely affect the ability of any Loan Party to perform its obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party.

- 5.4 Corporate Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations. (a) Each Loan Party has the corporate power and authority, and the legal right, to execute, deliver and perform each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party or to which this Agreement requires it to become a party. The Borrower has the corporate power and authority to borrow hereunder and has taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the borrowings on the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the Notes. Each Loan Party has taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party or to which this Agreement requires it to become a party.
- (b) No consent or authorization of, filing with or other act by or in respect of any Person (including, without limitation, any Governmental Authority) is required in connection with the borrowings hereunder or with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of the Loan Documents or the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, except for consents, authorizations, or filings which have been obtained and are in full force and effect.
- (c) This Agreement and each other Loan Document to which any Loan Party is a party has been, and each other Loan Document to be executed by a Loan Party hereunder will be, duly executed and delivered on behalf of such Loan Party. This Agreement and each other Loan Document to which any Loan Party is a party constitutes, and each other Loan Document to be executed by a Loan Party hereunder will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Loan Party enforceable against such Loan Party in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).
- 5.5 No Legal Bar; Senior Debt. The execution, delivery and performance by each Loan Party of the Loan Documents to which it is a party, the borrowings hereunder and the use of the proceeds thereof, (a) will not violate any Requirement of Law or any Contractual Obligation of the Borrower or any other Loan Party (including, without limitation, the Senior Subordinated Note Indenture and the Subordinated Note Indenture) except for

violations of Requirements of Law and Contractual Obligations (other than such Indentures) which, individually or in the aggregate will not have a material adverse effect on the business, operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole and will not adversely affect the ability of any Loan Party to perform its obligations under any of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and (b) will not result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any Lien (other than the Liens created by the Security Documents) on any of its or their respective properties or revenues pursuant to any Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation. The Obligations constitute "Senior Indebtedness" benefitting from the subordination provisions contained in the Subordinated Debt, except to the extent that such Obligations are owed to an Affiliate of the Borrower.

- 5.6 No Material Litigation. No litigation, investigation or proceeding of or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened by or against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or against any of its or their respective properties or revenues (a) with respect to any Loan Document or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, (b) which, if adversely determined, would have a material adverse effect on the business, operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole or (c) which could adversely affect the ability of any Loan Party to perform its obligations under any of the Loan Documents to which it is a party.
- 5.7 No Default. Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default under or with respect to any Contractual Obligation or any order, award or decree of any Governmental Authority or arbitrator binding upon it or any of its properties in any respect which would have a material adverse effect on the business, operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole or which would adversely affect the ability of any Loan Party to perform its obligations under any of the Loan Documents to which it is a party. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.
- 5.8 Ownership of Property; Liens. The Borrower and each of its Material Subsidiaries has good record and marketable title in fee simple to, or a valid and subsisting leasehold interest in all its real property, and good title to all its other property, and none of such property is subject to any Lien, except as permitted in subsection 7.3.
- 5.9 No Burdensome Restrictions. No Contractual Obligation of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and no Requirement of Law materially adversely affects, or insofar as the Borrower could reasonably foresee may so affect, the

business, operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

- 5.10 Taxes. The Borrower and each of its Material Subsidiaries has filed or caused to be filed all tax returns which to the knowledge of the Borrower are required to be filed and has paid all taxes shown to be due and payable on said returns or on any assessments made against it or any of its property and all other taxes, fees or other charges imposed on it or any of its property (including, without limitation, the Mortgaged Properties) by any Governmental Authority (other than those which, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount or those the amount or validity of which are currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in conformity with GAAP have been provided on the books of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be); and no tax lien has been filed and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, no claim is being asserted with respect to any such tax, fee or other charge.
- 5.11 Securities Law, etc. Compliance. All transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents comply in all material respects with all applicable laws and any rules and regulations thereunder, including takeover, disclosure and other federal, state and foreign securities law and Regulations G, T, U and X of the Federal Reserve Board.
- 5.12 ERISA. Neither a Reportable Event nor an "accumulated funding deficiency" (within the meaning of Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA) has occurred during the five-year period prior to the date on which this representation is made or deemed made with respect to any Plan, and each Plan has complied in all material respects with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code. No termination of a Single Employer Plan has occurred and no Lien under the Code or ERISA in favor of PBGC or a Single Employer Plan has arisen during the five-year period prior to the date as of which this representation is deemed made. The present value of all accrued benefits under each Single Employer Plan maintained by the Borrower or any Commonly Controlled Entity (based on those assumptions used to fund the Plans) did not, as of the last annual valuation date prior to the date on which this representation is made or deemed made, exceed the value of the assets of such Plan allocable to such accrued benefits, either individually or in the aggregate with all other Single Employer Plans under which such accrued benefits exceed such assets, by more than \$20,000,000. Neither the Borrower nor any Commonly Controlled Entity has had a complete or partial withdrawal from any Multiemployer Plan, and neither the Borrower nor any Commonly Controlled Entity would become subject to liability under ERISA in the aggregate which exceeds \$20,000,000 if the Borrower or any such Commonly Controlled Entity were to withdraw completely from all Multiemployer Plans as of the valuation date most closely

preceding the date hereof, and no such withdrawal is likely to occur. No such Multiemployer Plan is in Reorganization or Insolvent. The present value (determined using actuarial and other assumptions which are reasonable in respect of the benefits provided and the employees participating) of the liability of the Borrower and each Commonly Controlled Entity for post retirement benefits to be provided to their current and former employees under Plans which are welfare benefit plans (as defined in Section 3(1) of ERISA) does not, in the aggregate, exceed the assets under all such Plans allocable to such benefits by an amount in excess of \$75,000,000.

5.13 Investment Company Act; Other Regulations. The Borrower is not an "investment company" within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. The Borrower is not subject to regulation under any federal or state statute or regulation which limits its ability to incur Indebtedness.

5.14 Subsidiaries, etc. The only Subsidiaries of the Borrower, and the only partnerships, joint ventures or business trusts in which the Borrower or any Subsidiary has an interest as of the Closing Date, are those listed on Schedule 5.14. The Borrower owns, as of the Closing Date, the percentage of the issued and outstanding capital stock or other evidences of the ownership of each Subsidiary, partnership or joint venture listed on Schedule 5.14 as set forth on such Schedule. No such Subsidiary, partnership or joint venture has issued any securities convertible into shares of its capital stock (or other evidence of ownership) or any options, warrants or other rights (other than options, warrants or rights to purchase capital stock of Masland which are outstanding on the date hereof and will be redeemed or otherwise terminated no later than 30 days following the Merger Date), to acquire such shares or securities convertible into such shares (or other evidence of ownership), and the outstanding stock and securities (or other evidence of ownership) of such Subsidiaries, partnerships or joint ventures are owned by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries free and clear of all Liens, warrants, options or rights of others of any kind whatsoever except for (a) Liens permitted by subsection 7.3 and (b) in the case of Amtex, Inc., Sommer Masland (U.K.) Limited and Precision Fabrics Group, Inc., such Liens, warrants, options or rights expressly provided for in such entities' joint venture or other related agreements. All of the divisions of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the Closing Date are listed on Schedule 5.14.

5.15 Accuracy and Completeness of Information. All information, reports and other papers and data with respect to the Borrower or this Agreement or any transaction contemplated hereby furnished to the Banks by the Borrower or on behalf of the Borrower, were, at the time the same were so furnished, complete and correct in all material respects, or have been subsequently supplemented by other information, reports or other papers or data, to the extent necessary to give the Banks a true and

accurate knowledge of the subject matter in all material respects. All projections with respect to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or with respect to the Masland Merger, so furnished by the Borrower, as supplemented, were prepared and presented in good faith by the Borrower, it being recognized by the Banks that such projections as to future events are not to be viewed as facts and that actual results during the period or periods covered by any such projections may differ from the projected results. No fact is known to the Borrower which materially and adversely affects or in the future may (so far as the Borrower can reasonably foresee) materially and adversely affect the business, assets, liabilities, financial or other condition or prospects of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, which has not been set forth in the financial statements referred to in subsection 5.1 or in such information, reports, papers and data or otherwise disclosed in writing to the Banks prior to the Closing Date. No document furnished or statement made in writing to the Banks by the Borrower in connection with the negotiation, preparation or execution of this Agreement contains any untrue statement of a material fact, or, to the knowledge of the Borrower after due inquiry, omits to state any such material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein not misleading, in either case which has not been corrected, supplemented or remedied by subsequent documents furnished or statements made in writing to the

- 5.16 Security Documents. (a) Each Security Agreement is effective to create in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement, a legal, valid and enforceable security interest in all right, title and interest of the Loan Party thereto in the collateral described therein. Such Security Agreement constitutes a fully perfected first Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of such Loan Party in the collateral described therein.
- (b) Upon the execution and delivery by the parties thereto, each Pledge Agreement will be effective to create in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement, a legal, valid and enforceable security interest in the pledged assets described therein. Upon the completion of the perfection actions contemplated thereby, each such Pledge Agreement will constitute a fully perfected first Lien on, and security interest in, all right, title and interest of the Loan Party thereto in the pledged assets described therein.
- (c) Upon the execution and delivery by the parties thereto, each Mortgage will be effective to grant to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement, a legal, valid and enforceable mortgage lien on all of the right, title and interest of the Loan Party thereto in the mortgaged property described therein. Upon recordation of each Mortgage in the recording office specified

therein and, if applicable, the release of the related original mortgage, each such Mortgage will constitute a fully perfected lien on and security interest in, such mortgaged property, subject to the encumbrances and exceptions to title set forth in the title policies or title reports previously delivered to the Agent.

- 5.17 Patents, Copyrights, Permits and Trademarks. Each of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries owns, or has a valid license or sub-license in, all domestic and foreign letters patent, patents, patent applications, patent and know-how licenses, inventions, technology, permits, trademark registrations and applications, trademarks, trade names, trade secrets, service marks, copyrights, product designs, applications, formulae, processes and the industrial property rights ("Proprietary Rights") used in the operation of its businesses in the manner in which they are currently being conducted and which are material to the business, operations, assets or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole. Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is aware of any existing or threatened infringement or misappropriation of any Proprietary Rights of others by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or of any Proprietary Rights of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries by others which is material to the business operations, assets or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.
- 5.18 Environmental Matters. Except as disclosed in Schedule 5.18, and other than such exceptions to any of the following that would not reasonably be expected to give rise to a material adverse effect on the business, operations, property or financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (a) with respect to the Mortgaged Properties:
 - (i) To the best knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, after reasonable investigation consisting of reasonable environmental compliance, review, monitoring, and remedial activities conducted at the individual manufacturing, warehouse, or production facility level, with all information relating to environmental matters arising at such facilities being sent to the corporate officers of the Borrower from such manufacturing, warehouse or production facilities of any Subsidiary, the Mortgaged Properties do not contain, and have not previously contained, any Hazardous Materials in amounts or concentrations or under such conditions which (A) constitute a violation of, or (B) could reasonably give rise to any liability under any applicable Environmental Laws.
 - (ii) To the best knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, after reasonable investigation consisting of reasonable environmental compliance, review, monitoring, and remedial activities conducted at the individual

manufacturing, warehouse, or production facility level, with all information relating to environmental matters arising at such facilities being sent to the corporate officers of the Borrower from such manufacturing, warehouse or production facilities of any Subsidiary, the Mortgaged Properties and all operations at the Mortgaged Properties are in compliance, and have been in compliance for the time period that each of the Mortgaged Properties has been owned by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, with all Environmental Laws, and there is no contamination at, on or under the Mortgaged Properties, or violation of any Environmental Laws with respect to the Mortgaged Properties which could interfere with the continued operation of the Mortgaged Properties or impair the fair saleable value thereof. Neither the Borrower nor any Subsidiary has knowingly assumed any liability, by contract or otherwise, of any person under any Environmental Laws, other than in connection with the Tender Offer and the Masland Merger.

- (iii) Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any Environmental Complaint with regard to any of the Mortgaged Properties or the operations of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, nor does the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries have knowledge or reason to believe that any such notice will be received or is being threatened.
- (iv) To the best knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, based on the Borrower's and the Subsidiaries' customary practice of contracting only with licensed haulers for removal of Hazardous Materials from the Mortgaged Properties only to facilities authorized to receive such Hazardous Materials, Hazardous Materials have not been transported or disposed of from the Mortgaged Properties in violation of, or in a manner or to a location which could reasonably give rise to liability under, Environmental Laws, nor have any Hazardous Materials been generated, treated, stored or disposed of at, on or under any of the Mortgaged Properties in violation of, or in a manner that could reasonably give rise to liability under any Environmental Laws.
- (v) No judicial proceedings or governmental or administrative action is pending, or, to the knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, threatened, under any Environmental Law to which the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are or will be named as a party with respect to the Mortgaged Properties, nor are there any consent decrees or other decrees, consent orders, administrative orders or other orders, or other administrative or judicial requirements outstanding under any Environmental Law with respect to the Mortgaged Properties.

- (vi) To the best knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries after reasonable investigation, consisting of reasonable environmental compliance, review, monitoring, and remedial activities conducted at the individual manufacturing, warehouse, or production facility level, with all information relating to environmental matters arising at such facilities being sent to the corporate officers of the Borrower from such manufacturing, warehouse or production facilities of any Subsidiary, there has been no release or threat of release of Hazardous Materials at or from the Mortgaged Properties, or arising from or related to the operations of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries in connection with the Mortgaged Properties in violation of or in amounts or in a manner that could reasonably give rise to liability under any Environmental Laws.
- (b) To the best knowledge of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, after reasonable investigation: (i) with respect to each parcel of real property owned or operated by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (other than the Mortgaged Properties), each of the representations and warranties set forth in subsection 5.18(a)(i) through (a)(vi) is true and correct.
- 5.19 Acquisition Documents. Each Acquisition Document to which the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a party has been duly executed and delivered by the Borrower or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, and to the best knowledge of the Borrower, each Acquisition Document has been duly executed and delivered by the parties thereto other than the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and is in full force and effect. The representations and warranties of the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries contained in each Acquisition Document to which the Borrower or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, is a party are true and correct in all material respects on the date hereof and will be true and correct in all material respects on the date hereof, the Closing Date and the Merger Date, and the Agent and each Bank shall be entitled to rely upon such representations and warranties with the same force and effect as if they were incorporated in this Agreement and made to each Bank directly as of the date hereof, the Closing Date and the Merger Date. To the best knowledge of the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, the representations and warranties of each other party to each Acquisition Document contained therein are true and correct in all material respects on the date hereof and on the Closing Date as if made on and as of the date hereof and the Closing Date, such knowledge qualification being given only with respect to parties to the Acquisition Documents other than the Borrower and its Subsidiaries. To the best knowledge of the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, none of the Tender Offer Documents contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

5.20 Regulation H. No Mortgage encumbers improved real property which is located in an area that has been identified by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development as an area having special flood hazards and in which flood insurance has been made available under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968.

SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower hereby agrees that, so long as the Commitments remain in effect, any Note remains outstanding or any other amount is owing to any Bank or the Agent hereunder, the Borrower shall, and (except in the case of delivery of financial information, reports and notices) shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to:

- 6.1 Financial Statements. Furnish to each Bank:
- (a) as soon as available, but in any event within 95 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related consolidated statements of income and cash flows for such year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, reported on without a "going concern" or like qualification or exception, or qualification arising out of the scope of the audit, by independent certified public accountants of nationally recognized standing;
- (b) as soon as available, but in any event not later than 50 days after the end of each of the first three quarterly periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower the unaudited consolidated and consolidating balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at the end of each such quarter and the related unaudited consolidated and consolidating statements of income and cash flows of the Borrower and their consolidated Subsidiaries for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through such date, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the corresponding quarterly period of the previous year, certified by a Responsible Officer (subject to normal year-end audit adjustments).

The Borrower covenants and agrees that all such financial statements shall be complete and correct in all material respects and shall be prepared in reasonable detail and in accordance with GAAP applied consistently throughout the periods reflected therein (except as approved by such accountants or officer, as the case may be, and disclosed therein).

- 6.2 Certificates; Other Information. Furnish to each Bank:
- (a) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in subsection 6.1(a), (i) a certificate of the independent certified public accountants reporting on such financial statements stating that in making the examination necessary therefor no knowledge was obtained of any Default or Event of Default, except as specified in such certificate and (ii) a certificate of such certified public accountants showing in detail the calculations supporting such statements in respect of subsection 7.1;
- (b) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in subsection 6.1(a) and (b), a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower (i) stating that such Responsible Officer has obtained no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default except as specified in such certificate, (ii) stating, to the best of such Responsible Officer's knowledge, that all such financial statements are complete and correct in all material respects (subject, in the case of interim statements, to normal year-end audit adjustments) and have been prepared in reasonable detail and in accordance with GAAP applied consistently throughout the periods reflected therein (except as disclosed therein) and (iii) showing in detail the calculations supporting such statements in respect of subsection 7.1;
- (c) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in subsection 6.1(a) and (b), a copy of management's report on the business, operations, property and financial and other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, including financial results with respect to each of their individual manufacturing facilities, together with management's discussion thereof:
- (d) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in subsection 6.1(b), until the Masland Merger is consummated (if such financial statements are required to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to the Exchange Act), the unaudited consolidated financial statements of Masland and its Subsidiaries prepared in conformity with GAAP, consisting of a consolidated balance sheet as at the end of each fiscal quarter and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and cash flows for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through such date, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the corresponding quarterly period of the previous year.
- (e) not later than thirty days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower a copy in detail reasonably $\,$

acceptable to the Agent of the projections by the Borrower of the operating budget and cash flow of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, in each case for the next succeeding fiscal year, such projections to be accompanied by a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower to the effect that such projections have been prepared on the basis of sound financial planning practice and that such officer on behalf of the Borrower has no reason to believe they are incorrect or misleading in any material respect;

- (f) promptly upon receipt thereof, copies of all reports submitted to the Borrower by independent certified public accountants in connection with each annual, interim or special audit of the books of the Borrower made by such accountants, including, without limitation, any management letter commenting on the Borrower's internal controls submitted by such accountants to management in connection with their annual audit;
- (g) promptly after the same are sent, copies of all financial statements and reports which the Borrower sends to its public equity holders, and within five days after the same are filed, copies of all financial statements and reports which the Borrower may make to, or file with, the Securities and Exchange Commission or any successor or analogous Governmental Authority; and
- (h) promptly, such additional financial and other information as any Bank may from time to time reasonably request.
- 6.3 Performance of Obligations. Perform in all material respects all of its obligations under the terms of each mortgage, indenture, security agreement and other debt instrument by which it is bound or to which it is a party and pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent, as the case may be, all its material obligations of whatever nature, except when the amount or validity thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves in conformity with GAAP with respect thereto have been provided on the books of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be.
- 6.4 Conduct of Business, Maintenance of Existence and Compliance with Obligations and Laws. Continue to engage in business of the same general type as now conducted by it and preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its corporate existence and take all reasonable action to maintain all rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business except as otherwise permitted pursuant to subsection 7.5; comply with all Contractual Obligations and Requirements of Law except to the extent that failure to comply therewith could not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the business,

57

operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole and could not reasonably be expected to adversely affect the ability of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to perform their respective obligations under any of the Loan Documents to which they are a party.

- 6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance. Keep each Mortgaged Property and all other property useful and necessary in its business in good working order and condition; maintain with financially sound and reputable insurance companies insurance on all its property in at least such amounts and against at least such risks (but including in any event public liability, product liability and business interruption) as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business (including, without limitation, the insurance required pursuant to the Security Documents); and furnish to the Agent, upon written request, full information as to the insurance carried.
- 6.6 Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions. Keep proper books of records and account in which full, true and correct entries in conformity with GAAP and all Requirements of Law shall be made of all dealings and transactions in relation to its business and activities; and permit representatives of any Bank to visit and inspect any of its properties and examine and make abstracts from any of its books and records upon reasonable notice and at any reasonable time and as often as may reasonably be desired, and to discuss the business, operations, properties and financial and other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries with officers and employees of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and with its independent certified public accountants.
 - 6.7 Notices. Promptly give notice to the Agent and each

Bank:

- (a) of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default;
- (b) of any (i) default or event of default under any Contractual Obligation of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or (ii) litigation, investigation or proceeding which may exist at any time between the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and any Governmental Authority, which in the case of either clause (i) or (ii) above, if not cured or if adversely determined, as the case may be, could have a material adverse effect on the business, operations, property or financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole or could adversely affect the ability of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to perform their respective obligations under any of the Loan Documents to which they are a party;

- (c) of any litigation or proceeding affecting the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in which the amount involved is \$3,000,000 or more and not covered by insurance or in which material injunctive or similar relief is sought;
- (d) of the following events, as soon as possible and in any event within 30 days after the Borrower knows or has reason to know thereof: (i) the occurrence or expected occurrence of any Reportable Event with respect to any Single Employer Plan, a failure to make any required contribution to any Single Employer Plan, unless such failure is cured within such 30 days or does not involve an amount in excess of \$500,000, any Lien under the Code or ERISA in favor of the PBGC or a Single Employer Plan, or any withdrawal from, or the termination, Reorganization or Insolvency of any Multiemployer Plan or (ii) the institution of proceedings or the taking of any other action by the PBGC or the Borrower or any Commonly Controlled Entity or any Multiemployer Plan with respect to the withdrawal from, or the termination, Reorganization or Insolvency of, any Single Employer or Multiemployer Plan, if such proceedings or other action would reasonably be expected to cause a material adverse change in the business, assets, operations or financial condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole;
- (e) of any Environmental Complaint materially affecting the Borrower or any Subsidiary, any Mortgaged Property or the operations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, and any notice from any Person of (i) the occurrence of any release, spill or discharge of any Hazardous Material that is reportable under any Environmental Law, (ii) the commencement of any clean up pursuant to or in accordance with any Environmental Law of any Hazardous Material at, on, under or within the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof or (iii) any other condition, circumstance, occurrence or event, any of which could reasonably be expected to result in a material liability of the Borrower or any Subsidiary under any Environmental Law;
- (f) of (i) the incurrence of any Lien (other than Liens permitted pursuant to subsection 7.3) on, or claim asserted against any of the collateral security in the Security Documents or (ii) the occurrence of any other event which could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the aggregate value of the collateral under any Security Document; and
- (g) of a material adverse change in the business, operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

Each notice pursuant to this subsection 6.7 shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower setting

forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action the Borrower proposes to take with respect thereto.

- 6.8 Maintenance of Liens of the Security Documents. Promptly, upon the reasonable request of any Bank, at the Borrower's expense, execute, acknowledge and deliver, or cause the execution, acknowledgement and delivery of, and thereafter register, file or record, or cause to be registered, filed or recorded, in an appropriate governmental office, any document or instrument supplemental to or confirmatory of the Security Documents or otherwise deemed by the Agent necessary or desirable for the continued validity, perfection and priority of the Liens on the collateral covered thereby.
- 6.9 Environmental Matters. (a) Comply in all material respects with, and use all reasonable efforts to ensure compliance in all material respects by all tenants and subtenants, if any, with, all Environmental Laws and all requirements existing thereunder and obtain and comply in all material respects with and maintain, and use all reasonable efforts to ensure that all tenants and subtenants obtain, comply in all material respects with and maintain, any and all licenses, approvals, notifications, registrations or permits required by Environmental Laws.
- (b) Promptly comply in all material respects with all lawful orders and directives of all Governmental Authorities regarding Environmental Laws, other than such orders and directives as to which an appeal has been taken in good faith and the pendency of any and all such appeals does not materially and adversely affect the Borrower or any Subsidiary, any Mortgaged Property, or the operations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary.
- (c) Defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Agent and the Banks and their Affiliates, and their respective employees, agents, officers and directors, from and against any claims, demands, penalties, fines, liabilities, settlements, damages, costs and expenses of whatever kind or nature known or unknown, contingent or otherwise, arising out of, or in any way relating to the violation of, noncompliance with or liability under any Environmental Laws applicable to the Borrower or its Subsidiaries or the Mortgaged Properties, or any orders, requirements or demands of Governmental Authorities related thereto, including, without limitation, attorney's and consultant's fees, investigation and laboratory fees, response costs, court costs and litigation expenses, except to the extent that any of the foregoing arise solely out of the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the party seeking indemnification therefor. This indemnity shall continue in full force and effect regardless of the termination of this Agreement.
- $\,$ 6.10 Security Documents. (a) Promptly at the request of the Required Banks (and in any event no later than 45 days after the date of such request), the Borrower, at its own

expense, shall (i) pledge 65% of the capital stock of Lear Italia to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement, and (ii) cause the Agent to receive, with a counterpart for each Bank, a legal opinion of Italian counsel acceptable to the Agent covering such matters in respect of such pledge agreement as the Agent shall reasonably request.

- (b) As soon as possible and in no event later than 60 days after the Closing Date, (i) cause the Pledge Agreements listed in items 5 through 10 under Section II of Schedule 1.1(b) to be duly executed and delivered and cause all perfection actions contemplated by such Pledge Agreements to be taken; (ii) cause each of the Mortgages to be duly executed and delivered, and duly recorded in the appropriate recording offices; (iii) cause the Agent to receive, with a counterpart for each Bank, legal opinions of Tory, Tory, Deslauriers & Binnington, Canadian counsel to the Borrower, Peltzer & Riesenkampff, German counsel to the Borrower, Enriquez, Gonzales, Aguirre y Ochoa, Mexican counsel to the Borrower, Freshfields, French counsel to the Agent, Clifford Chance, English counsel to the Agent, W.S. Walker & Co., Cayman Islands counsel to the Agent, Winston & Strawn, counsel to the Borrower, and such other counsel acceptable to the Agent (in each case, any of the aforementioned counsel may be substituted with any other counsel acceptable to the Agent), covering such matters in respect of such Pledge Agreements and Mortgages as the Agent shall reasonably request; (iv) cause to be delivered to the Agent in respect of each parcel covered by each Mortgage a title report from a Person satisfactory to the Agent demonstrating that the Mortgages constitute first mortgage liens on the parcels covered thereby subject only to the exceptions described in the title insurance policies issued in respect of the Mortgages and others acceptable to the Agent; and (v) cause to be delivered to the Agent in respect of each parcel covered by each Mortgage a certificate from Transamerica Flood Certificate Service certifying that no parcel covered by a Mortgage is located in an area that has been identified by the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development as an area having special flood hazards and in which flood insurance has been made available under the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968.
- (c) As soon as possible and in no event later than 15 days after the Merger Date, cause (i) each material domestic Subsidiary of the Surviving Corporation (as determined by the Agent) to execute and deliver a Guarantor Supplement, (ii) the pledge to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement, of all of the common stock of each material domestic Subsidiary of the Surviving Corporation (as determined by the Agent) owned directly or indirectly by the Borrower pursuant to pledge agreements in the form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and (iii) the Agent to receive, in sufficient copies for each Bank, opinions of counsel to the Borrower reasonably satisfactory to the Agent, addressed to the Agent and the Banks, containing opinions

substantially in the form of Exhibit N-1, with customary assumptions qualifications and exceptions.

- 6.11 Pledge Agreement Supplement. Cause Acquisition Corp. to deliver to the Agent on the date of purchase an executed Pledge Agreement Supplement, substantially in the form of Exhibit A to the Acquisition Pledge Agreement (a "Pledge Agreement Supplement"), covering any Additional Pledged Stock (as defined in the Acquisition Pledge Agreement) purchased by Acquisition Corp., and (a) in the case of a transfer to Acquisition Corp. of any such Pledged Stock effected by delivery of share certificates representing the capital stock of Masland, the stock certificates representing such Pledged Stock, and appropriate undated stock powers duly executed in blank for each such stock certificate, shall be delivered to the Agent or the Depositary, as appropriate, or (b) in the case of a transfer to Acquisition Corp. of any such Pledged Shares effected by book entry delivery thereof, Acquisition Corp. shall authorize and cause all such shares to be transferred to an account maintained in the name of Chemical, for the benefit of the Agent, at the Clearing Corporation (as defined in the Acquisition Pledge Agreement).
- 6.12 Consummation of the Masland Merger. (a) Cause the Masland Merger to be consummated in accordance with subsection 7.5(g) as soon as practicable after the date the Borrower or its Subsidiaries acquire more than 50% of the capital stock of Masland and prior to 180 days after such date.
- (b) Cause the Agent to receive, with a counterpart for each Bank, legal opinions of counsel to the Borrower and Acquisition Corp. reasonably satisfactory to the Agent containing opinions substantially in the form of Exhibit N-2, with customary assumptions, qualifications and exceptions.

SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower hereby agrees that, from and after the Closing Date and so long as the Commitments remain in effect or any Note remains outstanding or any other amount is owing to any Bank or the Agent hereunder, the Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly:

- 7.1 Financial Covenants.
- (a) Consolidated Net Worth. Permit Consolidated Net Worth at the end of any quarter during any period set forth below to be less than the amount set forth opposite such period below:

Period Amount

The Closing Date to but excluding the last day of the second fiscal quarter of 1997 $\,$

\$270,000,000

The last day of the second fiscal quarter of 1997 to but excluding the last day of the second fiscal quarter of 1998

285,000,000

The last day of the second fiscal quarter of 1998 and thereafter. $\,$

300,000,000

(b) Interest Coverage. Permit, (i) at the end of the second fiscal quarter of 1996, the ratio of (I) Consolidated Operating Profit for three consecutive fiscal quarters then ended to (II) Consolidated Interest Expense for such three consecutive fiscal quarters, to be less than 3.00 to 1 and (ii) at the end of any four consecutive fiscal quarters ending during any period set forth below, the ratio of (I) Consolidated Operating Profit for such four consecutive fiscal quarters to (II) Consolidated Interest Expense for such four consecutive fiscal quarters, to be less than the ratio set forth opposite such period below:

Period Ratio

The first day of the third fiscal quarter of 1996 through the last day of the fourth fiscal quarter of 1996 $\,$

3.00 to 1

The first day of the first fiscal quarter of 1997 and thereafter $\,$

3.50 to 1

(c) Consolidated Operating Profit. Permit Consolidated Operating Profit for any fiscal year set forth below to be less than the amount set forth opposite such fiscal year below:

Fiscal Year	Amount
1996	\$315,000,000
1997	330,000,000
1998	340,000,000
1999 - thereafter	360.000.000

- 7.2 Limitation on Indebtedness. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Indebtedness, except:
 - (a) (i) Indebtedness in respect of the Loans, the Notes and other obligations arising under this Agreement and (ii) Indebtedness in respect of the "Loans", the "Notes", the "Letters of Credit" and other obligations arising under the Existing Credit Agreement and, without duplication, Indebtedness of the Borrower and Subsidiaries to the extent backed by "Letters of Credit" issued under the Existing Credit Agreement;
 - (b) Indebtedness in respect of (i) the Subordinated Notes (or any refinancing thereof in accordance with subsection 7.10) in an aggregate principal amount not exceeding \$145,000,000 (plus the amount of any premiums, costs and expenses incurred in connection with any

refinancing thereof), (ii) the Senior Subordinated Notes (or any refinancing thereof in accordance with subsection 7.10) in an aggregate principal amount not exceeding \$125,000,000 (plus the amount of any premiums, costs and expenses incurred in connection with any refinancing thereof) and (iii) other subordinated Indebtedness of the Borrower in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$250,000,000 having (A) terms no more restrictive, as a whole, to the Borrower than the terms of the Subordinated Notes, (B) containing subordination provisions consistent with the Subordinated Notes, (C) no mandatory repayments of principal due until after the first anniversary of the Termination Date and (D) such other terms that are reasonably satisfactory to the Agent;

- (c) Indebtedness incurred to purchase, or to finance the purchase of, fixed or capital assets in an aggregate principal amount not exceeding \$2,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (d) Indebtedness in respect of Interest Rate Agreement Obligations in respect of a notional principal amount of up to \$500,000,000 in the aggregate;
- (e) Indebtedness in respect of documentary letters of credit (other than letters of credit under the Existing Credit Agreement) in an aggregate face amount not exceeding \$5,000,000 at any one time;
- (f) Indebtedness in respect of letters of credit (other than letters of credit under the Existing Credit Agreement) in an aggregate face amount not exceeding \$10,000,000 at any one time, provided that such letters of credit are used solely (i) to provide credit support in respect of leased property or (ii) to provide credit support for the benefit of Foreign Subsidiaries;
 - (g) [Reserved];
 - (h) Indebtedness permitted pursuant to subsection 7.9;
 - (i) [Reserved];
 - (j) [Reserved];
 - (k) [Reserved];
 - (1) [Reserved];
- (m) Indebtedness incurred by all Foreign Subsidiaries organized under the laws of Italy (i) in connection with the financing of the Borrower's acquisition of the Fiat Seat Business, in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed

Lira 195,452,040,951 (and any refinancings thereof) and (ii) in addition to Indebtedness permitted in clause (i) above, in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$30,000,000 at any one time outstanding;

- (n) [Reserved];
- (0) [Reserved];
- (p) [Reserved];
- (q) [Reserved];
- (r) [Reserved];
- (s) existing Indebtedness listed on Schedule 7.2(s) and refinancings thereof;
- (t) the Indebtedness of AIMI and its Subsidiaries listed on Schedule 7.2(t) or any refinancing of such indebtedness, or any indebtedness of the Borrower or any Subsidiary incurred in connection with the refinancing of the Indebtedness of AIMI and its Subsidiaries;
- (u) Indebtedness incurred by a Special Purpose Subsidiary in connection with a Receivables Financing Transaction;
- (v) Indebtedness of Special Entities permitted to be acquired pursuant to subsection 7.5 existing on the date such Special Entities are acquired, and any refinancings thereof;
- (w) Indebtedness incurred by all Foreign Subsidiaries organized under the laws of France, Germany, Austria, Mexico, Sweden, Finland, Canada, Poland, Brazil, Argentina, South Africa, Indonesia, Thailand, Australia or the United Kingdom in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$280,000,000 at any one time outstanding; and
- (x) additional Indebtedness not otherwise permitted by paragraphs (a) through (w) above, provided that the aggregate amount of such Indebtedness does not exceed \$75,000,000 at any one time outstanding.
- $7.3\,$ Limitation on Liens. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property, assets or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except for:
 - (a) Liens for taxes not yet due or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; provided that adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, in conformity with GAAP (or, in the case of

Foreign Subsidiaries, generally accepted accounting principles in effect from time to time in their respective jurisdictions of organization);

- (b) carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's, or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business and not overdue for a period of more than 30 days or which are bonded or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings in a manner which will not jeopardize or diminish the interest of the Agent in any of the collateral subject to the Security Documents;
- (c) pledges or deposits in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social security legislation;
- (d) Liens (other than any Lien imposed by ERISA) incurred on deposits to secure the performance of bids, trade contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds and other obligations of a like nature incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (e) easements, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar encumbrances incurred which, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount and which do not in any case materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Borrower or such Subsidiary;
- (f) Liens in favor of the Agent, the Banks and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement created pursuant to the Security Documents and Liens securing "Reimbursement Obligations" and "Subsidiary Reimbursement Obligations" under the Existing Credit Agreement;
- (g) Liens securing Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries permitted by subsection 7.2(c) in respect of the deferred purchase price of fixed or capital assets; provided that (i) such Liens shall be created substantially simultaneously with the purchase of such fixed or capital assets, (ii) such Liens do not at any time encumber any property other than the property financed by such Indebtedness, (iii) the amount of Indebtedness secured thereby is not increased and (iv) the principal amount of Indebtedness secured by any such Lien shall at no time exceed 100% of the purchase price of such property;
- (h) Liens securing the Indebtedness permitted by subsection 7.2(f), (m), (s), (t), (u), (v), (w) and (x) and Liens securing obligations with respect to government grants, provided that such Liens permitted by this subsection 7.3(h) do not at any time encumber any property located in the United States except for, in the case of

Indebtedness permitted by subsection 7.2(f), Liens that encumber leasehold interests supported by such Indebtedness, and, provided, further, that Liens securing the Indebtedness permitted by subsection 7.2(s) shall only be permitted to the extent such Liens are in existence as of the date of this Agreement;

- (i) Liens securing Indebtedness permitted by subsection7.2(d), provided that such Liens run in favor of a Bank or a lender under the Existing Credit Agreement;
- (j) attachment, judgment or other similar Liens arising in connection with court or arbitration proceedings fully covered by insurance or involving individually or in the aggregate, no more than \$3,000,000 at any one time, provided that the same are discharged, or that execution or enforcement thereof is stayed pending appeal, within 30 days or, in the case of any stay of execution or enforcement pending appeal, within such lesser time during which such appeal may be taken;
- (k) Liens securing reimbursement obligations with respect to documentary letters of credit permitted by subsection 7.2(e) which encumber documents and other property relating to such letters of credit:
- (1) Liens on the property or assets of a corporation which became or becomes a Subsidiary on or after August 17, 1995 (including Masland and its Subsidiaries) securing Indebtedness permitted by subsection 7.2, provided that (i) such Liens existed at the time such corporation became a Subsidiary and were not created in anticipation thereof, (ii) any such Lien does not by its terms cover any property or assets after the time such corporation becomes a Subsidiary which were not covered immediately prior thereto and (iii) any such Lien does not by its terms secure any Indebtedness other than Indebtedness existing immediately prior to the time such corporation becomes a Subsidiary;
- (m) Liens (not otherwise permitted hereunder) on assets acquired after August 17, 1995 which secure the purchase price thereof or other obligations related to the acquisition thereof or on assets not subject to Liens pursuant to any Security Document, provided that the estimated aggregate book value of the foregoing assets shall not exceed \$50,000,000;
- (n) Liens on (i) investments permitted by subsection 7.9(0) or (ii) cash deposits securing the Guarantee Obligations permitted by subsection 7.4(f); and
- (0) extensions, renewals and replacements of any Lien described in subsections 7.3(a) through (n) above, provided that the principal amount of the Indebtedness secured

thereby is not increased and such extension or renewal is limited to the property so encumbered.

- $\hbox{7.4 Limitation on Guarantee Obligations.} \quad \hbox{Create, incur,} \\ assume or suffer to exist any Guarantee Obligation except:}$
 - (a) Guarantee Obligations in respect of the Subsidiary Guarantee and the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee;
 - (b) Guarantee Obligations in respect of obligations of the Borrower, Subsidiaries and Special Affiliates in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$60,000,000 at any one time;
 - (c) Guarantee Obligations in respect of obligations entered into by Foreign Subsidiaries created in the ordinary course of business, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$100,000,000 at any one time;
 - (d) Guarantee Obligations in respect of Section 5.03 of the Purchase Agreement;
 - (e) Guarantee Obligations of the Borrower in connection with a receivables factoring or working capital credit facility for any Foreign Subsidiary organized under the laws of Italy, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$20,000,000 at any one time; and
 - (f) Guarantee Obligations of the Borrower in respect of Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to subsection 7.2(m).
- 7.5 Limitations on Fundamental Changes. Unless expressly permitted under this Agreement, enter into any transaction of acquisition or merger or consolidation or amalgamation, or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or convey, sell, lease, assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of, all or substantially all of its property, business or assets, or acquire by purchase or otherwise all or substantially all of the business, property or fixed assets of, or stock or other evidence of beneficial ownership of, any Person, or make any material change in the present method of conducting business and except that, so long as no Collateral is transferred for less than fair market value to a Person who has not executed a security agreement in favor of the Agent, and none of the Liens or guarantees created by any of the Security Documents are impaired thereby:
 - (a) any Subsidiary of the Borrower may be merged or consolidated with or into the Borrower (provided that the Borrower shall be the continuing or surviving corporation) or with or into any one or more Wholly Owned Subsidiaries of the Borrower that are organized under any jurisdiction in

the United States (provided that a Wholly Owned Subsidiary shall be the continuing or surviving corporation);

- (b) any Foreign Subsidiary may be merged or consolidated with or into any one or more Wholly Owned Subsidiaries that are Foreign Subsidiaries (provided that a Wholly Owned Subsidiary that is a Foreign Subsidiary shall be the continuing or surviving corporation);
- (c) any Wholly Owned Subsidiary may sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any or all of its assets (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise) to the Borrower or another Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower that is organized under any jurisdiction in the United States;
- (d) any Wholly Owned Subsidiary that is a Foreign Subsidiary may sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any or all of its assets (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise) to another Wholly Owned Subsidiary that is a Foreign Subsidiary;

(e) [Reserved]

- (f) the Borrower and its Subsidiaries may acquire any Special Entities, provided that the aggregate purchase price of such acquisitions does not exceed \$150,000,000 (less, in the case such Special Entities that become Subsidiaries of the Borrower, the aggregate amount of Indebtedness of such Special Entities at the time such Special Entities are acquired) per fiscal year; and provided, further, that up to \$25,000,000 of any such permitted amount which is not expended in any fiscal year may be carried over for such acquisitions in any subsequent fiscal year; and provided, still, further, that no more than \$75,000,000 per fiscal year of any such permitted amount may be expended to acquire stock or other evidence of beneficial ownership of Special Entities that do not become Subsidiaries of the Borrower; and
- (g) the Borrower or any Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower that has executed and delivered either the Subsidiary Guarantee or a Guarantor Supplement and whose capital stock has been pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent may acquire, directly or indirectly, the capital stock of Masland and effect the merger of Masland with such Wholly Owned Subsidiary; provided that (i) such acquisition and merger are on terms (A) satisfactory to the Agent and (B) not materially different from the terms of the Merger Agreement (without giving effect to any amendment, supplement or modification thereto), (ii) before and after giving effect to such acquisition, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (iii) at the time of

such acquisition, the Agent shall have received such legal opinions of counsel to the Borrower as the Agent shall reasonably request in respect of such acquisition and the transactions under this Agreement accompanying such acquisition.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Borrower or any Subsidiary may transfer assets, including Collateral, to any Wholly Owned Subsidiary, whether or not the assets so transferred will continue to be subject to the Agent's security interest, provided, that the aggregate book value of assets so transferred shall not exceed \$50,000,000. Notwithstanding any provision contained in paragraphs (a) and (c) of this subsection, no Subsidiary of the Borrower may (i) be merged or consolidated with or into either Lear Operations Corporation or NAB Corporation or any Subsidiary thereof or (ii) sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any or all of its assets (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise) to either Lear Operations Corporation or NAB Corporation or any Subsidiary thereof unless, in each case, (A) the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee shall have been amended in writing to remove the limitation on such transferee's liability thereunder contained in clause (ii) of paragraph 2(b) of the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee or (B) the Agent shall have received a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent describing such sale, lease, transfer or other disposition and certifying the fair market value of the assets to be so sold, leased, transferred or otherwise disposed. Upon the Agent's approval of the certificate described in clause (B) of the preceding sentence, the limitation on the transferee's liability under clause (ii) of paragraph 2(b) of the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee shall automatically increase by an amount equal to the fair market value of the assets described in such certificate. For purposes of the preceding two sentences, if the transferee is a Subsidiary of either Lear Operations Corporation or NAB Corporation, the term transferee in such two sentences shall refer to either Lear Operations Corporation or NAB Corporation, whichever is the parent of such Subsidiary.

7.6 Limitation on Sale of Assets. Except as permitted by subsection 7.5, convey, sell, lease, assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of, any of its property, business or assets (including, without limitation, receivables and leasehold interests) whether now owned or hereafter acquired except:

(a) obsolete or worn out property or other property not necessary for operations disposed of in the ordinary course of business; provided that (i) the Net Proceeds of each such transaction are applied to obtain a replacement item or items of property within 90 days of the disposition thereof or (ii) the fair market value of any property not replaced pursuant to clause (i) above shall not exceed \$5,000,000 in the aggregate in any one fiscal year of the Borrower;

- (b) the sale of inventory in the ordinary course of business;
- (c) in a transaction permitted by subsection 7.12;
- (d) the sale by any Foreign Subsidiary of its accounts receivable; provided that the terms of each such sale are satisfactory in form and substance to the Agent;
- (e) the sale by any Domestic Loan Party of its accounts receivable; provided that (i) the terms of each such sale are satisfactory in form and substance to the Agent and (ii) the Commitments and the "Commitments" under and as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement are simultaneously reduced pro rata by the amount equal to a percentage to be determined by the Agent of the fair market value (as determined by the Board of Directors (or executive committee thereof) of the Borrower) of such accounts receivable sold;
- (f) dispositions of assets not otherwise permitted by clauses (a) through (e) above; provided that the fair market value thereof shall not exceed \$15,000,000 in the aggregate in any one fiscal year of the Borrower; and
- (g) the transfer or other disposition of assets permitted pursuant to subsection 7.9(e) to any Subsidiary.
- 7.7 Limitation on Dividends. Declare any dividend on, or make any payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, any shares of any class of stock or warrants of the Borrower, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or property or in obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary or permit any Subsidiary to make any payment on account of, or purchase or otherwise acquire, any shares of any class of stock or warrants of the Borrower from any Person except for (a) (i) payment by the Borrower of amounts then owing to management personnel of the Borrower pursuant to the terms of their respective employment contracts, (ii) mandatory purchases by the Borrower of its common stock from Management Investors pursuant to the terms of the Subscription Agreements and Stockholders Agreement and all other expenses required to be incurred by the Borrower pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders Agreement as in effect on the date Management Investors, and other officers or employees of the Borrower in an amount not to exceed \$35,000,000 in the aggregate and (iv) the purchase, redemption or retirement of any shares of any capital stock of the Borrower or options to purchase capital stock of the Borrower in connection with the exercise of outstanding stock options, (b) if no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing (or would

occur and be continuing after giving effect thereto) when any such dividend is declared by the Board of Directors of the Borrower, quarterly cash dividends on the Borrower's capital stock not to exceed \$2,500,000 in the aggregate per quarter but only to the extent permitted by the terms of the Subordinated Debt and (c) dividends in the form of additional shares of capital stock.

7.8 Limitation on Capital Expenditures. Make or commit to make any Capital Expenditures during any fiscal year set forth below not exceeding, in the aggregate for the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, the amount set forth opposite such fiscal year below:

Fiscal Year	Amount
1996	\$185,000,000
1997	150,000,000
1998	160,000,000
1999	135,000,000
2000	110,000,000
2001	110,000,000;

provided that up to \$20,000,000 of any such permitted amount which is not expended in any fiscal year may be carried over for expenditure in any subsequent fiscal year, and provided, further, that up to \$5,000,000 of any such permitted amount available to be expended for any subsequent fiscal year may be carried back for expenditure in any fiscal year.

- 7.9 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances. Make or suffer to exist any advance, loan, extension of credit or capital contribution to, or purchase any stock, bonds, notes, debentures or other securities of, or make any other investment in, any Person, or acquire any interest in any Person, except:
 - (a) extensions of trade credit in the ordinary course of business;
 - (b) investments in Cash Equivalents;

 - (d) investments, loans and advances listed on Schedule 7.9, together with any replacements, substitutions or refinancings thereof that do not increase the amount thereof;
 - (e) (i) loans, advances and capital contributions to the Borrower, Subsidiaries (including Foreign Subsidiaries) and Special Affiliates and (ii) loans, advances and capital contributions up to an aggregate amount not to exceed

\$50,000,000 at any time from and after August 17, 1995 to any Special Entity, in each case described in the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii), in the ordinary course of business, and in an aggregate amount for all such investments described in the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii) not to exceed \$100,000,000 at any one time from and after August 17, 1995, provided that (x) any loans, advances and capital contributions that are made to the Borrower or any such Subsidiary or Foreign Subsidiary for the sole purpose of the Borrower or such Subsidiary or Foreign Subsidiary making a loan, advance or capital contribution to the Borrower or another Subsidiary or Foreign Subsidiary, shall be deemed to have been made only to the ultimate recipient of such funds and (y) the aggregate amount of loans, advances and capital contributions to Probel S.A. may not exceed \$100,000 from and after August 17, 1995;

- (f) capital contributions, investments, loans, acquisitions or transfers in connection with transactions permitted by subsection 7.5;
- (g) loans and advances to employees of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries for travel, entertainment and relocation expenses in the ordinary course of business;
- (h) (i) loans and advances by any Subsidiary to the Borrower and (ii) loans and advances by any Subsidiary to any other Subsidiary which is a guaranter under any Guarantee;
- (i) any Foreign Subsidiary may make loans, advances and capital contributions to any other Foreign Subsidiary;
- (j) any Wholly Owned Subsidiary organized under the laws of any jurisdiction in the United States may make loans, advances and capital contributions to any other Wholly Owned Subsidiary organized under the laws or any jurisdiction in the United States;
- (k) the acquisition, directly or indirectly, of the stock of CISA not currently owned by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries;
- (1) loans to Management Investors in connection with stock purchases in an aggregate principal amount not exceeding 4,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (m) capital contributions to any Foreign Subsidiary organized under the laws of Italy in an amount not to exceed \$40,000,000;
- (n) capital contributions to any Foreign Subsidiary organized under the laws of Poland in an amount not to exceed \$5,000,000;

- (0) (i) loans or participating interests in loans made to Lear Italia, provided Lear Italia is permitted to incur such Indebtedness pursuant to subsection 7.2(m) and (ii) investments in high quality debt instruments acceptable to the Agent, having a cost not exceeding the purchase price of the Fiat Seat Business, and which are pledged to secure Indebtedness permitted pursuant to subsection 7.2(m) or Guarantee Obligations permitted pursuant to subsection 7.4(f);
- (p) the purchase by the Borrower of participating interests in loans to Foreign Subsidiaries; provided that the amount of each such participating interest does not exceed the amount which the Borrower would otherwise be permitted to lend or contribute to such Foreign Subsidiaries pursuant to this subsection 7.9;
- (q) investments or loans by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries to AIMI or its Subsidiaries to refinance Indebtedness of AIMI and its Subsidiaries outstanding as of August 17, 1995;
- (r) investments, loans and advances, which were in existence on August 17, 1995, among AIMI and its Subsidiaries;
- (s) other loans, advances or other investments up to an aggregate amount not to exceed \$5,000,000;
- (t) the contribution by the Borrower to a Subsidiary of the Borrower formed under the laws of the Cayman Islands of loans or participating interests in loans made to Lear Italia and permitted pursuant to paragraph (o) of this subsection 7.9;
- (u) the acquisition, directly or indirectly, of the capital stock of Masland, provided that (i) such acquisition is on terms (A) satisfactory to the Agent and (B) not materially different from the terms of the Merger Agreement (without giving effect to any amendment, supplement or other modification) and (ii) before and after giving effect to such acquisition, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing;
- (v) investments or loans by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries to any Subsidiary which was permitted to be acquired pursuant to subsection 7.5; provided that (i) such Subsidiary, unless it is a Foreign Subsidiary, shall have executed and delivered a Guarantor Supplement and the capital stock of such Subsidiary shall have been pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and (ii) the proceeds of such investments or loans are

used to refinance such Subsidiary's outstanding Indebtedness; and

- (w) investments, loans and advances of any Subsidiary which was permitted to be acquired pursuant to subsection 7.5 which are in existence on the date such Subsidiary is acquired by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries.
- 7.10 Limitation on Optional Payments and Modification of Debt Instruments. (a) Prepay, purchase, redeem, retire, defease or otherwise acquire, or make any payment on account of any principal of, interest on, or premium payable in connection with the prepayment, redemption or retirement of any outstanding Subordinated Debt, except that the Borrower may prepay, purchase or redeem Subordinated Debt with the proceeds of the issuance of other subordinated Indebtedness of the Borrower; provided that either (i) the principal terms of such other subordinated Indebtedness are no more restrictive to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries than the principal terms of the Subordinated Notes or (ii) the terms and conditions of the other subordinated Indebtedness are reasonably satisfactory to the Agent or (b) without the consent of the Agent, amend, modify or change, or consent or agree to any amendment, modification or change to any of the terms of any Subordinated Debt (except that without the consent of the Agent or any Bank, the terms of the Subordinated Debt may be amended, modified or changed if such amendment, modification or change would extend the maturity or reduce the amount of any payment of principal thereof, would reduce the rate or extend the date for payment of interest thereon, would eliminate covenants (other than covenants with respect to subordination to Indebtedness under this Agreement) or defaults in such Subordinated Debt or would make such covenants or defaults less restrictive); provided that, notwithstanding any provision contained in this subsection 7.10, if no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would occur and be continuing as a result of the following, the Subordinated Debt may be prepaid (A) in an amount equal to the net proceeds of any public offering of common stock of the Borrower occurring after August 17, 1995, (B) in an amount equal to the net proceeds of any subordinated Indebtedness permitted to be issued pursuant to subsection 7.2(b)(iii) and (C) in addition to any prepayment permitted pursuant to clauses (A) and (B) above, in an amount not to exceed \$135,000,000 in the aggregate.
- 7.11 Transactions with Affiliates. (a) Enter into any transaction, including, without limitation, any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of property or the rendering of any service, with any Affiliate unless such transactions are otherwise permitted under this Agreement, the Stockholders Agreement or the Subscription Agreements as in effect on the date hereof, or such transactions are in the ordinary course of the Borrower's or such Subsidiary's business and are upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to the Borrower or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, than it would obtain in a

comparable arm's length transaction with a Person not an Affiliate; provided, however, that the Borrower may engage Lehman Brothers Inc., The Cypress Group, LLC, FIMA or any Affiliate of Lehman Brothers Inc., The Cypress Group, LLC or FIMA as financial advisor, underwriter, broker, dealer-manager or finder in connection with any transaction at the then customary market rates for similar services.

- 7.12 Sale and Leaseback. Enter into any arrangement with any Person providing for the leasing by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of real or personal property which has been or is to be sold or transferred by the Borrower or such Subsidiary to such Person or to any other Person to whom funds have been or are to be advanced by such Person on the security of such property or rental obligations of the Borrower or such Subsidiary except that the Borrower or any Subsidiary may enter into such transactions provided that the fair market value of the real or personal property sold or transferred by the Borrower or such Subsidiary does not exceed \$50,000,000 in the aggregate.
- 7.13 Corporate Documents. Amend its Certificate of Incorporation or By-Laws, each as in effect on the Closing Date, in any way adverse to the interests of the Agent and the Banks.
- $\,$ 7.14 Fiscal Year. Permit the fiscal year of the Borrower to end on a day other than December 31.
- 7.15 Limitation on Restrictions Affecting Subsidiaries. Enter into any agreement with any Person other than the Banks pursuant hereto which prohibits or limits the ability of any Subsidiary to (a) pay dividends or make other distributions or pay any Indebtedness owed to the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (b) make loans or advances to the Borrower or any Subsidiary, (c) transfer any of its properties or assets to the Borrower or any Subsidiary or (d) create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property, assets or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except (i) for any such restrictions existing by reasons of Contractual Obligations listed on Schedule 7.15 and (ii) with respect to clauses (c) and (d) above, agreements granting a Lien on such Subsidiary's assets which is permitted by subsection 7.3.
- 7.16 Hazardous Materials. Release, discharge or otherwise dispose of any Hazardous Material on any of the Mortgaged Properties or permit the manufacture, storage, transmission or presence of any Hazardous Material over or upon any of the Mortgaged Properties except in accordance in all material respects with all Environmental Laws.
- 7.17 Special Purpose Subsidiary. Permit (a) any Special Purpose Subsidiary to engage in any business other than Receivables Financing Transactions and activities directly related thereto or (b) at any time the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than a Special Purpose Subsidiary) or any of

their respective assets to incur any liability, direct or indirect, contingent or otherwise, in respect of any obligation of a Special Purpose Subsidiary whether arising under or in connection with any Receivables Financing Transaction or otherwise.

7.18 Subsidiaries. Create, acquire or otherwise suffer to exist any Subsidiary which was not a direct or indirect Subsidiary on the Closing Date unless either (a) such new Subsidiary is organized under the laws of a jurisdiction within the United States and (i) is party to a Guarantor Supplement and (ii) all of the common stock of such new Subsidiary owned directly or indirectly by the Borrower is pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement, pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent or (b) such new Subsidiary is a Foreign Subsidiary; provided that a Special Purposé Subsidiary shall not be required to enter into a Guarantor Supplement pursuant to this subsection 7.18; provided, further, that (I) Masland and its Subsidiaries (as of the date that Masland becomes a Subsidiary) shall not be required to execute and deliver Guarantor Supplements and (II) the common stock of Subsidiaries (as of the date that Masland becomes a Subsidiary) of Masland shall not be required to be pledged to the Agent pursuant to this subsection; provided, still further, that (A) within 15 days after the effectiveness of the Masland Merger, the Borrower shall cause each of Masland's material domestic Subsidiaries (as determined by the Agent) to execute and deliver a Guarantor Supplement and to have its common stock pledged to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and the lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement, pursuant to a pledge agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent and (B) the Agent shall receive such legal opinions of counsel to the Borrower as the Agent shall reasonably request in respect of the actions described in the foregoing clause (A).

SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

Upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (a) The Borrower shall fail to pay (i) any principal of any Notes when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) in accordance with the terms thereof or hereof or (ii) any interest on any Notes, or any fee or other amount payable hereunder, within five days after any such interest, fee or other amount becomes due in accordance with the terms thereof or hereof; or
- (b) Any representation or warranty made or deemed made by the Borrower or any other Loan Party herein or in any other Loan Document or which is contained in any certificate, document or financial or other statement furnished at any time under or in connection with this

Agreement or any other Loan Document shall prove to have been incorrect in any material respect on or as of the date made or deemed made: or

- (c) The Borrower or any other Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of (i) any negative covenant contained in Section 7 or in any Security Document to which it is a party or (ii) any covenant contained in subsection 6.12; or
- (d) The Borrower or any other Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any other agreement contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document other than as provided in (a) through (c) above, and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days; or
- (e) Any Loan Document shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect, or the Borrower or any other Loan Party shall so assert; or any security interest created by any of the Security Documents shall cease to be enforceable and of the same effect and priority purported to be created thereby, except, in each case, as provided in subsection 10.12; or
- (f) The Subsidiary Guarantee or the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect, or any guarantor thereunder shall so assert; or
- (g) The subordination provisions contained in any instrument pursuant to which the Subordinated Debt was created or in any instrument evidencing such Subordinated Debt shall cease, for any reason, to be in full force and effect or enforceable in accordance with their terms; or
- (h) The Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall (i) default in any payment of principal of or interest on any Indebtedness (other than the Notes), in the payment of any Guarantee Obligation or in the payment of any Interest Rate Agreement Obligation, in any case where the principal amount thereof then outstanding exceeds \$20,000,000 beyond the period of grace (not to exceed 30 days), if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Indebtedness, Guarantee Obligation or Interest Rate Agreement Obligation was created; or (ii) default in the observance or performance of any other agreement or condition relating to any such Indebtedness, Guarantee Obligation or Interest Rate Agreement Obligation or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, securing or relating thereto, or any other event shall occur or condition exist, the effect of which default or other event or condition is to cause, or to permit the holder or holders of such Indebtedness or, beneficiary or beneficiaries of such Guarantee Obligation (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder or holders

or beneficiary or beneficiaries) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity or such Guarantee Obligation to become payable; or

- (i) (i) The Borrower or any Material Subsidiary shall commence any case, proceeding or other action (A) under any existing or future law of any jurisdiction, domestic or foreign, relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or relief of debtors, seeking to have an order for relief entered with respect to it, or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, winding-up, liquidation, dissolution, composition or other relief with respect to it or its debts, or (B) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian or other similar official for it or for all or any substantial part of its assets, or the Borrower or any Material Subsidiary shall make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors; or (ii) there shall be commenced against the Borrower or any Material Subsidiary any case, proceeding or other action of a nature referred to in clause (i) above which (A) results in the entry of an order for relief or any such adjudication or appointment or (B) remains undismissed, undischarged or unbonded for a period of 60 days; or (iii) there shall be commenced against the Borrower or any Material Subsidiary any case, proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets which results in the entry of an order for any such relief which shall not have been vacated, discharged, or stayed or bonded pending appeal within 60 days from the entry thereof; or (iv) the Borrower or any Material Subsidiary shall take any action in furtherance of, or indicating its consent to, approval of, or acquiescence in, any of the acts set forth in clause (i), (ii), or (iii) above; or (v) the Borrower or any Material Subsidiary shall generally not, or shall be unable to, or shall admit in writing its inability to, pay its debts as they become due; or
- (j) (i) Any Person shall engage in any "prohibited transaction" (as defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code) involving any Plan, (ii) any "accumulated funding deficiency" (as defined in Section 302 of ERISA), whether or not waived, shall exist with respect to any Single Employer Plan, (iii) a Reportable Event shall occur with respect to, or proceedings shall commence to have a trustee appointed, or a trustee shall be appointed, to administer or to terminate, any Single Employer Plan, which Reportable Event or commencement of proceedings or appointment of a trustee is, in the reasonable opinion of the Required Banks, likely to result in the termination of such Plan for purposes of Title IV of ERISA, (iv) any Single Employer Plan shall terminate for purposes of Title IV of

- ERISA, (v) the Borrower or any Commonly Controlled Entity shall, or in the reasonable opinion of the Required Banks is likely to, incur any liability in connection with a withdrawal from, or the Insolvency or Reorganization of, a Multiemployer Plan or (vi) any other event or condition shall occur or exist, with respect to a Plan; and in each case in clauses (i) through (vi) above, such event or condition, together with all other such events or conditions, if any, could subject the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to any tax, penalty or other liabilities in the aggregate material in relation to the business, operations, property or financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; or
- (k) One or more judgments or decrees shall be entered against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries involving in the aggregate a liability (not paid or fully covered by insurance) of \$5,000,000 or more and all such judgments or decrees shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed or bonded pending appeal within 30 days from the entry thereof; or
- (1) (i) Any Person or "group" (within the meaning of Section 13(d) or 14(d) of the Exchange Act) (other than FIMA, the Merchant Banking Partnerships, The Cypress Group, LLC and the officers and directors of the Borrower) (A) shall have acquired beneficial ownership of 35% or more of any outstanding class of capital stock of the Borrower having ordinary voting power in the election of directors or (B) shall obtain the power (whether or not exercised) to elect a majority of the Borrower's directors or (ii) the Board of Directors of the Borrower shall not consist of a majority of Continuing Directors;

then, and in any such event, (A) if such event is an Event of Default specified in clause (i) or (ii) of paragraph (i) above with respect of the Borrower, automatically the Commitments shall immediately terminate and the Loans hereunder (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the Notes shall immediately become due and payable, and (B) if such event is any other Event of Default, any of the following actions may be taken: (i) with the consent of the Required Banks, the Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Banks, the Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower declare the Commitments to be terminated forthwith, whereupon the Commitments shall immediately terminate; (ii) with the consent of the Required Banks, the Agent may, or upon the direction of the Required Banks, the Agent shall, by notice of default to the Borrower, declare the Loans hereunder (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the Notes to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable and (iii) the Agent may, and upon the direction of the Required Banks shall, exercise any and all remedies and other rights provided pursuant to this Agreement

and/or the other Loan Documents. Except as expressly provided above in this Section, presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind are hereby expressly waived.

SECTION 9. THE AGENT

- 9.1 Appointment. Each Bank hereby irrevocably designates and appoints Chemical Bank as the Agent of such Bank under this Agreement, and each Bank irrevocably authorizes Chemical Bank, as the Agent for such Bank, to take such action on its behalf under the provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly delegated to the Agent by the terms of this Agreement and such other Loan Documents, together with such other powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in this Agreement or such other Loan Documents, the Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein and therein, or any fiduciary relationship with any Bank, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or otherwise exist against the Agent.
- 9.2 Delegation of Duties. The Agent may execute any of its duties under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents by or through agents or attorneys-in-fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. The Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agents or attorneys in-fact selected by it with reasonable care.
- 9.3 Exculpatory Provisions. Neither the Agent nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys-in-fact or Affiliates shall be (i) liable for any action lawfully taken or omitted to be taken by it or such Person under or in connection with this Agreement or the other Loan Documents (except for its or such Person's own gross negligence or willful misconduct), or (ii) responsible in any manner to any of the Banks for any recitals, statements, representations or warranties made by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any officer thereof contained in this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or in any certificate, report, statement or other document referred to or provided for in, or received by the Agent under or in connection with, this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or for the value, validity, effectiveness, genuineness, enforceability or sufficiency of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or for any failure of the Borrower or any other Loan Party to perform its obligations hereunder or thereunder. The Agent shall not be under any obligation to any Bank to ascertain or to inquire as to the observance or performance of any of the agreements contained in, or conditions of, this Agreement, or to inspect the properties, books or records of the Borrower.

- 9.4 Reliance by Agent. The Agent shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any Note, writing, resolution, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, cablegram, telegram, telecopy, telex or teletype message, statement, order or other document or conversation believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons and upon advice and statements of legal counsel (including, without limitation, counsel to the Borrower), independent accountants and other experts selected by the Agent. The Agent may deem and treat the payee of any Note as the owner thereof for all purposes unless a written notice of assignment, negotiation or transfer thereof shall have been filed with the Agent. The Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Required Banks as it deems appropriate or it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Banks against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement and the Notes in accordance with a request of the Required Banks (or, when required hereunder, all of the Banks), and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon all the Banks and all future holders of the Notes.
- 9.5 Notice of Default. The Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default hereunder unless the Agent has received notice from a Bank or the Borrower referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default". In the event that the Agent receives such a notice, the Agent shall promptly give notice thereof to the Banks. The Agent shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as shall be reasonably directed by the Required Banks; provided that unless and until the Agent shall have received such directions, the Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action, or refrain from taking such action, with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable in the best interests of the Banks.
- 9.6 Non-Reliance on Agent and Other Banks. Each Bank expressly acknowledges that neither the Agent nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys-in-fact or Affiliates has made any representations or warranties to it and that no act by the Agent hereinafter taken, including any review of the affairs of the Borrower or the other Loan Parties, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by the Agent to any Bank. Each Bank represents to the Agent that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Agent, the Managing Agents or any other Bank, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, operations,

property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties and made its own decision to make its Loans hereunder and enter into this Agreement. Each Bank also represents that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Agent, the Managing Agents or any other Bank, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and to make such investigation as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to the Banks by the Agent hereunder or by the other Loan Documents, the Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Bank with any credit or other information concerning the business, operations, property, financial and other condition or creditworthiness of the Borrower and the other Loan Parties which may come into the possession of the Agent or any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys-in-fact or Affiliates.

- 9.7 Indemnification. The Banks agree to indemnify the Agent in its capacity as such (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), ratably according to the respective amounts of their original Commitments, from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind whatsoever which may at any time (including without limitation at any time following the payment of the Notes) be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against the Agent in any way relating to or arising out of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, or any documents contemplated by or referred to herein or therein or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or any action taken or omitted by the Agent under or in connection with any of the foregoing; provided that no Bank shall be liable for the payment of any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements resulting solely from the Agent's gross negligence or willful misconduct. The agreements in this subsection shall survive the payment of the Notes and all other amounts payable hereunder.
- 9.8 Agent in Its Individual Capacity. The Agent and its Affiliates may make loans to, accept deposits from and generally engage in any kind of business with the Borrower and the other Loan Parties as though the Agent were not the Agent hereunder. With respect to its Loans made or renewed by it and any Note issued to it, the Agent shall have the same rights and powers under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as any Bank and may exercise the same as though it were not the Agent, and the terms "Bank" and "Banks" shall include the Agent in its individual capacity.

9.9 Successor Agent. The Agent may resign as Agent upon ten days' notice to the Banks. If the Agent shall resign as Agent under this Agreement, then the Required Banks shall appoint from among the Banks a successor agent for the Banks which successor agent shall be approved by the Borrower (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld), whereupon such successor agent shall succeed to the rights, powers and duties of the Agent, and the term "Agent" shall mean such successor agent effective upon its appointment, and the former Agent's rights, powers and duties as Agent shall be terminated, without any other or further act or deed on the part of such former Agent or any of the parties to this Agreement or any holders of the Notes. After any retiring Agent's resignation hereunder as Agent, the provisions of this subsection 9.9 shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Agent under this Agreement.

9.10 Intercreditor Agreement. The Banks hereby authorize and direct the Agent to enter into the Intercreditor Agreement and to take actions pursuant to the Security Documents in accordance with the Intercreditor Agreement.

SECTION 10. MISCELLANEOUS

10.1 Amendments and Waivers. Neither this Agreement, any Note or any other Loan Document, nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this subsection. With the written consent of the Required Banks, the Agent and the Borrower may, from time to time, enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement, the Notes, or the other Loan Documents to which the Borrower is a party or changing in any manner the rights of the Banks or of the Borrower hereunder or thereunder or waiving, on such terms and conditions as the Agent may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or the Notes or the other Loan Documents to which the Borrower is a party or any Default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided, however, that no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall directly (a) extend the maturity of any Note, or reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest thereon, or reduce any fee, or extend the time of payment of such fee, payable to the Banks hereunder, or reduce the principal amount thereof, or increase the amount of any Bank's Commitment or amend, modify or waive any provision of subsection 2.6 or this subsection 10.1 or reduce the percentage specified in the definition of Required Banks, or consent to the assignment or transfer by the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement, or release all or substantially all the collateral security under the Security Documents, in each case without the written consent of all the Banks, or (b) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 9 without the written consent of the then Agent or (c) except as provided in subsection

10.12, release less than all or substantially all of the collateral security under the Security Documents having a fair market value (as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors (or the executive committee thereof) of the Borrower and evidenced by a certificate delivered to the Agent) in excess of \$25,000,000 in the aggregate while this Agreement is in effect without the written consent of the Required Banks. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each of the Banks and shall be binding upon the Borrower, the Banks, the Agent and all future holders of the Notes. In the case of any waiver, the Borrower, the Banks and the Agent shall be restored to their former position and rights hereunder and under the outstanding Notes, and any Default or Event of Default waived shall be deemed to be cured and not continuing; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or Event of Default, or impair any right consequent thereon.

10.2 Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the respective parties hereto to be effective shall be in writing (including by telegraph or telecopy), and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when delivered by hand, or five days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, or, in the case of telegraph or telecopy notice, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed as follows in the case of the Borrower and the Agent, and as set forth in Schedule 1.1(a) in the case of the other parties hereto, or to such other address as may be hereafter notified by the respective parties hereto and any future holders of the Notes:

The Borrower: Lear Corporation

21557 Telegraph Road

Southfield, Michigan 48034 Attention: Donald J. Stebbins Telecopy: (810) 746-1593

The Agent: Chemical Bank

270 Park Avenue

New York, New York 10017 Attention: Rosemary Bradley Telecopy: (212) 972-0009

; provided that any notice, request or demand to or upon the Agent or the Banks pursuant to subsections 2.3, 2.4, 2.6 and 2.7 shall not be effective until received.

10.3 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or under the Loan Documents, shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or thereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right,

remedy, power or privilege. The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided or provided in the Loan Documents are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights, remedies, powers and privileges provided by law.

10.4 Survival of Representations and Warranties. All representations and warranties made hereunder, in the other Loan Documents and in any document, certificate or statement delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Notes.

10.5 Payment of Expenses and Taxes. The Borrower agrees (a) to pay or reimburse the Agent for all its reasonable out-of-pocket costs and reasonable expenses incurred in connection with the development, preparation and execution of, and any amendment, supplement or modification to, this Agreement, the Notes and the other Loan Documents and any other documents prepared in connection herewith or therewith, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent, (b) to pay or reimburse each Bank and the Agent for all their costs and expenses incurred in connection with the enforcement or preservation of any rights under this Agreement, the Notes and any such other documents, including, without limitation, fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent and the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to the several Banks, and (c) to pay, indemnify, and hold each Bank and the Agent and their respective directors officers, employees and agents harmless from, any and all recording and filing fees and any and all liabilities with respect to, or resulting from any delay in paying, stamp, excise and other taxes, if any, which may be payable or determined to be payable in connection with the execution and delivery of, or consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by, or any amendment, supplement or modification of, or any waiver or consent under or in respect of, this Agreement, the Notes and any such other documents, and (d) to pay, indemnify, and hold each Bank and the Agent harmless from and against any and all other liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever with respect to the execution, delivery, enforcement, performance and administration of this Agreement, the Notes and the other Loan Documents, the use or proposed use by the Borrower of the proceeds of the Loans (all the foregoing, collectively, the "indemnified liabilities"); provided that the Borrower shall have no obligation hereunder to the Agent or any Bank with respect to indemnified liabilities arising from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Agent or any such Bank as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction. The agreements in this subsection shall survive repayment of the Notes and all other amounts payable hereunder.

10.6 Successors and Assigns; Participations; Purchasing Banks. (a) This Agreement shall be binding upon and

inure to the benefit of the Borrower, the Banks, the Agent, all future holders of the Notes and their respective successors and assigns, except that the Borrower may not assign or transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of each Bank.

- Any Bank may, in the ordinary course of its commercial (b) banking business and in accordance with applicable law, at any time sell to one or more banks or other entities ("Participants") participating interests in any Loan owing to such Bank, any Note held by such Bank, any Commitment of such Bank or any other interest of such Bank hereunder. In the event of any such sale by a Bank of participating interests to a Participant, such Bank's obligations under this Agreement to the other parties to this Agreement shall remain unchanged, such Bank shall remain solely responsible for the performance thereof, such Bank shall remain the holder of any such Note for all purposes under this Agreement and the Borrower and the Agent shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Bank in connection with such Bank's rights and obligations under this Agreement. The Borrower agrees that if amounts outstanding under this Agreement and the Notes are due and unpaid, or shall have been declared or shall have become due and payable upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, each Participant shall be deemed to have the right of setoff in respect of its participating interest in amounts owing under this Agreement and any Note to the same extent as if the amount of its participating interest were owing directly to it as a Bank under this Agreement or any Note; provided that such right of setoff shall be subject to the obligation of such Participant to share with the Banks, and the Banks agree to share with such Participant, as provided in subsection 10.7. The Borrower also agrees that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of subsections 2.9, 2.10, 2.11, 2.12 and 10.5 with respect to its participation in the Commitments and the Loans outstanding from time to time; provided that no Participant shall be entitled to receive any greater amount pursuant to such subsections than the transferor Bank would have been entitled to receive in respect of the amount of the participation transferred by such transferor Bank to such Participant had no such transfer occurred.
- (c) Any Bank may, in the ordinary course of its commercial banking business and in accordance with applicable law, at any time sell to any Bank or any affiliate thereof, and, subject to the limitations set forth in the proviso to this sentence and with the consent of the Borrower and the Agent (which in each case shall not be unreasonably withheld) to one or more additional banks or financial institutions ("Purchasing Banks") all or any part of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the Notes, pursuant to an Assignment and Acceptance, executed by such Purchasing Bank, such transferor Bank (and, in the case of a Purchasing Bank that is not then a Bank or an affiliate thereof, by the Borrower and the Agent), and delivered to the Agent for its acceptance and recording in the

Register; provided, however, that (i) the Commitment purchased by any such Purchasing Bank that is not then a Bank shall be equal to or greater than \$10,000,000 and (ii) the transferor Bank which has transferred part of its Commitment to any such Purchasing Bank shall retain a Commitment, after giving effect to such sale, equal to or greater than \$10,000,000. Upon such execution, delivery, acceptance and recording, from and after the Transfer Effective Date determined pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance, (x) the Purchasing Bank thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent provided in such Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Bank hereunder with a Commitment as set forth therein, and (y) the transferor Bank thereunder shall, to the extent provided in such Assignment and Acceptance, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Acceptance covering all or the remaining portion of a transferor Bank's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such transferor Bank shall cease to be a party hereto). Such Assignment and Acceptance shall be deemed to amend this Agreement to the extent, and only to the extent, necessary to reflect the addition of such Purchasing Bank and the resulting adjustment of Commitment Percentages arising from the purchase by such Purchasing Bank of all or a portion of the rights and obligations of such transferor Bank under this Agreement and the Notes. On or prior to the Transfer Effective Date determined pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance, the Borrower, at its own expense, shall execute and deliver to the Agent in exchange for the surrendered Note a new Note to the order of such Purchasing Bank in an amount equal to the Commitment assumed by it pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance and, if the transferor Bank has retained a Commitment hereunder, a new Note to the order of the transferor Bank in an amount equal to the Commitment retained by it hereunder. Such new Note shall be dated the Closing Date and shall otherwise be in the form of the Note replaced thereby. The Note surrendered by the transferor Bank shall be returned by the Agent to the Borrower marked "cancelled".

(d) The Agent shall maintain at its address referred to in subsection 10.2 a copy of each Assignment and Acceptance delivered to it and a register (the "Register") for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Banks and the Commitment of, and principal amount of the Loans owing to, each Bank from time to time. The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, in the absence of manifest error, and the Borrower, the Agent and the Banks may treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register as the owner of the Loan recorded therein for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower or any Bank at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

(e) Upon its receipt of an Assignment and Acceptance executed by a transferor Bank and a Purchasing Bank (and, in the case of a Purchasing Bank that is not then a Bank or an affiliate

thereof, by the Borrower and the Agent) together with payment by the Purchasing Bank to the Agent of a registration and processing fee of \$2,500, the Agent shall (i) promptly accept such Assignment and Acceptance (ii) on the Transfer Effective Date determined pursuant thereto record the information contained therein in the Register and give notice of such acceptance and recordation to the Banks and the Borrower.

(f) The Borrower authorizes each Bank to disclose to any Participant or Purchasing Bank (each, a "Transferee") and any prospective Transferee any and all financial information in such Bank's possession concerning the Borrower and its affiliates which has been delivered to such Bank by or on behalf of the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement or which has been delivered to such Bank by or on behalf of the Borrower in connection with such Bank's credit evaluation of the Borrower and its affiliates prior to becoming a party to this Agreement; provided that the prospective Transferee shall agree to maintain the confidentiality of such information pursuant to subsection 10.10.

(g) If, pursuant to this subsection, any interest in this Agreement or any Note is transferred to any Transferee which is organized under the laws of any jurisdiction other than the United States or any State thereof, the transferor Bank shall cause such Transferee, concurrently with the effectiveness of such transfer, (i) to represent to the transferor Bank (for the benefit of the transferor Bank, the Agent and the Borrower) that under applicable law and treaties no taxes will be required to be withheld by the Agent, the Borrower or the transferor Bank with respect to any payments to be made to such Transferee in respect of the Loans, (ii) to furnish to the transferor Bank, the Agent and the Borrower either U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form 4224 or U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form 1001 or successor applicable form, as the case may be, certifying in each case that the Transferee is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes, (iii) to furnish to the Agent and the Borrower an Internal Revenue Service Form W-8 or W-9 or successor applicable form, as the case may be, establishing an exemption from United States backup withholding taxes, and (iv) to agree (for the benefit of the transferor Bank, the Agent and the Borrower) to provide the transferor Bank, the Agent and the Borrower a new Form 4224 or Form 1001 and Form W-8 or W-9, or successor applicable forms, or other manner of certification, as the case may be, on or before the date that any such letter or from expires or becomes obsolete or after the occurrence of any event requiring change in the most recent letter and from previously delivered by it to the Borrower, and such extensions or renewals thereof as may reasonably be requested by the Borrower, certifying in the case of a Form 1001 or 4224 that such Transferee is entitled to receive payments under this Agreement without deduction or withholding of any United States federal income taxes, unless in any such cases an event (including without limitation any change in treaty, law or regulation)

occurred prior to the date on which any such delivery would otherwise be required which renders all such forms inapplicable or which would prevent the Transferee from duly completing and delivering any such letter or from with respect to it and such Transferee advises the transferor Bank, the Agent and the Borrower that it is not capable of receiving payments without any deduction or withholdings of United States federal income tax, and in the case of a Form W-8 or W-9, establishing an exemption from United States backup withholding tax.

- (h) Nothing herein shall prohibit any Bank from pledging or assigning any Note to any Federal Reserve Bank in accordance with applicable law.
- 10.7 Adjustments; Set-off. (a) If any Bank (a "benefitted Bank") shall at any time receive any payment of all or part of its Loans or interest thereon, or receive any collateral in respect thereof (whether voluntarily or involuntarily, by set-off, pursuant to events or proceedings of the nature referred to in clause (i) of Section 8, or otherwise) in a greater proportion than any such payment to and collateral received by any other Bank, if any, in respect of such other Bank's Loans, or interest thereon, such benefitted Bank shall purchase for cash from the other Banks such portion of each such other Bank's Loan, or shall provide such other Banks with the benefits of any such collateral, or the proceeds thereof, as shall be necessary to cause such benefitted Bank to share the excess payment or benefits of such collateral or proceeds ratably with each of the Banks; provided, however, that if all or any portion of such excess payment or benefits is thereafter recovered from such benefitted Bank, such purchase shall be rescinded, and the purchase price and benefits returned, to the extent of such recovery, but without interest. The Borrower agrees that each Bank so purchasing a portion of another Bank's Loan may exercise all rights of payment (including, without limitation, rights of set-off) with respect to such portion as fully as if such Bank were the direct holder of such portion.
- (b) In addition to any rights and remedies of the Banks provided by law, each Bank shall have the right, without prior notice to the Borrower, any such notice being expressly waived by the Borrower to the extent permitted by applicable law, upon the occurrence and continuance of a Default and any amount becoming due and payable by the Borrower hereunder or under the Notes (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) to set-off and appropriate and apply against such amount any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Bank or any branch or agency thereof to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower. Each Bank agrees promptly to notify the Borrower and the Agent after any such set-off and application made by such Bank,

provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application.

- 10.8 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Agreement on any number of separate counterparts and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the copies of this Agreement signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Agent.
- 10.9 GOVERNING LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE NOTES AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT AND THE NOTES SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.
- 10.10 Confidentiality. Each Bank agrees to take normal and reasonable precautions to maintain the confidentiality of information designated in writing as confidential and provided to it by the Borrower or any Subsidiary in connection with this Agreement; provided, however, that any Bank may disclose such information (a) at the request of any bank regulatory authority or in connection with an examination of such Bank by any such authority, (b) pursuant to subpoena or other court process, (c) when required to do so in accordance with the provisions of any applicable law, (d) at the discretion of any other Governmental Authority, (e) to such Bank's Affiliates, independent auditors and other professional advisors or (f) to any Transferee or potential Transferee; provided that such Transferee agrees to comply with the provisions of this subsection 10.10.
- $10.11\,$ Submission to Jurisdiction; Waivers. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:
 - (a) submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Agreement or any other Loan Document to which it is a party, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the non-exclusive general jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York, the courts of the United States of America for the Southern District of New York, and appellate courts from any thereof;
 - (b) consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and waives trial by jury and any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same:
 - (c) agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to the Borrower, as the case may be, at its address set forth in subsection 10.2 or at

such other address of which the Agent shall have been notified pursuant thereto; and $% \left(1\right) =\left(1\right) \left(1\right) \left($

- (d) agrees that nothing herein shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.
- 10.12 Release of Collateral. (a) The Banks hereby agree with the Borrower, and hereby instruct the Agent, that if (i) the implied senior long-term unsecured debt securities of the Borrower are rated at least BBB- by Standard and Poor's Ratings Group and at least BAA3 by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., (ii) the Agent has no actual knowledge of the existence of a Default and (iii) the Borrower shall have delivered a certificate of a Responsible Officer stating that such Responsible Officer has obtained no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default, the Agent shall, at the request and expense of the Borrower, take such actions as shall be reasonably requested by the Borrower to release its security interest in all collateral held by it pursuant to the Security Documents.
- (b) The Banks hereby agree with the Borrower, and hereby instruct the Agent, that upon any sale (i) of accounts receivable permitted by this Agreement or (ii) of any assets permitted by subsection 7.6(f) or upon any transfer of assets pursuant to the last sentence of subsection 7.5, the Agent shall release, to the extent necessary, its security interest in such accounts receivable or such assets, as the case may be.
- (c) The Banks hereby agree with the Borrower and hereby instruct the Agent to release its security interest in assets on which Liens are being created by the Borrower or any Subsidiary as permitted by subsection 7.3(m).
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Agent shall not be required to take any actions pursuant to this subsection 10.12 that would conflict with any requirements of the Existing Credit Agreement.
- $10.13\,$ Conflict. In the event there exists a conflict between provisions in this Agreement and provisions in any other Loan Document, the provisions of this Agreement shall control.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered in New York, New York by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

LEAR	CORPORATION
------	-------------

By: /s/
Title:
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent and as a Bank
By: /s/
Title:
ABN AMRO BANK N.V., CHICAGO BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
By: /s/
Title:
THE ASAHI BANK, LIMITED
By: /s/
Title:
BANKERS TRUST COMPANY
By: /s/
Title:
BANK OF AMERICA ILLINOIS
By: /s/
Title:
BANK OF MONTREAL
By: /s/
Title:

THE E	BANK	0F	NEW	YORK
-------	------	----	-----	------

By: /s/
Title:
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA
By: /s/
Title:
BANQUE PARIBAS
By: /s/
Title:
By: /s/
Title:
CIBC INC.
By: /s/
Title:
CITICORP USA, INC.
By: /s/
Title:
COMERICA BANK
By: /s/
Title:
COOPERATIEVE CENTRALE RAIFFEISEN - BOERENLEENBANK B.A., "RABOBANK NEDERLAND", NEW YORK BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
By: /s/
Title:

CREDIT LYONNAIS CHICAGO BRANCH

By: /s/
Title:
THE DAI-ICHI KANGYO BANK, LIMITED - CHICAGO BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
DEUTSCHE BANK AG, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
By: /s/
Title:
DRESDNER BANK AG, CHICAGO AND GRAND CAYMAN BRANCHES
By: /s/
Title:
By: /s/
Title:
THE FIRST NATIONAL BANK OF BOSTON
By: /s/
Title:
FIRST UNION NATIONAL BANK OF NORTH CAROLINA
By: /s/
Title:
THE FUJI BANK, LIMITED
By: /s/
Title:

By: /s/
Title:
KREDIETBANK N.V.
By: /s/
Title:
By: /s/
Title:
LEHMAN COMMERCIAL PAPER INC.
By: /s/
Title:
THE LONG-TERM CREDIT BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
THE MITSUBISHI TRUST & BANKING CORPORATION, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
THE MITSUI TRUST AND BANKING COMPANY, LIMITED, NEW YORK BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
NATIONSBANK, N.A.
By: /s/
Title:

THE INDUSTRIAL BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH

NBD BANK

By: /s/
Title:
ROYAL BANK OF CANADA
By: /s/
Title:
THE SAKURA BANK, LTD
By: /s/
Title:
THE SANWA BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
SOCIETE GENERALE
By: /s/
Title:
THE SUMITOMO BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH
By: /s/
Title:
By: /s/
Title:
THE TOYO TRUST AND BANKING CO., LTD., NEW YORK BRANCH

By: /s/ Title: THE YASUDA TRUST & BANKING COMPANY LTD.

-92-

NAMES AND ADDRESSES OF BANKS

Chemical Bank 270 Park Avenue New York, NY 10017

Attention: Rosemary Bradley
Telecopier: (212) 972-0009
Telephone: (212) 270-7853

ABN AMRO Bank N.V. 135 South LaSalle Street Suite 425

Chicago, IL 60674-9135

Attention: Laurie D. Flom Telecopier: (312) 606-8425 Telephone: (312) 904-2682

The Asahi Bank, Ltd. 1 World Trade Center

Suite 6011

New York, NY 10048-0476

Attention: James P. Surless (212) 432-1135 (212) 912-7041 Telecopier: Telephone:

Bankers Trust 233 South Wacker Drive Suite 8400 Chicago, IL 60606

Thomas Cole (312) 993-8218 (312) 993-8051 Attention: Telecopier: Telephone:

Bank of America Illinois 231 S. LaSalle Street Mail Code 939 Chicago, IL 60697 Attention: Steve

Steve Ahrenholz (312) 987-5833 (312) 828-1291 Telecopier: Telephone:

Bank of Montreal 115 South LaSalle Street 12th Floor West

Chicago, IL 60603 Attention: Co Cecily Mistarz (312) 750-4314 (312) 750-4354 Telecopier: Telephone:

Bank of New York
One Wall Street, 22nd Floor
New York, NY 10286
Attention: Susan Bara Susan Baratta (212) 635-6397 (212) 635-6761 Telecopier: Telephone:

The Bank of Nova Scotia 600 Peachtree Street NE Suite 2700

Atlanta, GA

Attention: Shannon Law (404) 888-8998 (404) 877-1561 Telecopier: Telephone:

Banque Paribas 227 West Monroe Suite 3300

Chicago, IL 60048

Attention: Celine Dessureault (312) 853-6020 (312) 853-6030 Telecopier: Telephone:

CIBC Inc. 200 W.Madison Street

Suite 2300

Chicago, IL 60606

Kent Davis Attention: (312) 726-8884 (312) 750-8733 Telecopier: Telephone:

Citicorp USA, Inc.
One Court Square
7th Floor, Zone 1
Long Island City, NY 11120
Attention: Angela Valentin
Telecopier: (718) 248-7393
Telephone: (718) 248-8618

Comerica Bank 500 Woodward Avenue 9th Floor

Detroit, MI 48226 Attention: Cl

Cheryl W. Ewers (313) 222-3776 (313) 222-9168 Telecopier: Telephone:

Cooperatieve Centrale Raiffeisen -

Boerenleenbank B.A., "Rabobank Nederland", New York Branch

245 Park Avenue

New York, NY 10167 Attention: Co

Corporate Services Department

(212) 818-0233 (212) 916-7800 Telecopier: Telephone:

Credit Lyonnais 227 W. Monroe Street

Suite 3800

Chicago, IL 60606

Attention: Joce Cote (312) 641-0527 (312) 220-7303 Telecopier: Telephone:

The Dai-Ichi Kangyo Bank, Ltd.

10 South Wacker Drive

Suite 2600

Chicago, IL 60606

Attention: Michael D. Pleasants Telecopier: (312) 876-2011 Telephone: (312) 715-6361

Deutsche Bank AG, Chicago Branch

227 West Monroe

Suite 4350

Chicago, Illinois 60606 Attention:

David Berger Telecopier: (312) 578-4111 (312) 578-4120 Telephone:

Dresdner Bank AG, Chicago and Grand Cayman Branches 190 S. LaSalle Street

Suite 2700

Chicago, IL Attention: 60506

Brian J. Brodeur (312) 444-1305 (312) 444-1319 Telecopier: Telephone:

The First National Bank of Boston

100 Federal Street Mail Stop 01-09-04 Boston, MA 02110

Lisa Marshall Attention: (617) 434-6685 (617) 434-4117 Telecopier: Telephone:

First Union National Bank of North Carolina One First Union Center

301 S. Collete St., TW-19 Charlotte, NC 28288-0745 Attention: Glenn Edu Glenn Edwards (704) 374-2802 (704) 383-3810 Telecopier: Telephone:

The Fuji Bank, Limited 225 West Wacker Drive

Suite 2000 Chicago, IL 60606

Attention: James Fayen

Telecopier: (312) 621-0539/419-3677

Telephone: (312) 621-0397

The Industrial Bank of Japan, Ltd., Chicago Branch 227 West Monroe Street

26th Floor Chicago, IL 60637

Attention: John Bowin (312) 855-8200 (312) 855-8264 Telecopier: Telephone:

 ${\sf Kredietbank}\ {\sf N.V.}$ 125 West 55th Street

10th Floor New York, NY 10019

John Thierfelder Attention: Telecopier: (212) 956-5580 (212) 541-0727 Telephone:

Lehman Commercial Paper Inc. c/o Banker's Trust Company Corporate Trust & Agency Group 4 Albany Street - 10th Floor New York, NY 10006 Attention: Chris Pohl

(212) 250-6151 (212) 250-4984 Telecopier: Telephone:

The Long-Term Credit Bank of Japan, Ltd., Chicago Branch 190 S. LaSalle Street

Suite 800

Chicago, IL 60603 Attention: Ye

Yoshio Takai (312) 704-8505 (312) 704-2132 Telecopier: Telephone:

The Mitsubishi Trust and Banking Corporation, Chicago Branch 311 S. Wacker Dr.

Suite 6300

Chicago, IL 60606

Attention:

Vicki L. Kamm Telecopier: (312) 663-0863 Telephone: (312) 408-6014

The Mitsui Trust and Banking Company, Ltd., New York Branch One World Financial Center

21st Floor

200 Libery Street New York, NY 10281

Attention: Nina Landesman (212) 945-4170 (212) 341-0429 Telecopier: Telephone:

NationsBank, N.A.

Sears Tower

233 South Wacker Drive

Suite 2800

Chicago, IL 60606

Wallace Harris, Jr. Attention: (312) 234-5601 (312) 234-5626 Telecopier: Telephone:

NBD Bank

611 Woodward Avenue Detroit, MI 48226

Thomas A. Lakocy/Richard Wilson (313) 225-2290 (313) 225-2884 Attention:

Telecopier: Telephone:

Royal Bank of Canada One North Franklin Street

Suite 700

Chicago, IL 60606 Attention: Page 1

Patrick Shields (312) 551-0805 (312) 551-1612 Telecopier: Telephone:

The Sakura Bank, Limited 227 W. Monroe Street

Suite 4700

Chicago, IL 60606

Attention: David Wuertz Telecopier: (312) 332-5345 Telephone: (312) 580-3268

The Sanwa Bank, Limited, Chicago Branch 10 South Wacker Drive

31st Floor

Chicago, IL 60606 Attention: R

Richard H. Ault (312) 346-6677 (312) 368-3011 Telecopier: Telephone:

Societe Generale 181 West Madison Street Suite 3400

Chicago, IL 60602

Attention: Gilles Demeulenaere (312) 578-5099 (312) 578-5056 Telecopier: Telephone:

The Sumitomo Bank, Limited, Chicago Branch 233 South Wacker Drive Suite 4800

Chicago, IL 60606

James C. Beckett Attention: Telecopier: (312) 876-6436 (312) 876-7794 Telephone:

The Toyo Trust & Banking Co., Ltd., New York Branch 666 Fifth Avenue

33rd Floor New York, NY 10103-3395 Barry Wadler (212) 307-3498 (212) 307-3409 Attention: Telecopier: Telephone:

The Yasuda Trust & Banking Company, Ltd. Chicago Branch 181 West Madison Street

Suite 4500

Chicago, IL Attention: 60602

Nicholas E. Walz (312) 683-3899 (312) 683-3836 Telecopier: Telephone:

SECURITY DOCUMENTS

I. Guarantee

- 1. Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of the date hereof, made by Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd., Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon, LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, Fair Haven Industries, Inc., ASAA, Inc., Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc., and PA Acquisition Corp. in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit B.
- 2. Amended and Restated Additional Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of the date hereof, made by Lear Operations Corporation and NAB Corporation in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit C.

II. Pledge Agreements

- 1. Amended and Restated Domestic Pledge Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, made by the Borrower, pledging 100% of the stock of Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon, LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd., Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc., Lear Operations Corporation, NAB Corporation, PA Acquisition Corp., and 65% of the stock of Lear Corporation Sweden AB, in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit D.
- 2. Amended and Restated Fair Haven Pledge Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, made by LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, pledging 100% of the stock of Fair Haven Industries, Inc., in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit E.
- 3. Amended and Restated Pledge Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, made by General Panel B.V., pledging 100% of the stock of ASAA, Inc., in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit F.
- 4. Acquisition Pledge Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, made by Acquisition Corp., pledging the Masland Shares from time to time owned by PA Acquisition Corp., in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit G.
- $5. \ \, \text{Amended and Restated German Pledge Agreement made by Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd., pledging 65% of the stock of NS Beteiligungs GmbH, in favor of the Agent, substantially in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.}$

- 6. Amended and Restated Mexican Pledge Agreement made by Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, pledging 65% of the stock of Equipos Automotrices Totales S.A. de C.V., in favor of the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 7. Amended and Restated Pledge Agreement ("Nantissement") made by the Borrower, pledging 65% of the stock of Lear France S.A.R.L., in favor of the Agent, together with the related Confirmation, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 8. Amended and Restated Lear Corporation Canada Ltd. Share Pledge Agreement made by the Borrower, pledging 65% of the stock of Lear Corporation Canada Ltd., in favor of the Agent, together with the related Acknowledgment and Confirmation, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 9. Amended and Restated Charge Over Shares made by Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc., charging 65% of the stock of Automotive Industries (Holdings) Limited, in favor of the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 10. Amended and Restated Charge Over Shares made by the Borrower, charging 65% of the stock of RDM Finance, in favor of the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.

III. Security Agreement

- 1. Amended and Restated Security Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, made by the Borrower, LS Acquisition Corp. No. 14, Lear Seating Holding Corp. No. 50, Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon, LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24 and Fair Haven Industries, Inc. in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit H.
- 2. Amended and Restated Additional Security Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, made by Lear Operations Corporation and NAB Corporation, in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit I.
- 3. Amended and Restated Second Additional Security Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, made by Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc., in favor of the Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit J.

IV. Mortgages

- 1. Mortgage on property located in Mendon, Michigan from Lear Corporation Mendon to the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 2. Mortgage on property located in Fenton, Michigan from Lear Corporation to the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.

- 3. Mortgage on property located in Southfield, Michigan from Progress Pattern Corp. to the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 4. Mortgage on property located in Romulus, Michigan, from Lear Corporation to the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 5. Mortgage on property located in Detroit, Michigan, from Lear Corporation to the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 6. Deeds of Trust on fee property located in Morristown, Tennessee, from Lear Operations Corporation to a Trustee, for the benefit of the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- $\,$ 7. Mortgage on property located in Janesville, Wisconsin, from Lear Operations Corporation to the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.
- 8. Mortgage on property located in Hammond, Indiana, from Lear Operations Corporation to the Agent, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent.

MORTGAGED PROPERTIES

Locatio		
Bulldir	ng Size	Land Size
	(Sq. Ft.)	
1.	21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan a. 70,000 sq. ft. b. 65,500 sq. ft. c. 19,000 sq. ft	11.71
2.	4600 Nancy Avenue Detroit, Michigan 156,800 sq. ft.	9.0
3.	36300 Eureka Road Romulus, Michigan 89,600 sq. ft.	N/A
4.	36310 Eureka Road Romulus, Michigan 88,200 sq. ft.	N/A
5.	340 Fenway Drive Fenton, Michigan 75,800 sq. ft.	10.2
6.	236 West Clark Street Mendon, Michigan 168,500 sq. ft.	18.0
7.	325 Industrial Avenue Morristown, Tennessee (owned property) 235,900 sq. ft.	20.0
8.	3708 Enterprise Drive Janesville, Wisconsin 120,000 sq. ft.	N/A

N/A

1401 165th Street Hammond, Indiana 85,000 sq. ft.

9.

108 SCHEDULE 2.1

COMMITMENTS

Bank 	Commitment
CHEMICAL BANK	\$ 9,200,000.00
ABN AMRO BANK N.V., CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE ASAHI BANK, LIMITED	\$ 8,800,000.00
BANKERS TRUST COMPANY	\$ 8,800,000.00
BANK OF AMERICA ILLINOIS	\$ 8,800,000.00
BANK OF MONTREAL	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE BANK OF NEW YORK	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA	\$ 8,800,000.00
BANQUE PARIBAS	\$ 8,800,000.00
CIBC INC.	\$ 8,800,000.00
CITICORP USA, INC.	\$ 8,800,000.00
COMERICA BANK	\$ 8,800,000.00
COOPERATIEVE CENTRALE RAIFFEISEN - BOERENLEENBANK B.A., "RABOBANK NEDERLAND", NEW YORK BRANCH	\$ 6,000,000.00
CREDIT LYONNAIS CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE DAI-ICHI KANGYO BANK, LIMITED - CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 6,000,000.00
DEUTSCHE BANK AG, CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
DRESDNER BANK AG, CHICAGO AND GRAND CAYMAN BRANCHES	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE FIRST NATIONAL BANK OF BOSTON	\$ 8,800,000.00
FIRST UNION NATIONAL BANK OF NORTH CAROLINA	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE FUJI BANK, LIMITED	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE INDUSTRIAL BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00

Bank	Commitment
KREDIETBANK N.V.	\$ 8,800,000.00
LEHMAN COMMERCIAL PAPER INC.	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE LONG-TERM CREDIT BANK OF JAPAN, LTD., CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE MITSUBISHI TRUST & BANKING CORPORATION, CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE MITSUI TRUST & BANKING COMPANY, LIMITED, NEW YORK BRANCH	\$ 6,000,000.00
NATIONSBANK, N.A.	\$ 8,800,000.00
NBD BANK	\$ 8,800,000.00
ROYAL BANK OF CANADA	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE SAKURA BANK, LTD	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE SANWA BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
SOCIETE GENERALE	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE SUMITOMO BANK, LIMITED, CHICAGO BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE TOYO TRUST AND BANKING CO., LTD., NEW YORK BRANCH	\$ 8,800,000.00
THE YASUDA TRUST & BANKING COMPANY LTD.	\$ 8,800,000.00
	00,000,000.00

110 SCHEDULE 5.14

SUBSIDIARIES, DIVISIONS, PARTNERSHIPS AND JOINT VENTURES $$\operatorname{\textsc{OF}}$$ Lear Corporation

DOMESTIC SUBSIDIARIES:

	Jurisdiction of			
Name of Entity	Incorporation	Number of Shares	Stock Ownership	Record Holder
Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd.	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
Progress Pattern Corp.	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
Fair Haven Industries, Inc.	Michigan	19,600 Common	100%	LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24
Lear Corporation Mendon	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
Lear Operations Corporations	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
NAB Corporation	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
General Panel B.V.	Wisconsin	100 Common	100%	ASAA International, Inc.
Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Lear Corporation
Capital Plastics of Ohio, Inc.	Ohio	100 Common	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.
ASAA International, Inc.	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.
ASAA, Inc.	Wisconsin	100 Common	100%	General Panel B.V.
American Wood Stock Company, Inc.	Wisconsin	100 Common	100%	ASAA, Inc.
ASAA Technologies, Inc.	Wisconsin	100 Common	100%	ASAA, Inc.
Snider Mold Company, Inc.	Wisconsin	100 Common	60%	ASAA, Inc.
Fibercraft/DESCan Engineering, Inc.	Delaware	100 Common	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing
				Inc.
Automotive Industries Sales, Inc.	Michigan	100 Common	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing
	-			Inc.
Surf City, Inc.	Michigan	100 Common	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.

FOREIGN SUBSIDIARIES:

Name of Entity	Jurisdiction of Organization	Stock Ownership	Record Holder
Lear Corporation Sweden AB (f/k/a Lear Seating Sweden AB)	Sweden	100%	Lear Corporation
Lear Holdings S.A. de C.V. (f/k/a Equipos Automotrices Totales S.A. de C.V.)	Mexico	81.4%	Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50
Lear Holdings S.A. de C.V. (f/k/a Equipos Automotrices Totales S.A. de C.V.)	Mexico	18.6%	Lear Corporation
Lear Corporation Mexico S.A. de C.V. (f/k/a Centrel de Industrias S.A. de C.V.)	Mexico	99%	Lear Holdings S.A. de C.V.
Lear Corporation Canada Ltd.	Canada	100%	Lear Corporation
Intertrim S.A. de C.V.	Mexico	99.5%	Lear Corporation
NS Beteiligungs GmbH	Germany	100%	Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd.
NS Drahtfedern GmbH	Germany	100%	NS Beteiligungs GmbH
Lear Corporation GmbH	Germany	100%	NS Drahtfedern GmbH
Lear France SARL	France	100%	Lear Corporation
Societe No Sag Francaise	France	56%	Lear France SARL
Somby S.A.	France	100%	Societe No Sag Francaise
Automotive Industries (Holdings) Ltd.	U.K.	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.
Favesa S.A. de C.V.	Mexico	91.5%	Lear Holdings S.A. de C.V.
Favesa S.A. de C.V.	Mexico	8.5%	Lear Corporation
Lear Seating (SA) (Pty) Ltd.	South Africa	100%	Lear Corporation
Lear Seating Italia Holdings S.r.L.	Italy	10%	Lear Corporation
Lear Corporation Italia Sud S.p.A.	Italy	100%	Lear Seating Italia S.p.A
Lear Corporation Italia S.p.A	Italy	100%	Lear Seating Italia Holdings, S.r.L.
Lear Services Ltda.	Brazil	100%	Lear Corporation
Lear Poland Z o.o.	Poland	100%	Lear Corporation
R D M Finance	Cayman Island	100%	Lear Corporation
Plastifol Holding GmbH	Germany	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc
Plastifol Property GmbH	Germany	100%	Plastifol Holdings GmbH
Plastifol Verwaltungs GmbH	Germany	100%	Plastifol Property GmbH
Lear Corporation Sweden	Sweden	100%	Lear Corporation
Manfred Rothe Verwalungs GmbH	Germany	100%	Plastifol Property GmbH
Plastifol Manfred Rothe Iberia S.A.	Spain	71.4%	Plastifol Property GmbH

Name of Entity	Jurisdiction of Organization	Stock Ownership	Record Holder
AVB Anlagen und Vorrichtungsban GmbH	Germany	55%	Plastifol Holding GmbH
Plastifol Beteiligungs GmbH	Germany	100%	Plastifol Holding GmbH
Guildford Kast Plastifol Dynamics Ltd.	U.K.	33.3%	Plastifol Beteiligungen GmbH
Automotive Industries (U.K.) Ltd.	U.K.	100%	Automotive Industries (Holdings) Ltd.
Simplay Ltd.	U.K.	100%	Automotive Industries (U.K.) Ltd.
Davart Group Ltd.	U.K.	100%	Automotive Industries (U.K.) Ltd.
John Cotton (Plastics) Ltd.	U.K.	100%	Davart Group Ltd.
Interiores Automotrices Summa, S.A. de C.V.	Mexico	40%	ASAA, Inc.
AII Automotive Industries Canada, Inc.	Ontario	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.
Lear Corporation Australia Pty. Ltd.	Australia	100%	Lear Corporation
Interiores Para Autos, S.A. de C.V.	Mexico	100%	Interiores Auto Matricies Summa S.A. de C.V.
Autoriums S.A. de C.V.	Mexico	100%	Interiores Auto Metricies Summa S.A. de C.V.
Lear Corporation (U.K.) Ltd.	U.K.	100%	Automotive Industries (Holdings) Ltd.
Lear Corporation Austria GmbH	Austria	100%	NS Beteiligungs GmbH
Rael MabelsgmbH	Austria	100%	NS Beteiligungs GmbH
Ramco Investments Limited	India	100%	Lear Corporation
Lear Seating Private Limited	India	100%	Lear Corporation
Automotive Industries Export Ltd.	Barbados	100%	Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.

PARTNERSHIPS/JOINT VENTURES:

Name of Entity	Jurisdiction of Organization	Stock Ownership	Record Holder
PARTNERSHIPS			
Lear Corporation Austria GmbH & Co. KG	Austria	99%	NS Beteiligungs GmbH
		1%	Lear Corporation Austria GmbH
Lear Corporation GmbH & Co. KG	Germany	Gen'l Pt	NS Drahtfedern GmbH
		Lim. Pt	Lear Corporation GmbH
Plastifol GmbH & Co. KG	Germany	Gen'l Pt.	Plastifol Verwaltungs GmbH
Plastifol GmbH & Co. KG	Germany	Lim. Pt.	Plastifol Property GmbH
JOINT VENTURES AND MINORITY INTERESTS			
General Seating of America	Michigan	35% (a)	Lear Corporation
General Seating of Canada	Canada	35% (a)	Lear Corporation Canada Ltd.
Pacific Trim Corporation Ltd.	Thailand	20%	Lear Corporation
Probel S.A.	Brazil	30.86%	Lear Corporation Canada Ltd.
Lear Seating Corporation (Thailand)	Thailand	49%	Lear Corporation
Lear Corporation de Brasil Ltd.	Brazil	50.01%	Lear Corporation
Markol Otomotiv Yan Sanayi Ve Ticaret Anonim A.S.	Turkey	35%	Lear Corporation
Industrias Cousin Freres S.L.	Spain	49.99%	Lear Corporation Italia S.p.A.
Lear do Brasil, Ltda.	Brazil	75%	Lear Corporation
Tekno Seating S.A.	Argentina	50%	Lear Corporation
Tapizados Lear S.A.	Argentina	79%	Lear Corporation
Industrias Leel de Argentina, S.A.	Argentina	50%	Lear Corporation

DIVISIONS (b):
Automotive Industries or AI Division
Ford Division
GM or General Motors Division
BMW Division
Chrysler Division
Components Divisions

- -----

- (a) An option exists whereby General Motors Corporation may purchase five percent (5%) of the issued shares from Lear Corporation and Lear Corporation Canada Ltd.
- (b) The Borrower sometimes refers to its principal operations as divisions.

IN CONNECTION WITH THE ACQUISITION, THE FOLLOWING ENTITIES WILL BE ACQUIRED:

	Jurisdiction of		
Name of Entity	Incorporation	Stock Ownership	Record Holder
	- 1		
Masland Corporation	Delaware	100%	Lear Corporation
MSLD Group, Ltd.	Delaware	100%	Masland Corporation
Masland Industries, Inc.	Delaware	100%	MSLD Group, Ltd.
Precision Fabrics Group, Inc.	North Carolina	29%	Masland Industries, Inc.
Masland Transportation, Inc.	Delaware	100%	Masland Industries, Inc.
Masland Acoustic Components, Inc.	Delaware	100%	Masland Industries, Inc.
Masland Technologies Corporation	Delaware	100%	Masland Industries, Inc.
Masland of Wisconsin, Inc.	Delaware	100%	Masland Industries, Inc.
Masland International, Inc.	Delaware	100%	Masland Industries, Inc.
Masland Industries Foreign Sales			
Corp.	U.S. Virgin Islands	100%	Masland International, Inc.
Amtex Inc.	Pennsylvania	50%	Masland International, Inc.
Masland Industries of Canada Limited	Ontario	100%	Masland Industries, Inc.
EIMA (Mexico)	Mexico	75%	Masland International, Inc.
CIMA Toluca	Mexico	40%	Masland Industries, Inc.
		60%	EIMA (Mexico)
CIMA	Mexico	98%	Masland Industries, Inc.
		2%	EIMA (Mexico)
Masland (UK) Limited	U.K.	100%	Masland International, Inc.
Sommer Masland (UK) Limited	U.K.	50%	Masland (UK) Limited

116

HAZARDOUS MATERIAL

- 1. Soil beneath one of the plant buildings was contaminated with heavy metals as the result of spills from the former electroplating operation and leaks in the floor. The Borrower excavated the most heavily contaminated soil and signed a "Declaration of Restrictions/Consent Agreement" with MDNR, which requires maintenance of an impermeable cap (i.e., the current concrete floor) over the contaminated area.
- 2. The Borrower believes that it has completed all of the capital expenditures necessary to remedy the soil and groundwater contamination identified at the Mendon plant. Monitoring wells indicate that there has been no migration of contamination toward a drinking water well located approximately one quarter of a mile from the plant, but it is remotely possible that MDNR will require the Borrower to undertake additional remediation actions as a precaution.

EXISTING INDEBTEDNESS

- Indebtedness evidenced by the Indenture dated as of July 15, 1992, relating to the Borrower's 11-1/4% Senior Subordinated Notes, in an aggregate principal amount of \$125,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- Indebtedness evidenced by the Indenture dated February 1, 1994, relating to the Borrower's 8 1/4% Subordinated Notes, in an aggregate principal amount of \$145,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- Indebtedness of Lear Corporation Canada Ltd. under its revolving loan facility with The Bank of Nova Scotia in the principal amount up to \$25,000,000 (Canadian), plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- Indebtedness of NS Beteiligungs GmbH to Industriekreditbank AG-Deutsch Industriebank in the principal amount of DM 9,500,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- Indebtedness in Germany to the city of Eisenach, Germany, relating to a land purchase in Eisenach, Germany, in the principal amount of DM 429,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- Indebtedness in Austria to Sparkasse under a working capital credit line in the principal of up to ATS 20,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 7. Indebtedness in Mexico to Internacional under a note payable facility for working capital in the principal amount up to \$15,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- Indebtedness in Mexico to Bancomer, FINAC, Banamex and Citibank under a note payable facility for working capital in the principal amount up to 45,000,000 Mexican pesos and \$15,325,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 9. Indebtedness of Lear Corporation Sweden AB to SE Banken under a working capital credit facility in the principal amount up to SEK 6,500,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 10. Indebtedness of the Borrower to NBD Bank, N.A. under a capitalized lease in the amount of \$47,399.
- 11. Indebtedness of the Borrower to the City of Hammond, Indiana under the loan agreement dated July 1, 1994, in the principal amount of \$9,500,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

- 12. Indebtedness of the Borrower to Development Authority of Clayton County, Georgia under a loan agreement dated September 16, 1994, in the principal amount of \$9,500,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 13. Indebtedness of Lear Seating Canada, Ltd. to the government of the Province of Ontario, Canada under a loan agreement, dated January 27, 1993, in the principal amount up to \$2,500,000 (Canadian), plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 14. Indebtedness of Lear Seating Canada, Ltd. to the government of the Province of Ontario, Canada under a loan agreement, in the principal amount up to \$2,000,000 (Canadian), plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 15. Indebtedness of Favesa to Citibank evidenced by a promissory note dated October 31, 1994 in the principal amount of \$15,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 16. Indebtedness of the Borrower to AFCO under a loan agreement dated October 31, 1994 in a principal amount of approximately \$1,400,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 17. Indebtedness of Lear Italia to Ministro dell'Industria Commercio E Artignato of approximately Lit 610,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 18. Indebtedness of Lear Italia to Inpool B.N.L. and Efibanca of approximately Lit 3,200,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 19. Indebtedness of the Borrower to Gilardini S.p.A. of approximately Lit 20,000,000,000 under a Stock Purchase Agreement, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 20. Indebtedness of Lear Seating Italia Holdings S.r.L. to San Paolo di Torino, Banca Commerciale Italiana, Credito Italiano, Banca Nazionale del Lavono, Banca di Roma and Cassa di Resp. di Parma e Piacenza for working capital in the principal amount of up to Lit 12,500,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 21. Indebtedness of Lear Seating Australia Pty. Ltd. to Citibank for working capital in the principal up to AUD \$2,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 22. Indebtedness of NS Beteiligungs GmbH to Dresdner Bank under trade acceptance facilities for working capital of up to DM 1,350,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 23. Indebtedness of Lear Seating Italia SUD, S.p.A. to the Italian government and various financial institutions (including EFI Banca) under a term loan for approximately Lit 15,478,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

- 24. Indebtedness in Mexico to Bancomer under capital leases of approximately MPS 661,332, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- Working capital indebtedness of Lear Seating (Indonesia) Pty Ltd. in 25. the aggregate principal amount of up to \$4,000,000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 26. Strasburg, VA

Computer Lease From: NCC Leasing, Inc.-Sub. of NCR (5 Years) 60 months @ \$3,678.24

\$7,394

27. Corporate

> Blow Molding Machines from CIT Group/Equipment Financing, Inc. (5 Years) 60 months @ \$92,666.48 \$1,925,677 (12/91-11/96) Orig.-\$4,500,000

28. Snider Mold

> First National Leasing - division of M and I Bank (5 Years) 60 months @ \$8,038 (4/91-3/96)

\$61,811

First National Leasing - division of M and I Bank (5 Years) 60 months @ \$5,92029. (10/90-9/95)

\$28,768

Automotive Industries U.K. (amounts in British Pounds)

30.

Press Equipment Bank: Barclays Mercantile

(5 Years) 20 quarters @ (pound sterling)32,153 (pound sterling)391,917 From 3/94

Orig.-(pound sterling)538,485

31. Pume Extraction Plant

Bank: Barclays Mercantile

(5 Years) 20 quarters @(pound sterling)26,904 (pound sterling)4,353

From 12/90

Orig.-(pound sterling)388,000

36.

37.

```
32. CAD System
Bank: Barclays Mercantile
(5 Years) 20 quarters @(pound sterling)14,810 (pound sterling)155,106
From 7/93
Orig.-(pound sterling)245,695

33. Press & General Production
```

33. Press & General Production
Bank: Barclays Mercantile
(5 Years) 20 quarters @(pound sterling)68,801 (pound sterling)886,691
From 10/94
Orig.-(pound sterling)1,086,727

34. Press & General Production
Bank: Forward Asset Finance
(5 Years) 20 quarters @(pound sterling)60,203 (pound sterling)827,138
From 11/94
Orig.-(pound sterling)966,347

35. Press & General Production
Bank: Barclays Mercantile
(5 Years) 20 Quarters @(pound sterling)147,539

(pound sterling)2,083,493

From 2/95
Orig.-(pound sterling)2,315,727

Door Panel Assembly Equipment
Bank: Forward Asset Finance
(5 Years) 20 quarters @(pound sterling)22,183 (pound sterling)304,048
From 12/94
Orig.-(pound sterling)355,000

Door Panel Press
Bank: Forward Asset Finance
(5 Years) 1 quarter @(pound sterling)160,589

(pound sterling)1,092,044

3 quarters @(pound sterling)57,738

16 quarters @ (pound sterling)79,126

From 2/95

From 2/95 Orig.-(pound sterling)1,283,071

38. Door Panel Press
Bank: Forward Asset Finance
(5 Years) 20 quarters @(pound sterling)3,115 (pound sterling)45,442
From 2/95
Orig.-(pound sterling)49,422

39. Laminate Cutting Equipment
Bank: Forward Asset Finance
(5 Years) 20 quarters @(pound sterling)7,277 (pound sterling)91,764
From 2/95
Orig.-(pound sterling)106,316

40. Advance Progress payments to be Converted to a Lease by December 1995 (pound sterling)243,196

41. 2 Injection Molding Machines (pound sterling)30,825 Bank: Barclays Mercantile (5 Years) 20 quarters @ (pound sterling)4,078

42. Injection Molding Machine (pound sterling)497,855
Bank: Lombard North Central
(5 Years) 20 quarters @ (pound sterling)46,817
From 10/93
Orig. (pound sterling)795,394

43. Injection Molding Machine (pound sterling)30,694
Bank: Lombard North Central
(5 Years) 20 quarters @ (pound sterling)2,009
From 3/94
Orig. (pound sterling)795,394

44. Injection Molding Machines (pound sterling)83,164
Bank: Lombard North Central
(5 Years) 20 quarters @ (pound sterling)6,231
From 7/94
Orig. (pound sterling)100,992

Fibercraft/DESCon

45. 5 Copiers Leased From: Ervin Leasing Monthly @ \$2,566.88

\$82,611

46. 2 Vehicles
Leased From: Ford Motor Credit
Monthly @ \$1,042.05 \$14,183

47. \$1,213,333 aggregate principal amount of ASAA Technologies, Inc. mortgage loan issue to Associated Bank Lakeshore, N.A. due December 20, 1997 secured by a first mortgage on the ASAA Tech Center facility.

- 48. Indebtedness of AIHI to CSM in the amount of \$4,726,000 plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 49. Indebtedness of AIMI to O'Sullivan in the amount of \$3,870,000 plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 50. Credit Agreement in the aggregate principal amount of up to (pound sterling)6,600,000 among John Cotton (Colne) Ltd., Simplay Ltd., Davart Group Ltd., John Cotton (Plastics) Ltd. and Midland Bank plc, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 51. Industrial Revenue Bonds in the aggregate principal amount of up to \$3,800,000, payable by ASAA International, Inc. ("ASAA") to the Commonwealth of Virginia, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

52. Promissory Note in the aggregate principal amount of \$4,900,000 payable to a former sales representative of ASAA, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

Gulfstream Automotive

53. Forklift and Accompanying Batteries and Charger
Leased From: World Omni Leasing, Inc.
(Lease Assigned to Associated leasing, Inc.)
(5 Years) 60 months @ \$545.43
(6/91 - 5/96)
Orig.-\$32,725.80

54. Forklift

Leased From: World Omni Leasing, Inc.
(Lease Assigned to Associated Leasing, Inc.)
(5 Years) 60 months @ \$545.43
(9/91 - 8/96)
Orig.-\$32,725.80

55. Forklift

Leased From: World Omni Leasing, Inc.
(Lease Assigned to Associated Leasing, Inc.)
(5 Years) 60 months @ \$545.43
(9/91 - 8/96)
Orig.-\$32,725.80

56. Forklift Leased From: Toyota Motor Credit Corp.
Leased From: Toyota Motor Credit Corp.
39 months @ \$405.25 \$811
(6/92 - 8/95)
Orig.-\$60,204.85

57. 3 Forklifts and Accompanying Batteries and Chargers
Leased From: Toyota Motor Credit Corp.
(5 Years) 60 months @ \$1,636.33
(5/91 - 4/96)
Orig.-\$98,179.80

58. 2 Forklifts and Accompanying Batteries and Chargers
Leased From: Toyota Motor Credit Corp.
(5 Years) 60 months @ \$1,029.14
(8/90 - 7/95)
orig.-\$61,748.40

59. \$2,058,189 aggregate principal amount of ASAA Technologies, Inc. 0% Industrial Facilities Agreement issued to Cumberland Plateau Planning District Commission and Cumberland Plateau Company due November 1, 2004.

AIMI INDEBTEDNESS

- Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, in the aggregate principal amount of up to \$175 million, as amended among Automotive Industries, Inc. ("AI"), the financial institutions party thereto and The Bank of Nova Scotia and Bank of America Illinois, as agents, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- \$39,508,007 aggregate principal amount of the 8.75% Senior Notes due April 3, 2000, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- \$65,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the 8.89% Senior Notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 4. Shareholder Buyout in the amount of \$29,232.
- 5. Swap-Hedge Agreements between AI and Bank of America National Trust and Savings Association.
- 6. \$4,750,000 aggregate principal amount of Fibercraft/DESCon Engineering, Inc. ("Fibercraft") 6.5% exchangeable subordinated promissory notes issues to sellers in connection with the acquisition of Fibercraft.

EXISTING INVESTMENTS, LOANS AND ADVANCES

- Capital contribution by Lear Corporation Germany Ltd. to NS Beteiligungs GmbH in the amount of DM 12,884,155.
- Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to NS Beteiligungs GmbH in the amount of \$6,000,000.
- 3. Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to NS Beteiligungs GmbH in the amount of \$4,000,000.
- Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to NS Beteiligungs GmbH in the amount of \$10,825,000.
- Equity Investment by Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50 in Central de Industrias S.A. de C.V. in the amount of \$13,113,000.
- Equity Investment by Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50 in Central de Industrias S.A. de C.V. in the amount of \$15,589,000.
- 7. Equity Investment by Lear Corporation in Lear Corporation Sweden AB in the amount of \$1,500,000.
- Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to Lear Corporation Sweden AB in the amount of \$3,905,000.
- 9. Equity investment by LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24 in Fair Haven Industries, Inc. in the amount of \$750,000.
- 10. Equity Investment by LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24 in Fair Haven Industries, Inc. in the amount of \$600,000.
- 11. Equity Investment by Lear Corporation in General Seating of America, Inc. in the amount of \$600,000.
- 12. Equity Investment by Lear Corporation Canada Ltd. in General Seating of Canada, Ltd. in the amount of \$1,800,000 (Canadian).
- 13. Capital contribution by Lear Corporation in Lear Corporation (U.K.) Ltd. in the amount of \$3,890,000.
- 14. Equity investment in Pacific Trim Corporation Ltd. (Thailand) by Lear Corporation in the amount of \$223,000.
- 15. Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to subsidiaries organized under the laws of Austria in the amount of \$50,000.

- 16. Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to Lear France E.U.R.L. in the amount of Fr 50,000.
- 17. Capital contribution and a loan by Lear Corporation to Lear Seating Australia PTY Ltd. in the amounts of \$1,554,404 and \$1,978,119, respectively.
- Equity investment by Lear Corporation to Lear Seating Sweden AB of approximately SEK \$3,000,000.
- 19. Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to Equipos Automotrices
 Totales S.A. de C.V. to finance the acquisition of the North American
 Business of the Ford Motor Company of approximately \$11,613,691.
- 20. Capital contribution by Lear Corporation to LS (Thailand) Corp. Ltd. in the amount of \$1,974,715.
- 21. Equity investment by LS Acquisition Corp. No. 14 in Lear Seating Italia Holdings, S.r.L. in the amount of Lit 159,259,048.
- 22. Equity investment by Lear Corporation into Lear Seating Italia Holdings, S.r.L. in the amount of Lit 47,537,700,000.
- 23. Loan from Lear Corporation to Lear Seating Italia Holdings, S.r.L. in the amount of Lit 902,384,223, plus accrued and unpaid interest.
- 24. Equity investment by Lear Corporation to Markol A.S. (Turkey) in the amount of Lit 691,000,000.
- 25. Equity investment by Lear Corporation in Sepi Poland S.p.Z.o.o. in the amount of Lit 5,530,000,000.
- 26. Equity contribution by Lear Corporation to LS Services Ltd. (Brazil) in the amount of \$217,597.
- 27. Equity investment by Lear Corporation in Lear Seating Inespo Comercial Do Brasil, Ltd. in the amount of \$536,588.
- 28. Loans and capital contributions by Lear Corporation to Lear Seating (Indonesia) Pty Ltd. in the amount of \$490,000.
- 29. Equity investment by Lear Corporation Canada Ltd. in Probel S.A. in the amount \$2,200,000.
- 30. Equity investment by Lear Seating Italia, S.p.A. in Industrial Cousin Freres, S.L. in the amount of 637,588,490 Spanish Pesetas.
- 31. Equity investment by AIMI in Automotive Industries (UK) in the amount of [GBP] 22,191.

- 32. Equity investment by AIMI in Plastifol in the amount of DM 26,000,000.
- 33. Loan from AIMI to Automotive Industries (UK) in the amount of GBP 19,000,000.
- 34. Loan from AIMI to Plastifol in the amount of DM 60,000,000.

CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATION RESTRICTIONS

- Indenture, dated July 15, 1992, among Lear Corporation, as Issuer, Lear Holdings Corporation, as Guarantor and The Bank of New York, as Trustee, relating to the Borrower's 11-1/4% Senior Subordinated Notes.
- Indenture, dated February 1, 1994, between Lear Corporation, as Issuer and State Street Bank & Trust Company, as Trustee, relating to the Borrower's 8 1/4% Subordinated Notes.
- Loan Agreement between NS Beteilgungs GmbH and Industriekreditbank AG-Deutsch Industriek.
- Agreement relating to working capital credit facility provided by SE Banken to Lear Corporation Sweden AB.
- Capital leases listed on Schedule 8.2(s).
- 6. Agreements and security instruments with respect to indebtedness assumed in connection with the Acquisition and the acquisition of the Fiat Seat Business and agreement governing indebtedness which refinances such indebtedness.
- 7. Loan Agreement between Lear Corporation and the Province of Ontario, Canada relating to indebtedness of up to \$2,000,000 (Canadian).
- 8. Loan Agreement, dated January 27, 1993, between Lear Corporation Canada Ltd. and the Province of Ontario, Canada.
- 9. Term Loan Agreement between Lear Seating Italia and Istituto Bancario San Paolo di Torino S.p.A. entered into in connection with the acquisition of the Fiat Seat Business.
- 10. Industrial Facilities Agreement governing indebtedness of ASAA Technologies, Inc. to Cumberland Plateau Planning District Commission and Cumberland Plateau Company.
- Mortgage loan agreements governing indebtedness and ASAA Technologies, Inc. to Associated Bank Lakeshore N.A.
- 12. Revolving Loan Agreement between Lear Corporation Canada Ltd. and The Bank of Nova Scotia.
- 13. Loan Agreement between NS Beteiligungs GmbH and IndustrieKreditbank AG-Deutsch Industriebank.
- 14. Agreements governing working capital Indebtedness of Lear Seating (Indonesia) Pty Ltd. and Lear Australia Pty Ltd. listed on Schedule 8.2(s).

FORM OF NOTE

|--|

New York, New York June 27, 1996

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned, LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), hereby unconditionally promises to pay to the order of _______ (the "Bank") at the office of Chemical Bank located at 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10017, in lawful money of the United States of America and in immediately available funds, on the Termination Date the principal amount of (a) _______ DOLLARS (\$______), or, if less, (b) the aggregate unpaid principal amount of all Loans made by the Bank to the Borrower pursuant to subsection 2.1 of the Credit Agreement referred to below. The Borrower further agrees to pay interest in like money at such office on the unpaid principal amount hereof from time to time outstanding at the rates and on the dates specified in subsection 3.1 of such Credit Agreement.

The holder of this Note is authorized to endorse on the schedules annexed hereto and made a part hereof or on a continuation thereof which shall be attached hereto and made a part hereof the date, Type, maturity date, interest rate with respect thereto and amount of each Loan made pursuant to the Credit Agreement and the date and amount of each payment or prepayment of principal thereof, each continuation thereof, each conversion of all or a portion thereof to another Type and, in the case of Eurodollar Loans, the length of each Interest Period, with respect thereto. Each such endorsement shall constitute prima facie evidence of the accuracy of the information endorsed. The failure to make any such endorsement shall not affect the obligations of the Borrower in respect of such Loan.

This Note (a) is one of the Notes referred to in the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Borrower, the Bank, the other financial institutions from time to time parties thereto and Chemical Bank, as Agent, (b) is subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement and (c) is subject to optional and mandatory prepayment in whole or in part as provided in the Credit Agreement. This Note is guaranteed as provided in the Credit Agreement. Reference is hereby made to the Credit Agreement for the nature and extent of the guarantees, the terms and conditions upon which such guarantees were granted and the rights of the holder of this Note in respect thereof.

Upon the occurrence of any one or more of the Events of Default, all amounts then remaining unpaid on this Note shall become, or may be declared to be, immediately due and payable, all as provided in the Credit Agreement.

All parties now and hereafter liable with respect to this Note, whether maker, principal, surety, guarantor, endorser or otherwise, hereby waive presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind.

Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

THIS NOTE SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

LEAR CORPORATION

By		
Title:		

LOANS, CONVERSIONS AND REPAYMENTS OF ABR LOANS

Date	Amount	of ABF	R Loans	Amount Converted to ABR Loans	Amount ABR	of Principal of Loans Repaid	Amount of ABR Loans Converted to Eurodollar Loans	Unpaid Principal Balance of ABR Loans	Notation Made By

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED SUBSIDIARY GUARANTEE

AMENDED AND RESTATED SUBSIDIARY GUARANTEE, dated as of June 27, 1996 (this "Guarantee"), made by each of the corporations that are signatories hereto other than Chemical Bank (the "Guarantors"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit to or for the benefit of the Borrower;

WHEREAS, the Guarantors have entered into a Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Guarantee"), in favor of the Chemical Bank, as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Guarantee be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Guarantors are engaged in related businesses and each Guarantor will derive substantial direct and indirect benefits from the making of extensions of credit to or for the benefit of the Borrower;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Guarantors hereby agree that the Original Guarantee shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

- 1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements.
- $\mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{(b)}}}$ The following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Notes" means, collectively, (a) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Security Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

(c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Guarantee shall refer to this Guarantee as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Guarantee, and Section and paragraph references are to this Guarantee unless otherwise specified.

- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Guarantee. (a) Subject to the provisions of paragraph 2(b), each of the Guarantors hereby, jointly and severally, unconditionally and irrevocably, guarantees to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and their respective successors, indorsees, transferees and assigns, the prompt and complete payment and performance by the Borrower when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations.
- (b) Anything herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding, the maximum liability of each Guarantor hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, and, without duplication, the maximum amount of Obligations secured pursuant to the Security Documents by assets of such Guarantor, shall in no event exceed the amount which can be guaranteed by such Guarantor under applicable federal and state laws relating to the insolvency of debtors.
- (c) Each Guarantor further agrees to pay any and all expenses (including, without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel) which may be paid or incurred by the Agent or any Bank in enforcing, or obtaining advice of counsel in respect of, any rights with respect to, or collecting, any or all of the Obligations and/or enforcing any rights with respect to, or collecting against, such Guarantor under this Guarantee. This Guarantee shall remain in full force and effect until the Obligations are paid in full and the Commitments are terminated, notwithstanding that from time to time prior thereto the Borrower may be free from any Obligations.
- (d) Each Guarantor agrees that the Obligations may at any time and from time to time exceed the amount of the liability of such Guarantor hereunder without impairing this Guarantee or affecting the rights and remedies of the Agent or any Bank hereunder.
- (e) No payment or payments made by the Borrower, any of the Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person or received or collected by the Agent or any Bank from the Borrower, any of the Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person by virtue of any action or proceeding or any set-off or appropriation or application at any time or from time to time in reduction of or in payment of the Obligations shall be deemed to modify, reduce, release or otherwise affect the liability of any Guarantor hereunder which shall, notwithstanding any such payment or payments other than payments made by such Guarantor in respect of the Obligations or payments received or collected from such Guarantor in respect of the Obligations, remain liable for the Obligations up to the maximum liability of such Guarantor hereunder until the Obligations are paid in full and the Commitments are terminated.

(f) Each Guarantor agrees that whenever, at any time, or from time to time, it shall make any payment to the Agent or any Bank on account of its liability hereunder, it will notify the Agent in writing that such payment is made under this Guarantee for such purpose.

- 3. Right of Contribution. Each Guarantor hereby agrees that to the extent that a Guarantor shall have paid more than its proportionate share of any payment made hereunder, such Guarantor shall be entitled to seek and receive contribution from and against any other Guarantor hereunder who has not paid its proportionate share of such payment. Each Guarantor's right of contribution shall be subject to the terms and conditions of Section hereof. The provisions of this Section shall in no respect limit the obligations and liabilities of any Guarantor to the Agent and the Banks, and each Guarantor shall remain liable to the Agent and the Banks for the full amount guaranteed by such Guarantor hereunder.
- 4. Right of Set-off. Upon the occurrence of any Event of Default, each Guarantor hereby irrevocably authorizes each Bank at any time and from time to time without notice to such Guarantor or any other Guarantor, any such notice being expressly waived by each Guarantor, to set-off and appropriate and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Bank to or for the credit or the account of such Guarantor, or any part thereof in such amounts as such Bank may elect, against and on account of the obligations and liabilities of such Guarantor to such Bank hereunder and claims of every nature and description of such Bank against such Guarantor, in any currency, whether arising hereunder, under the Credit Agreements, any Note, any other Loan Documents or otherwise, as such Bank may elect, whether or not the Agent or any Bank has made any demand for payment and although such obligations, liabilities and claims may be contingent or unmatured. The Agent and each Bank shall notify such Guarantor promptly of any such set-off and the application made by the Agent or such Bank, provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application. The rights of the Agent and each Bank under this Section are in addition to other rights and remedies (including, without limitation, other rights of set-off) which the Agent or such Bank may have.
- 5. No Subrogation. Notwithstanding any payment or payments made by any of the Guarantors hereunder or any set-off or application of funds of any of the Guarantors by any Bank, no Guarantor shall be entitled to be subrogated to any of the rights of the Agent or any Bank against the Borrower or any other Guarantor or any collateral security or guarantee or right of offset held by the Agent or any Bank for the payment of the Obligations, nor shall any Guarantor seek or be entitled to seek any contribution or reimbursement from the Borrower or any other

Guarantor in respect of payments made by such Guarantor hereunder, until all amounts owing to the Agent and the Banks by the Borrower on account of the Obligations are paid in full and the Commitments are terminated. If any amount shall be paid to any Guarantor on account of such subrogation rights at any time when all of the Obligations shall not have been paid in full, such amount shall be held by such Guarantor in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of such Guarantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Guarantor, be turned over to the Agent in the exact form received by such Guarantor (duly indorsed by such Guarantor to the Agent, if required), to be applied against the Obligations, whether matured or unmatured, in such order as the Agent may determine.

6. Amendments, etc. with respect to the Obligations; Waiver of Rights. Each Guarantor shall remain obligated hereunder and under any other Loan Document to which it is a party notwithstanding that, without any reservation of rights against any Guarantor and without notice to or further assent by any Guarantor, any demand for payment of any of the Obligations made by the Agent or any Bank may be rescinded by such party and any of the Obligations continued, and the Obligations, or the liability of any other party upon or for any part thereof, or any collateral security or guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto, may, from time to time, in whole or in part, be renewed, extended, amended, modified, accelerated, compromised, waived, surrendered or released by the Agent or any Bank, and the Credit Agreements, the Notes and the other Loan Documents and any other documents executed and delivered in connection therewith may be amended, modified, supplemented or terminated, in whole or in part, as the Agent, the Required Banks or all the Banks, as the case may be, may deem advisable from time to time, and any collateral security, guarantee or right of offset at any time held by the Agent or any Bank for the payment of the Obligations may be sold, exchanged, waived, surrendered or released. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall have any obligation to protect, secure, perfect or insure any Lien at any time held by it as security for the Obligations or for this Guarantee or any property subject thereto. When making any demand hereunder against any of the Guarantors, the Agent or any Bank may, but shall be under no obligation to, make a similar demand on the Borrower or any other Guarantor or guarantor, and any failure by the Agent or any Bank to make any such demand or to collect any payments from the Borrower or any such other Guarantor or guarantor or any release of the Borrower or such other Guarantor or guarantor shall not relieve any of the Guarantors in respect of which a demand or collection is not made or any of the Guarantors not so released of their several obligations or liabilities hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights and remedies, express or implied, or as a matter of law, of the Agent or any Bank against any of the Guarantors. For the purposes hereof "demand" shall include the commencement and continuance of any legal proceedings.

7. Guarantee Absolute and Unconditional. Each Guarantor waives any and all notice of the creation, renewal,

extension or accrual of any of the Obligations and notice of or proof of reliance by the Agent or any Bank upon this Guarantee or acceptance of this Guarantee; the Obligations, and any of them, shall conclusively be deemed to have been created, contracted or incurred, or renewed, extended, amended or waived, in reliance upon this Guarantee; and all dealings between the Borrower and any of the Guarantors, on the one hand, and the Agent and the Banks, on the other hand, likewise shall be conclusively presumed to have been had or consummated in reliance upon this Guarantee. Each Guarantor waives diligence, presentment, protest, demand for payment and notice of default or nonpayment to or upon the Borrower or any of the Guarantors with respect to the Obligations. Each Guarantor understands and agrees that this Guarantee shall be construed as a continuing, absolute and unconditional guarantee of payment without regard to (a) the validity, regularity or enforceability of any Credit Agreement, any Note or any other Loan Document, any of the Obligations or any other collateral security therefor or guarantee or right of offset with respect thereto at any time or from time to time held by the Agent or any Bank, (b) any defense, set-off or counterclaim (other than a defense of payment or performance) which may at any time be available to or be asserted by the Borrower against the Agent or any Bank, or (c) any other circumstance whatsoever (with or without notice to or knowledge of the Borrower or such Guarantor) which constitutes, or might be construed to constitute, an equitable or legal discharge of the Borrower for the Obligations, or of such Guarantor under this Guarantee, in bankruptcy or in any other instance. When pursuing its rights and remedies hereunder against any Guarantor, the Agent and any Bank may, but shall be under no obligation to, pursue such rights and remedies as it may have against the Borrower or any other Person or against any collateral security or guarantee for the Obligations or any right of offset with respect thereto, and any failure by the Agent or any Bank to pursue such other rights or remedies or to collect any payments from the Borrower or any such other Person or to realize upon any such collateral security or guarantee or to exercise any such right of offset, or any release of the Borrower or any such other Person or any such collateral security, guarantee or right of offset, shall not relieve such Guarantor of any liability hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights and remedies, whether express, implied or available as a matter of law, of the Agent and the Banks against such Guarantor. This Guarantee shall remain in full force and effect and be binding in accordance with and to the extent of its terms upon each Guarantor and the successors and assigns thereof, and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks, and their respective successors, indorsees, transferees and assigns, until all the Obligations and the obligations of each Guarantor under this Guarantee shall have been satisfied by payment in full and the Commitments shall be terminated, notwithstanding that from time to time during the term of any Credit Agreement the Borrower may be free from any Obligations.

8. Reinstatement. This Guarantee shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time

payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Agent or any Bank upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower or any Guarantor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or trustee or similar officer for, the Borrower or any Guarantor or any substantial part of its property, or otherwise, all as though such payments had not been made.

- 9. Payments. Each Guarantor hereby guarantees that payments hereunder will be paid to the Agent without set-off or counterclaim in Dollars at the office of the Agent located at 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10017.
- ${\tt 10.}$ Representations and Warranties. Each Guarantor hereby represents and warrants that:
 - (a) it is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and has the corporate power and authority and the legal right to own and operate its property, to lease the property it operates and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged;
 - (b) it has the corporate power and authority and the legal right to execute and deliver, and to perform its obligations under, this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party, and has taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party;
 - (c) this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Guarantor enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as affected by bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, general equitable principles and an implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing;
 - (d) the execution, delivery and performance of this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party will not violate any provision of any Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation of such Guarantor and will not result in or require the creation or imposition of any Lien on any of the properties or revenues of such Guarantor pursuant to any Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation of the Guarantor; and
 - (e) no consent or authorization of, filing with, or other act by or in respect of, any arbitrator or Governmental Authority and no consent of any other Person (including, without limitation, any stockholder or creditor of such Guarantor) is required in connection with the

execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party.

Each Guarantor agrees that the foregoing representations and warranties shall be deemed to have been made by such Guarantor on the date of each extension of credit under the Credit Agreements and as of such date as though made hereunder on and as of such date. Each Guarantor hereby confirms that each of the Mortgages and each other Security Document to which such Guarantor is a party stands or, when required to be delivered pursuant to the Loan Documents, will stand as collateral security for the payment and performance of such Guarantor's obligations and liabilities under this Guarantee.

- 11. Authority of Agent. Each Guarantor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Guarantee with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Guarantee shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and such Guarantor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and no Guarantor shall be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.
- 12. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or any Guarantor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telex or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (1) when delivered by hand or (2) if given by mail, five days after being deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (3) if by telex or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed as follows:
 - (a) if to the Agent or any Bank, at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement; and
 - (b) if to any Guarantor, at its address or transmission number for notices set forth under its signature below.

 $\qquad \qquad \text{The Agent, each Bank and each Guarantor may change its address} \\ \text{and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.}$

13. Counterparts. This Guarantee may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Guarantee on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same

instrument. A set of the counterparts of this Guarantee signed by all the parties hereto shall be lodged with the Agent.

- 14. Severability. Any provision of this Guarantee which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 15. Integration. This Guarantee represents the agreement of each Guarantor with respect to the subject matter hereof and there are no promises or representations by the Agent or any Bank relative to the subject matter hereof not reflected herein.
- 16. Amendments in Writing; No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. (a) None of the terms or provisions of this Guarantee may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by each Guarantor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, provided that any provision of this Guarantee may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent.
- (b) Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to paragraph 16(a) hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion.
- (c) The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.
- 17. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Guarantee are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 18. Successors and Assigns. This Guarantee shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of each Guarantor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their successors and assigns.

19. GOVERNING LAW. THIS GUARANTEE SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

- $20.\ \mbox{Submission}$ to Jurisdiction; Waivers. Each Guarantor hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:
 - (a) submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Guarantee or any other Loan Document to which it is a party, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the non-exclusive general jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York, the courts of the United States of America for the Southern District of New York, and appellate courts from any thereof;
 - (b) consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and waives trial by jury and any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same;
 - (c) agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to such Guarantor at its address set forth under its signature below or at such other address of which the Agent shall have been notified pursuant to Section 12; and
 - (d) agrees that nothing herein shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Guarantee to be duly executed and delivered as of the day and year first above written.

By:_______

LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY)

LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50
By: Title:
PROGRESS PATTERN CORP.
By:
LEAR CORPORATION MENDON
By:
LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24
By:
FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC.
By: Title:
ASAA, INC.
By:
AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRIES MANUFACTURING INC.
By:

PA ACQUISITION CORP.
By: Title:
Address for National
Address for Notices:
c/o Lear Corporation 21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034 Attention: Donald J. Stebbins Telecopy: (810) 746-1593
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent
By:

FORM OF GUARANTOR SUPPLEMENT

			199
		 ,	Taa

Chemical Bank, as Agent 270 Park Avenue New York, New York 10017

Attention: Rosemary Bradley

Re:

Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Subsidiary Guarantee"), originally made by Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd., Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon, LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, Fair Haven Industries, Inc., ASAA, Inc., Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc. and PA Acquisition Corp. in favor of Chemical Bank, as Agent

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Reference is made to the Subsidiary Guarantee. Terms defined in the Subsidiary Guarantee shall be used herein as therein defined.

The undersigned, ______, a ______, a corporation and a Subsidiary of the Borrower, in consideration of the extensions of credit by the Banks to the Borrower pursuant to the Credit Agreements, which extensions benefit the undersigned by making funds available to the undersigned and by enhancing the financial strength of the consolidated group of which the undersigned is a member, hereby agrees to become an additional Guarantor for the purposes of the Subsidiary Guarantee and to perform all the obligations of a Guarantor under, and to be bound in all respects by the terms of, the Subsidiary Guarantee as if the undersigned were a signatory party thereto, effective from the date hereof.

The undersigned hereby certifies that (a) this Guarantor Supplement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the undersigned and constitute its legal, valid and binding obligation enforceable against the undersigned in accordance with its terms and (b) the representations and warranties contained in Section 10 of the Subsidiary Guarantee insofar as they relate to the undersigned are true and correct on

and as of the date hereof, with the same effect as if made on and as of such date (except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date, in which case they are true and correct as of such earlier date).

The undersigned hereby certifies that attached hereto as Annex I is a copy of the resolutions of the Board of Directors of the undersigned, authorizing the undersigned to become a Guarantor under the Subsidiary Guarantee and to perform its obligations thereunder and to execute, deliver and perform this Guarantor Supplement.

The undersigned confirms that it has received a copy of the Subsidiary Guarantee including all amendments thereto, if any.

 $\label{the continuous} The \ address \ to \ which \ all \ notices \ to \ the \ undersigned \ under \ the \ Subsidiary \ Guarantee \ should \ be \ directed \ is:$

c/o Lear Corporation 21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034 Attention: Donald J. Stebbins Telecopy: (810) 746-1593

This Guarantor Supplement shall be effective on and as of the date first written above. THIS GUARANTOR SUPPLEMENT SHALL BE CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH AND GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

Very truly yours,

[NAME OF SUBSIDIARY OF BORROWER]

By:

Title:

ANNEX I

RESOLUTIONS

EXHIBIT C FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED ADDITIONAL SUBSIDIARY GUARANTEE

AMENDED AND RESTATED ADDITIONAL SUBSIDIARY GUARANTEE, dated as of June 27, 1996 (this "Guarantee"), made by each of the corporations that are signatories hereto other than Chemical Bank (the "Guarantors"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit to or for the benefit of the Borrower;

WHEREAS, the Guarantors have entered into an Additional Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of December 18, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Guarantee"), in favor of Chemical Bank, as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Guarantee be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein; and

WHEREAS, the Borrower and the Guarantors are engaged in related businesses and each Guarantor will derive substantial direct and indirect benefits from the making of extensions of credit to or for the benefit of the Borrower;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Guarantors hereby agree that

the Original Guarantee shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

- 1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements.
 - (b) The following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

- (c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Guarantee shall refer to this Guarantee as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Guarantee, and Section and paragraph references are to this Guarantee unless otherwise specified.
- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Guarantee. (a) Subject to the provisions of paragraph 2(b), each of the Guarantors hereby, jointly and severally, unconditionally and irrevocably, guarantees to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks and their respective successors, indorsees, transferees and assigns, the prompt and complete payment and performance by the Borrower when due

(whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations.

- (b) Anything herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding, the maximum liability of each Guarantor hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, and, without duplication, the maximum amount of Obligations secured pursuant to the Security Documents by assets of such Guarantor, shall in no event exceed the lesser of (i) the amount which can be guaranteed by such Guarantor under applicable federal and state laws relating to the insolvency of debtors and (ii) in the case of Lear Operations Corporation, \$54,000,000, and, in the case of NAB Corporation, \$59,000,000, provided that the amounts contained in this clause (ii) shall (without duplication) automatically increase in accordance with subsection 8.5 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.5 of the 1996 Credit Agreement.
- (c) Subject to the provisions of paragraph 2(b), each Guarantor further agrees to pay any and all expenses (including, without limitation, all fees and disbursements of counsel) which may be paid or incurred by the Agent or any Bank in enforcing, or obtaining advice of counsel in respect of, any rights with respect to, or collecting, any or all of the Obligations and/or enforcing any rights with respect to, or collecting against, such Guarantor under this Guarantee. This Guarantee shall remain in full force and effect until the Obligations are paid in full and the Commitments are terminated, notwithstanding that from time to time prior thereto the Borrower may be free from any Obligations.
- (d) Each Guarantor agrees that the Obligations may at any time and from time to time exceed the amount of the liability of such Guarantor hereunder without impairing this Guarantee or affecting the rights and remedies of the Agent or any Bank hereunder.
- (e) No payment or payments made by the Borrower, any of the Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person or received or collected by the Agent or any Bank from the Borrower, any of the Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person by virtue of any action or proceeding or any set-off or appropriation or application at any time or from time to time in reduction of or in payment of the Obligations shall be deemed to modify, reduce, release or otherwise affect the liability of any Guarantor hereunder which shall, notwithstanding any such payment or payments other than payments made by such Guarantor in respect of the Obligations or payments received or collected from such Guarantor in respect of the Obligations, remain liable for the Obligations up to the maximum liability of such Guarantor hereunder until the Obligations are paid in full and the Commitments are terminated.
- (f) Each Guarantor agrees that whenever, at any time, or from time to time, it shall make any payment to the Agent or

any Bank on account of its liability hereunder, it will notify the Agent in writing that such payment is made under this Guarantee for such purpose.

- 3. Right of Contribution. Each Guarantor hereby agrees that to the extent that a Guarantor shall have paid more than its proportionate share of any payment made hereunder, such Guarantor shall be entitled to seek and receive contribution from and against any other Guarantor hereunder who has not paid its proportionate share of such payment. Each Guarantor's right of contribution shall be subject to the terms and conditions of Section hereof. The provisions of this Section shall in no respect limit the obligations and liabilities of any Guarantor to the Agent and the Banks, and each Guarantor shall remain liable to the Agent and the Banks for the full amount guaranteed by such Guarantor hereunder.
- 4. Right of Set-off. Upon the occurrence of any Event of Default, each Guarantor hereby irrevocably authorizes each Bank at any time and from time to time without notice to such Guarantor or any other Guarantor, any such notice being expressly waived by each Guarantor, to set-off and appropriate and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Bank to or for the credit or the account of such Guarantor, or any part thereof in such amounts as such Bank may elect, against and on account of the obligations and liabilities of such Guarantor to such Bank hereunder and claims of every nature and description of such Bank against such Guarantor, in any currency, whether arising hereunder, under the Credit Agreements, any Note, any other Loan Documents or otherwise, as such Bank may elect, whether or not the Agent or any Bank has made any demand for payment and although such obligations, liabilities and claims may be contingent or unmatured. The Agent and each Bank shall notify such Guarantor promptly of any such set-off and the application made by the Agent or such Bank, provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application. The rights of the Agent and each Bank under this Section are in addition to other rights and remedies (including, without limitation, other rights of set-off) which the Agent or such Bank may have.
- 5. No Subrogation. Notwithstanding any payment or payments made by any of the Guarantors hereunder or any set-off or application of funds of any of the Guarantors by any Bank, no Guarantor shall be entitled to be subrogated to any of the rights of the Agent or any Bank against the Borrower or any other Guarantor or any collateral security or guarantee or right of offset held by the Agent or any Bank for the payment of the Obligations, nor shall any Guarantor seek or be entitled to seek any contribution or reimbursement from the Borrower or any other

Guarantor in respect of payments made by such Guarantor hereunder, until all amounts owing to the Agent and the Banks by the Borrower on account of the Obligations are paid in full and the Commitments are terminated. If any amount shall be paid to any Guarantor on account of such subrogation rights at any time when all of the Obligations shall not have been paid in full, such amount shall be held by such Guarantor in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of such Guarantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Guarantor, be turned over to the Agent in the exact form received by such Guarantor (duly indorsed by such Guarantor to the Agent, if required), to be applied against the Obligations, whether matured or unmatured, in such order as the Agent may determine.

6. Amendments, etc. with respect to the Obligations; Waiver of Rights. Each Guarantor shall remain obligated hereunder and under any other Loan Document to which it is a party notwithstanding that, without any reservation of rights against any Guarantor and without notice to or further assent by any Guarantor, any demand for payment of any of the Obligations made by the Agent or any Bank may be rescinded by such party and any of the Obligations continued, and the Obligations, or the liability of any other party upon or for any part thereof, or any collateral security or guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto, may, from time to time, in whole or in part, be renewed, extended, amended, modified, accelerated, compromised, waived, surrendered or released by the Agent or any Bank, and the Credit Agreements, the Notes and the other Loan Documents and any other documents executed and delivered in connection therewith may be amended, modified, supplemented or terminated, in whole or in part, as the Agent, the Required Banks or all the Banks, as the case may be, may deem advisable from time to time, and any collateral security, guarantee or right of offset at any time held by the Agent or any Bank for the payment of the Obligations may be sold, exchanged, waived, surrendered or released. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall have any obligation to protect, secure, perfect or insure any Lien at any time held by it as security for the Obligations or for this Guarantee or any property subject thereto. When making any demand hereunder against any of the Guarantors, the Agent or any Bank may, but shall be under no obligation to, make a similar demand on the Borrower or any other Guarantor or guarantor, and any failure by the Agent or any Bank to make any such demand or to collect any payments from the Borrower or any such other Guarantor or guarantor or any release of the Borrower or such other Guarantor or guarantor shall not relieve any of the Guarantors in respect of which a demand or collection is not made or any of the Guarantors not so released of their several obligations or liabilities hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights and remedies, express or implied, or as a matter of law, of the Agent or any Bank against any of the Guarantors. For the purposes hereof "demand" shall include the commencement and continuance of any legal proceedings.

7. Guarantee Absolute and Unconditional. Each Guarantor waives any and all notice of the creation, renewal, extension or accrual of any of the Obligations and notice of or proof of reliance by the Agent or any Bank upon this Guarantee or acceptance of this Guarantee; the Obligations, and any of them, shall conclusively be deemed to have been created, contracted or incurred, or renewed, extended, amended or waived, in reliance upon this Guarantee; and all dealings between the Borrower and any of the Guarantors, on the one hand, and the Agent and the Banks, on the other hand, likewise shall be conclusively presumed to have been had or consummated in reliance upon this Guarantee. Each Guarantor waives diligence, presentment, protest, demand for payment and notice of default or nonpayment to or upon the Borrower or any of the Guarantors with respect to the Obligations. Each Guarantor understands and agrees that this Guarantee shall be construed as a continuing, absolute and unconditional guarantee of payment without regard to (a) the validity, regularity or enforceability of any Credit Agreement, any Note or any other Loan Document, any of the Obligations or any other collateral security therefor or guarantee or right of offset with respect thereto at any time or from time to time held by the Agent or any Bank, (b) any defense, set-off or counterclaim (other than a defense of payment or performance) which may at any time be available to or be asserted by the Borrower against the Agent or any Bank, or (c) any other circumstance whatsoever (with or without notice to or knowledge of the Borrower or such Guarantor) which constitutes, or might be construed to constitute, an equitable or legal discharge of the Borrower for the Obligations, or of such Guarantor under this Guarantee, in bankruptcy or in any other instance. When pursuing its rights and remedies hereunder against any Guarantor, the Agent and any Bank may, but shall be under no obligation to, pursue such rights and remedies as it may have against the Borrower or any other Person or against any collateral security or guarantee for the Obligations or any right of offset with respect thereto, and any failure by the Agent or any Bank to pursue such other rights or remedies or to collect any payments from the Borrower or any such other Person or to realize upon any such collateral security or guarantee or to exercise any such right of offset, or any release of the Borrower or any such other Person or any such collateral security, guarantee or right of offset, shall not relieve such Guarantor of any liability hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights and remedies, whether express, implied or available as a matter of law, of the Agent and the Banks against such Guarantor. This Guarantee shall remain in full force and effect and be binding in accordance with and to the extent of its terms upon each Guarantor and the successors and assigns thereof, and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks, and their respective successors, indorsees, transferees and assigns, until all the Obligations and the obligations of each Guarantor under this Guarantee shall have been satisfied by payment in full and the Commitments shall be terminated, notwithstanding that from time

to time during the term of any Credit Agreement the Borrower may be free from any Obligations.

- 8. Reinstatement. This Guarantee shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Agent or any Bank upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of the Borrower or any Guarantor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or trustee or similar officer for, the Borrower or any Guarantor or any substantial part of its property, or otherwise, all as though such payments had not been made.
- 9. Payments. Each Guarantor hereby guarantees that payments hereunder will be paid to the Agent without set-off or counterclaim in Dollars at the office of the Agent located at 270 Park Avenue, New York, New York 10017.
- $\,$ 10. Representations and Warranties. Each Guarantor hereby represents and warrants that:
- (a) it is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and has the corporate power and authority and the legal right to own and operate its property, to lease the property it operates and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged;
- (b) it has the corporate power and authority and the legal right to execute and deliver, and to perform its obligations under, this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party, and has taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party;
- (c) this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Guarantor enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as affected by bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, general equitable principles and an implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing:
- (d) the execution, delivery and performance of this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party will not violate any provision of any Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation of such Guarantor and will not result in or require the creation or imposition of any Lien on any of the properties or revenues of such Guarantor pursuant to any Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation of the Guarantor; and

(e) no consent or authorization of, filing with, or other act by or in respect of, any arbitrator or Governmental Authority and no consent of any other Person (including, without limitation, any stockholder or creditor of such Guarantor) is required in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Guarantee and each other Loan Document to which it is a party.

Each Guarantor agrees that the foregoing representations and warranties shall be deemed to have been made by such Guarantor on the date of each extension of credit under the Credit Agreements and as of such date as though made hereunder on and as of such date. Each Guarantor hereby confirms that each of the Mortgages and each other Security Document to which such Guarantor is a party stands or, when required to be delivered, will stand as collateral security for the payment and performance of such Guarantor's obligations and liabilities under this Guarantee.

- 11. Authority of Agent. Each Guarantor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Guarantee with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Guarantee shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and such Guarantor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and no Guarantor shall be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.
- 12. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or any Guarantor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telex or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (1) when delivered by hand or (2) if given by mail, five days after being deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (3) if by telex or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed as follows:
- (a) if to the Agent or any Bank, at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement; and
- (b) if to any Guarantor, at its address or transmission number for notices set forth under its signature below.

 $\qquad \qquad \text{The Agent, each Bank and each Guarantor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.} \\$

- 13. Counterparts. This Guarantee may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Guarantee on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the counterparts of this Guarantee signed by all the parties hereto shall be lodged with the Agent.
- 14. Severability. Any provision of this Guarantee which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 15. Integration. This Guarantee represents the agreement of each Guarantor with respect to the subject matter hereof and there are no promises or representations by the Agent or any Bank relative to the subject matter hereof not reflected herein.
- 16. Amendments in Writing; No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. (a) None of the terms or provisions of this Guarantee may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by each Guarantor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, provided that any provision of this Guarantee may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent.
- (b) Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to paragraph 16(a) hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion.
- (c) The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.
- 17. Section Headings. The section headings used in this Guarantee are for convenience of reference only and are not

to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.

- 18. Successors and Assigns. This Guarantee shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of each Guarantor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their successors and assigns.
- 19. GOVERNING LAW. THIS GUARANTEE SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.
- $20.\ \mbox{Submission}$ to Jurisdiction; Waivers. Each Guarantor hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:
 - (a) submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Guarantee or any other Loan Document to which it is a party, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the non-exclusive general jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York, the courts of the United States of America for the Southern District of New York, and appellate courts from any thereof;
 - (b) consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and waives trial by jury and any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same;
 - (c) agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to such Guarantor at its address set forth under its signature below or at such other address of which the Agent shall have been notified pursuant to Section 12; and
 - (d) agrees that nothing herein shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Guarantee to be duly executed and delivered as of the day and year first above written.

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION
By: Title:
NAB CORPORATION
By: Title:
Address for Notices:
c/o Lear Corporation 21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034 Attention: Donald J. Stebbins Telecopy: (810) 746-1593
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent
By:

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED DOMESTIC PLEDGE AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED DOMESTIC PLEDGE AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, made by LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "Pledgor"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit to or for the benefit of the Pledgor;

WHEREAS, the Pledgor has entered into a Domestic Pledge Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Pledge Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Pledge Agreement be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Pledgor agree that the Original Pledge Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms which are defined in the Credit Agreements and used

herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements.

(b) The following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Code" means the Uniform Commercial Code from time to time in effect in the State of New York.

"Collateral" means the Pledged Stock and all Proceeds.

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Issuers" means, collectively, the companies identified on Schedule I as the issuers of the Pledged Stock; individually, each an "Issuer".

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Pledge Agreement" means this Amended and Restated Domestic Pledge Agreement, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Pledged Stock" means the shares of capital stock listed on Schedule I, together with all stock certificates, options, warrants or rights of any nature whatsoever that may be issued or granted by any Issuer to the Pledgor in respect of the Pledged Stock while this Pledge Agreement is in effect.

"Proceeds" means all "proceeds" as such term is defined in Section 9-306(1) of the Code in effect in the State of New York on the date hereof and, in any event, shall include, without limitation, all dividends or other income from the Pledged Stock, collections thereon and distributions with respect thereto.

- (c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Pledge Agreement shall refer to this Pledge Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Pledge Agreement, and Section, paragraph and Schedule references are to this Pledge Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Pledge; Grant of Security Interest. The Pledgor hereby delivers to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, all the Pledged Stock and hereby grants to Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a first security interest in the Collateral, as collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations.
- 3. Stock Powers. Concurrently with the delivery to the Agent of each certificate representing one or more shares of Pledged Stock to the Agent, the Pledgor shall deliver an undated stock power covering such certificate, duly executed in blank by the Pledgor with, if the Agent so requests, signature guaranteed.
- 4. Representations and Warranties. The Pledgor represents and warrants that:
 - (a) the Pledged Stock constitutes all the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of the capital stock of each Issuer owned by the Pledgor except that with respect to the Pledged Stock of Lear Seating Sweden AB, such Pledged Stock constitutes 65% of all the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of the capital stock of Lear Seating Sweden AB, and the percentage of shares listed on Schedule I accurately sets forth the respective percentage which such shares pledged by the Pledgor constitute of all such issued and outstanding capital stock of the respective Issuers;
 - (b) the Pledged Stock has been duly and validly issued and is fully paid and nonassessable;
 - (c) the Pledgor is the record and beneficial owner of, and has good and marketable title to, the Pledged Stock, free of any and all Liens or options in favor of, or claims $\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \right) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \right) \left(\frac{$

of, any other Person, except the Lien created by this Pledge Agreement: and

- (d) upon delivery to the Agent of the stock certificates evidencing the Pledged Stock, the Lien granted pursuant to this Pledge Agreement will constitute a valid, perfected first priority Lien on the Collateral, enforceable as such against any Persons purporting to purchase any Collateral from the Pledgor.
- 5. Covenants. The Pledgor covenants and agrees with the Agent and the Banks that, from and after the date of this Pledge Agreement until the Obligations have been paid in full and the Commitments have been terminated:
 - (a) If the Pledgor shall, as a result of its ownership of the Pledged Stock, become entitled to receive or shall receive any stock certificate (including, without limitation, any certificate representing a stock dividend or a distribution in connection with any reclassification, increase or reduction of capital or any certificate issued in connection with any reorganization), option or rights, whether in addition to, in substitution of, as a conversion of, or in exchange for any shares of the Pledged Stock, or otherwise in respect thereof, the Pledgor shall accept the same as the agent of the Agent and the Banks, hold the same in trust for the Agent and the Banks and deliver the same forthwith to the Agent in the exact form received, duly indorsed by the Pledgor to the Agent, if required, together with an undated stock power covering such certificate duly executed in blank by the Pledgor and with, if the Agent so requests, signature guaranteed, to be held by the Agent, subject to the terms hereof, as additional collateral security for the Obligations. Any sums paid upon or in respect of the Pledged Stock upon the liquidation or dissolution of any Issuer shall be paid over to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations, and in case any distribution of capital shall be made on or in respect of the Pledged Stock or any property shall be distributed upon or with respect to the Pledged Stock pursuant to the recapitalization or reclassification of the capital of any Issuer or pursuant to the reorganization thereof, the property so distributed shall be delivered to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations. If any sums of money or property so paid or distributed in respect of the Pledged Stock shall be received by the Pledgor, the Pledgor shall, until such money or property is paid or delivered to the Agent, hold such money or property in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of the Pledgor, as additional collateral security for the Obligations.

- (b) Without the prior written consent of the Agent, the Pledgor will not (i) vote to enable, or take any other action to permit, any Issuer to issue any stock or other equity securities of any nature or to issue any other securities convertible into or granting the right to purchase or exchange for any stock or other equity securities of any nature of such Issuer, (ii) sell, assign, transfer, exchange, or otherwise dispose of, or grant any option with respect to, the Collateral or (iii) create, incur or permit to exist any Lien or option in favor of, or any claim of any Person with respect to, any of the Collateral, or any interest therein, except for the Lien provided for by this Pledge Agreement. The Pledgor will defend the right, title and interest of the Agent and the Banks in and to the Collateral against the claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever.
- (c) At any time and from time to time, upon the written request of the Agent, and at the sole expense of the Pledgor, the Pledgor will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such further actions as the Agent may reasonably request for the purposes of obtaining or preserving the full benefits of this Pledge Agreement and of the rights and powers herein granted. If any amount payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by any promissory note, other instrument or chattel paper, such note, instrument or chattel paper shall be immediately delivered to the Agent, duly endorsed in a manner satisfactory to the Agent, to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Pledge Agreement.
- (d) The Pledgor agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and the Banks harmless from, any and all liabilities with respect to, or resulting from any delay in paying, any and all stamp, excise, sales or other taxes which may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral or in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Pledge Agreement.
- 6. Cash Dividends; Voting Rights. Unless an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and the Agent shall have given notice to the Pledgor of the Agent's intent to exercise its corresponding rights pursuant to Section 7 below, the Pledgor shall be permitted to receive all cash dividends paid in the normal course of business of each Issuer, to the extent permitted in the Credit Agreements, in respect of the Pledged Stock and to exercise all voting and corporate rights with respect to the Pledged Stock; provided, however, that no vote shall be cast or corporate right exercised or other action taken which would reasonably be expected to (a) impair the Collateral or (b) be inconsistent with or result in any violation of any provision of the Credit Agreements or any other Loan Document.

7. Rights of the Banks and the Agent. (a) If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing (i) the Agent shall have the right to receive any and all cash dividends paid in respect of the Pledged Stock and make application thereof to the Obligations in such order as the Agent may determine and (ii) all shares of the Pledged Stock shall be registered in the name of the Agent or its nominee, and the Agent or its nominee may thereafter exercise (A) all voting, corporate and other rights pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock at any meeting of shareholders of any Issuer or otherwise and (B) any and all rights of conversion, exchange, subscription and any other rights, privileges or options pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock as if it were the absolute owner thereof (including, without limitation, the right to exchange at its discretion any and all of the Pledged Stock upon the merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or other fundamental change in the corporate structure of any Issuer, or upon the exercise by the Pledgor or the Agent of any right, privilege or option pertaining to such shares of Pledged Stock, and in connection therewith, the right to deposit and deliver any and all of the Pledged Stock with any committee, depositary, transfer agent, registrar or other designated agency upon such terms and conditions as it may determine), all without liability except to account for property actually received by it, but the Agent shall have no duty to the Pledgor to exercise any such right, privilege or option and shall not be responsible for any failure to do so or delay in so doing.

(b) The rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder shall not be conditioned or contingent upon the pursuit by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy against any Issuer or any other Person which may be or become liable in respect of all or any part of the Obligations or against any collateral security therefor, guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall be liable for any failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so, nor shall the Agent be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or any other Person or to take any other action whatsoever with regard to the Collateral or any part thereof.

8. Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Agent, on behalf of the Banks, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted in this Pledge Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Code. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Pledgor, any Issuer or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and

notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon the Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, assign, give an option or options to purchase or otherwise dispose of and deliver the Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, in the over-the-counter market, at any exchange or broker's board or office of the Agent or any Bank or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Agent or any Bank shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of the Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Pledgor, which right or equity is hereby waived or released. The Agent shall apply any Proceeds from time to time held by it and the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred in respect thereof or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of the Collateral or in any way relating to the Collateral or the rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Agent may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Code, need the Agent account for the surplus, if any, to the Pledgor. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Pledgor waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Agent or any Bank arising out of the exercise by them of any rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten days before such sale or other disposition. The Pledgor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Agent or any Bank to collect such deficiency.

9. Registration Rights; Private Sales. (a) If the Agent shall determine to exercise its right to sell any or all of the Pledged Stock pursuant to Section 8 hereof, and if in the reasonable opinion of the Agent it is necessary or advisable to have the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold, registered under the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the Pledgor will cause the relevant Issuer(s) to (i) execute and deliver, and cause the directors and officers of the relevant Issuer(s) to execute and deliver, all such instruments and documents, and do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be, in the opinion of the

Agent, necessary or advisable to register the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold under the provisions of the Securities Act, (ii) use its best efforts to cause the registration statement relating thereto to become effective and to remain effective for a period of one year from the date of the first public offering of the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold and (iii) make all amendments thereto and/or to the related prospectus which, in the opinion of the Agent, are necessary or advisable, all in conformity with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission applicable thereto. The Pledgor agrees to cause each Issuer to comply with the provisions of the securities or "Blue Sky" laws of any and all jurisdictions which the Agent shall designate and to make available to its security holders, as soon as practicable, an earnings statement (which need not be audited) which will satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Securities Act.

(b) The Pledgor recognizes that the Agent may be unable to effect a public sale of any or all the Pledged Stock, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws or otherwise, and may be compelled to resort to one or more private sales thereof to a restricted group of purchasers which will be obliged to agree, among other things, to acquire such securities for their own account for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. The Pledgor acknowledges and agrees that any such private sale may result in prices and other terms less favorable than if such sale were a public sale and, notwithstanding such circumstances, agrees that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner. The Agent shall be under no obligation to delay a sale of any of the Pledged Stock for the period of time necessary to permit the applicable Issuer to register such securities for public sale under the Securities Act, or under applicable state securities laws, even if such Issuer would agree to do so.

(c) The Pledgor further agrees to use its best efforts to do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be necessary to make such sale or sales of all or any portion of the Pledged Stock pursuant to this Section 9 valid and binding and in compliance with any and all other applicable Requirements of Law. The Pledgor further agrees that a breach of any of the covenants contained in this Section 9 will cause irreparable injury to the Agent and the Banks, that the Agent and the Banks have no adequate remedy at law in respect of such breach and, as a consequence, that each and every covenant contained in this Section 9 shall be specifically enforceable against the Pledgor, and the Pledgor hereby waives and agrees not to assert any defenses against an action for specific performance of such covenants except for a defense that no Event of Default has occurred under the Credit Agreements.

- 10. Irrevocable Authorization and Instruction to Issuers. The Pledgor hereby authorizes and instructs each Issuer to comply with any instruction received by it from the Agent in writing that (a) states that an Event of Default has occurred and (b) is otherwise in accordance with the terms of this Pledge Agreement, without any other or further instructions from the Pledgor, and the Pledgor agrees that each Issuer shall be fully protected in so complying.
- 11. Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. (a) The Pledgor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Agent and any officer or agent of the Agent, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the Pledgor and in the name of the Pledgor or in the Agent's own name, from time to time (provided an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing) in the Agent's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Pledge Agreement, including, without limitation, any financing statements, endorsements, assignments or other instruments of transfer.
- (b) The Pledgor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done pursuant to the power of attorney granted in paragraph 11(a) above. All powers, authorizations and agencies contained in this Agreement are coupled with an interest and are irrevocable until this Agreement is terminated and the security interests created hereby are released.
- 12. Limitation on Duties Regarding Collateral. The Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Agent deals with similar securities and property for its own account. Neither the Agent, any Bank nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon any of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or otherwise.
- 13. Execution of Financing Statements. Pursuant to Section 9-402 of the Code, the Pledgor authorizes the Agent to file financing statements with respect to the Collateral without the signature of the Pledgor in such form and in such filing offices as the Agent reasonably determines appropriate to perfect the security interests of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Pledge Agreement shall be sufficient as a financing statement for filing in any jurisdiction.

- 14. Authority of Agent. The Pledgor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, voting right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Pledge Agreement shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and the Pledgor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and neither the Pledgor nor any Issuer shall be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.
- 15. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or the Pledgor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telegraph or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) when delivered by hand or (b) if given by mail, five days after being deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (c) if by telegraph or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement. The Agent, each Bank and the Pledgor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.
- 16. Severability. Any provision of this Pledge Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 17. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Pledge Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 18. Amendments in Writing; No Waiver; Pledge Cumulative Remedies. (a) None of the terms or provisions of this Pledge Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by the Pledgor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, provided that any provision of this Pledge Agreement may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent.

- (b) Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to paragraph 16(a) hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion.
- (c) The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.
- 19. Successors and Assigns. This Pledge Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the Pledgor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their successors and assigns.
- 20. GOVERNING LAW. THIS PLEDGE AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.
- 21. Counterparts. This Pledge Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Pledge Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the counterparts of this Pledge Agreement signed by all parties hereto shall be lodged with the Agent.

	IN N	√ITNES	S WHEREOF,	eac	ch of	the	undei	rsıgne	d has	caused	this
Pledge Agreement written.	to be	e duly	executed	and	deliv	vered	as (of the	date	first	above

LEAR	CORPORATION	

Title:

By:
Title:
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent
By:

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND CONSENT

Each of the undersigned Issuers referred to in this Pledge Agreement hereby acknowledges receipt of a copy thereof and agrees to be bound thereby and to comply with the terms thereof insofar as such terms are applicable to it. The undersigned agrees to notify the Agent promptly in writing of the occurrence of any of the events described in paragraph 5(a) of this Pledge Agreement. The undersigned further agrees that the terms of paragraph 9(c) of this Pledge Agreement shall apply to it, mutatis mutandis, with respect to all actions that may be required of it under or pursuant to or arising out of Section 9 of this Pledge Agreement.

PROGRESS PATTERN CORP.
By:
Title:
LEAR CORPORATION MENDON
Ву:
Title:
LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24
Ву:
Title:
LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD.
Ву:
Title:
LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50
Ву:
Title:
AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRIES MANUFACTURING INC.
By:
Title:

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION

By:
Title:
NAB CORPORATION
ву:
Title:
PA ACQUISITION CORP.
By:
Title:
LEAR CORPORATION SWEDEN AB
Ву:

Title:

SCHEDULE I

DESCRIPTION OF PLEDGED STOCK

Issuer	Class of Stock	No.	No. of Shares	Pct. of Shares
Progress Pattern Corp	Common	2	100	100%
Lear Plastics Corp. (n/k/a Lear Corporation Mendon)	Common	2	100	100%
LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24	Common	1	100	100%
LS Acquisition Corp. No. 14 (n/k/a Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd.)	Common	3	100	100%
Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50	Common	3	100	100%
Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc.	Common	1	100	100%
Lear Operations Corporation	Common	1	100	100%
NAB Corporation	Common	1	100	100%
PA Acquisition Corp	Common	1	100	100%
Lear Seating Sweden AB (n/k/a Lear Corporation Sweden AB)	Common	10501- 30000	19,500	65%

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED FAIR HAVEN PLEDGE AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED PLEDGE AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, made by LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24, a Delaware corporation (the "Pledgor"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit to or for the benefit of the Borrower;

WHEREAS, the Pledgor has entered into a Pledge Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Pledge Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Pledge Agreement be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Pledgor hereby agree that the Original Pledge Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms which are defined in the Credit Agreements and used

herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements.

(b) The following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Collateral" means the Pledged Stock and all Proceeds.

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Guarantee" means the Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of the date hereof, made by the Pledgor in favor of the Agent, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Issuer" means Fair Haven Industries, Inc.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Pledge Agreement" means this Amended and Restated Pledge Agreement, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Pledged Stock" means the shares of capital stock listed on Schedule I, together with all stock certificates, options, warrants or rights of any nature whatsoever that may be issued or granted by the Issuer to the Pledgor in respect of the Pledged Stock while this Pledge Agreement is in effect.

"Proceeds" means all "proceeds" as such term is defined in Section 9-306(1) of the Code in effect in the State of New York on the date hereof and, in any event, shall include, without limitation, all dividends or other income from the Pledged Stock, collections thereon and distributions with respect thereto.

- (c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Pledge Agreement shall refer to this Pledge Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Pledge Agreement, and Section, paragraph and Schedule references are to this Pledge Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Pledge; Grant of Security Interest. The Pledgor hereby delivers to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, all the Pledged Stock and hereby grants to Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a first security interest in the Collateral, as collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations.
- 3. Stock Powers. Concurrently with the delivery to the Agent of each certificate representing one or more shares of Pledged Stock to the Agent, the Pledgor shall deliver an undated stock power covering such certificate, duly executed in blank by the Pledgor with, if the Agent so requests, signature guaranteed.
- $\hbox{4. Representations and Warranties. The Pledgor represents and warrants that:} \\$
 - (a) the Pledged Stock constitutes all the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of the capital stock of the Issuer owned by the Pledgor, and the percentage of shares listed on Schedule I accurately sets forth the respective percentage which such shares pledged by the Pledgor constitute of all such issued and outstanding capital stock of the Issuer;
 - (b) the Pledged Stock has been duly and validly issued and is fully paid and nonassessable;
 - (c) the Pledgor is the record and beneficial owner of, and has good and marketable title to, the Pledged Stock, free of any and all Liens or options in favor of, or claims of, any other Person, except the Lien created by this Pledge Agreement; and

- (d) upon delivery to the Agent of the stock certificates evidencing the Pledged Stock, the Lien granted pursuant to this Pledge Agreement will constitute a valid, perfected first priority Lien on the Collateral, enforceable as such against any Persons purporting to purchase any Collateral from the Pledgor.
- 5. Covenants. The Pledgor covenants and agrees with the Agent and the Banks that, from and after the date of this Pledge Agreement until the Obligations have been paid in full and the Commitments have been terminated:
 - (a) If the Pledgor shall, as a result of its ownership of the Pledged Stock, become entitled to receive or shall receive any stock certificate (including, without limitation, any certificate representing a stock dividend or a distribution in connection with any reclassification, increase or reduction of capital or any certificate issued in connection with any reorganization), option or rights, whether in addition to, in substitution of, as a conversion of, or in exchange for any shares of the Pledged Stock, or otherwise in respect thereof, the Pledgor shall accept the same as the agent of the Agent and the Banks, hold the same in trust for the Agent and the Banks and deliver the same forthwith to the Agent in the exact form received, duly indorsed by the Pledgor to the Agent, if required, together with an undated stock power covering such certificate duly executed in blank by the Pledgor and with, if the Agent so requests, signature guaranteed, to be held by the Agent, subject to the terms hereof, as additional collateral security for the Obligations. Any sums paid upon or in respect of the Pledged Stock upon the liquidation or dissolution of the Issuer shall be paid over to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations, and in case any distribution of capital shall be made on or in respect of the Pledged Stock or any property shall be distributed upon or with respect to the Pledged Stock pursuant to the recapitalization or reclassification of the capital of any Issuer or pursuant to the reorganization thereof, the property so distributed shall be delivered to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations. If any sums of money or property so paid or distributed in respect of the Pledged Stock shall be received by the Pledgor, the Pledgor shall, until such money or property is paid or delivered to the Agent, hold such money or property in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of the Pledgor, as additional collateral security for the Obligations.
 - (b) Without the prior written consent of the Agent, the Pledgor will not (i) vote to enable, or take any other action to permit, the Issuer to issue any stock or other equity securities of any nature or to issue any other

securities convertible into or granting the right to purchase or exchange for any stock or other equity securities of any nature of the Issuer, (ii) sell, assign, transfer, exchange, or otherwise dispose of, or grant any option with respect to, the Collateral or (iii) create, incur or permit to exist any Lien or option in favor of, or any claim of any Person with respect to, any of the Collateral, or any interest therein, except for the Lien provided for by this Pledge Agreement. The Pledgor will defend the right, title and interest of the Agent and the Banks in and to the Collateral against the claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever.

- (c) At any time and from time to time, upon the written request of the Agent, and at the sole expense of the Pledgor, the Pledgor will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such further actions as the Agent may reasonably request for the purposes of obtaining or preserving the full benefits of this Pledge Agreement and of the rights and powers herein granted. If any amount payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by any promissory note, other instrument or chattel paper, such note, instrument or chattel paper shall be immediately delivered to the Agent, duly endorsed in a manner satisfactory to the Agent, to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Pledge Agreement.
- (d) The Pledgor agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and the Banks harmless from, any and all liabilities with respect to, or resulting from any delay in paying, any and all stamp, excise, sales or other taxes which may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral or in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Pledge Agreement.
- 6. Cash Dividends; Voting Rights. Unless an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and the Agent shall have given notice to the Pledgor of the Agent's intent to exercise its corresponding rights pursuant to Section 7 below, the Pledgor shall be permitted to receive all cash dividends paid in the normal course of business of the Issuer, to the extent permitted in the Credit Agreements, in respect of the Pledged Stock and to exercise all voting and corporate rights with respect to the Pledged Stock; provided, however, that no vote shall be cast or corporate right exercised or other action taken which would reasonably be expected to (a) impair the Collateral or (b) be inconsistent with or result in any violation of any provision of the Credit Agreements or any other Loan Document.
- 7. Rights of the Banks and the Agent. (a) If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing (i) the Agent shall have the right to receive any and all cash dividends paid in respect of the Pledged Stock and make application thereof to

the Obligations in such order as the Agent may determine and (ii) all shares of the Pledged Stock shall be registered in the name of the Agent or its nominee, and the Agent or its nominee may thereafter exercise (A) all voting, corporate and other rights pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock at any meeting of shareholders of the Issuer or otherwise and (B) any and all rights of conversion, exchange, subscription and any other rights, privileges or options pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock as if it were the absolute owner thereof (including, without limitation, the right to exchange at its discretion any and all of the Pledged Stock upon the merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or other fundamental change in the corporate structure of the Issuer, or upon the exercise by the Pledgor or the Agent of any right, privilege or option pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock, and in connection therewith, the right to deposit and deliver any and all of the Pledged Stock with any committee, depositary, transfer agent, registrar or other designated agency upon such terms and conditions as it may determine), all without liability except to account for property actually received by it, but the Agent shall have no duty to the Pledgor to exercise any such right, privilege or option and shall not be responsible for any failure to do so or delay in so doina.

(b) The rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder shall not be conditioned or contingent upon the pursuit by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy against the Issuer or any other Person which may be or become liable in respect of all or any part of the Obligations or against any collateral security therefor, guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall be liable for any failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so, nor shall the Agent be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or any other Person or to take any other action whatsoever with regard to the Collateral or any part thereof.

8. Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Agent, on behalf of the Banks, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted in this Pledge Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Code. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Pledgor, the Issuer or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon the Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, assign, give an option or options to purchase or otherwise dispose of and deliver the Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the

foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, in the over-the-counter market, at any exchange or broker's board or office of the Agent or any Bank or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Agent or any Bank shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of the Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Pledgor, which right or equity is hereby waived or released. The Agent shall apply any Proceeds from time to time held by it and the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred in respect thereof or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of the Collateral or in any way relating to the Collateral or the rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Agent may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Code, need the Agent account for the surplus, if any, to the Pledgor. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Pledgor waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Agent or any Bank arising out of the exercise by them of any rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten days before such sale or other disposition. The Pledgor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Agent or any Bank to collect such deficiency.

9. Registration Rights; Private Sales. (a) If the Agent shall determine to exercise its right to sell any or all of the Pledged Stock pursuant to Section 8 hereof, and if in the reasonable opinion of the Agent it is necessary or advisable to have the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold, registered under the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the Pledgor will cause the Issuer to (i) execute and deliver, and cause the directors and officers of the Issuer to execute and deliver, all such instruments and documents, and do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be, in the opinion of the Agent, necessary or advisable to register the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold under the provisions of the Securities Act, (ii) use its best efforts to cause the registration statement relating thereto to become effective and to remain effective for a period of one year from the date of the first public offering of the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold and (iii) make all amendments

thereto and/or to the related prospectus which, in the opinion of the Agent, are necessary or advisable, all in conformity with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission applicable thereto. The Pledgor agrees to cause the Issuer to comply with the provisions of the securities or "Blue Sky" laws of any and all jurisdictions which the Agent shall designate and to make available to its security holders, as soon as practicable, an earnings statement (which need not be audited) which will satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Securities Act.

- (b) The Pledgor recognizes that the Agent may be unable to effect a public sale of any or all the Pledged Stock, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws or otherwise, and may be compelled to resort to one or more private sales thereof to a restricted group of purchasers which will be obliged to agree, among other things, to acquire such securities for their own account for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. The Pledgor acknowledges and agrees that any such private sale may result in prices and other terms less favorable than if such sale were a public sale and, notwithstanding such circumstances, agrees that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner. The Agent shall be under no obligation to delay a sale of any of the Pledged Stock for the period of time necessary to permit the applicable Issuer to register such securities for public sale under the Securities Act, or under applicable state securities laws, even if such Issuer would agree to do so.
- (c) The Pledgor further agrees to use its best efforts to do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be necessary to make such sale or sales of all or any portion of the Pledged Stock pursuant to this Section 9 valid and binding and in compliance with any and all other applicable Requirements of Law. The Pledgor further agrees that a breach of any of the covenants contained in this Section 9 will cause irreparable injury to the Agent and the Banks, that the Agent and the Banks have no adequate remedy at law in respect of such breach and, as a consequence, that each and every covenant contained in this Section 9 shall be specifically enforceable against the Pledgor, and the Pledgor hereby waives and agrees not to assert any defenses against an action for specific performance of such covenants except for a defense that no Event of Default has occurred under the Credit Agreements.
- 10. Irrevocable Authorization and Instruction to Issuers. The Pledgor hereby authorizes and instructs the Issuer to comply with any instruction received by it from the Agent in writing that (a) states that an Event of Default has occurred and (b) is otherwise in accordance with the terms of this Pledge Agreement, without any other or further instructions from the

Pledgor, and the Pledgor agrees that the Issuer shall be fully protected in so complying.

- 11. Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. (a) The Pledgor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Agent and any officer or agent of the Agent, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the Pledgor and in the name of the Pledgor or in the Agent's own name, from time to time (provided an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing) in the Agent's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Pledge Agreement, including, without limitation, any financing statements, endorsements, assignments or other instruments of transfer.
- (b) The Pledgor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done pursuant to the power of attorney granted in paragraph 11(a) above. All powers, authorizations and agencies contained in this Agreement are coupled with an interest and are irrevocable until this Agreement is terminated and the security interests created hereby are released.
- 12. Limitation on Duties Regarding Collateral. The Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Agent deals with similar securities and property for its own account. Neither the Agent, any Bank nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon any of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or otherwise.
- 13. Execution of Financing Statements. Pursuant to Section 9-402 of the Code, the Pledgor authorizes the Agent to file financing statements with respect to the Collateral without the signature of the Pledgor in such form and in such filing offices as the Agent reasonably determines appropriate to perfect the security interests of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Pledge Agreement shall be sufficient as a financing statement for filing in any jurisdiction.
- 14. Authority of Agent. The Pledgor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, voting right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Pledge Agreement

shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and the Pledgor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and neither the Pledgor nor any Issuer shall be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.

- 15. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or the Pledgor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telegraph or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) when delivered by hand or (b) if given by mail, five days after being deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (c) if by telegraph or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement. The Agent, each Bank and the Pledgor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.
- 16. Severability. Any provision of this Pledge Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 17. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Pledge Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 18. Amendments in Writing; No Waiver; Pledge Cumulative Remedies. (a) None of the terms or provisions of this Pledge Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by the Pledgor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, provided that any provision of this Pledge Agreement may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent.
- (b) Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to paragraph 16(a) hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any

delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion.

- (c) The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.
- 19. Successors and Assigns. This Pledge Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the Pledgor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their successors and assigns.
- 20. GOVERNING LAW. THIS PLEDGE AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Pledge Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24

The undersigned Issuer referred to in this Pledge Agreement hereby acknowledges receipt of a copy thereof and agrees to be bound thereby and to comply with the terms thereof insofar as such terms are applicable to it. The undersigned agrees to notify the Agent promptly in writing of the occurrence of any of the events described in paragraph 5(a) of this Pledge Agreement. The undersigned further agrees that the terms of paragraph 9(c) of this Pledge Agreement shall apply to it, mutatis mutandis, with respect to all actions that may be required of it under or pursuant to or arising out of Section 9 of this Pledge Agreement.

FAIR	HAVEN	INDUSTRIES,	INC.	
By:				
Ti	itle:			

184 SCHEDULE I

DESCRIPTION OF PLEDGED STOCK

		Stock		
	Class of	Certificate	No. of	Pct. of
Issuer	Stock	No.	Shares	Shares
Fair Haven Industries, Inc.	Common	21	19,600	100%

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED PLEDGE AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED PLEDGE AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, made by GENERAL PANEL B.V., a Wisconsin corporation (the "Pledgor"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent:

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit;

WHEREAS, the Pledgor has entered into a Pledge Agreement, dated as of September 12, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Pledge Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Pledge Agreement be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Pledgor hereby agree that the Original Pledge Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms which are defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements.

(b) The following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Collateral" means the Pledged Stock and all Proceeds.

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Issuer" means ASAA, Inc.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Pledge Agreement" means this Amended and Restated Pledge Agreement, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Pledged Stock" means the shares of capital stock listed on Schedule I, together with all stock certificates, options, warrants or rights of any nature whatsoever that may be issued or granted by the Issuer to the Pledgor in respect of the Pledged Stock while this Pledge Agreement is in effect.

"Proceeds" means all "proceeds" as such term is defined in Section 9-306(1) of the Code in effect in the State of New York on the date hereof and, in any event, shall include, without limitation, all dividends or other income

from the Pledged Stock, collections thereon and distributions with respect

- (c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Pledge Agreement shall refer to this Pledge Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Pledge Agreement, and Section, paragraph and Schedule references are to this Pledge Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Pledge; Grant of Security Interest. The Pledgor hereby delivers to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, all the Pledged Stock and hereby grants to Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a first security interest in the Collateral, as collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations.
- 3. Stock Powers. Concurrently with the delivery to the Agent of each certificate representing one or more shares of Pledged Stock to the Agent, the Pledgor shall deliver an undated stock power covering such certificate, duly executed in blank by the Pledgor with, if the Agent so requests, signature quaranteed.
- $\mbox{4. Representations and Warranties. The Pledgor represents and warrants that: } \\$
 - (a) the Pledged Stock constitutes all the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of the capital stock of the Issuer owned by the Pledgor, and the percentage of shares listed on Schedule I accurately sets forth the respective percentage which such shares pledged by the Pledgor constitute of all such issued and outstanding capital stock of the Issuer;
 - (b) the Pledged Stock has been duly and validly issued and is fully paid and nonassessable;
 - (c) the Pledgor is the record and beneficial owner of, and has good and marketable title to, the Pledged Stock, free of any and all Liens or options in favor of, or claims of, any other Person, except the Lien created by this Pledge Agreement; and
 - (d) upon delivery to the Agent of the stock certificates evidencing the Pledged Stock, the Lien granted pursuant to this Pledge Agreement will constitute a valid, perfected first priority Lien on the Collateral, enforceable as such against any Persons purporting to purchase any Collateral from the Pledgor.

- 5. Covenants. The Pledgor covenants and agrees with the Agent and the Banks that, from and after the date of this Pledge Agreement until the Obligations have been paid in full and the Commitments have been terminated:
 - (a) If the Pledgor shall, as a result of its ownership of the Pledged Stock, become entitled to receive or shall receive any stock certificate (including, without limitation, any certificate representing a stock dividend or a distribution in connection with any reclassification, increase or reduction of capital or any certificate issued in connection with any reorganization), option or rights, whether in addition to, in substitution of, as a conversion of, or in exchange for any shares of the Pledged Stock, or otherwise in respect thereof, the Pledgor shall accept the same as the agent of the Agent and the Banks, hold the same in trust for the Agent and the Banks and deliver the same forthwith to the Agent in the exact form received, duly indorsed by the Pledgor to the Agent, if required, together with an undated stock power covering such certificate duly executed in blank by the Pledgor and with, if the Agent so requests, signature guaranteed, to be held by the Agent, subject to the terms hereof, as additional collateral security for the Obligations. Any sums paid upon or in respect of the Pledged Stock upon the liquidation or dissolution of the Issuer shall be paid over to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations, and in case any distribution of capital shall be made on or in respect of the Pledged Stock or any property shall be distributed upon or with respect to the Pledged Stock pursuant to the recapitalization or reclassification of the capital of any Issuer or pursuant to the reorganization thereof, the property so distributed shall be delivered to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations. If any sums of money or property so paid or distributed in respect of the Pledged Stock shall be received by the Pledgor, the Pledgor shall, until such money or property is paid or delivered to the Agent, hold such money or property in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of the Pledgor, as additional collateral security for the Obligations.
 - (b) Without the prior written consent of the Agent, the Pledgor will not (i) vote to enable, or take any other action to permit, the Issuer to issue any stock or other equity securities of any nature or to issue any other securities convertible into or granting the right to purchase or exchange for any stock or other equity securities of any nature of the Issuer, (ii) sell, assign, transfer, exchange, or otherwise dispose of, or grant any option with respect to, the Collateral or (iii) create, incur or permit to exist any Lien or option in favor of, or any claim of any Person with respect to, any of the

Collateral, or any interest therein, except for the Lien provided for by this Pledge Agreement. The Pledgor will defend the right, title and interest of the Agent and the Banks in and to the Collateral against the claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever.

- (c) At any time and from time to time, upon the written request of the Agent, and at the sole expense of the Pledgor, the Pledgor will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such further actions as the Agent may reasonably request for the purposes of obtaining or preserving the full benefits of this Pledge Agreement and of the rights and powers herein granted. If any amount payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by any promissory note, other instrument or chattel paper, such note, instrument or chattel paper shall be immediately delivered to the Agent, duly endorsed in a manner satisfactory to the Agent, to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Pledge Agreement.
- (d) The Pledgor agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and the Banks harmless from, any and all liabilities with respect to, or resulting from any delay in paying, any and all stamp, excise, sales or other taxes which may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral or in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Pledge Agreement.
- 6. Cash Dividends; Voting Rights. Unless an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and the Agent shall have given notice to the Pledgor of the Agent's intent to exercise its corresponding rights pursuant to Section 7 below, the Pledgor shall be permitted to receive all cash dividends paid in the normal course of business of the Issuer, to the extent permitted in the Credit Agreements, in respect of the Pledged Stock and to exercise all voting and corporate rights with respect to the Pledged Stock; provided, however, that no vote shall be cast or corporate right exercised or other action taken which would reasonably be expected to (a) impair the Collateral or (b) be inconsistent with or result in any violation of any provision of the Credit Agreements or any other Loan Document.
- 7. Rights of the Banks and the Agent. (a) If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing (i) the Agent shall have the right to receive any and all cash dividends paid in respect of the Pledged Stock and make application thereof to the Obligations in such order as the Agent may determine and (ii) all shares of the Pledged Stock shall be registered in the name of the Agent or its nominee, and the Agent or its nominee may thereafter exercise (A) all voting, corporate and other rights pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock at any meeting of shareholders of the Issuer or otherwise and (B) any and all rights of conversion, exchange, subscription and any other

rights, privileges or options pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock as if it were the absolute owner thereof (including, without limitation, the right to exchange at its discretion any and all of the Pledged Stock upon the merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or other fundamental change in the corporate structure of the Issuer, or upon the exercise by the Pledgor or the Agent of any right, privilege or option pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock, and in connection therewith, the right to deposit and deliver any and all of the Pledged Stock with any committee, depositary, transfer agent, registrar or other designated agency upon such terms and conditions as it may determine), all without liability except to account for property actually received by it, but the Agent shall have no duty to the Pledgor to exercise any such right, privilege or option and shall not be responsible for any failure to do so or delay in so doing.

- (b) The rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder shall not be conditioned or contingent upon the pursuit by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy against the Issuer or any other Person which may be or become liable in respect of all or any part of the Obligations or against any collateral security therefor, guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall be liable for any failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so, nor shall the Agent be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or any other Person or to take any other action whatsoever with regard to the Collateral or any part thereof.
- 8. Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Agent, on behalf of the Banks, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted in this Pledge Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Code. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Pledgor, the Issuer or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon the Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, assign, give an option or options to purchase or otherwise dispose of and deliver the Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, in the over-the-counter market, at any exchange or broker's board or office of the Agent or any Bank or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Agent or any Bank shall have the right upon any such public sale or

sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of the Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Pledgor, which right or equity is hereby waived or released. The Agent shall apply any Proceeds from time to time held by it and the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred in respect thereof or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of the Collateral or in any way relating to the Collateral or the rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Agent may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Code, need the Agent account for the surplus, if any, to the Pledgor. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Pledgor waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Agent or any Bank arising out of the exercise by them of any rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten days before such sale or other disposition. The Pledgor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Agent or any Bank to collect such deficiency.

9. Registration Rights; Private Sales. (a) If the Agent shall determine to exercise its right to sell any or all of the Pledged Stock pursuant to Section 8 hereof, and if in the reasonable opinion of the Agent it is necessary or advisable to have the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold, registered under the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the Pledgor will cause the Issuer to (i) execute and deliver, and cause the directors and officers of the Issuer to execute and deliver, all such instruments and documents, and do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be, in the opinion of the Agent, necessary or advisable to register the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold under the provisions of the Securities Act, (ii) use its best efforts to cause the registration statement relating thereto to become effective and to remain effective for a period of one year from the date of the first public offering of the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold and (iii) make all amendments thereto and/or to the related prospectus which, in the opinion of the Agent, are necessary or advisable, all in conformity with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission applicable thereto. The Pledgor agrees to cause the Issuer to comply with the provisions of the securities or "Blue Sky" laws of any and all jurisdictions which the Agent shall designate and to make

available to its security holders, as soon as practicable, an earnings statement (which need not be audited) which will satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Securities Act.

- (b) The Pledgor recognizes that the Agent may be unable to effect a public sale of any or all the Pledged Stock, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws or otherwise, and may be compelled to resort to one or more private sales thereof to a restricted group of purchasers which will be obliged to agree, among other things, to acquire such securities for their own account for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. The Pledgor acknowledges and agrees that any such private sale may result in prices and other terms less favorable than if such sale were a public sale and, notwithstanding such circumstances, agrees that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner. The Agent shall be under no obligation to delay a sale of any of the Pledged Stock for the period of time necessary to permit the applicable Issuer to register such securities for public sale under the Securities Act, or under applicable state securities laws, even if such Issuer would agree to do so.
- (c) The Pledgor further agrees to use its best efforts to do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be necessary to make such sale or sales of all or any portion of the Pledged Stock pursuant to this Section 9 valid and binding and in compliance with any and all other applicable Requirements of Law. The Pledgor further agrees that a breach of any of the covenants contained in this Section 9 will cause irreparable injury to the Agent and the Banks, that the Agent and the Banks have no adequate remedy at law in respect of such breach and, as a consequence, that each and every covenant contained in this Section 9 shall be specifically enforceable against the Pledgor, and the Pledgor hereby waives and agrees not to assert any defenses against an action for specific performance of such covenants except for a defense that no Event of Default has occurred under the Credit Agreements.
- 10. Irrevocable Authorization and Instruction to Issuers. The Pledgor hereby authorizes and instructs the Issuer to comply with any instruction received by it from the Agent in writing that (a) states that an Event of Default has occurred and (b) is otherwise in accordance with the terms of this Pledge Agreement, without any other or further instructions from the Pledgor, and the Pledgor agrees that the Issuer shall be fully protected in so complying.
- 11. Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. (a) The Pledgor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Agent and any officer or agent of the Agent, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the

Pledgor and in the name of the Pledgor or in the Agent's own name, from time to time (provided an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing) in the Agent's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Pledge Agreement, including, without limitation, any financing statements, endorsements, assignments or other instruments of transfer.

- (b) The Pledgor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done pursuant to the power of attorney granted in paragraph 11(a) above. All powers, authorizations and agencies contained in this Agreement are coupled with an interest and are irrevocable until this Agreement is terminated and the security interests created hereby are released.
- 12. Limitation on Duties Regarding Collateral. The Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Agent deals with similar securities and property for its own account. Neither the Agent, any Bank nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon any of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or otherwise.
- 13. Execution of Financing Statements. Pursuant to Section 9-402 of the Code, the Pledgor authorizes the Agent to file financing statements with respect to the Collateral without the signature of the Pledgor in such form and in such filing offices as the Agent reasonably determines appropriate to perfect the security interests of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Pledge Agreement shall be sufficient as a financing statement for filing in any jurisdiction.
- 14. Authority of Agent. The Pledgor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, voting right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Pledge Agreement shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and the Pledgor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and neither the Pledgor nor any Issuer shall be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.

- 15. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or the Pledgor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telegraph or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) when delivered by hand or (b) if given by mail, five days after being deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (c) if by telegraph or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement. The Agent, each Bank and the Pledgor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.
- 16. Severability. Any provision of this Pledge Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 17. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Pledge Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 18. Amendments in Writing; No Waiver; Pledge Cumulative Remedies. (a) None of the terms or provisions of this Pledge Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by the Pledgor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, provided that any provision of this Pledge Agreement may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent.
- (b) Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to paragraph 16(a) hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion.

- (c) The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.
- 19. Successors and Assigns. This Pledge Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the Pledgor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their successors and assigns.
- 20. GOVERNING LAW. THIS PLEDGE AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has caused this Pledge Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

By:
Title:

CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent

By:
Title:

GENERAL PANEL B.V.

The undersigned Issuer referred to in this Pledge Agreement hereby acknowledges receipt of a copy thereof and agrees to be bound thereby and to comply with the terms thereof insofar as such terms are applicable to it. The undersigned agrees to notify the Agent promptly in writing of the occurrence of any of the events described in paragraph 5(a) of this Pledge Agreement. The undersigned further agrees that the terms of paragraph 9(c) of this Pledge Agreement shall apply to it, mutatis mutandis, with respect to all actions that may be required of it under or pursuant to or arising out of Section 9 of this Pledge Agreement.

ASAA,	INC.		
Ву:		 	
Ti	tle:		

197 SCHEDULE I

DESCRIPTION OF PLEDGED STOCK

Issuer	Class of Stock	Stock Certificate No.	No. of Shares	Pct. of Shares
ASAA, Inc.	Common	3A	2,000	100%

FORM OF ACQUISITION PLEDGE AGREEMENT

ACQUISITION PLEDGE AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996 made by PA ACQUISITION CORP., a Delaware corporation (the "Pledgor"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit to or for the benefit of the Borrower;

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Pledgor shall have executed and delivered this Acquisition Pledge Agreement to the Agent for the ratable benefit of the Banks;

WHEREAS, on the Closing Date, the Pledgor is acquiring certain shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Masland Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Issuer") (all such shares of stock, together with all stock certificates, options or rights of any nature whatsoever that may be granted by the Issuer to the Pledgor in respect of such shares of stock being hereinafter called the "Initially Pledged Stock");

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements, on the date of this Acquisition Pledge Agreement, the Pledgor is pledging to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, the Initially Pledged Stock to provide security for the Obligations; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements, on each date after the date hereof on which the Pledgor purchases additional shares of capital stock of the Issuer, the Pledgor shall execute and deliver a Pledge Agreement Supplement in the form of Exhibit A hereto, pledging the capital stock of the Issuer being purchased on such date by the Pledgor (such additional shares of stock together with all stock certificates, options or rights of any nature whatsoever that may be granted by the Issuer to the Pledgor in respect of such shares of stock being hereinafter called the "Additional Pledged Stock," and together with the Initially Pledged Stock, the "Pledged Stock");

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein and to induce the Banks to make and continue their respective extensions of credit under the Credit Agreements, the Pledgor hereby agrees with the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks:

1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms which are defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements.

(b) The following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Clearing Corporation" means a clearing corporation within the meaning of Section 8-102(3) of the Code at which the Agent maintains a securities account.

"Code" means the Uniform Commercial Code from time to time in effect in the State of New York.

"Collateral" has the meaning given such term in section 2.

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Depositary" means $\mbox{\it Bankers}$ Trust Company, as $\mbox{\it Depositary}.$

"Depositary Agency Agreement" means the Depositary Agency Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among the Depositary, the Agent, the Borrower and the Pledgor.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Guarantee" means the Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of the date hereof, made by the Pledgor and others in favor of the Agent, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Pledge Agreement" means this Acquisition Pledge Agreement, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Proceeds" means all "proceeds" as such term is defined in Section 9-306(1) of the Code in effect in the State of New York on the date hereof and, in any event, shall include, without limitation, all dividends or other income from the Pledged Stock, collections thereon and distributions with respect thereto.

(c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Pledge Agreement shall refer to this Pledge Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Pledge Agreement, and Section, paragraph and Schedule references are to this Pledge Agreement unless otherwise specified.

(d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.

2. Pledge; Grant of Security Interest. The Pledgor hereby delivers to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, all the Initially Pledged Stock and hereby grants to Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a first security interest in the following (collectively, the "Collateral") as collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations:

- (a) all of the Initially Pledged Stock, including without limitation, the shares of capital stock of the Issuer delivered to the Agent or its bailee by the Depository pursuant to instructions of the Pledgor contained in the Depositary Agency Agreement and all Book-Entry Shares (as hereinafter defined);
- (b) all Additional Pledged Stock from time to time acquired by the Pledgor in any manner, including, without limitation, by the book-entry delivery thereof;
- (c) the certificates representing the share referred to in clauses (a) and (b) above; and
- (d) all rights and privileges of the Pledgor with respect to the Pledged Stock, all Proceeds of the Pledged Stock, all income and profits therefrom and all property received in addition thereto or in exchange or substitution therefor.
- 3. Stock Powers. (a) The Pledgor shall promptly deliver or cause to be delivered to the Agent or the Depositary all instruments and stock certificates representing the Pledged Stock, together with duly executed blank undated stock powers. The Pledgor shall promptly deliver to the Agent, or cause the Issuer to deliver directly to the Agent, share certificates or other documents representing any Collateral acquired or received after the date of this Pledge Agreement duly endorsed and subscribed or with appropriate transfer documents duly executed in blank by the Pledgor. If at any time the Agent notifies the Pledgor that additional stock powers or other transfer documents endorsed in blank with respect to the Collateral held by the Agent are required, Pledgor shall promptly execute the same in blank and deliver such stock powers or other transfer documents as the Agent may request.
- (b) In the event that a financial institution that is a participant in the system of any Book-Entry Transfer Facility (as defined in Section 2 of the Offer to Purchase, dated May 30, 1996, of the Pledgor relating to the tender offer made by the Pledgor for all of the shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share of the Issuer), in accordance with the procedures set forth in the Offer to Purchase, makes a book-entry delivery of any shares of capital stock of the Issuer tendered and purchased in the Tender Offer by causing such Book-Entry Transfer Facility to transfer such shares into the account of the Depositary at such Book-Entry Transfer Facility (each such share being a "Book- Entry Share"), the Pledgor hereby authorizes, and shall cause, all such shares to be transferred to an account maintained in the name of Chemical Bank for the benefit of the Agent at the Clearing Corporation.
- $\hbox{4. Additional Pledged Stock. The Pledgor hereby agrees that on each date it purchases additional shares of }$

capital stock of the Issuer, the Pledgor will execute a Pledge Agreement Supplement and either:

- (a) in the case of a transfer to the Pledgor of Pledged Stock effected by delivery of share certificates representing the capital stock of the Issuer, deliver or cause to be delivered to the Agent such share certificates representing the capital stock of the Issuer, being purchased by the Pledgor on such date, together with the appropriate undated stock powers duly executed in blank by the Pledgor; or
- (b) in the case of a transfer to the Pledgor of shares of Pledged Stock effected by book-entry delivery thereof, the Pledgor shall authorize and cause all such shares to be transferred to an account maintained in the name of Chemical Bank for the benefit of the Agent at the Clearing Corporation.

5. Representations and Warranties. The Pledgor represents and warrants that:

- (a) the shares of Pledged Stock constitute all the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of the capital stock of the Issuer owned by the Pledgor;
- (b) all the shares of the Pledged Stock have been duly and validly issued and are fully paid and nonassessable;
- (c) the Pledgor is the record and beneficial owner of, and has good and marketable title to, the Pledged Stock, free of any and all Liens or options in favor of, or claims of, any other Person, except the Lien created by this Pledge Agreement; and
- (d) upon compliance with the provisions of Sections 3(a) and (b) and 4(a) and (b), all actions required to create and perfect the security interest of the Agent in the Collateral will have been taken and the delivery to the Agent or the Depositary, as the case may be, of the Collateral is effective to create a valid, perfected and exclusive first priority security interest in the Collateral in favor of the Agent.
- 6. Covenants. The Pledgor covenants and agrees with the Agent and the Banks that, from and after the date of this Pledge Agreement until the Obligations have been paid in full and the Commitments have been terminated:
 - (a) If the Pledgor shall, as a result of its ownership of the Pledged Stock, become entitled to receive or shall receive any stock certificate (including, without limitation, any certificate representing a stock dividend or a distribution in connection with any reclassification,

increase or reduction of capital or any certificate issued in connection with any reorganization), option or rights, whether in addition to, in substitution of, as a conversion of, or in exchange for any shares of the Pledged Stock, or otherwise in respect thereof, the Pledgor shall accept the same as the agent of the Agent and the Banks, hold the same in trust for the Agent and the Banks and deliver the same forthwith to the Agent in the exact form received, duly indorsed by the Pledgor to the Agent, if required, together with an undated stock power covering such certificate duly executed in blank by the Pledgor and with, if the Agent so requests, signature guaranteed, to be held by the Agent, subject to the terms hereof, as additional collateral security for the Obligations. Any sums paid upon or in respect of the Pledged Stock upon the liquidation or dissolution of the Issuer shall be paid over to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations, and in case any distribution of capital shall be made on or in respect of the Pledged Stock or any property shall be distributed upon or with respect to the Pledged Stock pursuant to the recapitalization or reclassification of the capital of the Issuer or pursuant to the reorganization thereof, the property so distributed shall be delivered to the Agent to be held by it hereunder as additional collateral security for the Obligations. If any sums of money or property so paid or distributed in respect of the Pledged Stock shall be received by the Pledgor, the Pledgor shall, until such money or property is paid or delivered to the Agent, hold such money or property in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of the Pledgor, as additional collateral security for the Obligations.

- (b) Without the prior written consent of the Agent, the Pledgor will not (i) vote to enable, or take any other action to permit, the Issuer to issue any stock or other equity securities of any nature or to issue any other securities convertible into or granting the right to purchase or exchange for any stock or other equity securities of any nature of the Issuer, (ii) sell, assign, transfer, exchange, or otherwise dispose of, or grant any option with respect to, the Collateral or (iii) create, incur or permit to exist any Lien or option in favor of, or any claim of any Person with respect to, any of the Collateral, or any interest therein, except for the Lien provided for by this Pledge Agreement. The Pledgor will defend the right, title and interest of the Agent and the Banks in and to the Collateral against the claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever.
- (c) At any time and from time to time, upon the written request of the Agent, and at the sole expense of the Pledgor, the Pledgor will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such

further actions as the Agent may reasonably request for the purposes of obtaining or preserving the full benefits of this Pledge Agreement and of the rights and powers herein granted. If any amount payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by any promissory note, other instrument or chattel paper, such note, instrument or chattel paper shall be immediately delivered to the Agent, duly endorsed in a manner satisfactory to the Agent, to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Pledge Agreement.

- (d) The Pledgor agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and the Banks harmless from, any and all liabilities with respect to, or resulting from any delay in paying, any and all stamp, excise, sales or other taxes which may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral or in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Pledge Agreement.
- (e) The Pledgor hereby agrees to notify the Issuer of this Pledge Agreement and shall use its best efforts to cause the Issuer to be bound to this Pledge Agreement and comply with the terms hereof insofar as such terms are applicable to it.

7. Cash Dividends; Voting Rights. Unless an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and the Agent shall have given notice to the Pledgor of the Agent's intent to exercise its corresponding rights pursuant to Section 8 below, the Pledgor shall be permitted to receive all cash dividends paid in the normal course of business of the Issuer, to the extent permitted in the Credit Agreements, in respect of the Pledged Stock and to exercise all voting and corporate rights with respect to the Pledged Stock; provided, however, that no vote shall be cast or corporate right exercised or other action taken which would reasonably be expected to (a) impair the Collateral or (b) be inconsistent with or result in any violation of any provision of the Credit Agreements or any other Loan Document. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Masland Merger may be consummated.

8. Rights of the Banks and the Agent. (a) If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing (i) the Agent shall have the right to receive any and all cash dividends paid in respect of the Pledged Stock and make application thereof to the Obligations in such order as the Agent may determine and (ii) all shares of the Pledged Stock shall be registered in the name of the Agent or its nominee, and the Agent or its nominee may thereafter exercise (A) all voting, corporate and other rights pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock at any meeting of shareholders of the Issuer or otherwise and (B) any and all rights of conversion, exchange, subscription and any other rights, privileges or options pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock as if it were the absolute owner thereof

(including, without limitation, the right to exchange at its discretion any and all of the Pledged Stock upon the merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or other fundamental change in the corporate structure of the Issuer, or upon the exercise by the Pledgor or the Agent of any right, privilege or option pertaining to such shares of the Pledged Stock, and in connection therewith, the right to deposit and deliver any and all of the Pledged Stock with any committee, depositary, transfer agent, registrar or other designated agency upon such terms and conditions as it may determine), all without liability except to account for property actually received by it, but the Agent shall have no duty to the Pledgor to exercise any such right, privilege or option and shall not be responsible for any failure to do so or delay in so doing.

(b) The rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder shall not be conditioned or contingent upon the pursuit by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy against any other Person which may be or become liable in respect of all or any part of the Obligations or against any collateral security therefor, guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall be liable for any failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so, nor shall the Agent be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or any other Person or to take any other action whatsoever with regard to the Collateral or any part thereof.

9. Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Agent, on behalf of the Banks, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted in this Pledge Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Code. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Pledgor, the Issuer or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon the Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, assign, give an option or options to purchase or otherwise dispose of and deliver the Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, in the over-the-counter market, at any exchange or broker's board or office of the Agent or any Bank or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Agent or any Bank shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of the

Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Pledgor, which right or equity is hereby waived or released. The Agent shall apply any Proceeds from time to time held by it and the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred in respect thereof or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of the Collateral or in any way relating to the Collateral or the rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements of counsel to the Agent, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Agent may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Code, need the Agent account for the surplus, if any, to the Pledgor. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Pledgor waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Agent or any Bank arising out of the exercise by them of any rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten days before such sale or other disposition. The Pledgor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Agent or any Bank to collect such deficiency.

10. Registration Rights; Private Sales. (a) If the Agent shall determine to exercise its right to sell any or all of the Pledged Stock pursuant to Section 9, and if in the reasonable opinion of the Agent it is necessary or advisable to have the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold, registered under the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), the Pledgor will cause the Issuer to (i) execute and deliver, and cause the directors and officers of the Issuer to execute and deliver, all such instruments and documents, and do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be, in the opinion of the Agent, necessary or advisable to register the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold under the provisions of the Securities Act, (ii) use its best efforts to cause the registration statement relating thereto to become effective and to remain effective for a period of one year from the date of the first public offering of the Pledged Stock, or that portion thereof to be sold and (iii) make all amendments thereto and/or to the related prospectus which, in the opinion of the Agent, are necessary or advisable, all in conformity with the requirements of the Securities Act and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission applicable thereto. The Pledgor agrees to cause the Issuer to comply with the provisions of the securities or "Blue Sky" laws of any and all jurisdictions which the Agent shall designate and to make available to its security holders, as soon as practicable, an

earnings statement (which need not be audited) which will satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Securities Act.

(b) The Pledgor recognizes that the Agent may be unable to effect a public sale of any or all the Pledged Stock, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws or otherwise, and may be compelled to resort to one or more private sales thereof to a restricted group of purchasers which will be obliged to agree, among other things, to acquire such securities for their own account for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. The Pledgor acknowledges and agrees that any such private sale may result in prices and other terms less favorable than if such sale were a public sale and, notwithstanding such circumstances, agrees that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made in a commercially reasonable manner. The Agent shall be under no obligation to delay a sale of any of the Pledged Stock for the period of time necessary to permit the Issuer to register such securities for public sale under the Securities Act, or under applicable state securities laws, even if the Issuer would agree to do so.

(c) The Pledgor further agrees to use its best efforts to do or cause to be done all such other acts as may be necessary to make such sale or sales of all or any portion of the Pledged Stock pursuant to this Section 10 valid and binding and in compliance with any and all other applicable Requirements of Law. The Pledgor further agrees that a breach of any of the covenants contained in this Section 10 will cause irreparable injury to the Agent and the Banks, that the Agent and the Banks have no adequate remedy at law in respect of such breach and, as a consequence, that each and every covenant contained in this Section 10 shall be specifically enforceable against the Pledgor, and the Pledgor hereby waives and agrees not to assert any defenses against an action for specific performance of such covenants except for a defense that no Event of Default has occurred under the Credit Agreements.

11. Irrevocable Authorization and Instruction to Issuers. The Pledgor hereby authorizes and instructs the Issuer to comply with any instruction received by it from the Agent in writing that (a) states that an Event of Default has occurred and (b) is otherwise in accordance with the terms of this Pledge Agreement, without any other or further instructions from the Pledgor, and the Pledgor agrees that the Issuer shall be fully protected in so complying.

12. Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. (a) The Pledgor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Agent and any officer or agent of the Agent, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the Pledgor and in the name of the Pledgor or in the Agent's own name, from time to time (provided an Event of Default has

occurred and is continuing) in the Agent's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Pledge Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Pledge Agreement, including, without limitation, any financing statements, endorsements, assignments or other instruments of transfer.

(b) The Pledgor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done pursuant to the power of attorney granted in paragraph 12(a). All powers, authorizations and agencies contained in this Agreement are coupled with an interest and are irrevocable until this Agreement is terminated and the security interests created hereby are released.

13. Limitation on Duties Regarding Collateral. The Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Agent deals with similar securities and property for its own account. Neither the Agent, any Bank nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon any of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any collateral upon the request of the Pledgor or otherwise.

14. Execution of Financing Statements. Pursuant to Section 9-402 of the Code, the Pledgor authorizes the Agent to file financing statements with respect to the Collateral without the signature of the Pledgor in such form and in such filing offices as the Agent reasonably determines appropriate to perfect the security interests of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Pledge Agreement shall be sufficient as a financing statement for filing in any jurisdiction.

15. Authority of Agent. The Pledgor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Pledge Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, voting right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Pledge Agreement shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and the Pledgor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and neither the Pledgor nor the Issuer shall be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.

16. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or the Pledgor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telegraph or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) when delivered by hand or (b) if given by mail, five days after being deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (c) if by telegraph or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 10.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 9.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement. The Agent, each Bank and the Pledgor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.

17. Severability. Any provision of this Pledge Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.

18. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Pledge Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.

19. Amendments in Writing; No Waiver; Pledge Cumulative Remedies. (a) None of the terms or provisions of this Pledge Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by the Pledgor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 10.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 9.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, provided that any provision of this Pledge Agreement may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent.

(b) Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to paragraph 19(a)), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion.

(c) The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any other rights or remedies provided by law.

20. Successors and Assigns. This Pledge Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the Pledgor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their successors and assigns.

21. GOVERNING LAW. THIS PLEDGE AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

 $\hbox{IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Pledge Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written \\$

PA /	ACCUISTION	CURP.
By:		
,	Title:	

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF PLEDGE AGREEMENT SUPPLEMENT

- 1. This Supplement is executed and delivered pursuant to the terms of that certain Acquisition Pledge Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as supplemented by this Supplement and as the same has been and may hereafter be supplemented by any other Pledge Agreement Supplement, amended by any amendment or otherwise modified, the "Pledge Agreement"), made by the Pledgor in favor of the Agent. Terms defined in the Pledge Agreement and used herein are so used as so defined.
- 2. The Pledgor confirms and reaffirms the security interest in the Pledged Stock granted to the Agent under the Pledge Agreement and, as additional collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due of all the Obligations and in order to induce the Banks to make additional extensions of credit to the Borrower in accordance with the terms of the Credit Agreements, the Pledgor hereby pledges to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, and hereby grants to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a first priority lien on, and security interest in, all of the Pledgor's right, title and interest in the Additional Pledged Stock listed on Schedule I annexed hereto and all proceeds thereof.
- 3. The Pledgor hereby represents and warrants that the representations and warranties contained in Section 5 of the Pledge Agreement are true and correct on the date of this Supplement with references therein to "Pledged Stock" to include the Additional Pledged Stock listed on Schedule I hereto

2

4. This Supplement is supplemental to the Pledge Agreement, forms a part thereof and is subject to all the terms thereof. Pledged Stock does, and shall be deemed to, include each item listed on Schedule I hereto and each such item shall be and is included within the meaning of the term "Additional Pledged Stock" as such term is used in the Pledge Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Pledgor has caused this Supplement to be duly executed and delivered by its duly authorized officer on the date first set forth above.

PA ACQUISITION	CORP.
3v:	
Title:	

Certificate

Schedule I To Pledge Agreement Supplement

No. of

DESCRIPTION OF ADDITIONAL PLEDGED STOCK

Common Stock of Masland Corporation, \$.01 par value per share, either (i) represented by stock certificates as follows:

No.	Date		Shares
thereof to an ac	shares of which have been count of Chemical Bank for ation pursuant to paragraph	the benefit of th	e Agent with a

Certificate

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED SECURITY AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED SECURITY AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, made by each of the corporations that are signatories hereto other than Chemical Bank (the "Grantors"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit:

WHEREAS, the Grantors have entered into a Security Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Security Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Security Agreement be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Grantors hereby agree that the Original Security Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms which are defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements; the following terms which are defined in the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in the State of New York on the date hereof are used herein as so defined: Accounts, Chattel Paper, Documents, Farm Products, General Intangibles, Instruments, Inventory and Proceeds; and the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Code" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as from time to time in effect in the State of New York.

"Collateral" shall have the meaning assigned to it in Section 2 of this Security Agreement.

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Contracts" shall mean each of the agreements listed on Schedules I-A through G, as the same may from time to time be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified, including, without limitation, (a) all rights for each Grantor to receive monies due and to become due to it thereunder or in connection therewith, (b) all rights of each Grantor to damages arising out of, or for, breach or default in respect thereof and (c) all rights of each Grantor to perform and to exercise all remedies thereunder.

"Equipment" shall mean all equipment, as such term is defined in Section 9-109(2) of the Code, now or hereafter acquired by each Grantor, and, in any event, shall mean and include, but shall not be limited to, all machinery, equipment, furnishings and fixtures now or hereafter used in connection with the businesses of each Grantor or located at the locations set forth on Schedules IV-A through G, and any and all additions, substitutions and replacements of any of the foregoing, together with all attachments, components, parts (including spare parts), equipment and accessories installed thereon or affixed thereto.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as

Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Notes" means, collectively, (a) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Security Agreement" shall mean this Amended and Restated Security Agreement, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Security Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Subsidiary Guarantee" shall mean the Amended and Restated Subsidiary Guarantee, dated as of the date hereof, made by Lear Corporation (Germany) Ltd., Lear Seating Holdings Corp. No. 50, Progress Pattern Corp., Lear Corporation Mendon, LS Acquisition Corporation No. 24, Fair Haven Industries, Inc., ASAA, Inc., Automotive Industries Manufacturing Inc. and PA Acquisition Corp. in favor of the Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

- (b) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Security Agreement shall refer to this Security Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Security Agreement, and Section, paragraph and Schedule references are to this Security Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (c) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Grant of Security Interest. As collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations and in order to induce the Agent and the Banks to make and continue their respective extensions of credit under the Credit Agreements, each Grantor hereby sells, assigns, conveys, mortgages, pledges, hypothecates and transfers to the Agent, and

hereby grants to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a security interest in all of the following property now owned or at any time hereafter acquired by such Grantor or in which such Grantor now has or at any time in the future may acquire any right, title or interest (collectively, the "Collateral"):

- (i) all Accounts;
- (ii) all Chattel Papers;
- (iii) all Contracts;
- (iv) all Documents;
- (v) all Equipment;
- (vi) all General Intangibles;
- (vii) all Instruments;
- (viii) all Inventory; and
- $\mbox{(ix)}$ to the extent not otherwise included, all Proceeds, products, substitutions and replacements of any and all of the foregoing.
- 3. Rights of Agent and Banks; Limitations on Agent's and Banks' Obligations. (a) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, each Grantor shall remain liable under each of its respective Accounts and the Contracts to observe and perform all the conditions and obligations to be observed and performed by it thereunder, all in accordance with the terms of any agreement giving rise to each such Account and in accordance with and pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Contracts. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall have any obligation or liability under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) or under the Contracts by reason of or arising out of this Security Agreement or the receipt by the Agent or any such Bank of any payment relating to such Account or the Contracts pursuant hereto, nor shall the Agent or any Bank be obligated in any manner to perform any of the obligations of any Grantor under or pursuant to any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto), or under or pursuant to the Contracts, to make any payment, to make any inquiry as to the nature or the sufficiency of any payment received by it or as to the sufficiency of any performance by any party under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) or under the Contracts, to present or file any claim, to take any action to enforce any performance or to collect the payment of any amounts which may have been assigned to it or to which it may be entitled at any time or times.
- (b) At the Agent's request, each Grantor shall deliver to the Agent all original and other documents evidencing, and relating to, the sale and delivery of Inventory or the ${\sf Constant}$

performance of labor or service which created the Accounts, including, but not limited to, all Chattel Paper, original purchase orders, invoices, shipping documents and delivery receipts and duplicate copies of credit memoranda.

- (c) The Agent may at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default notify account debtors and parties to Accounts that the Accounts have been assigned to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, and that payments shall be made directly to the Agent. Upon the request of the Agent at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, each Grantor will so notify such account debtors and such parties to the Accounts. Upon prior notice to the Grantors, the Agent may in its own name or in the name of others communicate with account debtors and parties to Accounts in order to verify with them to the Agent's satisfaction the existence, amount and terms of any Accounts.
- (d) Upon prior notice to the Grantors, the Agent shall have the right to make test verifications of the Collateral in any matter and through any medium that it considers advisable, and the Grantor agrees to furnish all such assistance and information as the Agent may require in connection therewith. Each Grantor at its expense will furnish, or will cause independent public accountants satisfactory to the Agent to furnish, to the Agent at any time and from time to time promptly upon the Agent's request, the following reports: (i) reconciliation of all Collateral, (ii) an aging of all Collateral, (iii) trial balances, (iv) a test verification of such Collateral and (v) a physical inventory of the Collateral by certified accountants reasonably satisfactory to the Agent.
- ${\it 4.} \ \ {\it Representations} \ \ {\it and} \ \ {\it Warranties.} \ \ {\it Each} \ \ {\it Grantor} \ \ {\it hereby}$ represents and warrants that:
 - (a) Title; No Other Liens. Except for the Lien granted to the Agent for the ratable benefit of the Banks pursuant to this Security Agreement, such Grantor owns each item of the Collateral free and clear of any and all Liens or claims of others other than Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement. No security agreement, financing statement or other public notice with respect to all or any part of such Collateral is on file or of record in any public office, except (i) such as may have been filed in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, pursuant to this Security Agreement, (ii) financing statements filed with respect to equipment leases or (iii) as may otherwise be permitted pursuant to the Credit Agreements.
 - (b) Perfected First Priority Liens. Appropriate financing statements having been filed in the jurisdictions listed on Schedules II-A through G and all other appropriate

action having been duly taken, the Liens granted pursuant to this Security Agreement constitute perfected Liens on the Collateral in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, which are prior to all other Liens on such Collateral created by such Grantor other than Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and which are enforceable as such against all creditors of and purchasers from such Grantor and against any owner or purchaser of the real property where any of the Equipment or Inventory is located and any present or future creditor obtaining a Lien on such real property.

- (c) Accounts. The amount represented by such Grantor to the Banks from time to time as owing by each account debtor or by all account debtors in respect of the Accounts will at such time be the correct amount actually owing by such account debtor or debtors thereunder. No amount in excess of \$100,000 payable to such Grantor under or in connection with any of the Accounts is evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper which has not been delivered to the Agent. The place where such Grantor keeps its records concerning the Accounts is set forth on Schedule III-A through G.
- (d) Consents. Except as previously disclosed to the Banks in writing: (i) no consent of any party (other than such Grantor) to each Contract is required, or purports to be required, in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Security Agreement by such Grantor; (ii) each Contract is in full force and effect and constitutes a valid and legally enforceable obligation of the parties thereto, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally; (iii) no consent or authorization of, filing with or other act by or in respect of any Governmental Authority is required in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of any Contract by any party thereto other than those which have been duly obtained, made or performed, are in full force and effect and do not subject the scope of any Contract to any material adverse limitation, either specific or general in nature; (iv) neither such Grantor nor (to the best of such Grantor's knowledge) any other party to any Contract is in default or is likely to become in default in the performance or observance of any of the terms thereof; (v) such Grantor has fully performed all its obligations under each Contract; (vi) the right, title and interest of such Grantor in, to and under each Contract is not subject to any defense, offset, counterclaim or claim which could materially adversely affect the value of such Contract as Collateral, nor have any of the foregoing been asserted or alleged against such Grantor as to each Contract; (vii) such Grantor

has delivered to the Agent a complete and correct copy of each Contract, including all amendments, supplements and other modifications thereto; and (viii) no amount payable to such Grantor under or in connection with any Contract is evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper which has not been delivered to the Agent.

- (e) Inventory and Equipment. The Inventory and the Equipment are kept only at the locations listed on Schedules IV-A through ${\sf G}.$
- (f) Chief Executive Office. Such Grantor's chief executive office and chief place of business is located at the address listed on Schedules V-A through ${\sf G}.$
- (g) Farm Products. None of the Collateral constitutes, or is the Proceeds of, Farm Products.
- 5. Covenants. Each Grantor covenants and agrees with the Agent and the Banks that, from and after the date of this Security Agreement until the Obligations have been paid in full:
 - (a) Further Documentation; Pledge of Instruments and Chattel Paper. At any time and from time to time, upon the reasonable request of any Bank, and at the sole expense of such Grantor, such Grantor will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such further action as such Bank may reasonably request for the purpose of obtaining or preserving the full benefits of this Security Agreement and of the rights and powers herein granted, including, without limitation, the filing of any financing or continuation statements under the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in any jurisdiction with respect to the Liens created hereby. Such Grantor also hereby authorizes the Agent to file any such financing or continuation statement without the signature of such Grantor to the extent permitted by applicable law. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Security Agreement shall be sufficient as a financing statement for filing in any jurisdiction.
 - (b) Pledge of Instruments and Chattel Paper. If any amount in excess of \$100,000 payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper, such Instrument or Chattel Paper shall be immediately delivered to the Agent, duly endorsed by such Grantor in a manner satisfactory to the Agent, to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Security Agreement.
 - (c) Indemnification. Such Grantor agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and the Banks harmless from, any and all liabilities, costs and expenses (including, without limitation, legal fees and expenses)(i) with respect to, or

resulting from, any delay in paying, any and all excise, sales or other taxes which may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral, (ii) with respect to, or resulting from, any delay in complying with any Requirement of Law applicable to any of the Collateral or (iii) in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Security Agreement. In any suit, proceeding or action brought by the Agent or any Bank under any of the Accounts for any sum owing thereunder, or to enforce any provisions of any such Account, such Grantor will save, indemnify and keep the Agent and such Bank harmless from and against all expense, loss or damage suffered by reason of any defense, setoff, counterclaim, recoupment or reduction or liability whatsoever of the account debtor or obligor thereunder, arising out of a breach by such Grantor of any obligation thereunder or arising out of any other agreement, indebtedness or liability at any time owing to or in favor of such account debtor or obligor or its successors from such Grantor.

- (d) Maintenance of Records. Such Grantor will keep and maintain at its own cost and expense satisfactory and complete records of the Collateral, including, without limitation, a record of all payments received and all credits granted with respect to the Accounts. Such Grantor will mark its books and records pertaining to the Collateral to evidence this Security Agreement and the security interests granted hereby. For the Agent's and the Banks' further security, the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, shall have a security interest in all of such Grantor's books and records pertaining to the Collateral, and, subject to subsection 11.13 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 10.12 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, such Grantor shall turn over any such books and records to the Agent or to its representatives during normal business hours at the request of the Agent.
- (e) Right of Inspection. The Agent and the Banks shall at all times, upon reasonable notice, have full and free access during normal business hours to all the books, correspondence and records of such Grantor, and the Agent and the Banks and their respective representatives may examine the same, take extracts therefrom and make photocopies thereof, and such Grantor agrees to render to the Agent and the Banks, at such Grantor's cost and expense, such clerical and other assistance as may be reasonably requested with regard thereto. The Agent and the Banks and their respective representatives shall, upon reasonable notice and at any reasonable time, also have the right to enter into and upon any premises where any of the Inventory or Equipment is located for the purpose of inspecting the same, observing its use or otherwise protecting its interests therein.

- (f) Compliance with Laws, etc. Such Grantor will comply in all material respects with all Requirements of Law applicable to the Collateral or any part thereof or to the operation of such Grantor's business; provided that such Grantor may contest any Requirement of Law in any reasonable manner which shall not, in the sole opinion of the Agent, adversely affect the Agent's or the Banks' rights or the priority of their Liens on the Collateral.
- (g) Compliance with Terms of Contracts, etc. Such Grantor will perform and comply in all material respects with all its obligations under the Contracts and all its other Contractual Obligations relating to the Collateral.
- (h) Payment of Obligations. Such Grantor will pay promptly when due all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon the Collateral or in respect of its income or profits therefrom, as well as all claims of any kind (including, without limitation, claims for labor, materials and supplies) against or with respect to such Collateral, except that no such charge need be paid if (i) the validity thereof is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, and such charge is adequately reserved against on such Grantor's books in accordance with GAAP, (ii) such proceedings do not involve any danger of the sale, forfeiture or loss of any of such Collateral or any interest therein.
- (i) Limitations on Liens on Collateral. Such Grantor will not create, incur or permit to exist, will defend the Collateral against, and will take such other action as is necessary to remove, any Lien or claim on or to such Collateral, other than the Liens created hereby or Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, and will defend the right, title and interest of the Agent and the Banks in and to any of such Collateral against the claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever.
- (j) Limitations on Dispositions of Collateral. Such Grantor will not sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of any of the Collateral, or attempt, offer or contract to do so except for dispositions of assets permitted by subsection 8.6 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.6 of the 1996 Credit Agreement.
- (k) Limitations on Modifications, Waivers, Extensions of the Contracts and Agreements Giving Rise to Accounts. Such Grantor will not (i) amend, modify, terminate or waive any provision of any Contract or any agreement giving rise to any of the Accounts in any manner which could reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the value of any such Contract or Account as Collateral, (ii) fail to exercise promptly and diligently each and every material

right which it may have under each agreement giving rise to the Accounts (other than any right of termination) or (iii) fail to deliver to the Agent a copy of each material demand, notice or document received by it relating in any way to any Contract or any agreement giving rise to an Account.

- (1) Limitations on Discounts, Compromises, Extensions of Accounts. Other than in the ordinary course of business as generally conducted by the Grantor over a period of time, such Grantor will not grant any extension of the time of payment of any of the Accounts, compromise, compound or settle the same for less than the full amount thereof, release, wholly or partially, any Person liable for the payment thereof, or allow any credit or discount whatsoever thereon.
- (m) Maintenance of Equipment. Such Grantor will maintain each material item of the Equipment useful and necessary in its business in good operating condition, ordinary wear and tear and immaterial impairments of value and damage by the elements excepted, and will provide all maintenance, service and repairs necessary for such purpose.
- (n) Maintenance of Insurance. Such Grantor will maintain, with financially sound and reputable companies, insurance policies (i) insuring the Inventory and Equipment against loss by fire, explosion, theft and such other casualties customary for business of the same type and (ii) insuring such Grantor, the Agent and the Banks against liability for personal injury and property damage relating to the Inventory and Equipment, such policies to be in the form and amounts and having such coverage customary for business of the same type with losses payable to such Grantor and the Agent as their respective interests may appear. All such insurance shall (i) contain a breach of warranty clause in favor of the Agent, (ii) provide that no cancellation, material reduction in amount or material change in coverage thereof shall be effective until at least 30 days after receipt by the Agent and the Banks of written notice thereof, (iii) name the Agent and the Banks as insured parties and (iv) be reasonably satisfactory in all other respects to the Agent. Such Grantor shall deliver to the Agent and the Banks a report of a reputable insurance broker with respect to such insurance as the Agent may from time to time reasonably request.
- (o) Further Identification of Collateral. Upon the reasonable request of the Agent, such Grantor will furnish to the Agent and the Banks from time to time statements and schedules further identifying and describing the Collateral and such other reports in connection with the Collateral, all in reasonable detail.

- (p) Notices. Such Grantor will advise the Agent and the Banks promptly, in reasonable detail, at their respective addresses set forth in the Credit Agreements, (i) of any Lien (other than Liens created hereby or permitted under the Credit Agreements) on, or claim asserted against, any of the Collateral and (ii) of the occurrence of any other event which could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the aggregate value of the Collateral or on the Liens created hereunder.
- (q) Changes in Locations, Name, etc. Such Grantor will not (i) change the location of its chief executive office/chief place of business from that specified in paragraph 4(f) or remove its books and records from the location specified in paragraph 4(c), (ii) permit any of the Inventory or Equipment to be kept at a location other than those listed in respect to such Grantor on Schedules IV-A through H or (iii) change its name, identity or corporate structure to such an extent that any financing statement filed by the Agent in connection with this Security Agreement could become seriously misleading.
- 6. Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. (a) Powers. Each Grantor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Agent and any officer or agent thereof, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of such Grantor and in the name of such Grantor or in its own name, from time to time in the Agent's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Security Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Security Agreement, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Grantor hereby gives the Agent the power and right, on behalf of such Grantor, without notice to or assent by such Grantor, to do the following:
 - (i) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, in the name of such Grantor or its own name, or otherwise, to take possession of and indorse and collect any checks, drafts, notes, acceptances or other instruments for the payment of moneys due under any Accounts, Instruments, General Intangibles or any Contract or with respect to any other of the Collateral and to file any claim or to take any other action or proceeding in any court of law or equity or otherwise deemed appropriate by the Agent for the purpose of collecting any and all such moneys due under any such Account, Instrument or General Intangible or Contract or with respect to any other such Collateral whenever payable;
 - (ii) to pay or discharge taxes and Liens levied or placed on or threatened against the Collateral, to effect any repairs or any insurance called for by the terms of this ${\sf Collateral}$

Security Agreement and to pay all or any part of the premiums therefor and the costs thereof; and

(iii) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, (A) to direct any party liable for any payment under any of the Collateral to make payment of any and all moneys due or to become due thereunder directly to the Agent or as the Agent shall direct; (B) to ask or demand for, collect, receive payment of and receipt for, any and all moneys, claims and other amounts due or to become due at any time in respect of or arising out of any of the Collateral; (C) to sign and indorse any invoices, freight or express bills, bills of lading, storage or warehouse receipts, drafts against debtors, assignments, verifications, notices and other documents in connection with any of the Collateral; (D) to commence and prosecute any suits, actions or proceedings at law or in equity in any court of competent jurisdiction to collect the Collateral or any thereof and to enforce any other right in respect of any such Collateral; (E) to defend any suit, action or proceeding brought against such Grantor with respect to any Collateral; (F) to settle, compromise or adjust any suit, action or proceeding described in clause (E) above and, in connection therewith, to give such discharges or releases as the Agent may deem appropriate; and (G) generally, to sell, transfer, pledge and make any agreement with respect to or otherwise deal with any of the Collateral as fully and completely as though the Agent were the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and to do, at the Agent's option and such Grantor's expense, at any time, or from time to time, all acts and things which the Agent deems necessary to protect, preserve or realize upon the Collateral and the Agent's and the Banks' Liens thereon and to effect the intent of this Security Agreement, all as fully and effectively as the Grantor might do.

Each Grantor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable.

(b) Other Powers. Each Grantor also authorizes the Agent and the Banks, at any time and from time to time, to execute, in connection with the sale provided for in Section 9 hereof, any endorsements, assignments or other instruments of conveyance or transfer with respect to the Collateral.

(c) No Duty on Agent or Banks' Part. The powers conferred on the Agent and the Banks hereunder are solely to protect the Agent's and the Banks' interests in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon the Agent or any Bank to exercise any such powers. The Agent and the Banks shall be accountable only for amounts that they actually receive as a result of the exercise of such powers, and neither they nor any

of their officers, directors, employees or agents shall be responsible to any Grantor for any act or failure to act hereunder, except for their own gross negligence or willful misconduct.

- 7. Performance by Agent of Grantor's Obligations. If any Grantor fails to perform or comply with any of its agreements contained herein and the Agent, as provided for by the terms of this Security Agreement, shall itself perform or comply, or otherwise cause performance or compliance, with such agreement, the expenses of the Agent incurred in connection with such performance or compliance, together with interest thereon at a rate per annum 2% above the ABR, shall be payable by such Grantor to the Agent on demand and shall constitute Obligations secured hereby.
- $\,$ 8. Proceeds. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing:
 - (a) all Proceeds received by any Grantor consisting of cash, checks and other near-cash items shall be held by such Grantor in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of the Grantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Grantor, be turned over to the Agent in the exact form received by such Grantor (duly indorsed by such Grantor to the Agent, if required) and
 - (b) any and all such Proceeds received by the Agent (whether from any Grantor or otherwise) may, in the sole discretion of the Agent, be held by the Agent for the ratable benefit of the Banks as collateral security for, and/or then or at any time thereafter may be applied by the Agent against, the Obligations (whether matured or unmatured), such application to be in such order as the Agent shall elect. Any balance of such Proceeds remaining after the Obligations shall have been paid in full and the Commitments shall have been terminated shall be paid over to the Grantors or to whomsoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same.
- 9. Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Agent, on behalf of the Banks, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted to them in this Security Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations or any Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Code. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Grantors or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon any Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may

forthwith sell, lease, assign, give an option or options to purchase, or otherwise dispose of and deliver any Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, at any exchange or broker's board or office of the Agent or any Bank or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Agent and each Bank shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of any Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Grantors, which right or equity is hereby waived or released. Each Grantor further agrees, at the Agent's request, to assemble the Collateral and make it available to the Agent at places which the Agent shall reasonably select, whether at the Grantor's premises or elsewhere. The Agent shall apply the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred therein or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of such Collateral or in any way relating to such Collateral or the rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Agent may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Code, need the Agent account for the surplus, if any, to the Grantors. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Grantor waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Agent or any Bank arising out of the exercise by them of any rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten days before such sale or other disposition. Each Grantor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Agent or any Bank to collect such deficiency.

10. Limitation on Duties Regarding Preservation of Collateral. The Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Agent deals with similar property for its own account. Neither the Agent, any Bank, nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of any Grantor or otherwise.

- 11. Powers Coupled with an Interest. All authorizations and agencies herein contained with respect to the Collateral are irrevocable and powers coupled with an interest.
- 12. Severability. Any provision of this Security Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 13. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Security Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 14. No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to Section 15 hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion. The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.
- 15. Waivers and Amendments; Successors and Assigns; Governing Law. None of the terms or provisions of this Security Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by each Grantor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement; provided that any provision of this Security Agreement may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent. This Security Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of each Grantor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their respective successors and assigns. THIS SECURITY AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

16. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or any Grantor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telegraph or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) when delivered by hand or (b) if given by mail, when deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (c) if by telegraph or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed at its address or transmission number for notices provided in 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement or Section 12 of the Subsidiary Guarantee. The Agent, each Bank and the Grantor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.

17. Authority of Agent. Each Grantor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Security Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Security Agreement shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and each Grantor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and each Grantor shall not be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.

18. Release of Liens. In the event that any Grantor conveys, sells, leases, assigns, transfers or otherwise disposes of any portion of the Collateral in accordance with subsection 8.6 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.6 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, or grants a Lien with respect to any of the Collateral which Lien is permitted pursuant to subsection 8.3(m) of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3(m) of the 1996 Credit Agreement, and so long as no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Agent shall promptly take such action as may be reasonably requested by such Grantor to release, to the extent necessary, any Liens created by this Security Agreement in respect of such Collateral.

19. Counterparts. This Security Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Security Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the counterparts of this Security Agreement signed by all the parties hereto shall be lodged with the Agent.

IN WITNE	SS WHEREOF, each of	the undersigned ha	s caused this
Security Agreement to be written.	duly executed and de	elivered as of the	date first above

LEAR CORPORATION

By: Title:
LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD.
By: Title:
LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50
By:
PROGRESS PATTERN CORP.
By:
LEAR CORPORATION MENDON
By: Title:
LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24
By:
FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC.
By:

CHEMICAL	BANK.	as	Agent

SCHEDULE I-A

LEAR CORPORATION Contracts

None.

SCHEDULE I-B

LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD.
Contracts

None.

SCHEDULE I-C

LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50 Contracts

None.

SCHEDULE I-D

PROGRESS PATTERN CORP.
Contracts

None.

SCHEDULE I-E

LEAR CORPORATION MENDON

Contracts

None.

233 SCHEDULE I-F

LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24
Contracts

None.

SCHEDULE I-G

FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC.
Contracts

None.

234 SCHEDULE II-A

LEAR CORPORATION Financing Statements Filed

State 		Location
Kentucky	1.	Secretary of State
Kentucky	2.	Jefferson County
Michigan	3.	Secretary of State
Michigan	4.	St. Joseph County
Michigan	5.	Genesee County
Michigan	6.	Oakland County
Michigan	7.	Wayne County
Tennessee	8.	Secretary of State
Tennessee	9.	Hamblen County
Ohio	10.	Secretary of State
Ohio	11.	Lorain County
Texas	12.	Secretary of State
Texas	13.	El Paso County
Wisconsin	14.	Secretary of State
Wisconsin	15.	Rock County
Indiana	16.	Secretary of State
Indiana	17.	Lake County
South Carolina	18.	Secretary of State
South Carolina	19.	Spartanburg County
Georgia		
	20.	Clayton County
Missouri	21.	Secretary of State
Missouri	22.	St. Louis County

235 SCHEDULE II-B

LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD. Financing Statements Filed

	State	Ü		Location
1.	Michigan	1.		Secretary of State
2.	Michigan	2.		Oakland County
				SCHEDULE II-C
		LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. Financing Statements Filed	50	
	State			Location
1.	Michigan	1.		Secretary of State
2.	Michigan	2.		Oakland County
				SCHEDULE II-D
		PROGRESS PATTERN CORP. Financing Statements Filed		
	State			Location
1.	Michigan	1.		Secretary of State
2.	Michigan	2.		Oakland County
				SCHEDULE II-E
		LEAR CORPORATION MENDON Financing Statements Filed		
	State			Location
1.	Michigan	1.		Secretary of State

2.

St. Joseph County

2.

Michigan

236 SCHEDULE II-F

LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24 Financing Statements Filed

	State		Location
1.	Michigan	1.	Secretary of State
2.	Michigan	2.	Oakland County
			SCHEDULE II-G
		FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC. Financing Statements Filed	
	State		Location

1.

2.

Secretary of State

St. Clair County

1.

2.

Michigan

Michigan

LEAR CORPORATION Location of Records Concerning Accounts

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

4600 Nancy Avenue Detroit, Michigan 48212

36300 Eureka Road Romulus, Michigan 48174

36310 Eureka Road Romulus, Michigan 48174

340 Fenway Drive Fenton, Michigan 48430

236 West Clark Street Mendon, Michigan 49072

325 Industrial Avenue Morristown, Tennessee 37814

7425 Industrial Parkway Building One Lorain, Ohio 44053

12510 Westport Road Building One Louisville, Kentucky 40245

3708 Enterprise Drive Janesville, Wisconsin 53545

2060 Voorheis Avenue Grand Rapids, Michigan 49504

45 Corporate Woods Drive Bridgeton, Missouri 63044

1401 165th Street Hammond, Indiana 46320

4361 International Boulevard Atlanta, Georgia 30354

1865 East Main Street Duncan, South Carolina 29334 21177 Hilltop Street Southfield, MI 48034

4400 South Saginaw Street Flint, MI 48507

1900 N. Saginaw Street Flint, MI 48505

17425 Federal Drive Allen Park, MI 48101

5800 Enterprise Drive Warren, MI 48092

1055 West Maple Road Clawson, MI 48017

13955 Farmington Road Livonia, MI 48154

Pioneer Engineering Building 2500 E. Nine Mile Road Warren, MI 48091

28000 Dequindre Road Warren, MI 48092

3000 Research Drive Rochester Hills, MI 48309

2298 West Street Road 28 Frankfort, IN 46041-8772

1789 Balley Road Warren, OH 44481

45 Corporate Woods Drive Bridgeton, MO 83044

255 Edigar Road Wentzville, MO 83303

14276 Frazho Road Warren, MI 48089 (temporary location)

Warehouse Location:

Central Detroit Warehouse 18765 Seaway Drive Melvindale, MI 48122

SCHEDULE III-B

LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD. Location of Records Concerning Accounts

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE III-C

LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50 Location of Records Concerning Accounts

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE III-D

PROGRESS PATTERN CORP. Location of Records Concerning Accounts

21555 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE III-E

LEAR CORPORATION MENDON Location of Records Concerning Accounts

236 West Clark Street Mendon, Michigan 49072

SCHEDULE III-F

LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24 Location of Records Concerning Accounts

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

240 SCHEDULE III-G

FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC. Location of Records Concerning Accounts

7445 Mayer Road Fair Haven, Michigan 48023

SCHEDULE IV-A

LEAR CORPORATION Location of Inventory and Equipment

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

4600 Nancy Avenue Detroit, Michigan 48212

36300 Eureka Road Romulus, Michigan 48174

36310 Eureka Road Romulus, Michigan 48174

340 Fenway Drive Fenton, Michigan 48430

236 West Clark Street Mendon, Michigan 49072

325 Industrial Avenue Morristown, Tennessee 37814*/

7425 Industrial Parkway Lorain, Ohio 44053*/

12510 Westport Road Building One Louisville, Kentucky 40245*/

3708 Enterprise Drive Janesville, Wisconsin 53545*/

2060 Voorheis Avenue Grand Rapids, Michigan

1401 165th Street Hammond, Indiana 46320*/

4361 International Boulevard Atlanta, Georgia 30354*/

1725 East Main Street
Duncan, South Carolina 29334*/

 $^{\star}/$ Inventory and Equipment at these locations are held by Lear Corporation or one of its Subsidiaries.

45 Corporate Woods Drive Bridgeton, Missouri 63044*/

21177 Hilltop Street Southfield, MI 48034

4400 South Saginaw Street Flint, MI 48507

1900 N. Saginaw Street Flint, MI 48505

17425 Federal Drive Allen Park, MI 48101

5800 Enterprise Drive Warren, MI 48092

1055 West Maple Road Clawson, MI 48017

13955 Farmington Road Livonia, MI 48154

Pioneer Engineering Building 2500 E. Nine Mile Road Warren, MI 48091

28000 Dequindre Road Warren, MI 48092

3000 Research Drive Rochester Hills, MI 48309

2298 West Street Road 28 Frankfort, IN 46041-8772*/

1789 Balley Road Warren, OH 44481*/

45 Corporate Woods Drive Bridgeton, MO 83044*/

255 Edigar Road Wentzville, MO 83303*/

14276 Frazho Road Warren, MI 48089 (temporary location) Warehouse Location:

Central Detroit Warehouse 18765 Seaway Drive Melvindale, MI 48122

SCHEDULE IV-B

LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD. Locations of Inventory and Equipment

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE IV-C

LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50 Locations of Inventory and Equipment

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE IV-D

PROGRESS PATTERN CORP. Locations of Inventory and Equipment

21555 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE IV-E

LEAR CORPORATION MENDON Locations of Inventory and Equipment

236 West Clark Street Mendon, Michigan 49072

SCHEDULE IV-F

LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24 Locations of Inventory and Equipment

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE IV-G

FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC. Locations of Inventory and Equipment

7445 Mayer Road Fair Haven, Michigan 48023

SCHEDULE V-A

LEAR CORPORATION Chief Executive Office

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE V-B

LEAR CORPORATION (GERMANY) LTD. Chief Executive Office

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE V-C

LEAR SEATING HOLDINGS CORP. NO. 50

Chief Executive Office

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE V-D

PROGRESS PATTERN CORP.

Chief Executive Office

21555 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE V-E

LEAR CORPORATION MENDON Chief Executive Office

236 West Clark Street

Mendon, Michigan 49072

246 SCHEDULE V-F

LS ACQUISITION CORPORATION NO. 24 Chief Executive Office

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE V-G

FAIR HAVEN INDUSTRIES, INC. Chief Executive Office

7445 Mayer Road Fair Haven, Michigan 48023

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED ADDITIONAL SECURITY AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED ADDITIONAL SECURITY AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, made by each of the corporations that are signatories hereto other than Chemical Bank (the "Grantors"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit:

WHEREAS, the Grantors have entered into an Additional Security Agreement, dated as of December 18, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Additional Security Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Additional Security Agreement be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Grantors hereby agree that the Original Additional Security Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms which are defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements; the following terms which are defined in the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in the State of New York on the date hereof are used herein as so defined: Accounts, Chattel Paper,

Documents, Farm Products, General Intangibles, Instruments, Inventory and Proceeds; and the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Collateral" shall have the meaning assigned to it in Section 2 of this Security Agreement.

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Contracts" shall mean each of the agreements listed on Schedules I-A through B, as the same may from time to time be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified, including, without limitation, (a) all rights for each Grantor to receive monies due and to become due to it thereunder or in connection therewith, (b) all rights of each Grantor to damages arising out of, or for, breach or default in respect thereof and (c) all rights of each Grantor to perform and to exercise all remedies thereunder.

"Equipment" shall mean all equipment, as such term is defined in Section 9-109(2) of the Code, now or hereafter acquired by each Grantor, and, in any event, shall mean and include, but shall not be limited to, all machinery, equipment, furnishings and fixtures now or hereafter used in connection with the businesses of each Grantor or located at the locations set forth on Schedules IV-A through B, and any and all additions, substitutions and replacements of any of the foregoing, together with all attachments, components, parts (including spare parts), equipment and accessories installed thereon or affixed thereto.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Notes" means, collectively, (a) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Security Agreement" shall mean this Amended and Restated Additional Security Agreement, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Security Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

- (b) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Security Agreement shall refer to this Security Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Security Agreement, and Section, paragraph and Schedule references are to this Security Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (c) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Grant of Security Interest. As collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations (subject to the limitations set forth in paragraph 2(b) of the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee) and in order to induce the Agent and the Banks to make and continue to make their respective extensions of credit under the Credit Agreements, each Grantor hereby sells, assigns, conveys, mortgages, pledges, hypothecates and transfers to the Agent, and hereby grants to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a security interest in all of the following property now owned or at any time hereafter acquired by such Grantor or in which such Grantor now has or at any time in the future may acquire any right, title or interest (collectively, the "Collateral"):
 - (i) all Accounts;
 - (ii) all Chattel Paper;
 - (iii) all Contracts;
 - (iv) all Documents;
 - (v) all Equipment;

- (vi) all General Intangibles;
- (vii) all Instruments;
- (viii) all Inventory; and
- $\mbox{(ix)}$ to the extent not otherwise included, all Proceeds, products, substitutions and replacements of any and all of the foregoing.
- 3. Rights of Agent and Banks; Limitations on Agent's and Banks' Obligations. (a) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, each Grantor shall remain liable under each of its respective Accounts and the Contracts to observe and perform all the conditions and obligations to be observed and performed by it thereunder, all in accordance with the terms of any agreement giving rise to each such Account and in accordance with and pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Contracts. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall have any obligation or liability under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) or under the Contracts by reason of or arising out of this Security Agreement or the receipt by the Agent or any such Bank of any payment relating to such Account or the Contracts pursuant hereto, nor shall the Agent or any Bank be obligated in any manner to perform any of the obligations of any Grantor under or pursuant to any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto), or under or pursuant to the Contract, to make any payment, to make any inquiry as to the nature or the sufficiency of any payment received by it or as to the sufficiency of any performance by any party under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) or under the Contracts, to present or file any claim, to take any action to enforce any performance or to collect the payment of any amounts which may have been assigned to it or to which it may be entitled at any time or times.
- (b) At the Agent's request, each Grantor shall deliver to the Agent all original and other documents evidencing, and relating to, the sale and delivery of Inventory or the performance of labor or service which created the Accounts, including, but not limited to, all Chattel Paper, original purchase orders, invoices, shipping documents and delivery receipts and duplicate copies of credit memoranda.
- (c) The Agent may at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default notify account debtors and parties to Accounts that the Accounts have been assigned to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, and that payments shall be made directly to the Agent. Upon the request of the Agent at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, each Grantor will so notify such account debtors and such parties to the Accounts. Upon prior notice to the Grantors, the Agent may in its own name or in the name of others communicate with account debtors and

parties to Accounts in order to verify with them to the Agent's satisfaction the existence, amount and terms of any Accounts.

- (d) Upon prior notice to the Grantors, the Agent shall have the right to make test verifications of the Collateral in any matter and through any medium that it considers advisable, and each Grantor agrees to furnish all such assistance and information as the Agent may require in connection therewith. Each Grantor at its expense will furnish, or will cause independent public accountants satisfactory to the Agent to furnish, to the Agent at any time and from time to time promptly upon the Agent's request, the following reports: (i) reconciliation of all Collateral, (ii) an aging of all Collateral, (iii) trial balances, (iv) a test verification of such Collateral and (v) a physical inventory of the Collateral by certified accountants reasonably satisfactory to the Agent.
- $\mbox{\bf 4.}$ Representations and Warranties. Each Grantor hereby represents and warrants that:
 - (a) Title; No Other Liens. Except for the Lien granted to the Agent for the ratable benefit of the Banks pursuant to this Security Agreement, such Grantor owns each item of the Collateral free and clear of any and all Liens or claims of others other than Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement. No security agreement, financing statement or other public notice with respect to all or any part of such Collateral is on file or of record in any public office, except (i) such as may have been filed in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, pursuant to this Security Agreement, (ii) financing statements filed with respect to equipment leases or (iii) as may otherwise be permitted pursuant to the Credit Agreements.
 - (b) Perfected First Priority Liens. Appropriate financing statements having been filed in the jurisdictions listed on Schedules II-A through B and all other appropriate action having been duly taken, the Liens granted pursuant to this Security Agreement constitute perfected Liens on the Collateral in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, which are prior to all other Liens on such Collateral created by such Grantor other than Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and which are enforceable as such against all creditors of and purchasers from such Grantor and against any owner or purchaser of the real property where any of the Equipment or Inventory is located and any present or future creditor obtaining a Lien on such real property.
 - (c) Accounts. The amount represented by such Grantor to the Banks from time to time as owing by each account

debtor or by all account debtors in respect of the Accounts will at such time be the correct amount actually owing by such account debtor or debtors thereunder. No amount in excess of \$100,000 payable to such Grantor under or in connection with any of the Accounts is evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper which has not been delivered to the Agent. The place where such Grantor keeps its records concerning the Accounts is set forth on Schedule III-A through B.

- (d) Consents. Except as previously disclosed to the Banks in writing: (i) no consent of any party (other than such Grantor) to each Contract is required, or purports to be required, in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Security Agreement by such Grantor; (ii) each Contract is in full force and effect and constitutes a valid and legally enforceable obligation of the parties thereto, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally; (iii) no consent or authorization of, filing with or other act by or in respect of any Governmental Authority is required in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of any Contract by any party thereto other than those which have been duly obtained, made or performed, are in full force and effect and do not subject the scope of any Contract to any material adverse limitation, either specific or general in nature; (iv) neither such Grantor nor (to the best of such Grantor's knowledge) any other party to any Contract is in default or is likely to become in default in the performance or observance of any of the terms thereof; (v) such Grantor has fully performed all its obligations under each Contract; (vi) the right, title and interest of such Grantor in, to and under each Contract is not subject to any defense, offset, counterclaim or claim which could materially adversely affect the value of such Contract as Collateral, nor have any of the foregoing been asserted or alleged against such Grantor as to each Contract; (vii) such Grantor has delivered to the Agent a complete and correct copy of each Contract, including all amendments, supplements and other modifications thereto; and (viii) no amount payable to such Grantor under or in connection with any Contract is evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper which has not been delivered to the Agent.
- (e) Inventory and Equipment. The Inventory and the Equipment are kept only at the locations listed on Schedules IV-A through B.
- (f) Chief Executive Office. Such Grantor's chief executive office and chief place of business is located at the address listed on Schedules V-A through B.

- (g) Farm Products. None of the Collateral constitutes, or is the Proceeds of, Farm Products.
- 5. Covenants. Each Grantor covenants and agrees with the Agent and the Banks that, from and after the date of this Security Agreement until the Obligations have been paid in full:
 - (a) Further Documentation; Pledge of Instruments and Chattel Paper. At any time and from time to time, upon the reasonable request of any Bank, and at the sole expense of such Grantor, such Grantor will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such further action as such Bank may reasonably request for the purpose of obtaining or preserving the full benefits of this Security Agreement and of the rights and powers herein granted, including, without limitation, the filing of any financing or continuation statements under the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in any jurisdiction with respect to the Liens created hereby. Such Grantor also hereby authorizes the Agent to file any such financing or continuation statement without the signature of such Grantor to the extent permitted by applicable law. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Security Agreement shall be sufficient as a financing statement for filing in any jurisdiction.
 - (b) Pledge of Instruments and Chattel Paper. If any amount in excess of \$100,000 payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper, such Instrument or Chattel Paper shall be immediately delivered to the Agent, duly endorsed by such Grantor in a manner satisfactory to the Agent, to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Security Agreement.
 - (c) Indemnification. Such Grantor agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and the Banks harmless from, any and all liabilities, costs and expenses (including, without limitation, legal fees and expenses) (i) with respect to, or resulting from, any delay in paying, any and all excise, sales or other taxes which may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral, (ii) with respect to, or resulting from, any delay in complying with any Requirement of Law applicable to any of the Collateral or (iii) in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Security Agreement. In any suit, proceeding or action brought by the Agent or any Bank under any of the Accounts for any sum owing thereunder, or to enforce any provisions of any such Account, such Grantor will save, indemnify and keep the Agent and such Bank harmless from and against all expense, loss or damage suffered by reason of any defense, setoff, counterclaim, recoupment or reduction or liability whatsoever of the account debtor or obligor thereunder, arising out of a

breach by such Grantor of any obligation thereunder or arising out of any other agreement, indebtedness or liability at any time owing to or in favor of such account debtor or obligor or its successors from such Grantor.

- (d) Maintenance of Records. Such Grantor will keep and maintain at its own cost and expense satisfactory and complete records of the Collateral, including, without limitation, a record of all payments received and all credits granted with respect to the Accounts. Such Grantor will mark its books and records pertaining to the Collateral to evidence this Security Agreement and the security interests granted hereby. For the Agent's and the Banks' further security, the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, shall have a security interest in all of such Grantor's books and records pertaining to the Collateral, and, subject to subsection 11.13 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 10.12 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, such Grantor shall turn over any such books and records to the Agent or to its representatives during normal business hours at the request of the Agent.
- (e) Right of Inspection. The Agent and the Banks shall at all times, upon reasonable notice, have full and free access during normal business hours to all the books, correspondence and records of such Grantor, and the Agent and the Banks and their respective representatives may examine the same, take extracts therefrom and make photocopies thereof, and such Grantor agrees to render to the Agent and the Banks, at such Grantor's cost and expense, such clerical and other assistance as may be reasonably requested with regard thereto. The Agent and the Banks and their respective representatives shall, upon reasonable notice and at any reasonable time, also have the right to enter into and upon any premises where any of the Inventory or Equipment is located for the purpose of inspecting the same, observing its use or otherwise protecting its interests therein.
- (f) Compliance with Laws, etc. Such Grantor will comply in all material respects with all Requirements of Law applicable to the Collateral or any part thereof or to the operation of such Grantor's business; provided that such Grantor may contest any Requirement of Law in any reasonable manner which shall not, in the sole opinion of the Agent, adversely affect the Agent's or the Banks' rights or the priority of their Liens on the Collateral.
- (g) Compliance with Terms of Contracts, etc. Such Grantor will perform and comply in all material respects with all its obligations under the Contracts and all its other Contractual Obligations relating to the Collateral.

- (h) Payment of Obligations. Such Grantor will pay promptly when due all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon the Collateral or in respect of its income or profits therefrom, as well as all claims of any kind (including, without limitation, claims for labor, materials and supplies) against or with respect to such Collateral, except that no such charge need be paid if (i) the validity thereof is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, and such charge is adequately reserved against on such Grantor's books in accordance with GAAP or (ii) such proceedings do not involve any danger of the sale, forfeiture or loss of any of such Collateral or any interest therein.
- (i) Limitations on Liens on Collateral. Such Grantor will not create, incur or permit to exist, will defend the Collateral against, and will take such other action as is necessary to remove, any Lien or claim on or to such Collateral, other than the Liens created hereby or Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, and will defend the right, title and interest of the Agent and the Banks in and to any of such Collateral against the claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever.
- (j) Limitations on Dispositions of Collateral. Such Grantor will not sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of any of the Collateral, or attempt, offer or contract to do so except for dispositions of assets permitted by subsection 8.6 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.6 of the 1996 Credit Agreement.
- (k) Limitations on Modifications, Waivers, Extensions of the Contracts and Agreements Giving Rise to Accounts. Such Grantor will not (i) amend, modify, terminate or waive any provision of any Contract or any agreement giving rise to any of the Accounts in any manner which could reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the value of any such Contract or Account as Collateral, (ii) fail to exercise promptly and diligently each and every material right which it may have under each agreement giving rise to the Accounts (other than any right of termination) or (iii) fail to deliver to the Agent a copy of each material demand, notice or document received by it relating in any way to any Contract or any agreement giving rise to an Account.
- (1) Limitations on Discounts, Compromises, Extensions of Accounts. Other than in the ordinary course of business as generally conducted by the Grantor over a period of time, such Grantor will not grant any extension of the time of payment of any of the Accounts, compromise, compound or settle the same for less than the full amount thereof, release, wholly or partially, any Person liable for the

payment thereof, or allow any credit or discount whatsoever thereon.

- (m) Maintenance of Equipment. Such Grantor will maintain each material item of the Equipment useful and necessary in its business in good operating condition, ordinary wear and tear and immaterial impairments of value and damage by the elements excepted, and will provide all maintenance, service and repairs necessary for such purpose.
- (n) Maintenance of Insurance. Such Grantor will maintain, with financially sound and reputable companies, insurance policies (i) insuring the Inventory and Equipment against loss by fire, explosion, theft and such other casualties customary for business of the same type and (ii) insuring such Grantor, the Agent and the Banks against liability for personal injury and property damage relating to the Inventory and Equipment, such policies to be in the form and amounts and having such coverage customary for business of the same type with losses payable to such Grantor and the Agent as their respective interests may appear. All such insurance shall (i) contain a breach of warranty clause in favor of the Agent, (ii) provide that no cancellation, material reduction in amount or material change in coverage thereof shall be effective until at least 30 days after receipt by the Agent and the Banks of written notice thereof, (iii) name the Agent and the Banks as insured parties and (iv) be reasonably satisfactory in all other respects to the Agent. Such Grantor shall deliver to the Agent and the Banks a report of a reputable insurance broker with respect to such insurance as the Agent may from time to time reasonably request.
- (o) Further Identification of Collateral. Upon the reasonable request of the Agent, such Grantor will furnish to the Agent and the Banks from time to time statements and schedules further identifying and describing the Collateral and such other reports in connection with the Collateral, all in reasonable detail.
- (p) Notices. Such Grantor will advise the Agent and the Banks promptly, in reasonable detail, at their respective addresses set forth in the Credit Agreements, (i) of any Lien (other than Liens created hereby or permitted under the Credit Agreements) on, or claim asserted against, any of the Collateral and (ii) of the occurrence of any other event which could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the aggregate value of the Collateral or on the Liens created hereunder.
- (q) Changes in Locations, Name, etc. Such Grantor will not (i) change the location of its chief executive office/chief place of business from that specified in paragraph 4(f) or remove its books and records from the

location specified in paragraph 4(c), (ii) permit any of the Inventory or Equipment to be kept at a location other than those listed in respect to such Grantor on Schedules IV-A through or (iii) change its name, identity or corporate structure to such an extent that any financing statement filed by the Agent in connection with this Security Agreement could become seriously misleading.

- 6. Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. (a) Powers. Each Grantor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Agent and any officer or agent thereof, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of such Grantor and in the name of such Grantor or in its own name, from time to time in the Agent's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Security Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Security Agreement, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Grantor hereby gives the Agent the power and right, on behalf of such Grantor, without notice to or assent by such Grantor, to do the following:
 - (i) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, in the name of such Grantor or its own name, or otherwise, to take possession of and indorse and collect any checks, drafts, notes, acceptances or other instruments for the payment of moneys due under any Accounts, Instruments, General Intangibles or any Contract or with respect to any other of the Collateral and to file any claim or to take any other action or proceeding in any court of law or equity or otherwise deemed appropriate by the Agent for the purpose of collecting any and all such moneys due under any such Account, Instrument or General Intangible or Contract or with respect to any other such Collateral whenever payable;
 - (ii) to pay or discharge taxes and Liens levied or placed on or threatened against the Collateral, to effect any repairs or any insurance called for by the terms of this Security Agreement and to pay all or any part of the premiums therefor and the costs thereof; and
 - (iii) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, (A) to direct any party liable for any payment under any of the Collateral to make payment of any and all moneys due or to become due thereunder directly to the Agent or as the Agent shall direct; (B) to ask or demand for, collect, receive payment of and receipt for, any and all moneys, claims and other amounts due or to become due at any time in respect of or arising out of any of the Collateral; (C) to sign and indorse any invoices, freight or express bills, bills of lading, storage or warehouse receipts, drafts against debtors, assignments,

verifications, notices and other documents in connection with any of the Collateral; (D) to commence and prosecute any suits, actions or proceedings at law or in equity in any court of competent jurisdiction to collect the Collateral or any thereof and to enforce any other right in respect of any such Collateral; (E) to defend any suit, action or proceeding brought against such Grantor with respect to any Collateral; (F) to settle, compromise or adjust any suit, action or proceeding described in clause (E) above and, in connection therewith, to give such discharges or releases as the Agent may deem appropriate; and (G) generally, to sell, transfer, pledge and make any agreement with respect to or otherwise deal with any of the Collateral as fully and completely as though the Agent were the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and to do, at the Agent's option and such Grantor's expense, at any time, or from time to time, all acts and things which the Agent deems necessary to protect, preserve or realize upon the Collateral and the Agent's and the Banks' Liens thereon and to effect the intent of this Security Agreement, all as fully and effectively as the Grantor might do.

Each Grantor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable.

- (b) Other Powers. Each Grantor also authorizes the Agent and the Banks, at any time and from time to time, to execute, in connection with the sale provided for in Section 9 hereof, any endorsements, assignments or other instruments of conveyance or transfer with respect to the Collateral.
- (c) No Duty on Agent or Banks' Part. The powers conferred on the Agent and the Banks hereunder are solely to protect the Agent's and the Banks' interests in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon the Agent or any Bank to exercise any such powers. The Agent and the Banks shall be accountable only for amounts that they actually receive as a result of the exercise of such powers, and neither they nor any of their officers, directors, employees or agents shall be responsible to any Grantor for any act or failure to act hereunder, except for their own gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- 7. Performance by Agent of Grantor's Obligations. If any Grantor fails to perform or comply with any of its agreements contained herein and the Agent, as provided for by the terms of this Security Agreement, shall itself perform or comply, or otherwise cause performance or compliance, with such agreement, the expenses of the Agent incurred in connection with such performance or compliance, together with interest thereon at a rate per annum 2% above the ABR, shall be payable by such Grantor

to the Agent on demand and shall constitute Obligations secured hereby.

- $\ensuremath{\mathtt{8.\ Proceeds.}}$ If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing:
 - (a) all Proceeds received by any Grantor consisting of cash, checks and other near-cash items shall be held by such Grantor in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of the Grantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Grantor, be turned over to the Agent in the exact form received by such Grantor (duly indorsed by such Grantor to the Agent, if required) and
 - (b) any and all such Proceeds received by the Agent (whether from any Grantor or otherwise) may, in the sole discretion of the Agent, be held by the Agent for the ratable benefit of the Banks as collateral security for, and/or then or at any time thereafter may be applied by the Agent against, the Obligations (whether matured or unmatured), such application to be in such order as the Agent shall elect. Any balance of such Proceeds remaining after the Obligations shall have been paid in full and the Commitments shall have been terminated shall be paid over to the Grantors or to whomsoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same.
- 9. Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Agent, on behalf of the Banks, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted to them in this Security Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations or any Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Code. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Grantors or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon any Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, lease, assign, give an option or options to purchase, or otherwise dispose of and deliver any Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, at any exchange or broker's board or office of the Agent or any Bank or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Agent and each Bank shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of any Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Grantors, which right or equity is hereby waived or released.

Each Grantor further agrees, at the Agent's request, to assemble the Collateral and make it available to the Agent at places which the Agent shall reasonably select, whether at the Grantor's premises or elsewhere. The Agent shall apply the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred therein or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of such Collateral or in any way relating to such Collateral or the rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements, to the payment in whole or in part of the Obligations, in such order as the Agent may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Code, need the Agent account for the surplus, if any, to the Grantors. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Grantor waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Agent or any Bank arising out of the exercise by them of any rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten days before such sale or other disposition. Each Grantor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Agent or any Bank to collect such deficiency.

10. Limitation on Duties Regarding Preservation of Collateral. The Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Agent deals with similar property for its own account. Neither the Agent, any Bank, nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of any Grantor or otherwise.

11. Powers Coupled with an Interest. All authorizations and agencies herein contained with respect to the Collateral are irrevocable and powers coupled with an interest.

12. Severability. Any provision of this Security Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.

- 13. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Security Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 14. No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to Section 15 hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion. The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.
- 15. Waivers and Amendments; Successors and Assigns; Governing Law. None of the terms or provisions of this Security Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by each Grantor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement; provided that any provision of this Security Agreement may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent. This Security Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of each Grantor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their respective successors and assigns. THIS SECURITY AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.
- 16. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or any Grantor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telegraph or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) when delivered by hand or (b) if given by mail, when deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (c) if by telegraph or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement or Section 12 of the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee. The Agent, each Bank and the Grantor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.

17. Authority of Agent. Each Grantor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Security Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Security Agreement shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and each Grantor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to act or refrain from acting, and each Grantor shall not be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.

18. Release of Liens. In the event that any Grantor conveys, sells, leases, assigns, transfers or otherwise disposes of any portion of the Collateral in accordance with subsection 8.6 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.6 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, or grants a Lien with respect to any of the Collateral which Lien is permitted pursuant to subsection 8.3(m) of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3(m) of the 1996 Credit Agreement, and so long as no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Agent shall promptly take such action as may be reasonably requested by such Grantor to release, to the extent necessary, any Liens created by this Security Agreement in respect of such Collateral.

19. Counterparts. This Security Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Security Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the counterparts of this Security Agreement signed by all the parties hereto shall be lodged with the Agent.

	IN	ITIW N	NESS W	HEREOF, e	ach (of the	unde	ersi	.gne	d ha	as cai	ısed tl	nis
Security	Agreement	to be	duly	executed	and	delive	ered	as	of	the	date	first	above
written													

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION

By: Title:
NAB CORPORATION
By: Title:
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent
By:

264 SCHEDULE I-A

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION Contracts

None.

SCHEDULE I-B

NAB CORPORATION Contracts

None.

265

Tennessee

Tennessee

Wisconsin

Wisconsin

South Carolina South Carolina

Indiana Indiana

Georgia

Missouri Missouri

Ohio

Ohio

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION Financing Statements Filed

Location State

Kentucky Secretary of State Kentucký Jefferson County

Michigan Secretary of State Michigan Oakland County

> Secretary of State Hamblen County

> Secretary of State Lorain County

Secretary of State

Rock County

Secretary of State

Lake County

Secretary of State Spartanburg County

Fulton County

Secretary of State St. Louis County

SCHEDULE II-B

NAB CORPORATION Financing Statements Filed

State Location

Texas Secretary of State Texas El Paso County

Secretary of State Oakland County Michigan Michigan

266

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION Location of Records Concerning Accounts

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

325 Industrial Avenue Morristown, Tennessee 37814

7425 Industrial Parkway Building One Lorain, Ohio 44053

12510 Westport Road Building One Louisville, Kentucky 40245

3708 Enterprise Drive Janesville, Wisconsin 53545

45 Corporate Woods Drive Bridgeton, Missouri 63044

1401 165th Street Hammond, Indiana 46320

4361 International Boulevard Atlanta, Georgia 30354

1825 East Main Street Duncan, South Carolina 29334

2298 West Street Road 28 Frankfort, Indiana 46041-8772

1789 Balley Road Warren, Ohio 44481

255 Edinger Road Wentzville, Missouri 83303 267 SCHEDULE III-B

NAB CORPORATION Location of Records Concerning Accounts

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

Central Detroit Warehouse 18765 Seaway Drive Melvindale, Michigan 48122

15 Leigh Fisher Road Suite 400 El Paso, Texas 799906 268

SCHEDULE IV-A

LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION Location of Inventory and Equipment

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

325 Industrial Avenue Morristown, Tennessee 37814

7425 Industrial Parkway Building One Lorain, Ohio 44053

12510 Westport Road Building One Louisville, Kentucky 40245

3708 Enterprise Drive Janesville, Wisconsin 53545

45 Corporate Woods Drive Bridgeton, Missouri 63044

1401 165th Street Hammond, Indiana 46320

4361 International Boulevard Atlanta, Georgia 30354

1825 East Main Street Duncan, South Carolina 29334

2298 West Street Road 28 Frankfort, Indiana 46041-8772

1789 Balley Road Warren, Ohio 44481

255 Edinger Road Wentzville, Missouri 83303 269

SCHEDULE IV-B

NAB CORPORATION Locations of Inventory and Equipment

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

Central Detroit Warehouse 18765 Seaway Drive Melvindale, Michigan 48122

15 Leigh Fisher Road Suite 400 El Paso, Texas 799906 270 SCHEDULE V-A

> LEAR OPERATIONS CORPORATION Chief Executive Office

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

SCHEDULE V-B

NAB CORPORATION Chief Executive Office

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, Michigan 48034

EXHIBIT J

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED SECOND ADDITIONAL SECURITY AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED SECOND ADDITIONAL SECURITY AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, made by AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRIES MANUFACTURING INC. (the "Grantor"), in favor of CHEMICAL BANK, as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Agent") for the Banks parties to the Credit Agreements referred to below.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower is a party to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements and the other Loan Documents, the Banks have agreed to make and have made certain extensions of credit:

WHEREAS, the Grantor has entered into a Second Additional Security Agreement, dated as of December 18, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Original Second Additional Security Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, it is a condition precedent to the obligation of the Banks to make and continue to make extensions of credit to and for the account of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements that the Original Second Additional Security Agreement be amended and restated in its entirety as provided herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the Agent and the Grantor hereby agree that the Original Second Additional Security Agreement shall be amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms which are defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements; the following terms which are defined in the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in the State of New York on the date hereof are used herein as so defined: Accounts, Chattel Paper,

Documents, Farm Products, Instruments, Inventory and Proceeds; and the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Collateral" shall have the meaning assigned to it in Section 2 of this Security Agreement.

"Commitments" means, collectively, (a) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Commitments" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Event of Default" means (a) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement or (b) an "Event of Default" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, among Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1995 Credit Agreement, Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Agent under the 1996 Credit Agreement, and Chemical Bank, in its capacity as Collateral Agent, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Loan Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Loan Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Notes" means, collectively, (a) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Notes" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Obligations" means, collectively, (a) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Obligations" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

"Security Agreement" shall mean this Amended and Restated Second Additional Security Agreement, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Security Documents" means, collectively, (a) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement and (b) the "Security Documents" under and as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

(b) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Security Agreement shall refer to this Security Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Security Agreement, and Section,

paragraph and Schedule references are to this Security Agreement unless otherwise specified.

- (c) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Grant of Security Interest. (a) As collateral security for the prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations, the Grantor hereby sells, assigns, conveys, mortgages, pledges, hypothecates and transfers to the Agent, and hereby grants to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, a security interest in all of the following property now owned or at any time hereafter acquired by the Grantor or in which the Grantor now has or at any time in the future may acquire any right, title or interest (collectively, the "Collateral"):
 - (i) all Accounts;
 - $\hbox{(ii)} \quad \hbox{all Chattel Paper evidencing or constituting Proceeds of an Account;}$
 - $\mbox{(iii)}\mbox{ }$ all Instruments evidencing or constituting Proceeds of an Account; and
 - (iv) to the extent not otherwise included, all Proceeds, products, substitutions and replacements of any and all of the foregoing.
- (b) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, this Security Agreement shall terminate at such time the Additional Subsidiary Guarantee shall be amended to remove the limitation contained in clause (ii) of paragraph 2(b) thereof.
- 3. Rights of Agent and Banks; Limitations on Agent's and Banks' Obligations. (a) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, the Grantor shall remain liable under each of its Accounts to observe and perform all the conditions and obligations to be observed and performed by it thereunder, all in accordance with the terms of any agreement giving rise to each such Account. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall have any obligation or liability under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) by reason of or arising out of this Security Agreement or the receipt by the Agent or any such Bank of any payment relating to such Account pursuant hereto, nor shall the Agent or any Bank be obligated in any manner to perform any of the obligations of any Grantor under or pursuant to any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto), to make any payment, to make any inquiry as to the nature or the sufficiency of any payment received by it or as to the sufficiency of any performance by any party under any Account (or any agreement giving rise thereto) to present or file any claim, to take any

action to enforce any performance or to collect the payment of any amounts which may have been assigned to it or to which it may be entitled at any time or times

- (b) At the Agent's request, the Grantor shall deliver to the Agent all original and other documents evidencing, and relating to, the sale and delivery of Inventory or the performance of labor or service which created the Accounts, including, but not limited to, all Chattel Paper, original purchase orders, invoices, shipping documents and delivery receipts and duplicate copies of credit memoranda.
- (c) The Agent may at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default notify account debtors and parties to Accounts that the Accounts have been assigned to the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, and that payments shall be made directly to the Agent. Upon the request of the Agent at any time after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, the Grantor will so notify such account debtors and such parties to the Accounts. Upon prior notice to the Grantor, the Agent may in its own name or in the name of others communicate with account debtors and parties to Accounts in order to verify with them to the Agent's satisfaction the existence, amount and terms of any Accounts.
- (d) Upon prior notice to the Grantor, the Agent shall have the right to make test verifications of the Collateral in any matter and through any medium that it considers advisable, and the Grantor agrees to furnish all such assistance and information as the Agent may require in connection therewith. The Grantor at its expense will furnish, or will cause independent public accountants satisfactory to the Agent to furnish, to the Agent at any time and from time to time promptly upon the Agent's request, the following reports: (i) reconciliation of all Collateral, (ii) an aging of all Collateral, (iii) trial balances, (iv) a test verification of such Collateral and (v) a physical inventory of the Collateral by certified accountants reasonably satisfactory to the Agent.
- $\mbox{\bf 4.}$ Representations and Warranties. The Grantor hereby represents and warrants that:
 - (a) Title; No Other Liens. Except for the Lien granted to the Agent for the ratable benefit of the Banks pursuant to this Security Agreement, the Grantor owns each item of the Collateral free and clear of any and all Liens or claims of others other than Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement. No security agreement, financing statement or other public notice with respect to all or any part of such Collateral is on file or of record in any public office, except (i) such as may have been filed in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, pursuant to this Security Agreement, (ii) financing

statements filed with respect to equipment leases or (iii) as may otherwise be permitted pursuant to the Credit Agreements.

- (b) Perfected First Priority Liens. Appropriate financing statements having been filed in the jurisdictions listed on Schedule I and all other appropriate action having been duly taken, the Liens granted pursuant to this Security Agreement constitute perfected Liens on the Collateral in favor of the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, which are prior to all other Liens on such Collateral created by the Grantor other than Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and which are enforceable as such against all creditors of and purchasers from the Grantor and against any owner or purchaser of the real property where any of the Equipment or Inventory is located and any present or future creditor obtaining a Lien on such real property.
- (c) Accounts. The amount represented by the Grantor to the Banks from time to time as owing by each account debtor or by all account debtors in respect of the Accounts will at such time be the correct amount actually owing by such account debtor or debtors thereunder. No amount in excess of \$100,000 payable to the Grantor under or in connection with any of the Accounts is evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper which has not been delivered to the Agent. The place where the Grantor keeps its records concerning the Accounts is set forth on Schedule III-A through B.
- (d) Chief Executive Office. The Grantor's chief executive office and chief place of business is located at 2998 Waterview, Rochester Hills, Michigan 48309.
- (e) Farm Products. None of the Collateral constitutes, or is the Proceeds of, Farm Products.
- 5. Covenants. The Grantor covenants and agrees with the Agent and the Banks that, from and after the date of this Security Agreement until the Obligations have been paid in full:
 - (a) Further Documentation; Pledge of Instruments and Chattel Paper. At any time and from time to time, upon the reasonable request of any Bank, and at the sole expense of the Grantor, the Grantor will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such further action as such Bank may reasonably request for the purpose of obtaining or preserving the full benefits of this Security Agreement and of the rights and powers herein granted, including, without limitation, the filing of any financing or continuation statements under the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in any jurisdiction with respect

to the Liens created hereby. The Grantor also hereby authorizes the Agent to file any such financing or continuation statement without the signature of the Grantor to the extent permitted by applicable law. A carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Security Agreement shall be sufficient as a financing statement for filing in any jurisdiction.

- (b) Pledge of Instruments and Chattel Paper. If any amount in excess of \$100,000 payable under or in connection with any of the Collateral shall be or become evidenced by any Instrument or Chattel Paper, such Instrument or Chattel Paper shall be immediately delivered to the Agent, duly endorsed by the Grantor in a manner satisfactory to the Agent, to be held as Collateral pursuant to this Security Agreement.
- (c) Indemnification. The Grantor agrees to pay, and to save the Agent and the Banks harmless from, any and all liabilities, costs and expenses (including, without limitation, legal fees and expenses) (i) with respect to, or resulting from, any delay in paying, any and all excise, sales or other taxes which may be payable or determined to be payable with respect to any of the Collateral, (ii) with respect to, or resulting from, any delay in complying with any Requirement of Law applicable to any of the Collateral or (iii) in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Security Agreement. In any suit, proceeding or action brought by the Agent or any Bank under any of the Accounts for any sum owing thereunder, or to enforce any provisions of any such Account, the Grantor will save, indemnify and keep the Agent and such Bank harmless from and against all expense, loss or damage suffered by reason of any defense, setoff, counterclaim, recoupment or reduction or liability whatsoever of the account debtor or obligor thereunder, arising out of a breach by the Grantor of any obligation thereunder or arising out of any other agreement, indebtedness or liability at any time owing to or in favor of such account debtor or obligor or its successors from the Grantor.
- (d) Maintenance of Records. The Grantor will keep and maintain at its own cost and expense satisfactory and complete records of the Collateral, including, without limitation, a record of all payments received and all credits granted with respect to the Accounts. The Grantor will mark its books and records pertaining to the Collateral to evidence this Security Agreement and the security interests granted hereby. For the Agent's and the Banks' further security, the Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Banks, shall have a security interest in all of the Grantor's books and records pertaining to the Collateral, and, subject to subsection 11.13 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 10.12 of the 1996 Credit Agreement,

the Grantor shall turn over any such books and records to the Agent or to its representatives during normal business hours at the request of the Agent.

- (e) Right of Inspection. The Agent and the Banks shall at all times, upon reasonable notice, have full and free access during normal business hours to all the books, correspondence and records of the Grantor, and the Agent and the Banks and their respective representatives may examine the same, take extracts therefrom and make photocopies thereof, and the Grantor agrees to render to the Agent and the Banks, at the Grantor's cost and expense, such clerical and other assistance as may be reasonably requested with regard thereto.
- (f) Compliance with Laws, etc. The Grantor will comply in all material respects with all Requirements of Law applicable to the Collateral or any part thereof or to the operation of the Grantor's business; provided that the Grantor may contest any Requirement of Law in any reasonable manner which shall not, in the sole opinion of the Agent, adversely affect the Agent's or the Banks' rights or the priority of their Liens on the Collateral.
- (g) Payment of Obligations. The Grantor will pay promptly when due all taxes, assessments and governmental charges or levies imposed upon the Collateral or in respect of its income or profits therefrom, as well as all claims of any kind (including, without limitation, claims for labor, materials and supplies) against or with respect to such Collateral, except that no such charge need be paid if (i) the validity thereof is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, and such charge is adequately reserved against on the Grantor's books in accordance with GAAP or (ii) such proceedings do not involve any danger of the sale, forfeiture or loss of any of such Collateral or any interest therein.
- (h) Limitations on Liens on Collateral. The Grantor will not create, incur or permit to exist, will defend the Collateral against, and will take such other action as is necessary to remove, any Lien or claim on or to such Collateral, other than the Liens created hereby or Liens permitted under subsection 8.3 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.3 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, and will defend the right, title and interest of the Agent and the Banks in and to any of such Collateral against the claims and demands of all Persons whomsoever.
- (i) Limitations on Dispositions of Collateral. The Grantor will not sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of any of the Collateral, or attempt, offer or contract to do so except for dispositions of assets permitted by

subsection 8.6 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.6 of the 1996 Credit Agreement.

- (j) Limitations on Modifications, Waivers, Extensions of Agreements Giving Rise to Accounts. The Grantor will not (i) amend, modify, terminate or waive any provision of any agreement giving rise to any of the Accounts in any manner which could reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the value of any such Account as Collateral, (ii) fail to exercise promptly and diligently each and every material right which it may have under each agreement giving rise to the Accounts (other than any right of termination) or (iii) fail to deliver to the Agent a copy of each material demand, notice or document received by it relating in any way to any agreement giving rise to an Account.
- (k) Limitations on Discounts, Compromises, Extensions of Accounts. Other than in the ordinary course of business as generally conducted by the Grantor over a period of time, the Grantor will not grant any extension of the time of payment of any of the Accounts, compromise, compound or settle the same for less than the full amount thereof, release, wholly or partially, any Person liable for the payment thereof, or allow any credit or discount whatsoever thereon.
- (1) Further Identification of Collateral. Upon the reasonable request of the Agent, the Grantor will furnish to the Agent and the Banks from time to time statements and schedules further identifying and describing the Collateral and such other reports in connection with the Collateral, all in reasonable detail.
- (m) Notices. The Grantor will advise the Agent and the Banks promptly, in reasonable detail, at their respective addresses set forth in the Credit Agreements, (i) of any Lien (other than Liens created hereby or permitted under the Credit Agreements) on, or claim asserted against, any of the Collateral and (ii) of the occurrence of any other event which could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the aggregate value of the Collateral or on the Liens created hereunder.
- (n) Changes in Locations, Name, etc. The Grantor will not (i) change the location of its chief executive office/chief place of business from that specified in paragraph 4(f) or remove its books and records from the location specified in paragraph 4(c) or (ii) change its name, identity or corporate structure to such an extent that any financing statement filed by the Agent in connection with this Security Agreement could become seriously misleading.

6. Agent's Appointment as Attorney-in-Fact. (a) Powers. The Grantor hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Agent and any officer or agent thereof, with full power of substitution, as its true and lawful attorney-in-fact with full irrevocable power and authority in the place and stead of the Grantor and in the name of the Grantor or in its own name, from time to time in the Agent's discretion, for the purpose of carrying out the terms of this Security Agreement, to take any and all appropriate action and to execute any and all documents and instruments which may be necessary or desirable to accomplish the purposes of this Security Agreement, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Grantor hereby gives the Agent the power and right, on behalf of the Grantor, without notice to or assent by the Grantor, to do the following:

(i) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, in the name of the Grantor or its own name, or otherwise, to take possession of and indorse and collect any checks, drafts, notes, acceptances or other instruments for the payment of moneys due under any Account or with respect to any other of the Collateral and to file any claim or to take any other action or proceeding in any court of law or equity or otherwise deemed appropriate by the Agent for the purpose of collecting any and all such moneys due under any such Account or with respect to any other such Collateral whenever payable;

(ii) to pay or discharge taxes and Liens levied or placed on or threatened against the Collateral, to effect any repairs or any insurance called for by the terms of this Security Agreement and to pay all or any part of the premiums therefor and the costs thereof; and

(iii) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, (A) to direct any party liable for any payment under any of the Collateral to make payment of any and all moneys due or to become due thereunder directly to the Agent or as the Agent shall direct; (B) to ask or demand for, collect, receive payment of and receipt for, any and all moneys, claims and other amounts due or to become due at any time in respect of or arising out of any of the Collateral; (C) to sign and indorse any invoices, freight or express bills, bills of lading, storage or warehouse receipts, drafts against debtors, assignments, verifications, notices and other documents in connection with any of the Collateral; (D) to commence and prosecute any suits, actions or proceedings at law or in equity in any court of competent jurisdiction to collect the Collateral or any thereof and to enforce any other right in respect of any such Collateral; (E) to defend any suit, action or proceeding brought against the Grantor with respect to any Collateral; (F) to settle, compromise or adjust any suit, action or proceeding described in clause (E) above and, in connection therewith, to give such discharges or releases as

continuing:

the Agent may deem appropriate; and (G) generally, to sell, transfer, pledge and make any agreement with respect to or otherwise deal with any of the Collateral as fully and completely as though the Agent were the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and to do, at the Agent's option and the Grantor's expense, at any time, or from time to time, all acts and things which the Agent deems necessary to protect, preserve or realize upon the Collateral and the Agent's and the Banks' Liens thereon and to effect the intent of this Security Agreement, all as fully and effectively as the Grantor might do.

The Grantor hereby ratifies all that said attorneys shall lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable.

- (b) Other Powers. The Grantor also authorizes the Agent and the Banks, at any time and from time to time, to execute, in connection with the sale provided for in Section 9 hereof, any endorsements, assignments or other instruments of conveyance or transfer with respect to the Collateral.
- (c) No Duty on Agent or Banks' Part. The powers conferred on the Agent and the Banks hereunder are solely to protect the Agent's and the Banks' interests in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon the Agent or any Bank to exercise any such powers. The Agent and the Banks shall be accountable only for amounts that they actually receive as a result of the exercise of such powers, and neither they nor any of their officers, directors, employees or agents shall be responsible to any Grantor for any act or failure to act hereunder, except for their own gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- 7. Performance by Agent of Grantor's Obligations. If any Grantor fails to perform or comply with any of its agreements contained herein and the Agent, as provided for by the terms of this Security Agreement, shall itself perform or comply, or otherwise cause performance or compliance, with such agreement, the expenses of the Agent incurred in connection with such performance or compliance, together with interest thereon at a rate per annum 2% above the ABR, shall be payable by the Grantor to the Agent on demand and shall constitute Obligations secured hereby.
 - 8. Proceeds. If an Event of Default shall occur and be
 - (a) all Proceeds received by any Grantor consisting of cash, checks and other near-cash items shall be held by the Grantor in trust for the Agent and the Banks, segregated from other funds of the Grantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by the Grantor, be turned over to the Agent in the

exact form received by the Grantor (duly indorsed by the Grantor to the Agent, if required) and

- (b) any and all such Proceeds received by the Agent (whether from any Grantor or otherwise) may, in the sole discretion of the Agent, be held by the Agent for the ratable benefit of the Banks as collateral security for, and/or then or at any time thereafter may be applied by the Agent against, the Obligations (whether matured or unmatured), such application to be in such order as the Agent shall elect. Any balance of such Proceeds remaining after the Obligations shall have been paid in full and the Commitments shall have been terminated shall be paid over to the Grantor or to whomsoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same.
- 9. Remedies. If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the Agent, on behalf of the Banks, may exercise, in addition to all other rights and remedies granted to them in this Security Agreement and in any other instrument or agreement securing, evidencing or relating to the Obligations or any Obligations, all rights and remedies of a secured party under the Code. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Agent, without demand of performance or other demand, presentment, protest, advertisement or notice of any kind (except any notice required by law referred to below) to or upon the Grantor or any other Person (all and each of which demands, defenses, advertisements and notices are hereby waived), may in such circumstances forthwith collect, receive, appropriate and realize upon any Collateral, or any part thereof, and/or may forthwith sell, lease, assign, give an option or options to purchase, or otherwise dispose of and deliver any Collateral or any part thereof (or contract to do any of the foregoing), in one or more parcels at public or private sale or sales, at any exchange or broker's board or office of the Agent or any Bank or elsewhere upon such terms and conditions as it may deem advisable and at such prices as it may deem best, for cash or on credit or for future delivery without assumption of any credit risk. The Agent and each Bank shall have the right upon any such public sale or sales, and, to the extent permitted by law, upon any such private sale or sales, to purchase the whole or any part of any Collateral so sold, free of any right or equity of redemption in the Grantor, which right or equity is hereby waived or released. The Grantor further agrees, at the Agent's request, to assemble the Collateral and make it available to the Agent at places which the Agent shall reasonably select, whether at the Grantor's premises or elsewhere. The Agent shall apply the net proceeds of any such collection, recovery, receipt, appropriation, realization or sale, after deducting all reasonable costs and expenses of every kind incurred therein or incidental to the care or safekeeping of any of such Collateral or in any way relating to such Collateral or the rights of the Agent and the Banks hereunder, including, without limitation, attorneys' fees and disbursements, to the payment in whole or in part of the

Obligations, in such order as the Agent may elect, and only after such application and after the payment by the Agent of any other amount required by any provision of law, including, without limitation, Section 9-504(1)(c) of the Code, need the Agent account for the surplus, if any, to the Grantor. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Grantor waives all claims, damages and demands it may acquire against the Agent or any Bank arising out of the exercise by them of any rights hereunder. If any notice of a proposed sale or other disposition of Collateral shall be required by law, such notice shall be deemed reasonable and proper if given at least ten days before such sale or other disposition. The Grantor shall remain liable for any deficiency if the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Collateral are insufficient to pay the Obligations and the fees and disbursements of any attorneys employed by the Agent or any Bank to collect such deficiency.

- 10. Limitation on Duties Regarding Preservation of Collateral. The Agent's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Collateral in its possession, under Section 9-207 of the Code or otherwise, shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Agent deals with similar property for its own account. Neither the Agent, any Bank, nor any of their respective directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of any Grantor or otherwise.
- 11. Powers Coupled with an Interest. All authorizations and agencies herein contained with respect to the Collateral are irrevocable and powers coupled with an interest.
- 12. Severability. Any provision of this Security Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 13. Section Headings. The Section headings used in this Security Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- 14. No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. Neither the Agent nor any Bank shall by any act (except by a written instrument pursuant to Section 15 hereof), delay, indulgence, omission or otherwise be deemed to have waived any right or remedy hereunder or to have acquiesced in any Default or Event of Default or in any breach of any of the terms and conditions hereof. No failure

to exercise, nor any delay in exercising, on the part of the Agent or any Bank, any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof. No single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. A waiver by the Agent or any Bank of any right or remedy hereunder on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to any right or remedy which the Agent or such Bank would otherwise have on any future occasion. The rights and remedies herein provided are cumulative, may be exercised singly or concurrently and are not exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law.

15. Waivers and Amendments; Successors and Assigns; Governing Law. None of the terms or provisions of this Security Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by the Grantor and the Agent in accordance with subsection 11.1 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, subsection 10.1 of the 1996 Credit Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement; provided that any provision of this Security Agreement may be waived by the Agent and the Banks in a letter or agreement executed by the Agent or by telecopy from the Agent. This Security Agreement shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the Grantor and shall inure to the benefit of the Agent and the Banks and their respective successors and assigns. THIS SECURITY AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

16. Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Agent, any Bank or any Grantor to be effective shall be in writing (or by telegraph or telecopy confirmed in writing) and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (a) when delivered by hand or (b) if given by mail, when deposited in the mails by certified mail, return receipt requested or (c) if by telegraph or telecopy, when sent and receipt has been confirmed, addressed at its address or transmission number for notices provided in subsection 11.2 of the 1995 Credit Agreement or subsection 10.2 of the 1996 Credit Agreement or Section 12 of the Subsidiary Guarantee. The Agent, each Bank and the Grantor may change its address and transmission numbers for notices by notice in the manner provided in this Section.

17. Authority of Agent. The Grantor acknowledges that the rights and responsibilities of the Agent under this Security Agreement with respect to any action taken by the Agent or the exercise or non-exercise by the Agent of any option, right, request, judgment or other right or remedy provided for herein or resulting or arising out of this Security Agreement shall, as between the Agent and the Banks, be governed by the Credit Agreements and by such other agreements with respect thereto as may exist from time to time among them, but, as between the Agent and the Grantor, the Agent shall be conclusively presumed to be acting as agent for the Banks with full and valid authority so to

act or refrain from acting, and the Grantor shall not be under any obligation, or entitlement, to make any inquiry respecting such authority.

18. Release of Liens. In the event that any Grantor conveys, sells, leases, assigns, transfers or otherwise disposes of any portion of the Collateral in accordance with subsection 8.6 of the 1995 Credit Agreement and subsection 7.6 of the 1996 Credit Agreement or grants a Lien with respect to any of the Collateral which Lien is permitted pursuant to subsection 8.3(m) of the Credit Agreement, or subsection 7.3(m) and the 1996 Credit Agreement and so long as no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Agent shall promptly take such action as may be reasonably requested by the Grantor to release, to the extent necessary, any Liens created by this Security Agreement in respect of such Collateral.

19. Counterparts. This Security Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Security Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. A set of the counterparts of this Security Agreement signed by all the parties hereto shall be lodged with the Agent.

AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRIES MANUFACTURING INC.
By:
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent
By:

286 SCHEDULE I

Financing Statements Filed

State Location Michigan Secretary of State Michigan Oakland County Michigan Wayne County Michigan Calhoun County Michigan Sanilac Secretary of State Allegheny County Russell County Virginia Virginia Virginia Page County Shenandoah County Frederick County Virginia Virginia Virginia Secretary of State Sandusky County Ohio Ohio Ohio Erie Secretary of State Hopkins County Kentucky Kentucky Wisconsin Secretary of State Sheboygan Wisconsin Secretary of State Indiana Indiana Putnam County Secretary of State Midland County Texas

Texas

287

Location of Records Concerning Accounts

2998 Waterview Rochester Hills, Michigan 48309

17000 Federal Drive Allen Park, Michigan 48101

14441 Rotunda Road Dearborn, Michigan 48120

400 South Stone Fremont, Ohio 43420

820 Industrial Road Marshall, Michigan 49068

308 West Thacker Drive P.O. Box 1095 Covington, Virginia 24426

1608 Sawmill Parkway Huron, Ohio 44839

600 Regional Park Drive Lebanon, Virginia 24266

31 Stoney Brook Lane Luray, Virginia 22835

850 Industrial Road P.O. Box 1167 Madisonville, Kentucky 42431-1167

6300 Euclid Avenue Marlette, Michigan 48453

1710 Sawmill Parkway Huron, Ohio 44839

P.O. Box 789 1101 South 8th Street Sheboygan, Wisconsin 53082

P.O. Box 386 2907 North 21st Street Sheboygan, Wisconsin 53082

2924 South 31st Street Sheboygan, Wisconsin 53081

500 North Filmore Greencastle, Indiana 46135 P.O. Box 181 Strasburg, Virginia 22657

P.O. Box 4457 South Industrial Loop Midland, Texas 79704

P.O. Box 9002 181 Battaile Drive Winchester, Virginia 22604

FORM OF DEPOSITARY AGENCY AGREEMENT

DEPOSITARY AGENCY AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996, among BANKERS TRUST COMPANY, a New York Banking Corporation, as depositary (in its capacity as depositary, the "Depositary"), CHEMICAL BANK, as administrative agent under the Credit Agreements referred to below (in its capacity as collateral agent, the "Agent"), LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), and PA ACQUISITION CORP., a Delaware corporation ("Acquisition Corp.").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Borrower has entered into the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), among the Borrower, the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), Chemical Bank, as Agent, and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein;

WHEREAS, the Borrower has entered into the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements"), among the Borrower, the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), and Chemical Bank, as Agent;

WHEREAS, Acquisition Corp. has executed and delivered the Acquisition Pledge Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Pledge Agreement"), in favor of Chemical Bank, as Agent (unless otherwise defined herein or the context otherwise requires, all capitalized terms used herein shall have the meanings assigned thereto in the 1995 Credit Agreement or the Pledge Agreement, as the case may be);

WHEREAS, the Depositary has received (and hereby acknowledges receipt of) copies of the Credit Agreements and the Pledge Agreement;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Depositary Letter Agreement, dated May 30, 1996 (the "Depositary Agreement"), between the Borrower and the Depositary, the Depositary will be receiving Common Stock, \$.01 par value per share (the "Company Stock"), of Masland Corporation ("Masland") tendered by the holders thereof for purchase by Acquisition Corp. in a tender offer (the "Tender Offer") made pursuant to and in accordance with the Offer to

Purchase, dated May 30, 1996, of Acquisition Corp. relating to the Tender Offer;

WHEREAS, the Banks are willing to make extensions of credit to finance in part Acquisition Corp.'s purchases of shares of Company Stock in the Tender Offer (all shares of Company Stock so purchased being "Purchased Shares") upon simultaneous satisfaction of the condition, among others, that the Agent obtain a perfected first priority security interest (the "Security Interest") in the Purchased Shares pursuant to the Pledge Agreement; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Credit Agreements, it is a condition precedent to the making and continuing of extensions of credit under the Credit Agreements that this Depositary Agency Agreement shall have been duly executed and delivered by the parties hereto;

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

- 1. Pursuant to the Depositary Agreement, the Borrower has appointed the Depositary to accept tenders of Company Stock. The Borrower and Acquisition Corp. hereby designate the Depositary to receive, on behalf of the Borrower and Acquisition Corp., transfers (within the meaning of Section 8-313 of the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in the State of New York (the "New York UCC")) of the Company Stock by the holders thereof simultaneously with the payment for the Purchased Shares, and the Depositary hereby accepts such designation.
- 2. The Borrower and Acquisition Corp. hereby instruct the Depositary to deliver to the Agent on behalf of the Borrower and Acquisition Corp. and pursuant to Section 6 of the Depositary Agreement and paragraph 3(a) or 4(a), as the case may be, of the Pledge Agreement stock certificates representing the Purchased Shares that are held from time to time by the Depositary on behalf of the Borrower and Acquisition Corp.
- 3. The Borrower and Acquisition Corp. hereby instruct the Depositary as follows: on the date hereof, with respect to any Purchased Shares which are not evidenced by stock certificates in the possession of the Depositary on such date, and thereafter, contemporaneously with each purchase by Acquisition Corp. of Purchased Shares, with respect to such Purchased Shares which are not evidenced by stock certificates then in the possession of the Depositary, the Depositary shall cause such shares to be transferred by book-entry to an account maintained in the name of Chemical Bank, for the benefit of the Agent, with a Clearing Corporation as specified by the Agent.
- 4. The Agent hereby designates the Depositary as its agent to, and the Depositary shall use reasonable efforts to, as

expeditiously as possible exchange on behalf of the Agent all certificates representing Purchased Shares for certificates registered in the name of Acquisition Corp. by delivering such certificates to ChaseMellon Shareholder Services, L.L.C., as transfer agent (the "Transfer Agent"), and obtain from the Transfer Agent possession of the certificates representing the Purchased Shares which have been registered in the name of Acquisition Corp. within the period specified in Section 8-321(4) of the New York UCC (such period currently being 21 days) for transferring a security for the sole purpose of exchange or registration of transfer; provided, however, that prior to delivering any Purchased Shares to the Transfer Agent, the Depositary shall have received from the Transfer Agent a duly executed agreement, in substantially the form of Annex I hereto, with respect to such Purchased Shares. The Depositary shall have no liability in the event the Transfer Agent fails to deliver to the Depositary the certificates representing the Purchased Shares registered in the name of Acquisition Corp. within the aforementioned 21 day period.

- 5. The Depositary shall promptly deliver to the Agent, upon receipt thereof from the Transfer Agent, all certificates representing Purchased Shares registered in the name of Acquisition Corp. Acquisition Corp. shall, upon the request of the Agent, promptly deliver to the Agent an undated stock power for each such certificate executed in blank.
- 6. The Depositary agrees to be the Agent's designated bailee pursuant to the Pledge Agreement for purposes of perfecting, in accordance with Sections 8-313(1) and 8-321(2) of the New York UCC, the Agent's security interest in the Purchased Shares until such Purchased Shares are delivered to the Agent pursuant to paragraph 2 hereof or transferred by book-entry to the account referred to in paragraph 3 hereof.
- 7. The Depositary waives all rights of offset and bank liens afforded it by law, agreement or otherwise against any funds and amounts deposited by the Borrower and Acquisition Corp. with it for the purpose of purchasing Purchased Shares but which at any time shall not have then been paid to the former holder(s) or any other authorized payee(s) of Purchased Shares.
- 8. The Depositary represents and warrants to the Agent and each Bank that (a) it has full power and authority to enter into this Depositary Agency Agreement and perform its obligations hereunder; (b) the execution, delivery and performance of this Depositary Agency Agreement by the Depositary has been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action; and (c) this Depositary Agency Agreement is the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Depositary, enforceable against the Depositary in accordance with its terms.

- 9. By its execution hereof in the space provided below, Acquisition Corp. and the Borrower hereby jointly and severally (a) agree to and authorize all of the foregoing and (b) agree to indemnify and hold free and harmless each of the Depositary, the Transfer Agent and the Agent from and against any and all actions, losses, costs, liabilities and damages in connection with or arising out of or relating to, with respect to the Depositary, this Depositary Agency Agreement, the Pledge Agreement and the Credit Agreements, and, with respect to the Transfer Agent and the Agent, the Transfer Agent's or the Agent's obligations hereunder or performance hereof, in each case other than arising out of the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the indemnified person. The indemnification obligation set forth in this paragraph shall survive termination of this Depositary Agency Agreement, the Credit Agreements and the Pledge Agreement.
- 10. (a) The duties and obligations of the Depositary hereunder shall be determined solely by the express provisions of this Depositary Agency Agreement, and the Depositary shall not be liable except for the performance of such duties and obligations as are specifically set forth in this Depositary Agency Agreement, and no implied covenants or obligations shall be read into this Depositary Agency Agreement against the Depositary. If the Credit Agreement or the Pledge Agreement as in effect on the date hereof is amended, supplemented or otherwise modified in a manner which affects the rights and obligations of the Depositary hereunder, the Depositary's rights and obligations hereunder shall not be so affected without the Depositary Agreement shall apply to the Depositary in acting hereunder as though fully set forth herein.
- (b) The Depositary assumes no responsibility or liability for and makes no representations as to the validity or sufficiency of this Depositary Agency Agreement (other than as specified in paragraph 8 hereof), the Credit Agreements, the Pledge Agreement, the Purchased Shares, the Letters of Transmittal (as defined in the Depositary Agreement) or the Offer to Purchase, including with respect to the sufficiency of such agreements to perfect the Security Interest.
- 11. The Borrower and Acquisition Corp. shall pay the out of pocket expenses and reasonable administrative fees of the Depositary in connection with the Depositary's obligations pursuant to this Depositary Agency Agreement, including the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel.
- 12. In no event shall the Depositary be liable for any consequential, incidental, indirect or special damages, including, without limitation, lost profits, even if the Depositary has been advised of the possibility of such damages.

- 13. The Depositary's sole duty with respect to the custody, safekeeping and physical preservation of the Purchased Shares in its possession shall be to deal with it in the same manner as the Depositary deals with similar securities and property for its own account.
- 14. The Agent has received a copy of the Depositary Agreement setting forth the duties of the Depositary in connection with the acceptance of tenders of Common Stock of Masland pursuant to the Offer to Purchase.

15. This Depositary Agency Agreement may be amended, modified or supplemented only pursuant to a written instrument executed by all parties. THIS DEPOSITARY AGENCY AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

BANKERS TRUST COMPANY, as Depositary

ANNEX I to Depositary Agency Agreement

		. :	1996

Chemical Bank, as Agent 270 Park Avenue New York, New York 10017 Attention: Rosemary Bradley

Ladies and Gentlemen:

ChaseMellon Shareholder Services, L.L.C. (the "Transfer Agent") is acting as the transfer agent for Masland Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), with respect to shares of Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share, of the Company (the "Company Stock"). The Transfer Agent has been informed that PA Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation (the "Acquisition Corp.") has made a tender offer (the "Tender Offer") for all issued and outstanding shares of Company Stock pursuant to an Offer to Purchase, dated May 30, 1996, and that Bankers Trust Company is acting as depositary (the "Depositary" when acting in such capacity) in connection with the Tender Offer.

Lear Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Borrower"), has requested that the Transfer Agent execute and deliver this letter and has agreed to indemnify the Transfer Agent in a separate letter in form similar to the attached Exhibit A for any claims which might result from the Transfer Agent's signing of or any action taken pursuant to this letter. [Transfer Agent's standard form indemnity to be attached as Exhibit A.]

The Transfer Agent hereby confirms that with respect to all certificates which the Depositary has advised the Transfer Agent are shares representing shares of Company Stock purchased by Acquisition Corp. (the "Purchased Shares") and are delivered to the Transfer Agent for transfer, properly completed and in good form for transfer, or for which the Transfer Agent has been instructed by the Depositary to transfer without regard to the appropriateness of the request and for which the Transfer Agent shall have been indemnified by the Borrower, the Transfer Agent shall promptly, and in any event within the period specified in Section 8-321(4) of the Uniform Commercial Code as from time to time in effect in the State of New York (such period currently being 21 days) for transferring a security for the sole purpose of exchange or registration of transfer, transfer such Purchased Shares into the name of Acquisition Corp. and return all newly issued certificates representing such Purchased Shares to the

Depositary. The Depositary shall have no obligation to instruct the Transfer Agent to transfer Purchased Shares without regard to the appropriateness of the request and to indemnify the Transfer Agent, unless the Depositary has been itself indemnified to the Depositary's satisfaction by the Borrower and Acquisition Corp.

Very truly yours,

CHASEMELLON SHAREHOLDER SERVICES, L.L.C., as Transfer Agent

FORM OF BORROWING CERTIFICATE

Pursuant to subsection 4.2(f) of the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996, among Lear Corporation (the "Borrower"), the several financial institutions parties thereto and Chemical Bank, as Agent (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof, the "Credit Agreement"), each of the undersigned hereby certifies as follows:

- 1. The representations and warranties made by the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries in the Loan Documents are true and correct in all material respects on and as of the date hereof with the same effect as if made on the date hereof.
- 2. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on the date hereof or after giving effect to the Loans on the date hereof.
- 3. Since the Closing Date, there has been no material adverse change in the business, operations, assets, financial or other condition of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

	LEAR CORPORATION	
	By: Title:	
	TICIE.	
Date:		

FORM OF ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE

Reference is made to the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), among Lear Corporation (the "Borrower"), the Banks named therein and Chemical Bank, as administrative agent for the Banks (in such capacity, the "Agent"). Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

The Assignor identified on Schedule 1 hereto (the "Assignor") and the Assignee identified on Schedule 1 hereto (the "Assignee") agree as follows:

- 1. The Assignor hereby irrevocably sells and assigns to the Assignee without recourse to the Assignor, and the Assignee hereby irrevocably purchases and assumes from the Assignor without recourse to the Assignor, as of the Transfer Effective Date (as defined below), the interest described in Schedule 1 hereto (the "Assigned Interest") in and to the Assignor's rights and obligations under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents (the "Assigned Facility").
- 2. The Assignor (a) makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or with respect to the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Credit Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant thereto, other than that the Assignor has not created any adverse claim upon the interest being assigned by it hereunder and that such interest is free and clear of any such adverse claim; (b) makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to the financial condition of the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any other obligor or the performance or observance by the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any other obligor of any of their respective obligations under the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto; and (c) attaches the Note held by it evidencing the Assigned Facility and (i) requests that the Agent, upon request by the Assignee, exchange the attached Note for a new Note payable to the Assignee, and (ii) if the Assignor has retained any interest in the Assigned Facility, requests that the Agent exchange the attached Note for a new Note payable to the Assignor, in each case in amounts which reflect the assignment being made hereby (and after giving effect to any other assignments which have become effective on the Transfer Effective Date, as the term is defined below).

- 3. The Assignee (a) represents and warrants that it is legally authorized to enter into this Assignment and Acceptance; (b) confirms that it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, together with copies of the financial statements delivered pursuant to subsection 5.1 thereof and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment and Acceptance; (c) agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Assignor, the Agent or any other Lender and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto; (d) appoints and authorizes the Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers and discretion under the Credit Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto as are delegated to the Agent by the terms thereof, together with such powers as are incidental thereto; and (e) agrees that it will be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement and will perform in accordance with its terms all the obligations which by the terms of the Credit Agreement are required to be performed by it as a Lender including, if it is organized under the laws of a jurisdiction outside the United States, its obligation pursuant to subsection 2.12(b) of the Credit Agreement.
- 4. The effective date of this Assignment and Acceptance shall be the Effective Date of Assignment described in Schedule 1 hereto (the "Transfer Effective Date"). Following the execution of this Assignment and Acceptance, it will be delivered to the Agent for acceptance by it and recording by the Agent pursuant to the Credit Agreement, effective as of the Transfer Effective Date (which shall not, unless otherwise agreed to by the Agent, be earlier than five Business Days after the date of such acceptance and recording by the Agent).
- 5. Upon such acceptance and recording, from and after the Transfer Effective Date, the Agent shall make all payments in respect of the Assigned Interest (including payments of principal, interest, fees and other amounts) to the Assignee for amounts which have accrued subsequent to the Transfer Effective Date. The Assignor and the Assignee shall make all appropriate adjustments in payments by the Agent for periods prior to the Transfer Effective Date or with respect to the making of this assignment directly between themselves.
- 6. From and after the Transfer Effective Date, (a) the Assignee shall be a party to the Credit Agreement and, to the extent provided in this Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Lender thereunder and under the other Loan Documents and shall be bound by the provisions thereof and (b) the Assignor shall, to the extent provided in this Assignment

and Acceptance, relinquish its rights and be released from its obligations under the Credit Agreement.

7. This Assignment and Acceptance shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Assignment and Acceptance to be executed as of the date first above written by their respective duly authorized officers on Schedule 1 hereto.

SCHEDULE 1 TO ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE

Name of Assignor:	
Name of Assignee:	
Transfer Effective Date:	
Principal	Commitment Percentage
Amount Assigned	Assigned(1/)
\$	%
Assignee:	Assignor:
By: Title:	By: Title:
Accepted:	Consented To:
CHEMICAL BANK, as Agent	LEAR CORPORATION
By:	Ву:
Title:	Title:

^{1/} Calculate the Commitment Percentage that is assigned to at least 15 decimal places and show as a percentage of the aggregate commitments of all Banks.

MATTERS TO BE COVERED BY OPINION OF COUNSEL TO THE BORROWER

- 1. Each of the guarantors (the "New Guarantors") executing Guarantor Supplements (the "Guarantor Supplements") on the date hereof (a) is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation and (b) has the corporate power and authority and the legal right to own and operate its property, to lease the property it operates and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged.
- 2. Each of the New Guarantors has the corporate power and authority and the legal right to execute and deliver, and to perform its obligations under, the Guarantor Supplements and the Subsidiary Guarantee and has taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of such Guarantor Supplements and the Subsidiary Guarantee.
- 3. The Guarantee Supplements and the Subsidiary Guarantee constitute legal, valid and binding obligations of each New Guarantor enforceable in accordance with their terms.
- 4. The execution, delivery and performance of the Guarantor Supplements and the Subsidiary Guarantee will not violate any provision of any Requirement of Law of the United States of America, the State of Illinois, the State of New York or the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware applicable to such party, or of any Contractual Obligation identified to us pursuant to an officer's certificate of Masland as being material of any New Guarantor, and will not result in or require the creation or imposition of any Lien on any of the properties or revenues of any New Guarantor pursuant to any Requirement of Law of the United States of America, the State of Illinois, the State of New York or the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware applicable to such party or any Contractual Obligation of any New Guarantor which has been identified to us pursuant to an officer's certificate of Masland as being material.
- 5. No consent or authorization of, filing with, or other act by or in respect of, any arbitrator or Governmental Authority and no consent of any other Person (including, without limitation, any stockholder or creditor of any New Guarantor) is required in connection with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of the Guarantee Supplements and the Subsidiary Guarantee.
- 6. Based on our understanding that the Agent has taken and is retaining possession of the stock certificates (the "Pledged Stock") evidencing the shares of stock described in [LIST PLEDGE AGREEMENTS PLEDGING STOCK OF MATERIAL DOMESTIC SUBSIDIARIES OF MASLAND] (collectively, the "Pledge Agreements"), there has been created thereunder, and there has been granted to

the Agent, for the benefit of the Banks, a valid and perfected security interest and lien upon the Pledged Stock. Assuming the Agent acquires its interest in the Pledged Stock in good faith and without notice of any adverse claims and the Pledged Stock is either in bearer form or in registered form issued or indorsed in the name of the Agent or in blank, the Agent will acquire its security interest in the Pledged Stock free of adverse claims.

7. The Pledged Stock of the "Issuers" (as defined in the Pledge Agreements) has been duly authorized and validly issued by such "Issuers" and are fully paid and nonassessable.

MATTERS TO BE COVERED BY OPINION OF COUNSEL TO THE BORROWER AND ACQUISITION CORP.

- 1. The Certificate of Merger of Acquisition Corp. and Masland has been duly executed and delivered by, and constitutes the valid, binding and enforceable obligation of, Acquisition Corp.
- $\,$ 2. The Merger has become effective under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

FORM OF INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT

INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT, dated as of June 27, 1996 (this "Intercreditor Agreement"), among (i) CHEMICAL BANK, as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "1995 Agent") under the 1995 Credit Agreement referred to below, (ii) CHEMICAL BANK, as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "1996 Agent") under the 1996 Credit Agreement referred to below and (iii) CHEMICAL BANK, as beneficiary, secured party and mortgagee under the Security Documents referred to below (in such capacity, the "Collateral Agent").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Lear Corporation (the "Borrower") is a party to (i) the Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 1995 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1995 Credit Agreement"), with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1995 Banks"), the 1995 Agent and the Managing Agents, Co-Agents and Lead Managers identified therein and (ii) the Credit Agreement, dated as of June 27, 1996 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "1996 Credit Agreement"; and together with the 1995 Credit Agreement, the "Credit Agreements") with the financial institutions parties thereto (the "1996 Banks"; and together with the 1995 Banks, the "Banks"), the 1996 Agent;

WHEREAS, pursuant to the 1995 Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents (as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement), the 1995 Banks have agreed to make certain Loans (as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement) to or for the benefit of the Borrower and, in the case of the Issuing Bank (as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement), issue and, in the case of the Participating Banks (as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement), participate in certain Letters of Credit (as defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement);

WHEREAS, pursuant to the 1996 Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents (as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement), the 1996 Banks have agreed to make certain Loans (as defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement) to the Borrower:

WHEREAS, the indebtedness, obligations and liabilities of the Borrower under the Credit Agreements is secured and guaranteed pursuant to the Security Documents (as defined in both Credit Agreements); and

WHEREAS, (i) pursuant to the Second Amendment and Consent, dated as of May 28, 1996, to the 1995 Credit Agreement, the 1995 Banks parties thereto (constituting the Required Banks, as such term is defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement) have instructed the 1995 Agent, in accordance with subsection 10.4 of the 1995 Credit Agreement, to enter into, and perform its obligations under, this Intercreditor Agreement and (ii) pursuant to subsection 9.10 of the 1996 Credit Agreement, the 1996 Banks have instructed the 1996 Agent to enter into, and perform its obligations under, this Intercreditor Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises contained herein, the 1995 Agent acting on behalf of the 1995 Banks, the 1996 Agent acting on behalf of the 1996 Banks, and the Collateral Agent acting on behalf of all the Banks, hereby agree as follows:

- 1. Defined Terms. (a) Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreements and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreements.
- (b) As used herein, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Aggregate Obligations": collectively, the 1995 Obligations and the 1996 Obligations.

"Instructing Group": at any time, Banks to which more than 50% of the Aggregate Obligations are owing.

"1995 Obligations": the "Obligations", as such term is defined in the 1995 Credit Agreement.

"1996 Obligations": the "Obligations", as such term is defined in the 1996 Credit Agreement.

- (c) The words "hereof," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Intercreditor Agreement shall refer to this Intercreditor Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Intercreditor Agreement, and Section and paragraph references are to this Intercreditor Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such terms.
- 2. Intercreditor Agreements. (a) The Collateral Agent agrees that it holds its interest and rights under each Security Document that secures or guarantees both the 1995 Obligations and the 1996 Obligations on behalf of all the Banks.
- (b) The Collateral Agent shall take such actions under and with respect to the Security Documents as shall be directed by the Instructing Group; provided that the Collateral Agent shall not release any Collateral or any Subsidiary Guarantee or

Additional Subsidiary Guarantee unless such action is permitted by the provisions of both Credit Agreements.

- (c) All proceeds realized by the Collateral Agent from any Security Document that secures or guarantees both the 1995 Obligations and the 1996 Obligations shall be distributed to the 1995 Agent and the 1996 Agent pro rata according to the amounts of 1995 Obligations and 1996 Obligations, respectively, outstanding on the date of such distribution, and such amounts so distributed to the 1995 Agent and the 1996 Agent shall be applied by them in accordance with the 1995 Credit Agreement and the 1996 Credit Agreement, respectively.
- 3. Amendments in Writing. None of the terms or provisions of this Intercreditor Agreement may be waived, amended, supplemented or otherwise modified except by a written instrument executed by each party hereto.
- 4. Section Headings. The section headings used in this Intercreditor Agreement are for convenience of reference only and are not to affect the construction hereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation hereof.
- $\,$ 5. GOVERNING LAW. THIS INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Intercreditor Agreement has been duly executed and delivered as of the day and year first above written.

By: Title:	
CHEMICAL BANK, a	s 1996 Agent
By: Title:	
CHEMICAL BANK, a Agent	s Collatera
By:	

CHEMICAL BANK, as 1995 Agent

MASLAND HOLDINGS, INC. 1991 STOCK PURCHASE AND OPTION PLAN

- 1. PURPOSE OF PLAN. This 1991 Stock Purchase and Option Plan (the "Plan") of Masland Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") is designed to provide incentives to such present and future employees, directors, consultants or advisers of the Company or its subsidiaries ("Participants"), as may be selected in the sole discretion of the Company's board of directors, through the grant of Options by the Company to Participants or through the sale of Common Stock to Participants.

"Board" means the Company's board of directors.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as it may be amended from time to time. $\ensuremath{\mathsf{T}}$

"Class P Common" means the company's Class P Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share.

"Common" means the Company's Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share.

"Common Stock" means the Class P Common and the Common.

"Fair market value" of a share of Common Stock means (a) the mean between the highest and lowest reported sale prices of a share of Common Stock on the New York Stock Exchange -- Composite Transactions Table (or, if not so reported, on any domestic stock exchanges on which the Common Stock is then listed); or (b) if the Common Stock is not listed on any domestic stock exchange, the mean between the closing high bid and low asked prices of a share of Common Stock as reported by the National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation System (or, if not so reported, by the system then regarded as the most reliable source of such quotations); or (c) if the Common Stock is listed on a domestic stock exchange or quoted in the domestic over-the-counter market, but there are not reported sales or quotations, as the case may be, on the given date, the value determined pursuant to (a) or (b) above using the reported sale prices or quotations on the last previous date on which so reported; or (d) if none of the foregoing clauses apply, the fair value of a share of Common Stock as determined in good faith by the Board.

"Option" means any option enabling the holder thereof to purchase any class of Common Stock from the Company granted by the Board pursuant to the provisions of this Plan. Options to be granted under this Plan may be incentive stock options within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code ("Incentive Stock Options") or in such other form, consistent with this Plan, as the Board may determine.

"Subsidiary" means any corporation (other than the Company) in an unbroken chain of corporations beginning with the Company if, at the time the option is granted, each of the corporations other than the last corporation in the chain owns stock possessing 50 percent or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such chain.

- 3. GRANT OF OPTIONS. The Board shall have the right and power to grant to any Participant Options at any time prior to the termination of this Plan in such quantity, at such price, on such terms and subject to such conditions that are consistent with this Plan and established by the Board. Options granted under this Plan shall be subject to such terms and conditions and evidenced by agreements as shall be determined from time to time by the Board.
- 4. SALE OF COMMON STOCK. The Board shall have the power and authority to sell to any Participant any class or classes of Common Stock at any time prior to the termination of this Plan in such quantity, at such price, on such terms and subject to such conditions that are consistent with this Plan and established by the Board. Common Stock sold under this Plan shall be subject to such terms and evidenced by agreements as shall be determined from time to time by the Board.
- 5. ADMINISTRATION OF THE PLAN. The Board shall have the power and authority to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and procedures governing the administration of this Plan, including, but not limited to the full power and authority (i) to interpret the terms of this Plan, the terms of any Options granted under this Plan, and the rules and procedures established by the Board governing any such Options and (ii) to determine the rights of any person under this Plan, or the meaning of requirements imposed by the terms of this Plan or any rule or procedure established by the Board. Each action of the Board which shall be binding on all persons.
- 6. LIMITATION ON THE AGGREGATE NUMBER OF SHARES. The number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which Options may be granted under this Plan (and which may be issued upon the exercise or payment thereof) shall not exceed, in the aggregate, 100,000 shares of Class P Common and 1,500,000 shares of Common (as

such numbers are equitably adjusted pursuant to paragraph 10 hereof). If any Options expire unexercised or unpaid or are canceled, terminated or forfeited in any manner without the issuance of Common Stock or payment thereunder, the shares with respect to which such Options were granted shall again be available under this Plan. Similarly, if any shares of Common Stock issued hereunder upon exercise of Options are repurchased hereunder, such shares shall again be available under this Plan for reissuance as Options. Shares of Common Stock to be issued upon exercise of the Options or shares of Common Stock to be sold directly hereunder may be either authorized and unissued shares, treasury shares, or a combination thereof, as the Board shall determine.

- INCENTIVE STOCK OPTIONS. All Incentive Stock Options (i) shall have an exercise price per share of Common Stock of not less than 100% of the fair market value of such share on the date of grant, (ii) shall not be exercisable more than ten years after the date of grant, (iii) shall not be transferable other than by will or under the laws of descent and distribution and, during the lifetime of the Participant to whom such Incentive Stock Options were granted, may be exercised only by such Participant (or his guardian or legal representative), and (iv) shall be exercisable only during the Participant's employment by the Company or a Subsidiary, provided, however, that the Board may, in its discretion, provide at the time that an Incentive Stock Option is granted that such Incentive Stock Option may be exercised for a period ending upon either (x) the termination of this Plan in the event of the Participant's death while an employee of the Company or a Subsidiary, or (y) the date which is three months after termination of the Participant's employment for any other reason. The Board's discretion to extend the period during which an Incentive Stock Option is exercisable shall only apply to the extent that (i) the Participant was entitled to exercise such option on the date of termination, and (ii) such option would not have expired had the Participant continued to be employed by the Company or a Subsidiary.
- 8. LISTING, REGISTRATION AND COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS. Each Option shall be subject to the requirement that if at any time the Board shall determine, in its discretion, that the listing, registration or qualification of the shares subject to the Option upon any securities exchange or under any state or federal securities or other law or regulation, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory body, is necessary or desirable as a condition to or in connection with the granting of such Option or the issue or purchase of shares thereunder, no such Option may be exercised or paid in Common Stock in whole or in part unless such listing, registration, qualification, consent or approval (a "Required Listing") shall have been effected or obtained, and the holder of the Option will supply the Company with

such certificates, representations and information as the Company shall request which are reasonably necessary or desirable in order for the Company to obtain such Required Listing, and shall otherwise cooperate with the Company in obtaining such Required Listing. In the case of officers and other persons subject to Section 16(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Board may at any time impose any limitations upon the exercise of an Option which, in the Board's discretion, are necessary or desirable in order to comply with Section 16(b) and the rules and regulations thereunder. If the Company, as part of an offering of securities or otherwise, finds it desirable because of federal or state regulatory requirements to reduce the period during which any Options may be exercised, the Board may, in its discretion and without the consent of the holders of any such Options, so reduce such period on not less than 15 days' written notice to the holders thereof.

- 9. CASH PAYMENTS UPON EXERCISE. Options which are not Incentive Stock Options may, in the Board's discretion, provide that the holder thereof, as soon as practicable after the exercise of the Options will receive, in lieu of any issuance of Common Stock, a cash payment in such amount as the Board may determine, but not more than the excess of the fair market value of a share of Common Stock (on the date the holder recognizes taxable income) over the Option's exercise price multiplied by the number of shares as to which the Option is exercised.
- 10. ADJUSTMENT FOR CHANGE IN COMMON STOCK. In the event of a reorganization, recapitalization, stock split, stock dividend, combination of shares, merger, consolidation or other change in the Common Stock, the Board shall make appropriate changes in the number and type of shares authorized by this Plan, the number and type of shares covered by outstanding Options and the prices specified therein.
- 11. TAXES. The Company shall be entitled, if necessary or desirable, to withhold (or secure payment from the Plan participant in lieu of withholding) the amount of any withholding or other tax due from the Company with respect to any amount payable and/or shares issuable under this Plan, and the Company may defer such payment or issuance unless indemnified to its satisfaction.
- 12. TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT. The Board at any time may suspend or terminate this Plan and make such additions or amendments as it deems advisable under this Plan, except that they may not, without further approval by the Company's stockholders, (a) increase the maximum number of shares as to which Options may be granted under this Plan, except pursuant to paragraph 10 above or (b) extend the term of this Plan; provided that, subject to

paragraph 8 hereof, the Board may not change any of the terms of a written agreement with respect to an Option between the Company and the holder of such Option without the approval of the holder of such Option. No Options shall be granted or shares of Common Stock issued hereunder after August 2, 2001.

* * * * *

MASLAND CORPORATION 1993 STOCK OPTION INCENTIVE PLAN

ARTICLE 1.

ESTABLISHMENT AND PURPOSE

- 1.1 Establishment and Effective Date. Masland Corporation, a Delaware Corporation (the "Corporation"), hereby establishes a stock incentive plan to be known as the Masland Corporation 1993 Stock Option Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). The Plan was adopted by the Board of Directors on October 25, 1993, was approved by the Company's stockholders on October 25, 1993, and became effective on the later date. Upon approval by the Board of Directors of the Corporation (the "Board"), awards may be made as provided herein, subject to subsequent stockholder approval. In the event that such stockholder approval is not obtained, any such awards shall be cancelled and all rights of associates with respect to such awards shall thereupon cease.
- 1.2 Purpose. The Corporation desires to attract and retain the best available executive and key management associates for itself and its subsidiaries and to encourage the highest level of performance by such associates in order to serve the best interests of the Corporation and its stockholders. The Plan is expected to contribute to the attainment of these objectives by offering eligible associates the opportunity to acquire stock ownership interests in the Corporation, and other rights enabling them to share in appreciation in value of the stock of the Corporation, thereby providing them with incentives to put forth maximum efforts for the success of the Corporation and its subsidiaries.

ARTICLE 2.

AWARDS

- 2.1 Form of Awards. Awards under the Plan may be granted in any one or more of the following forms: (i) incentive stock options ("Incentive Stock Options") meeting the requirements of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"); (ii) nonstatutory stock options ("Nonstatutory Stock Options") (unless otherwise indicated, references in the Plan to Options shall include both Incentive Stock Options and Nonstatutory Stock Options); and (iii) stock appreciation rights ("Stock Appreciation Rights"), which may be awarded either in tandem with Options ("Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights") or on a stand-alone basis ("Nontandem Stock Appreciation Rights").
- 2.2 Maximum Shares Available. The maximum aggregate number of shares of Common Stock available for award under the Plan is 500,000, increased by any unused shares available for grant on the effective date of the Plan under the Corporation's 1991 Stock Purchase and Option Plan (the "Prior Plan"), but in no event shall the total exceed 800,000, and subject to adjustment pursuant to Article 11. In the event that prior to the end of the period during which Options may be granted under the Plan, any Option or any Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right under the Plan expires unexercised or is terminated, surrendered or cancelled (other than in connection with the exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right) without being exercised in whole or in part for any reason, then such

shares or units may, at the discretion of the Committee, be made available for subsequent awards under the Plan, upon such terms as the Committee may determine.

ARTICLE 3.

ADMINISTRATION

- 3.1 Committee. The Plan shall be administered by a Compensation Committee (the "Committee") appointed by the Board and consisting of not less than two (2) members of the Board who are not also employees of the Corporation or any of its subsidiaries. Except as permitted by Rule 16b-3(c)(i)(A),(B),(C) and (D) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "1934 Act"), no member of the Board may serve on the Committee if such member is or has been granted stock options, stock appreciation rights or any other derivative security of the Corporation or any of its affiliates pursuant to this Plan or any other similar plan of the Corporation or its affiliates either while serving on the Committee or during the one year period prior to being appointed to the Committee, except nonqualified stock options under the Corporation's Non-Employee Directors Stock Option Plan.
- 3.2 Powers of Committee. Subject to the express provisions of the Plan, the Committee shall have the power and authority (i) to grant Options and to determine the purchase price of the Common Stock covered by each Option, the term of each Option, the number of shares of Common Stock to be covered by each Option and any performance objectives or vesting standards applicable to each Option; (ii) to designate Options as Incentive Stock Options or Nonstatutory Stock Options and to determine which Options, if any, shall be accompanied by Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights; (iii) to grant Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights and Nontandem Stock Appreciation Rights and to determine the terms and conditions of such rights; and (iv) to determine the associates to whom, and the time or times at which, Options and Stock Appreciation Rights shall be granted.
- 3.3 Delegation. The Committee may delegate to one or more of its members or to any other person or persons such ministerial duties as it may deem advisable; provided, however, that the Committee may not delegate any of its responsibilities hereunder if such delegation will cause the Plan to fail to comply with the "disinterested administration" rules under Section 16 of the 1934 Act. The Committee may also employ attorneys, consultants, accountants or other professional advisors and shall be entitled to rely upon the advice, opinions or valuations of any such advisors.
- 3.4 Interpretations. The Committee shall have sole discretionary authority to interpret the terms of the Plan, to adopt and revise rules, regulations and policies to administer the Plan and to make any other factual determinations which it believes to be necessary or advisable for the administration of the Plan. All actions taken and interpretations and determinations made by the Committee in good faith shall be final and binding upon the Corporation, all associates who have received awards under the Plan and all other interested persons.
- 3.5 Liability; Indemnification. No member of the Committee, nor any associate to whom ministerial duties have been delegated, shall be personally liable for any action, interpretation or determination made with respect to the Plan or awards made thereunder, and each member of the Committee and any such associate shall be fully indemnified and protected by the Corporation with

respect to any liability he or she may incur with respect to any such action, interpretation or determination, to the extent permitted by applicable law and to the extent provided in the Corporation's Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws, as amended from time to time.

ARTICLE 4.

ELIGIBILITY

Awards shall be limited to executive and key management associates who are regular, full-time associates of the Corporation and its present and future subsidiaries and to a limited number of outside consultants and advisors to the Corporation or its subsidiaries. In determining the associates to whom awards shall be granted and the number of shares to be covered by each award, the Committee shall take into account the nature of the services rendered by such associates, their present and potential contributions to the success of the Corporation and its subsidiaries and such other factors as the Committee in its sole discretion shall deem relevant. Unless otherwise specified, references to associates herein shall mean both employees and non-employee consultants who have received grants under this Plan. As used in this Plan, the term "subsidiary" shall mean any corporation which at the time qualifies as a subsidiary of the Corporation under the definition of "subsidiary corporation" set forth in Section 424(f) of the Code, or any similar provision hereafter enacted.

ARTICLE 5.

STOCK OPTIONS

- 5.1. Grant of Options. Options may be granted under this Plan for the purchase of shares of Common Stock. Options shall be granted in such form and upon such terms and conditions, including the satisfaction of corporate or individual performance objectives and other vesting standards, as the Committee shall from time to time determine.
- 5.2 Option Price. The option price of each Option to purchase Common Stock shall be determined by the Committee at the time of grant, but shall not be less than 100 percent of the fair market value of the Common Stock subject to such Option on the date of grant. The option price so determined shall also be applicable in connection with the exercise of any Tandem Stock Appreciation Right granted with respect to such Option.
- 5.3 Term of Options. The term of each Nonstatutory Stock Option granted under the Plan shall not exceed ten (10) years and one day from the date of grant, subject to earlier termination as provided in Articles 9 and 10. Except as otherwise provided in Section 6.1 with respect to ten percent (10%) stockholders of the Corporation, the term of each Incentive Stock Option shall not exceed ten (10) years from the date of grant, subject to earlier termination as provided in Articles 9 and 10.
- $\,$ 5.4 Exercise of Options. An Option may be exercised, in whole or in part, at such time

or times as the Committee shall determine. The Committee may, in its discretion, accelerate the exercisability of any Option at any time. Options may be exercised by an associate by giving written notice to the Committee stating the number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which the Option is being exercised and tendering payment therefor. Payment for the Common Stock issuable upon exercise of the Option shall be made in full in cash or by check or, if the Committee, in its sole discretion, permits, in shares of Common Stock (valued at fair market value on the date of exercise). As soon as reasonably practicable following such exercise, a certificate representing the shares of Common Stock purchased, registered in the name of the associate, shall be delivered to the associate. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an associate may not exercise an Option prior to the approval of the Plan by the Corporation's stockholders.

- 5.5 Cancellation of Stock Appreciation Rights. Upon exercise of all or a portion of an Option, the related Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights shall be cancelled with respect to an equal number of shares of Common Stock.
- 5.6 Restriction on Subsequent Disposition of Stock. No shares of Common Stock issued upon exercise of an Option or Stock Appreciation Right may be sold or otherwise disposed of within six (6) months following the date of grant (assuming it is exercisable within such period of time) by any associate who is or may be subject to Section 16 of the 1934 Act.

ARTICLE 6.

SPECIAL RULES APPLICABLE TO INCENTIVE STOCK OPTIONS

- 6.1 Ten Percent Stockholder. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan to the contrary, no associate may receive an Incentive Stock Option under the Plan if such associate, at the time the award is granted, owns (after application of the rules contained in Section 424(d) of the Code) stock possessing more than ten percent (10%) of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Corporation or its subsidiaries, unless (i) the option price for such Incentive Stock Option is at least 110 percent of the fair market value of the Common Stock subject to such Incentive Stock Option on the date of grant and (ii) such Option is not exercisable after a date five (5) years from the date such Incentive Stock Option is granted.
- 6.2 Limitation on Grants. The aggregate fair market value (determined with respect to each Incentive Stock Option at the time such Incentive Stock (Option is granted) of the shares of Common Stock with respect to which Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by an associate during any calendar year (under this Plan or any other plan of the Corporation or a subsidiary) shall not exceed \$100,000.
- 6.3 Limitation on Time of Grants. No grant of an Incentive Stock Option shall be made under this Plan more than ten (10) years after the earlier of the date of adoption of the Plan by the Board or the date the Plan is approved by the Corporation's stockholders.
- 6.4 Employee Status. No grant of an Incentive Stock Option shall be made under this Plan unless the associate is an employee of the Corporation or one of its subsidiaries at the date of grant.

ARTICLE 7.

STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS

- 7.1 Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights Generally. Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights are attached to individual Option grants and may permit the associate, depending upon the terms of grant, to either: (a) exercise such Option with respect to a specified portion of the exercisable shares of Common Stock and with respect to the remaining portion of the exercisable shares receive a cash payment equal to the gain in fair market value of such shares from the date of grant to the date of exercise, or (b) elect to receive a combination of shares of Common Stock and a cash payment at the time of exercise with the sum of the then fair market value of such shares and the cash payment for any given grant being equal to the gain in fair market value of the shares from the date of grant to the date of exercise.
- 7.2 Non-tandem Stock Appreciation Rights Generally. A Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right relates to shares of Common Stock' of the Corporation and generally will have the same terms and conditions as described in Section 7.1, but is independent of and unrelated to the grant of Options. The grantee of a Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right may be entitled, depending upon the terms of grant, to receive a payment in cash or in shares of Common Stock or in a combination of cash and shares equal in value to the gain in the fair market value of the Common Stock from the date of grant of such Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right to the date of exercise with respect to the shares represented by such Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right. However, the Committee, in its sole discretion, may set a maximum limit on the amount of gain that may be realized upon exercise of any such Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right, and may specify such other terms and conditions regarding the exercise of such Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right or the benefits to be derived therefrom.
- 7.3 Grants of Stock Appreciation Rights. Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights may be awarded by the Committee in connection with any Option granted under the Plan, either at the time the Option is granted or thereafter at any time prior to the exercise, termination or expiration of the Option. Nontandem Stock Appreciation Rights may also be granted by the Committee at any time. At the time of grant of a Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right, the Committee shall specify the number of shares of Common Stock covered by such right and the base price of the shares of Common Stock to be used in connection with the calculation described in Section 7.6 below. The base price of a Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right shall be not less than 100 percent of the fair market value of a share of Common Stock on the date of grant. Stock Appreciation Rights shall be subject to such terms and conditions not inconsistent with the other provisions of this Plan as the Committee shall determine.
- 7.4 Limitations on Exercise. A Tandem Stock Appreciation Right shall be exercisable only to the extent that the related Option is exercisable and shall be exercisable only for such period as the Committee may determine (which period may expire prior to the expiration date of the related Option). Upon the exercise of all or a portion of Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights, the related Option shall be cancelled with respect to an equal number of shares of Common Stock. Shares of Common Stock subject to Options, of portions thereof, surrendered upon exercise of a Tandem Stock Appreciation Right, shall not be available for subsequent awards under the Plan. A Nontandem

- 7.5 Surrender or Exchange of Tandem Stock Appreciation Rights. A Tandem Stock Appreciation Right shall entitle the associate to surrender to the Corporation unexercised the related Option, or any portion thereof, and to receive from the Corporation in exchange therefor that number of shares of Common Stock having an aggregate fair market value equal to (A) the excess of (i) the fair market value of one (1) share of Common Stock as of the date the Tandem Stock Appreciation Right is exercised over (ii) the option price per share specified in such Option, multiplied by (B) the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the Option, or portion thereof, which is surrendered. Cash shall be delivered in lieu of any fractional shares.
- 7.6 Exercise of Nontandem Stock Appreciation Rights. The exercise of a Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right shall entitle the associate to receive from the Corporation that number of shares of Common Stock having an aggregate fair market value equal to (A) the excess of (i) the fair market value of one (1) share of Common Stock as of the date on which the Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right is exercised over (ii) the base price of the shares covered by the Nontandem Stock Appreciation right, multiplied by (B) the number of shares of Common Stock covered by the Nontandem Stock Appreciation Right, or the portion thereof being exercised. Cash shall be delivered in lieu of any fractional shares.
- 7.7 Settlement of Stock Appreciation Rights. As soon as is reasonably practicable after the exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right, the Corporation shall (i) issue, in the name of the associate, stock certificates representing the total number of full shares of Common Stock to which the associate is entitled pursuant to Section 7.5 or 7.6 hereof and cash in an amount equal to the fair market value, as of the date of exercise, of any resulting fractional shares, and (ii) if the Committee causes the Corporation to elect to settle all or part of its obligations arising out of the exercise of the Stock Appreciation Right in cash pursuant to Section 7.8, deliver to the associate an amount in cash equal to the fair market value, as of the date of exercise, of the shares of Common Stock it would otherwise be obligated to deliver.
- 7.8 Cash Settlement. The Committee, in its discretion, may cause the Corporation to settle all or any part of its obligation arising out of the exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right by the payment of cash in lieu of all or part of the shares of Common Stock it would otherwise be obligated to deliver under the terms of grant in an amount equal to the fair market value of such shares on the date of exercise.

ARTICLE 8.

NONTRANSFERABILITY OF OPTIONS AND STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS

No Option or Stock Appreciation Right may be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated (whether by operation of law or otherwise), except as provided by will or the applicable laws of descent and distribution, and no Option or Stock Appreciation Right shall be subject to execution, attachment or similar process. Any attempted assignment, transfer, pledge, hypothecation or other

disposition of an Option or a Stock Appreciation Right not specifically permitted herein shall be null and void and without effect. An Option or Stock Appreciation Right may be exercised only by an associate or his or her guardian or legal representative during his or her lifetime, or following his or her death pursuant to Article 10.

ARTICLE 9.

TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT

- 9.1 Exercise after Termination of Employment. In the event that the employment of an associate to whom an Option or Stock Appreciation Right has been granted under the Plan shall be terminated (for reasons other than death or total disability), such Option or Stock Appreciation Right may be exercised (to the extent that the associate was entitled to do so at the termination of his employment) at any time within three (3) months after such termination of employment.
- 9.2 Total Disability. In the event that an associate to whom an Option or Stock Appreciation Right has been granted under the Plan shall become totally disabled, such Option or Stock Appreciation Right may be exercised at any time during the first nine (9) months after the associate first receives benefits under the Corporation's Long-Term Disability Plan (the "Disability Plan"). For purposes hereof, "total disability" shall have the definition set forth in the Disability Plan, which definition is hereby incorporated by reference.
- 9.3 Disability of or Cessation of Service by a Consultant. A consultant shall be entitled to exercise Options or Stock Appreciation Rights only during such time as he or she remains as an active consultant to the Corporation or a subsidiary thereof and for a period of three (3) months thereafter; provided, however, that a consultant shall be entitled to exercise awards for a period of nine (9) months following the total disability of such consultant.

ARTICLE 10.

DEATH OF ASSOCIATE

If an associate to whom an Option or Stock Appreciation Right has been granted under the Plan shall die while employed by, or while in the active service of, the Corporation or one of its subsidiaries or within three (3) months after the termination of such employment or cessation of service, such Option or Stock Appreciation Right may be exercised to the extent that the associate was entitled to do so at the time of his or her death, by the associate's estate or by the person who acquires the right to exercise such Option or Stock Appreciation Right upon his or her death by bequest or inheritance. Such exercise may occur at any time within one (1) year after the date of the associate's death, but in no case later than the date on which the Option or Stock Appreciation Right terminates.

ARTICLE 11.

ADJUSTMENT UPON CHANGES IN CAPITALIZATION

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, the Committee may at any time make or provide for such adjustments to the Plan, to the number and class of shares available thereunder or to any outstanding Options or Stock Appreciation Rights as it shall deem appropriate to prevent dilution or enlargement of rights, including adjustments in the event of changes in the number of shares of outstanding Common Stock by reason of stock dividends, split-ups, recapitalizations, mergers, consolidations, combinations or exchange of shares, separations, reorganizations, liquidations and the like.

ARTICLE 12.

AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION

The Board may suspend, terminate, modify or amend the Plan, provided that any amendment that would (i) materially increase the aggregate number of shares which may be issued under the Plan; (ii) materially increase the benefits accruing to associates under the Plan; or (iii) materially modify the requirements as to eligibility for participation in the Plan, shall be subject to the approval of the Corporation's stockholders, except that any such increase or modification that may result from adjustments authorized by Article 11 does not require such approval. If the Plan is terminated, the terms of the Plan shall, notwithstanding such termination, continue to apply to awards granted prior to such termination. No suspension, termination, modification or amendment of the Plan may, without the consent of the associate to whom an award shall theretofore have been granted, adversely affect the rights of such associate under such award, nor otherwise cause Rule 16b-3 under the 1934 Act, or the equivalent thereof from time to time in effect, to become inapplicable.

ARTICLE 13.

WRITTEN AGREEMENT

Each award of Options or Stock Appreciation Rights shall be evidenced by a written agreement, executed by the associate and the Corporation, containing such restrictions, terms and conditions, if any, as the Committee may require. In the event of any conflict between a written agreement and the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall govern.

ARTICLE 14.

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

14.1 Fair Market Value. "Fair market value" of a share of Common Stock for purposes of this Plan shall be the simple average of the high and low prices at which the Common Stock traded

there were sales.

- 14.2 Tax Withholding. The Corporation shall have the right to require associates or their beneficiaries or legal representatives to remit to the Corporation an amount sufficient to satisfy Federal, state and local withholding tax requirements, or to deduct from all payments under this Plan amounts sufficient to satisfy all withholding tax requirements. Whenever payments under the Plan are to be made to an associate in cash, such payments shall be net of any amounts sufficient to satisfy all Federal, state and local withholding tax requirements. The Committee may, in its discretion, permit an associate to satisfy his or her tax withholding obligation either by (i) surrendering shares of Common Stock owned by the associate or (ii) having the Corporation withhold from shares of Common Stock otherwise deliverable to the associate. Shares surrendered or withheld shall be valued at their fair market value as of the date on which income is required to be recognized for income tax purposes. In the case of an award of Incentive Stock Options, the foregoing right shall be deemed to be provided to the associate at the time of such award.
- 14.3 Compliance with Section 16(b). In the case of associates who are or may be subject to Section 16 of the 1934 Act, it is the intent of the Corporation that the Plan and any award granted hereunder satisfy and be interpreted in a manner that satisfies the applicable requirements of Rule 16b-3, so that such persons will be entitled to the benefits of Rule 16b-3 or other exemptive rules under Section 16 of the 1934 Act and will not be subjected to liability thereunder. If any provision of the Plan or any award would otherwise conflict with the intent expressed herein, that provision, to the extent possible, shall be interpreted and deemed amended so as to avoid such conflict. To the extent of any remaining irreconcilable conflict with such intent, such provision shall be deemed void as applicable to associates who are or may be subject to Section 16 of the 1934 Act.
- 14.4 Compliance with Securities Act of 1933. Each Option or Stock Appreciation Right granted under the Plan shall be subject to the further condition that if, at any time, in the opinion of counsel for the Corporation, the registration, listing or qualification of the shares covered by such Option or Stock Appreciation Right under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act"), upon any securities exchange or under any state law, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory body or the updating, amendment or revision of any registration statement, listing application, or similar document, is required as a condition of, or in connection with, the purchase of shares under such Option or the exercise of rights under such Stock Appreciation Right, no such Option or Stock Appreciation Right may be exercised unless and until such registration, listing, qualification, consent, approval, updating, amendment or revision shall have been effected or obtained free of any conditions not acceptable to the Committee; provided, however, that subject to Sections 9 and 10 hereof, if the right to exercise any Option or Stock Appreciation Right is suspended for any of the foregoing reasons, the termination date for exercising such Option or Stock Appreciation Right is extended for the length of time of the suspension or thirty (30) days after the date on which the associate holding such Option or Stock Appreciation Right is notified that such suspension of the right to exercise such Option or Stock Appreciation Right has ended. The Board or the Committee may, as a condition to the exercise by an associate of an Option, require that the associate agree in writing that he or she will not dispose of the shares of Common Stock to be acquired upon such exercise in a transaction which, in the opinion of counsel for the Corporation, would violate the 1933

Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. The Board or the Committee shall have the authority to require additional agreements or impose additional conditions which it reasonably believes are necessary to assure compliance with Federal and state securities and other laws.

- 14.5 Successors. The obligations of the Corporation under the Plan shall be binding upon any successor corporation or organization resulting from the merger, consolidation or other reorganization of the Corporation, or upon any successor corporation or organization succeeding to substantially all of the assets and business of the Corporation. In the event of any of the foregoing, the Committee may, at its discretion, prior to the consummation of the transaction, cancel, offer to purchase, exchange, adjust or modify any outstanding awards, at such time and in such manner as the Committee deems appropriate and in accordance with applicable law.
- 14.6 General Creditor Status. Associates shall have no right, title or interest whatsoever in or to any investments which the Corporation may make to aid it in meeting its obligations under the Plan. Nothing contained in the Plan, and no action taken pursuant to its provisions, shall create or be construed to create a trust of any kind, or a fiduciary relationship between the Corporation and any associate or beneficiary or legal representatives of such associate. To the extent that any person acquires a right to receive payments from the Corporation under the Plan, such right shall be no greater than the right of an unsecured general creditor of the Corporation. All payments to be made hereunder shall be paid from the general funds of the Corporation and no special or separate fund shall be established and no segregation of assets shall be made to assure payment of such amounts except as expressly set forth in the Plan.
- 14.7 Rights as a Stockholder. No associate shall have any right as a stockholder with respect to any shares subject to an Option or Stock Appreciation Right until the date of the issuance of a stock certificate to him or her for such shares of Common Stock. No adjustment shall be made for dividends (whether ordinary or extraordinary, or whether in cash, securities or other property) or distributions of other rights for which the record date is prior to the date such stock certificates are issued, except as otherwise provided herein.
- 14.8 No Right to Employment. Nothing in the Plan or in any written agreement entered into pursuant to Article 13, nor the grant of any award, shall confer upon any associate any right to continue in the employ of the Corporation or a subsidiary or to be entitled to any remuneration or benefits not set forth in the Plan or such written agreement or interfere with or limit the right of the Corporation or a subsidiary to modify the terms of or terminate such associate's employment at any time.
- 14.9 Other Plans. Effective upon the adoption of the Plan by the Corporation's stockholders, no further awards shall be made under the Prior Plan. Thereafter, all awards made under the Prior Plan prior to adoption of this Plan by the stockholders shall continue in accordance with the terms of the Prior Plan.
- 14.10 Application of Funds. The proceeds received by the Corporation from the sale of Common Stock pursuant to Options granted under the Plan shall be used for general corporate purposes.

- 14.11 Notices. Notices required or permitted to be made under the Plan shall be sufficiently made if sent by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, addressed (a) to the associate at the associate's address as set forth in the books and records of the Corporation or its subsidiaries, or (b) to the Corporation or the Committee at the principal office of the Corporation.
- 14.12 Severability. In the event that any provision of the Plan shall be held illegal or invalid for any reason, such illegality or invalidity shall not affect the remaining parts of the Plan, and the Plan shall be construed and enforced as if the illegal or invalid provision had not been included.v
- $14.13\,$ Governing Law. To the extent not preempted by Federal law, the Plan, and all agreements hereunder, shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State of Delaware.

FORM OF OPTION ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT

THIS OPTION ASSUMPTION AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is made as of ______, 1996 by and between Lear Corporation ("Lear") and the optionee (the "Optionee") whose name is set forth on the signature page hereto.

WHEREAS, Lear, Masland Corporation ("Masland") and PA Acquisition ("PA") have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") dated May 23, 1996 whereby, among other things, Lear and PA have offered to purchase all of the outstanding shares of Masland's Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share (the "Masland Shares") at a price of \$26.00 per share (as such price may be increased pursuant to the Merger Agreement (the "Offer Price")); and

WHEREAS, in connection with the transactions contemplated under the Merger Agreement, Lear has agreed to assume Masland's obligations under the Masland Holdings, Inc. 1991 Stock Purchase and Option Plan (the "1991 Plan") and the Masland Corporation 1993 Stock Option Incentive Plan (the "1993 Plan") (collectively, the "Stock Option Plans") upon consummation of the merger of PA into Masland in accordance with the terms of the Merger Agreement (the "Merger"); and

WHEREAS, in connection with Lear's assumption of Masland's obligations under the 1991 Plan, Lear has agreed, if the Optionee so desires with respect to his options under that plan, to assume upon consummation of the Merger, Masland's obligations under each stock option agreement entered into between Masland and the Optionee under the 1991 Plan, it being understood that each grant by Masland to the Optionee of the right to purchase Masland Shares has been evidenced by a stock option agreement between Masland and the Optionee (an "1991 Option Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, the Optionee desires to convert the right to purchase the number of Masland Shares set forth on the signature page hereto under the caption "Number of Shares Converted" into the right to purchase shares of Lear's Common Stock, \$.01 par value per share ("Lear Shares") as set forth in this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, in connection with Lear's assumption of Masland's obligations under the 1993 Plan, Lear has agreed to assume, upon consummation of the Merger, Masland's obligations under each stock option agreement entered into between Masland and the Optionee under the 1993 Plan, it being understood that each grant by Masland to the Optionee of the right to purchase Masland Shares has been evidenced by a stock option agreement between Masland and the Optionee (a "1993 Option Agreement").

- 1. Consummation of Merger. The obligations of Lear under this Agreement are conditioned upon the consummation of the Merger. Upon the consummation of the Merger, this Agreement shall entitle the Optionee to purchase Lear Shares, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Stock Option Plans, the 1991 Option Agreements and the 1993 Option Agreements. In the event that the Merger is not consummated, neither Lear nor the Optionee shall have any rights, obligations or remedies under this Agreement.
- 2. Conversion. Upon consummation of the Merger, each right of the Optionee to purchase that number of Masland Option Shares set forth on the signature page hereto under the caption "Number of Shares Converted" ("Converted Shares") and identified to an assumed Option Agreement by grant date shall respectively be converted into the right to purchase (a "Lear Option") that number of Lear Shares determined in accordance with Section 4 below at a price per Lear Share determined in accordance with Section 3 below. Upon the effectiveness of this Agreement, the Optionee shall have no right to receive those Converted Shares set forth on the signature page hereto under any Option Agreement, and shall, with respect to those Converted Shares set forth on the signature page hereto, have the right to receive only those number of Lear Shares determined in accordance with Section 4 below at a price per Lear Share determined in accordance with Section 3 below.
- 3. Exercise Price of Lear Shares Under the Lear Options. As determined separately with respect to each Lear Option, the exercise price of Lear Shares shall be the product of (i) the average closing price of Lear Shares as reported on the New York Stock Exchange for the period of the 20 consecutive business days ending on June 26, 1996 (the "Lear Market Price") multiplied by (ii) the quotient of (a) the greater of (x) the exercise price of the Masland Option Shares and (y) \$8.00 divided by (b) the Offer Price.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the exercise price per Lear Share determined in accordance with this Section 3 shall be rounded to the nearest whole cent.

4. Number of Lear Shares Issuable Under the Lear Option. As determined separately with respect to each Lear Option, the number of Lear Shares an Optionee shall have the right to receive shall equal the quotient of (i) the product of (a) the number of Masland Option Shares multiplied by (b) the exercise price of the Masland Option Shares, divided by (ii) the difference of (x) the Lear Market Price minus (y) the Exercise Price determined in Section 3.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the number of Lear Shares to be received by the Optionee in accordance with this Section 4 shall be rounded to the nearest whole Lear Share.

5. Vesting and Exercise. Each Lear Option received by the Optionee pursuant to this Agreement shall vest and become exercisable in accordance with the terms of the respective assumed Option Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of an Optionee whose employment is terminated without cause within one year of the consummation of the Merger, the

Lear Options shall remain exercisable for the two year period following the Optionee's termination of employment.

6. Ratification. This Agreement is limited as specified herein. Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, the Stock Option Plans, each 1991 Option Agreement and each 1993 Option Agreement is hereby ratified and confirmed in all respects.

7. General Provisions.

- (a) Severability. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement will be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or enforceability will not affect any other provision or any other jurisdiction, but this Agreement will be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision had never been contained herein.
- (b) Complete Agreement. This Agreement, those documents expressly referred to herein and other documents of even date herewith embody the complete agreement and understanding among the parties and supersede and preempt any prior understandings, agreements or representations by or among the parties, written or oral, which may have related to the subject matter hereof in any way.
- (c) Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts, each of which is deemed to be an original and all of which taken together constitute one and the same agreement.
- (d) Successors and Assigns. Except as otherwise provided herein, this Agreement shall bind and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by the Optionee, Lear and their respective successors and assigns; provided that the rights and obligations of the Optionee under this Agreement shall not be assignable without the prior written consent of Lear.
- (e) Choice of Law. The corporate law of Delaware will govern all questions concerning the relative rights of Masland and the Optionee. All other questions concerning the construction, validity and interpretation of this Agreement will be governed by and construed in accordance with the internal laws of Michigan, without giving effect to any choice of law or conflict of law provision or rule (whether of Michigan or any other jurisdiction) that would cause the application of the laws of any jurisdiction other than Michigan.
- (f) Remedies. Each of the parties to this Agreement will be entitled to enforce its rights under this Agreement specifically, to recover damages and costs (including attorneys' fees) caused by any breach of any provision of this Agreement and to exercise all other rights existing in its favor. The parties hereto agree and acknowledge that money damages may not be an adequate remedy for any breach of the provisions of this Agreement and that any party may in its sole

discretion apply to any court of law or equity of competent jurisdiction (without posting any bond or other security) for specific performance and/or other injunctive relief in order to enforce or prevent any violations of the provisions of this Agreement.

- (g) Amendment and Waiver. The provisions of this Agreement may be amended and/or waived only with the written consent of Lear.
- (h) Headings. Section and subsection headings are included herein for convenience of reference only and shall not constitute a part of this Agreement for any other purposes or be given substantive effect.

[signature page follows]

4

 $\,$ IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Option Assumption Agreement on the date first written above.

LEAR CORPORATION

		Its:		
		OPTIONEE:		
		[Optionee]		
pursua conver	ant to 1991 Option Agreeme	Masland Option Shares gra nts and/or 1993 Option Ag		
	L Plan			
	Grant Date	Exercise Price	Number of Shares Granted	Number of Shares Converted
			[]	
			[] []	
			[]	
			LJ	
	3 Plan			
	Grant Date	Exercise Price	Number of Shares Granted	Number of Shares Converted
			or anceu	
			[]	
			<u> </u>	
			L]	
			[]	
			LJ	

Date: May 29, 1996

Dr. Frank J. Preston 50 Spring Road Carlisle, PA 17013

Dear Frank:

Masland Corporation (the "Company") considers it essential to its best interest and the best interests of its stockholders to foster the continuous employment of key management personnel.

The Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board") has determined that appropriate steps should be taken to reinforce and encourage the continued attention and dedication of members of the Company's management, including yourself, to their assigned duties. In order to induce you to remain in the employ of the Company, and in consideration of your agreement to the termination of any existing employment contract you may have with the Company or any predecessor; the Company agrees that you shall receive, upon the terms and conditions set forth herein, the compensation and benefits set forth in this letter agreement ("Agreement") during the Term hereof.

- 1. Term of Agreement. This Agreement shall commence as of the date of the consummation the Offer (as defined in that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger dated May 23, 1996 (the "Merger Agreement") (the "Effective Date") by and among Lear Corporation ("Lear"), PA Acquisition Corp. and the Company) and, unless earlier terminated as provided herein, shall continue in effect until the fourth anniversary of such date (the "Term"); provided, that this Agreement shall be of no force or effect unless and until the Offer is consummated. The Term may be extended pursuant to paragraph 12, hereafter.
- 2. Terms of Employment. During the Term, you agree to be a full-time employee of the Company serving in the position of Corporate Senior Vice President of Lear and President of the Masland Division and to devote substantially all of your working time and attention to the business and affairs of the Company and, to the extent necessary to discharge the responsibilities associated with your position as Corporate Senior Vice President of Lear and President of the Masland Division, to use your best efforts to perform faithfully and efficiently such responsibilities. In addition, you agree to serve in such other capacities or offices to which you may be assigned, appointed or elected from time to time by the Board or the Board of Directors of Lear. Nothing herein shall prohibit you from devoting your time to civic and community activities, serving as a member of the Board of Directors of other corporations who do not compete with the Company (provided that you have received prior written approval from the Company's Chairman) or

Compensation.

- (i) As compensation for your services, under this Agreement, you shall be entitled to receive an initial base salary of \$275,000 per annum, to be paid in accordance with existing payroll practices for executives of the Company. Increases in your base salary, if any, shall be determined by the Compensation Committee of Lear. In addition, you shall be eligible to receive an annual incentive compensation bonus ("Bonus") to be determined from time to time by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of Lear.
- (ii) In addition to compensation provided for in Subsection (i) of this Section 3, the Company agrees (A) to provide the same or comparable benefits with respect to any compensation or benefit plan in which you participate as of the Effective Date which is material to your total compensation (including, without limitation, the Supplement Employee Retirement Pension Agreement dated March 30, 1995 with Frank J. Preston), unless an equitable arrangement (embodied in an ongoing substitute or alternative plan) has been made with respect to such plan; and (B) to maintain your ability to participate therein (or in such substitute or alternative plan) on a basis not materially less favorable, both in terms of the opportunities provided and the level of your participation relative to other participants, than exists on the Effective Date.
- (iii) The Company shall reimburse you for all reasonable travel, entertainment and other business expenses incurred by you in the performance of your responsibilities under this Agreement promptly upon receipt of written substantiation of such expenses. You shall also be paid all additional amounts necessary to discharge all federal and state tax liabilities incurred by you that are attributable to all deemed compensation arising as a consequence of your personal use of property owned or leased by the Company, excepting only your personal use of any Company aircraft, including federal and state taxes assessed against such additional compensation.
- (iv) You shall be entitled to perquisites available to all other executives of the Company and shall be entitled to 4 weeks of vacation per year.
- (v) Upon consummation of the Merger, the options to purchase 60,000 shares of Common Stock, \$.01 par value per share, of the Company ("Company Common Stock") granted to you on January 3, 1995 and 30,000 shares of Company Common Stock granted to you on May 11, 1995, in each case under the 1993 Stock Option

Incentive Plan of the Company, shall (i) become options to purchase Common Stock, \$.01 par value per share, of Lear pursuant to Section 6.07 of the Merger Agreement and (ii) shall all become vested and exercisable upon consummation of the Merger.

- 4. Termination of Employment. Your employment may be terminated by either the Company or you by giving a Notice of Termination, as defined in Subsection (iv) of this Section 4. If your employment should terminate during the Term, your entitlement to benefits shall be determined in accordance with Section 5 hereof.
 - (i) Disability. If, as a result of your incapacity due to physical or mental illness, you are unable to perform your duties hereunder for more than six consecutive months or six months aggregate during any twelve month period, your employment may be terminated for "Disability".
 - (ii) Cause. Termination of your employment for "Cause" shall mean termination upon (A) the willful and continued failure by you to substantially perform your duties with the Company (other than any such failure resulting from your Disability), (B) the engaging by you in conduct which is significantly injurious to the Company, monetarily or otherwise, (C) your conviction of a felony, (D) your abuse of illegal drugs or other controlled substances or your habitual intoxication, or (E) the breach of any of your material obligations hereunder including without limitation any breach of Section 9 or 10 hereof. For purposes of this Subsection, no act or failure to act, on your part shall be deemed "willful" unless knowingly done, or omitted to be done, by you not in good faith and without reasonable belief that your action or omission was in the best interest of the Company.
 - (iii) Good Reason. For purposes of this Agreement, "Good Reason" shall mean the occurrence, without your express written consent, of any of the following circumstances unless such circumstances are fully corrected prior to the Date of Termination specified in the Notice of Termination, as such terms are defined in Subsections (v) and (iv) of this Section 4, respectively, given in respect thereof:
 - (A) The permanent assignment to you of any duties inconsistent with your status as an executive officer of the Company, your physical relocation on a permanent basis to an area outside of the metropolitan Detroit area, a substantial adverse alteration in the nature or status of your responsibilities from those in effect immediately prior to such assignment of duties, your removal from any office specified in Section 2 hereof;

- (B) Any reduction by the Company in your base salary as in effect from time to time, except for across-the-board salary reductions similarly affecting all executive officers of the Company:
- (C) The failure by the Company to pay or provide to you within seven (7) days of receipt by the Company of your written demand any amounts of base salary or Bonus or any benefits which are due, owing and payable to you pursuant to the terms hereof, except pursuant to an across-the-board compensation deferral similarly affecting all executive officers, or to pay to you any portion of an installment of deferred compensation due under any deferred compensation program of the Company;
- (D) Except in the case of across-the-board reductions, deferrals or eliminations similarly affecting all executive officers of the Company, the failure by the Company to (i) continue in effect any compensation plan in which you participate which is material to your total compensation, including but not limited to the Company's plans currently in effect or hereafter adopted, and any plans adopted in substitution therefore, or (ii) continue to provide you with benefits substantially similar, in aggregate, to the Company's life insurance, medical, dental, health, accident or disability plans in which you are participating at the date of this Agreement; or
- (E) The failure of the Company to obtain a satisfactory agreement from any successor to assume and agree to perform this Agreement, as contemplated in Section 7 hereof.

Your continued employment with the Company shall not constitute consent to, or a waiver of rights with respect to, any circumstance constituting Good Reason hereunder.

- (iv) Notice of Termination. Any termination of your employment by the Company or by you shall be communicated by written Notice of Termination to the other party hereto in accordance with Section 8 hereof. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Notice of Termination" shall mean a notice which shall indicate the specific termination provision in this agreement relied upon, if any, and shall set forth in reasonable detail the facts and circumstances claimed to provide a basis for termination of your employment under the provision so indicated.
- (v) Date of Termination, Etc. "Date of Termination" shall mean (A) if your employment is terminated for Disability pursuant to Subsection (i) of this Section 4, thirty (30) days after Notice of Termination is given (provided that you shall not

have returned to the full-time performance of your duties during such thirty (30) day period), (B) if your employment is terminated by reason of your death, the date of your death, (C) if by you for Good Reason or by either party for any other reason (other than Disability, death, or your voluntary resignation without Good Reason), the date specified in the Notice of Termination (which, in the case of a termination by you for Good Reason, shall not be less than thirty (30) nor more than sixty (60) days from the date such Notice of Termination is given), and (D) if your employment is terminated by your voluntary resignation without Good Reason (as defined in Subsection (iii) of this Section 4), the Date of Termination shall be forty-five (45) days from the date such Notice of Termination is given or such other date as may be identified by the Company. Unless the Company instructs you not to do so, you shall continue to perform services as provided in this Agreement through the Date of Termination.

- 5. Compensation Upon Termination or During Disability. Upon termination of your employment with the Company during the Term, you shall be entitled to the following compensation and benefits:
 - (i) If your employment is terminated for Disability, you shall receive until the end of the Term all compensation payable to you under the Company's disability and medical plans and programs, as in effect on the Date of Termination plus an additional payment from the Company (if necessary) such that the aggregate amount received by you in the nature of salary continuation from all sources equals your base salary at the rate in effect on the Date of Termination. After the end of the Term, your benefits shall be determined under the Company's retirement, insurance and other compensation programs then in effect in accordance with the terms of such programs, provided that such terms shall not be less advantageous to you than the terms of such programs in effect as of the Effective Date.
 - (ii) If your employment shall be terminated (A) by the Company for Cause, or (B) by you other than for Good Reason, the Company shall pay you your full base salary through the Date of Termination, at the rate in effect at the time Notice of Termination is given, plus all other amounts to which you are entitled under any compensation or benefit plans of the Company at the time such payments are due, and the Company shall have no further obligations to you under this Agreement. Provided, however, that if your employment is terminated by your voluntary resignation without Good Reason, you shall be compensated per this Paragraph only to the extent that you actively performed your assigned responsibilities through the Date of Termination.

- (iii) If your employment shall be terminated by reason of your death, the Company shall pay your estate or designated beneficiary (as designated by you by written notice to the Company, which designation shall remain in effect for the remainder of the Term and any extensions thereof until revoked or a new beneficiary is designated, in either case by written notice to the Company) your full base salary through the Date of Termination and for a period of 12 whole calendar months thereafter plus, if the Date of Termination shall not occur on the first day of a calendar month, the balance of the month in which the Date of Termination occurs, at the rate in effect at the time of your death, plus any Bonus earned, prorated for the portion of the Bonus measurement period occurring prior to the date of your death, plus all other amounts to which you are entitled under any compensation or benefit plans of the Company at the date of your death, and the Company shall have no further obligation to you, your beneficiaries or your estate under this Agreement.
- (iv) If your employment shall be terminated (a) by the Company other than for Cause or Disability or (b) by you for Good Reason, then you shall be entitled to the benefits provided below:
 - (A) The Company shall pay you your full base salary through the Date of Termination at the rate in effect at the time Notice of Termination is given (or, if greater, at the rate in effect 30 days prior to the time Notice of Termination is given), plus all other amounts to which you are entitled under any compensation or benefit plans of the Company, including without limitation, any Bonus measurement period occurring prior to the Date of Termination, at the time such payments are due, except as otherwise provided below;
 - (B) in lieu of any further salary payment to you for periods subsequent to the Date of Termination, the Company shall pay to you your full base salary at the rate in effect immediately prior to the time Notice of Termination is given (or, if greater, at the rate in effect 30 days prior to the time Notice of Termination is given), payable periodically in accordance with past payroll practices, until the end of the Term;
 - (C) in lieu of any further Bonus payments to you for periods subsequent to the Date of Termination, the Company shall pay to you a Bonus payable in each March following the Date of Termination in respect of the previous plan fiscal year equal to the quotient obtained by aggregating the Bonuses received by you in respect of the two plan fiscal years ending prior to the Date of Termination (the "Bonus Period") and dividing such sum by two. Such Bonus shall be paid in respect of each plan fiscal year or portion thereof ending after

the Date of Termination until the end of the Term, and shall be prorated for partial years, if any, including without limitation the portion of the calendar year occurring after the Date of Termination and the final plan fiscal year in respect of which any such March Bonus is payable pursuant to this Section 5(iv)(C). Provided, however, that the amount of bonus to be paid pursuant to this Paragraph shall not be greater than the amount of bonus that would have been paid in accordance with Bonus Plans, existing from time to time, had your employment not been terminated;

- (D) until the end of the Term, you will continue to participate in all other compensation and benefit plans (including perquisites) in which you were participating immediately prior to the time Notice of Termination is given, or comparable plans substituted therefor; provided, however, that if you are ineligible, (e.g., by operation of law or the terms of the applicable plan to continue to participate in any such plan) the Company will provide you with a comparable level of compensation or benefits;
- (E) the Company shall also pay to you all reasonable legal fees and expenses incurred by you in contesting or disputing any such termination or in seeking to obtain or enforce any right or benefit provided by this Agreement if such termination is determined by arbitration to have been for Good Reason or other than Cause or Disability; and
- (F) if you should die after the Date of Termination and prior to the end of the period of payment provided for in paragraphs (B), (C), and (D) hereof, the Company shall pay your estate or your designated beneficiary any amounts that are or become payable pursuant to any of such paragraphs until the end of the Term.
- (v) In addition to all other amounts payable to you under this Section 5, you shall be entitled to receive all benefits payable to you pursuant to the terms of any plan or agreement of the Company relating to retirement benefits.
- 6. Travel. You shall be required to travel to the extent necessary for the performance of your responsibilities under this Agreement.
- 7. Successors; Binding Agreement. The Company will, by Agreement in form and substance satisfactory to you, require any successor (whether direct or indirect, by purchase merger, consolidation or otherwise) to all or substantially all the business and/or assets of the Company, to expressly assume and agree to perform this Agreement in the same manner and to the same extent that the Company would be required to perform it if no such succession had taken

place. Failure of the Company to obtain such assumption and agreement prior to the effectiveness of any such succession shall entitle you to compensation from the Company in the same amount and on the same terms as you would be entitled to hereunder if you terminate your employment for Good Reason, except that for purposes of implementing the foregoing, the date on which any such succession becomes effective shall be deemed the Date of Termination. As used in this Agreement, "Company" shall mean the Company as herein before defined and any successor to its business and/or assets as aforesaid which assumes and agrees to perform this Agreement by operation of law, or otherwise.

8. Notices. For the purpose of this Agreement, notices and all other communications provided for in the Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when delivered or mailed by United States certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, addressed to the respective addresses set forth on the first page of this Agreement, provided that all notices to the Company shall be directed to the attention of the Secretary of the Company (or, if you are the Secretary at the time such notice is to be given, to the Chairman of the Company's Board of Directors), or to such other address as either party may have furnished to the other in writing in accordance herewith, except that notice of change of address shall be effective only upon receipt.

9. Noncompetition.

- (i) Until the Date of Termination, you agree not to enter into competitive endeavors and not to undertake any commercial activity which is contrary to the best interests of Lear, the Company or their respective affiliates, including becoming an employee, owner (except for passive investments of not more than one percent of the outstanding shares of, or any other equity interest in, any company or entity listed or traded on a national securities exchange or in an over-the-counter securities market), officer, consultant, agent or director of any firm or person which either directly or indirectly competes with a line or lines of business of Lear or the Company. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, you agree that your breach of the provisions of this Section 9(i) shall permit the Company to terminate your employment for Cause.
- (ii) If you are terminated for Cause or if you resign, until the later of (A) one year after the Date of Termination and (B) the conclusion of any period that you continue to be paid your salary (including any other payments in lieu of salary) pursuant to Section 5 hereof and for one year thereafter, or you are terminated other than for Cause, until the later of (A) the Date of Termination and (B) the conclusion any period that you continue to be paid your salary (including any other payment in lieu of salary) pursuant to Section 5 hereof, you agree not to become an employee, owner (except for passive investments of not more than one percent of the

outstanding shares of, or any other equity interest in, any company or entity listed or traded on a national securities exchange or in an over-the-counter securities market), consultant, officer, agent or director of any firm or person which directly or indirectly competes with a line or lines of business of Lear or the Company. During the period of payment provided in Section 5 hereof, you will be available, consistent with other responsibilities that you may then have, to answer questions and provide advice to the Company. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, you agree that, from and after any breach by you of the provisions of this Section 9(ii), the Company shall cease to have any obligations to make payments to you under this Agreement.

(iii) If you are terminated for Cause or if you resign, until the later of (A) one year after the Date of Termination and (B) the conclusion of any period that you continue to be paid your salary (including any other payments in lieu of salary) pursuant to Section 5 hereof and for one year thereafter, or if you are terminated other than for Cause, until the later of (A) the Date of Termination and (B) the conclusion of any period that you continue to be paid your salary (including any other payment in lieu of salary) pursuant to Section 5 hereof, you shall not directly or indirectly, either on your own account or with or for anyone else, (X) solicit or attempt to solicit any of Lear or the Company's customers (Y) solicit or attempt to solicit for any business endeavor any employee of Lear or the Company or (Z) otherwise divert or attempt to divert from Lear or the Company any business whatsoever or interfere with any business relationship between Lear or the Company and any other person.

(iv) You acknowledge and agree that damages for breach of the covenant not to compete in this Section 9 will be difficult to determine and will not afford a full and adequate remedy, and therefore agree that the Company, in addition to seeking actual damages pursuant to Section 11 hereof, may seek specific enforcement of the covenant not to compete in any court of competent jurisdiction, including, without limitation, by the issuance of a temporary or permanent injunction, without the necessity of a bond. You and the Company agree that the provisions of this covenant not to compete are reasonable. However, should any court or arbitrator determine that any provision of this covenant not to compete is unreasonable, either in period of time, geographical area, or otherwise, the parties agree that this covenant not to compete should be interpreted and enforced to the maximum extent which such court or arbitrator deems reasonable.

10. Confidentiality.

- (i) You shall not knowingly use, disclose or reveal to any unauthorized person, during or after the Term, any trade secret or other confidential information relating to the Company or any of its affiliates, or any of their respective businesses or principals, such as, without limitation, dealers' or distributor's lists, information regarding personnel and manufacturing processes, marketing and sales plans, and all other such information; and you confirm that such information is the exclusive property of the Company and its affiliates. Upon termination of your employment, you agree to return to the Company on demand of the Company all memoranda, books, papers, letters and other data, and all copies thereof or therefrom, in any way relating to the business of the Company and its affiliates, whether made by you or otherwise in your possession.
- (ii) Any ideas, processes, characters, productions, schemes, titles, names, formats, adaptations, plots, slogans, catchwords, incidents, treatment, and dialogue which you may conceive, create, organize, prepare or produce during the period of your employment and which ideas, processes, etc. relate to any of the businesses of the Company, shall be owned by the Company and its affiliates whether or not you should in fact execute an assignment thereof or other instrument or document which may be reasonably necessary to protect and secure such rights to the Company.
- (iii) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, you agree that from and after any breach by you of the provisions of this Section 10 during any period of payment provided in Section 5 hereof, the Company shall cease to have any obligations to make payments to you under this Agreement.

11. Arbitration.

- (i) Except as contemplated by Section 9 and Section 11 (iii) hereof, any dispute or controversy arising under or in connection with this Agreement that cannot be mutually resolved by the parties to this Agreement and their respective advisors and representatives shall be settled exclusively by arbitration in Southfield, Michigan before one arbitrator of exemplary qualifications and stature, who shall be selected jointly by an individual to be designated by the Company and an individual to be selected by you, or if such two individuals cannot agree on the selection of the arbitrator, who shall be selected pursuant to the procedures of the American Arbitration Association.
- (ii) The parties agree to use their best efforts to cause (a) the two individuals set forth in the preceding Section 11 (i), or, if applicable, the American Arbitration Association, to appoint the arbitrator within 30 days of the date that a party hereto notifies the other party that a dispute or controversy exists that necessitates the

appointment of an arbitrator, and (b) any arbitration hearing to be held within 30 days of the date of selection of the arbitrator, and, as a condition to his or her selection, such arbitrator must consent to be available for a hearing at such time.

- (iii) Judgment may be entered on the arbitrator's award in any court having jurisdiction, provided that you shall be entitled to seek specific performance of your right to be paid and to participate in benefit programs during the pendency of any dispute or controversy arising under or in connection with this Agreement. The Company and you hereby agree that the arbitrator shall be empowered to enter an equitable decree mandating specific performance of the terms of this Agreement.
- (iv) If you prevail in full or in substantial part, the Company shall bear all expenses of the arbitrator incurred in any arbitration hereunder. The Company agrees to pay your reasonable and documented legal fees and expenses in connection with any arbitration hereunder if you prevail in full or in substantial part.
- 12. Extension of Term. The Term of this Agreement shall be automatically extended for a period of one year on each anniversary of the Effective Date of this Agreement; said automatic extension commencing on the second anniversary of the Effective Date. There shall be no renewal of the Term after the Date of Termination.
- 13. Modifications. No provision of this Agreement may be modified, amended, waived or discharged unless such modification, amendment, waiver or discharge is agreed to in writing and signed by both you and such officer of the Company as may be specifically designated by the Board.
- 14. No Implied Waivers. Failure of either party at any time to require performance by the other party of any provision hereof shall in no way affect the full right to require such performance at any time thereafter. Waiver by either party of a breach of any obligation hereunder shall not constitute a waiver of any succeeding breach of the same obligation. Failure of either party to exercise any of its rights provided herein shall not constitute a waiver of such right.
- 15. Governing Law. The validity, interpretation, construction and performance of this Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of Michigan.
- 16. Payments Net of Taxes. Any payments provided for herein which are subject to Federal, State or local tax or other withholding requirements, shall have such amounts withheld prior to payment.

- 17. Survival of Obligations. The obligations of the Company under Section 5(iii) and your obligations under Sections 9 and 10 hereof shall survive the expiration of the Term of this Agreement.
- 18. Capacity of Parties. The parties hereto warrant that they have the capacity and authority to execute this Agreement.
- 19. Validity. The invalidity or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision of the Agreement, which shall remain in full force and effect.
- 20. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original but all of which together will constitute one and the same instrument.
- 21. Entire Agreement. This Agreement and any attachments hereto, contain the entire agreement by the parties with respect to the matters covered herein and supersedes any prior agreement (including without limitation any prior employment agreement), condition, practice, custom, usage and obligation with respect to such matters insofar as any such prior agreement, condition, practice, custom, usage or obligation might have given rise to any enforceable right. No agreements, understandings or representations, oral or otherwise, express or implied, with respect to the subject matter hereof have been made by either party which are not expressly set forth in this Agreement.

If this letter sets forth our agreement on the subject matter hereof, kindly sign and return to the Company the enclosed copy of this letter which will then constitute our agreement on this subject.

Sincerely,

MASLAND CORPORATION

BY: /s/ W. Branch

Agreed to this 29th day of May, 1996

BY: /s/ Frank J. Preston
Dr. Frank J. Preston

TERMINATION, CONSULTING AND NONCOMPETE AGREEMENT

AGREEMENT dated May 29, 1996, among LEAR CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation ("Purchaser"), MASLAND CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation ("Company"), and the other party signatory hereto (the "Covenantor").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, concurrently herewith, Purchaser, PA ACQUISITION CORP., a Delaware Corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Purchaser (the "Sub") and the Company are entering into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (as such agreement may hereafter be amended from time to time, the "Merger Agreement"; capitalized terms used and not defined herein have the respective meanings ascribed to them in the Merger Agreement), pursuant to which Sub will be merged with and into the Company (the "Merger");

WHEREAS, the Covenantor is conversant with the affairs, operations, customers and confidential and proprietary information of the Company;

WHEREAS, the Company wishes to terminate the employment of the Covenantor as of the Effective Date (as defined herein) and engage the Covenantor as an independent consultant in accordance with the terms this Agreement:

WHEREAS, Purchaser and the Company each wishes to assure itself of the protection of the goodwill and proprietary interests of the Company's and Purchaser's business by having the Covenantor enter into this Agreement on the date hereof; and

WHEREAS, the Covenantor acknowledges that as an inducement and a condition to entering into the Merger Agreement, Purchaser has required that the Covenantor agree, and the Covenantor has agreed, to enter into this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual premises, representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained herein, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

1. Definitions. For purposes of this Agreement:

(a) "Affiliate" shall mean (i) a corporation, partnership or other business entity which, directly or indirectly, is controlled by, controls, or is under common control with the Covenantor and (ii) in the case of an individual, (x) any trust or other estate in which the Covenantor has a substantial beneficial

interest or as to which the Covenantor serves as trustee or in a similar fiduciary capacity or (y) the Covenantor's spouse. "Control" means and includes, but is not necessarily limited to the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such corporation, partnership, joint venture or other business entity.

- (b) "Business Conducted by the Company" shall mean the business conducted by the Company or any Subsidiary of the Company with respect to products currently produced by the Company or any Subsidiary on or prior to the date hereof.
- (c) "Consulting Period" shall mean the period commencing on the date on which the Offer is consummated pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement (the "Effective Date") and ending on the second anniversary of such date, or such shorter period in accordance with the provisions of Section 9 hereof.
- (d) "Noncompete Period" shall mean the Consulting Period; provided that if the Consulting Period is terminated for cause as defined in clauses (i) or (iii) of the last sentence of Section 9 hereof, Non-Compete Period shall mean the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on the second anniversary of such date.
 - 2. Termination of Employment and Consulting Services.
- (a) The Covenantor's employment with the Company shall terminate effective as of the Effective Date.
- (b) During the Consulting Period, the Covenantor shall perform consulting services related to the Business Conducted by the Company and shall perform such projects and functions that may be assigned from time to time by Purchaser's Chief Executive Officer and/or the Company's Board of Directors. The Company shall not assign consulting services to Covenantor that are inconsistent with duties assigned to senior officers of the Company. In the performance of consulting services hereunder, the Covenantor shall be an independent contractor and not an employee of the Company, notwithstanding any title that may be assigned to the Covenantor. The Covenantor agrees to carry out his consulting duties to the best of his ability and in a timely and complete manner, and at all times to act in the best interests of the Company and Purchaser. As an independent contractor, the Covenantor will not be eligible to receive nor participate in any benefit plan provided to employees of the Company or Purchaser, including but not limited to any health, life, long term disability, retirement, incentive savings, supplemental deferred compensation, flexible benefits or supplemented executive salaried benefit plan, except that during the Consulting Period, the Company shall continue to provide the Covenantor with health and medical benefits on terms no less

favorable than those currently provided to him by the Company. In the performance of consulting services hereunder, the Covenantor shall not be required to work more than 20 days per year. Nothing herein shall prohibit the Covenantor from devoting his time to civic and community activities, serving as a member of the Board of Directors of other corporations who do not compete with the Company or managing personal investments, as long as the foregoing do not interfere with the performance of the Covenantor's duties hereunder.

3. Compensation.

- (a) Fee. As consideration for the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the Covenantor, during the Consulting Period the Company shall pay the Covenantor \$175,000 per annum. Because the Covenantor shall be an independent contractor and not an employee of the Company or Purchaser, there shall be no withholdings or deductions from these payments. The Covenantor will be responsible for payment of any and all personal income taxes due in connection with payments made pursuant to this Agreement.
- (b) Reimbursement of Certain Expenses. During the Consulting Period, the Company shall reimburse the Covenantor for reasonable and necessary business expenses, in accordance with its policies and upon presentation of appropriate documentation.
- 4. Covenant Not to Compete. Except as approved by Purchaser in writing, the Covenantor agrees that during the Noncompete Period, neither the Covenantor, nor any Affiliate of the Covenantor shall, without the prior written consent of Purchaser, participate, own, control, manage or engage in, directly or indirectly, whether as an owner, partner, shareholder (except that the Covenantor or such Affiliate may hold equity securities representing not more than five percent (5%) of the equity securities of any publicly-held enterprise provided that neither the Covenantor nor such Affiliate renders advice or assistance to such enterprise), employee, officer, director, independent contractor, consultant, advisor or in any other capacity calling for the making of investments or the rendition of services, advice, or acts of management, operation or control, any business which is competitive with the Business Conducted by the Company within the geographic area in which the Company, Purchaser or any of their respective subsidiaries conducted business during the last three (3) years prior to the date hereof.
- 5. No Diversion of Business Opportunities and Prospects. The Covenantor agrees that during the Noncompete Period, neither the Covenantor, nor any Affiliate of the Covenantor, shall, without the written consent of Purchaser, directly or indirectly, seek to divert from continuing to do business with or entering into business with the Company, Purchaser

or any of their respective subsidiaries, any supplier, customer or other person or entity which to the Covenantor's knowledge has a business relationship with Purchaser, the Company or any of their respective subsidiaries or with which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries was actively planning or pursuing a business relationship before the date in which the Offer is consummated pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement.

- 6. Non-Solicitation-Customers or Prospective Customers. The Covenantor agrees that during the Noncompete Period, neither the Covenantor, nor any Affiliate of the Covenantor shall, without the prior written consent of Purchaser, directly or indirectly solicit, in connection with any business which is competitive with the Business Conducted by the Company, any customers with whom the Company, Purchaser or any of their respective subsidiaries did business at, or within three (3) years prior to, the date in which the Offer is consummated pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement or any entity known by the Covenantor to be a prospective customer at the date on which the Offer is consummated pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement. A "prospective customer" is a company, person or other entity with which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries has had actual contact or for which the Company has begun formulating a market strategy.
- 7. Non-Solicitation -- Employees. The Covenantor agrees that during the Noncompete Period, the Covenantor shall not, without the prior written consent of Purchaser, directly or indirectly solicit any employee of the Company to leave such employment or join or become affiliated with any business which is competitive with the Business Conducted by the Company in any area in which the Company, Purchaser or any of their respective Subsidiaries does business.
- 8. Confidentiality. The Covenantor acknowledges that the Covenantor has had access to confidential information (including, but not limited to, current and prospective confidential product information, know-how, inventions, trade secrets, customer lists, supplier lists, business plans, processes and technology) concerning the business, products, customers, plans, finances, suppliers, and assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries and which is not generally known outside the Company (the "Confidential Information"). The Covenantor agrees that the Covenantor shall not, without the prior written authorization of Purchaser, directly or indirectly use, divulge, furnish or make accessible to any person any Confidential Information, but instead shall keep all Confidential Information strictly and absolutely confidential, except (1) as required by law, in which event the Covenantor shall give notice of such disclosure to Purchaser as promptly as practicable so as to enable Purchaser to seek a protective order from a court of competent jurisdiction with respect thereto and (ii) for information which become public other than as a result of a violation of this Agreement.

- 9. Termination of Consulting Period. The Consulting Period shall terminate with respect to the Covenantor prior to the second anniversary of the date on which the Offer is consummated upon termination by the Company with respect to the Covenantor for "cause." For purposes of this Agreement, "cause" means (i) fraud, misappropriation or other intentional or material damage to the Company's, Purchaser's or any of their respective subsidiaries' property, goodwill or business, (ii) commission by the Covenantor of a felony, or (iii) material breach of this Agreement after the Company provides notice of such breach and gives the Covenantor at least (20) days to cure breach.
- 10. Representations and Warranties. The Covenantor hereby represents and warrants to Purchaser as follows:
- (a) Power; Binding Agreement. The Covenantor has the legal capacity, power and authority to enter into and perform all of the Covenantor's obligations under this Agreement. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the Covenantor will not violate any other agreement to which the Covenantor is a party including, without limitation, any voting agreement, stockholders agreement or voting trust. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Covenantor and constitutes a valid and binding agreement of the Covenantor, enforceable against the Covenantor in accordance with its terms.
- (b) No Conflicts. (i) No filing with, and no permit, authorization, consent or approval of, any state or federal public body or authority is necessary for the execution of this Agreement by the Covenantor and the consummation by the Covenantor of the transactions contemplated hereby and (ii) none of the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Covenantor, the consummation by the Covenantor of the transactions contemplated hereby or compliance by the Covenantor with any of the provisions hereof shall result in a violation or breach of, or constitute (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) a default (or give rise to any third party right of termination, cancellation, modification or acceleration) under any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any agreement to which the Covenantor is a party or by which the Covenantor may be bound or affected.
- (c) Reliance by Purchaser. The Covenantor understands and acknowledges that Purchaser is entering into, and causing Sub to enter into, the Merger Agreement in reliance upon the Covenantor's execution and delivery of this Agreement.
- 11. Specific Performance. The Covenantor acknowledges that the Covenantor's compliance with this Agreement is necessary to preserve and protect the proprietary rights, Confidential Information and the goodwill of the Business Conducted by the Company as a going concern and that any failure by the Covenantor to comply with the provisions of this Agreement will result in

irreparable and continuing injury to the Business Conducted by the Company for which there will be no adequate remedy at law. Therefore the Covenantor agrees that in the event of any such breach Purchaser and Sub shall be entitled to the remedy of specific performance of the covenants and agreements contained herein and injunctive and other equitable relief in addition to any other remedy to which it may be entitled, at law or in equity.

12. Miscellaneous.

- (a) Entire Agreement. This Agreement, the Stockholders Agreement, the Merger Agreement and the agreements contemplated thereby constitute the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all other prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.
- (b) Assignment. This Agreement shall not be assigned by operation of law or otherwise without the prior written consent of the other party, provided that Purchaser may assign, in its sole discretion, its rights and obligations hereunder to any direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Purchaser, but no such assignment shall relieve Purchaser of its obligations hereunder if such assignee does not perform such obligations.
- (c) Amendments; Waivers, Etc. This Agreement may not be amended, changed, supplemented, waived or otherwise modified or terminated, except upon the execution and delivery of a written agreement executed by the Covenantor, Purchaser and the Company.
- (d) Notices. All notices, requests, claims, demands and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be given (and shall be deemed to have been duly received if so given) by hand delivery, telegram, telex or telecopy, or by mail (registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, return receipt requested) or by any courier service, such as Federal Express, providing proof of delivery. All communications hereunder shall be delivered to the respective parties at the following addresses:

If to Covenantor: William J. Branch

4 Truffle Glen Road Mechanicsburg, PA 17055 717/692-6648 (telephone)

If to Purchaser: Lear Corporation

21557 Telegraph Road Southfield, MI 48034 810/746-1500 (telephone) 810/746-1677 (telecopier)

Attention: Joseph F. McCarthy, Esq.

copy to:

Winston & Strawn 35 West Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60601 312/558-5600 (telephone) 312/558-5700 (telecopier) Attention: John L. MacCarthy, Esq.

or to such other address as the person to whom notice is given may have previously furnished to the others in writing in the manner set forth above.

- (e) Severability. Whenever possible, each provision or portion of any provision of this Agreement will be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law but if any provision or portion of any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability will not affect any other provision or portion of any provision in such jurisdiction, and this Agreement will be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision or portion of any provision had never been contained herein. Without limiting the foregoing, in the event that any provision hereof is held by any court of competent jurisdiction to be unenforceable because it is too extensive in scope or time or territory, such provision shall be deemed to be and shall be amended without any prior act by the parties hereto to conform to the scope and period of time and geographical area which would permit it to be enforced.
- (f) Remedies Cumulative. All rights, powers and remedies provided under this Agreement or otherwise available in respect hereof at law or in equity shall be cumulative and not alternative, and the exercise of any thereof by any party shall not preclude the simultaneous or later exercise of any other such right, power or remedy by such party.
- (g) No Waiver. The failure of any party hereto to exercise any right, power or remedy provided under this Agreement or otherwise available in respect hereof at law or in equity, or to insist upon compliance by any other party hereto with its obligations hereunder, and any custom or practice of the parties at variance with the terms hereof, shall not constitute a waiver by such party of its right to exercise any such or other right, power or remedy or to demand such compliance.
- (h) Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Pennsylvania, without giving effect to the principles of conflicts of law thereof.

- (i) Descriptive Headings. The descriptive headings used herein are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be part of or to affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (j) Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which, taken together, shall constitute one and the same Agreement.
- (k) Effectiveness. This Agreement shall be of no force or effect unless and until the Offer is consumated.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Purchaser, Company and the Covenantor have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the day and year first above written.

LEAR CORPORATION

By: /s/ J.H. Vandenberghe

Name: J.H. Vandenberghe Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

MASLAND CORPORATION

By: /s/ Daniel R. Perkins

Name: Daniel R. Perkins
Title: CFO & Treasurer

.. -

/s/ W. Branch ------William J. Branch

SHAREHOLDERS' AGREEMENT

relating to

"SOMMER MASLAND (U.K.) LIMITED"

(06/27/95)

This Shareholders Agreement is made as of this 29th day of June 1995 by and ${\tt amon}{\tt g}$

- (1) Sommer Allibert Industrie A.G., a corporation incorporated under the laws of the Federal Republic of Germany with Company number HRB 11630 and having its registered office at: Friesstrasse 26, D-60386 Frankfurt-on-Main (hereinafter referred to as "SAI AG" or "Seller's Parent").
- (2) Allibert Industrie (U.K.) Limited, a corporation incorporated under the laws of England with Company number 2433456 and having its registered office at Staithes Road Pattinson South Industrial Estate District 8 Washington Tyne and Wear NE38 8NW, England (hereinafter referred to as "Allibert Industrie U.K.").
- (3) Masland Industries, Inc. a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware in the United States of America and having its principal office at 50 Spring Road, Carlisle, Pennsylvania, U.S.A. (hereinafter referred to as "Masland").
- (4) Masland (U.K.) Limited, a company limited by shares incorporated in England and Wales with Company number 3053651 and having its registered office at Ship Canal House, King Street, Manchester, England (hereinafter referred to as "Masland U.K.").
- (5) Sommer Allibert Industrie (U.K.) Limited, a company limited by shares incorporated in England with Company number 2432086 and having its registered offices at Staithes Road, Pattinson South Industrial Estate, District 8, Washington, Tyne and Wear -- NE38 8 NW, England (hereinafter referred to as "SAI U.K.").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS:

(1) By a Share Acquisition Agreement dated 29th June, 1995 Masland U.K. has agreed with Allibert Industrie U.K. to acquire, subject inter alia to the due execution of this Agreement 1,111,000 ordinary shares of pound 1 each being 50% of the issued share capital of SAI U.K.

- (2) Allibert Industrie U.K. and Masland U.K. have agreed that their respective rights as shareholders in SAI U.K. shall be regulated by the provisions of this Agreement and by the provisions of the New Articles.
- SAI AG and Masland have agreed to execute this Agreement for the (3) purpose of clauses 9, 11 and 18 hereof and SAI U.K. to acknowledge the terms hereof.

NOW IT IS AGREED

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS

As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Affiliate"

shall mean, with respect to any particular Person, any other Person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with such particular Person. For purposes of determining whether a Person is an Affiliate, the term "control" shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, contract or otherwise.

"Closing Date"

shall have the meaning set out in Articles 1.11 and 8.01 of the Share Acquisition Agreement.

"Company"

shall mean SAI U.K.

"New Articles"

shall mean the Articles of Association referred to in Article 2.01(a)(ix) of the Share Acquisition Agreement.

"Parties"

shall mean the signatories to this Agreement.

"Person"

shall mean any individual, corporation, unincorporated association, business trust, estate, partnership, trust, nation, political subdivision or agency thereof or any other entity.

"Products"

shall have the meaning set forth in Article 2.1 hereof.

"Share Capital Percentage"

shall mean the percentage of the entire issued ordinary share capital of the Company held from time

to time by a Shareholder.

"Shareholders"

shall mean each of Masland U.K. and Allibert Industrie (U.K.) and any transferee of either of them as permitted according to Article 8 hereof.

3 "Share Acquisition Agreement"

shall mean the Agreement dated 29th June, 1995 made between (1) Masland Industries, Inc. (2) Masland U.K. (3) Sommer Allibert Industrie AG (4) Allibert Industrie U.K. and (5) the Company.

"Territory"

shall have the meaning set forth in Article 2.1 hereof.

ARTICLE 2 - PURPOSE OF THE COMPANY

2.1 Business of the Company - Territory

The business of the Company shall be to develop, manufacture, market and sell formed floor covering, acoustic systems, accessory mats, rear parcel shelves, trunk lining and other carpet interior trim for the automotive industry (the "Products") within the United Kingdom (the "Territory").

2.2 Exclusivity

The Company shall be the Parties' (and their respective Affiliates) exclusive vehicle in the Territory for carrying on the business described in Article 2.1 hereof.

2.3 Future Acquisitions

For so long as this Agreement shall be effective, in the event that any Party, or any Affiliate of any Party, wishes to acquire a direct or indirect investment in a business which is also engaged anywhere in the world (with the exception of the Territory) in the development, manufacture, marketing or sale of the Products, the other Parties will be previously consulted for a possible cooperation; provided, however, (i) that if the Party initiating the consultations believes, in good faith reasonably exercised, that such consultations are unlikely to lead to a cooperative venture, such Party may unilaterally terminate such consultations and proceed without other restrictions hereunder; and (ii) this clause shall not apply to a further direct or indirect investment in any existing business as at the date of this Agreement of any Party or Affiliate.

ARTICLE 3 - SHARE CAPITAL, NAME, ETC...

3.1 Share Capital

Throughout the term of this Agreement, the share capital of the Company shall be equally held by the Buyer and the Seller, or their respective Affiliates in accordance with Article 8.3 hereof.

4 3.2 Name

The Company shall be renamed "Sommer Masland (U.K.) Ltd."

3.3 Registered Office

The registered office of the Company shall remain at: Staithes Road, Pattinson South Industrial Estate, District 8, Washington, Tyne and Wear NE38 8NW, England, or at such other place as both Shareholders may from time to time decide.

3.4 Articles of Association

The Articles of Association of the Company shall be the New Articles. In case of conflict between the New Articles and this Agreement, then this Agreement shall take precedence.

ARTICLE 4 - CAPITAL CONTRIBUTIONS AND FINANCING

4.01 Capital Contributions

No Shareholder shall be required or permitted to make any capital contribution to the Company unless such contribution has been approved by both Shareholders and any such additional capital contribution shall be made to the Company in accordance with the Shareholders, share capital percentages.

4.02 Future Finance

In the event that additional financing is required for the business of the Company, it is the intention of the Shareholders that the Company should explore all feasible methods of obtaining financing for the Company from financial institutions as an alternative to direct loans to the Company by the Shareholders.

Should the Company be unable in whole or part to obtain financing from one or more financial institutions for any reason, then each of the Shareholders shall be obligated to provide the financing in proportion to their respective Share Capital Percentages and shall be entitled, pro rata, to such security from the Company in respect of such financing as they may reasonably require.

Loans made by the Shareholders to the Company shall bear interest at a rate equal to the three (3) months pound LIBOR (at the time the loans are made) plus 1%. The interest shall be calculated on a 365 days basis. If each Shareholder makes loans to the Company pursuant to this Article 4.02, then the Company shall make all interest and principal payments simultaneously to each Shareholder in proportion to its Share Capital Percentage.

5

With respect to a loan granted by a third party to the Company, if an assurance (such as guarantee or letter of comfort) is required by such third party, said assurance shall be delivered by each Shareholder in proportion to its Share Capital Percentage. Should a Party (and its Affiliates) cease to be a Shareholder the other Shareholder shall procure that such Party (and its Affiliates) shall be released from any assurance granted by it under the present paragraph.

ARTICLE 5 - MANAGEMENT OF THE COMPANY

The Company shall be managed in accordance with the New Articles and this $\ensuremath{\mathsf{Agreement}}\xspace.$

5.1 Board of Directors

(a) Powers and Duties

The Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board of Directors") shall oversee the business of the Company and may exercise all powers of the Company, subject to the restrictions imposed by this Agreement and the New Articles.

(b) Membership

The Board of Directors shall at all times consist of six directors, three of which shall be nominated by Allibert Industrie U.K. and three of which shall be nominated by Masland U.K. Each director shall be appointed by notice in writing to the Company given by Allibert Industrie U.K. or Masland U.K. respectively and shall be removed by notice in writing in the same manner, subject to both instances to the New Articles. If at any time either or both Allibert Industries U.K. or Masland U.K. shall have failed to have appointed 3 directors, the director(s) who have been appointed by such party shall between them have 3 votes at any board meeting held during such period.

The first directors of the Company to be appointed by Allibert Industrie U.K. following the date of this Agreement shall be:

Regis Maitenaz

Jean-Pierre Bioul

Fernando Palmero.

The first directors of the Company to be appointed by Masland U.K. following the date of this Agreement shall be:

William J. Branch Frank J. Preston Peter W. Berry

(c) Chairman

The Chairman of the Board of Directors shall rotate annually, being a director nominated by Allibert Industrie (U.K.) in one year, a director nominated by Masland U.K. in the following year, and alternating thereafter each year. The Chairman shall preside at all meetings of the Board of Directors and all meetings of Shareholders. The Chairman shall not have a casting vote at any meeting whether of the Shareholders or the Directors.

The first Chairman appointed as from the Closing Date shall be a director nominated by Allibert Industrie (U.K.) who shall hold that appointment for 12 months as from the first Board meeting to be held following the Closing Date as defined in Article 8 of the Share Acquisition Agreement.

(d) Meeting of Board of Directors

A meeting of the Board of Directors shall be held at least twice each year.

Meetings of the Board of Directors shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of the New Articles.

(e) Ouorum

At all meetings of the Board of Directors, four (4) members, represented in person or by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, provided that at least one director nominated by each Shareholder is present.

(f) Vote Requirement

Each member of the Board of Directors shall have one (1) vote.

Provided that if the quorum set out in (e) above is present, the directors then present nominated by Allibert Industrie U.K. or Masland U.K., as the case may be, shall be entitled to cast the vote of the absent director(s) nominated by Allibert Industrie U.K. or Masland U.K. as the case may be, on any matter coming before the Board of Directors at such meeting.

The majority act of a minimum of six (6) votes cast shall be required to constitute a valid act of the Board of Directors.

In case of a tied vote, the Chairman shall not have a casting vote.

(g) Matters for Board Consideration Only

The Board of Directors shall determine the business planning and budgeting of the Company and shall be responsible for the major decisions concerning the management and business of the Company. Therefore, without limiting the foregoing, the following actions by the Company shall be taken only by the Board of Directors (subject to Shareholders approval where required by law):

- (i) approval or amendment of the Company's one-year and five-year business plan;
- (ii) commencement, expansion, termination or reduction of any line of business of the Company or production of any Products by the Company except in accordance with the then currently approved business plan:
- (iii) borrowing or lending by the Company other than (i) short-term borrowing in the ordinary course of business and (ii) borrowing or lending expressly authorised in the then currently approved business plan;
- (iv) any guarantees of payment or performance by a third party other than in the ordinary course of business;
- (v) transactions with the Parties or their Affiliates except in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, or the entering into, or modification of any contract or agreement to which any Party or any Affiliate is a party;
- (vi) any sale, exchange or other disposition of any material amount of the property and assets of the Company except in accordance with the then currently approved business plan or any capital expenditure not in the then currently approved business plan in excess of pounds 50,000 per item;
- (vii) the creation of any lien or encumbrance on any asset of the Company, other than a lien arising by operation of law or in the ordinary course of business;

- (viii) the establishment or acquisition or disposal of any interest in any corporation or other entity;
- $\mbox{\ \ (ix)\ \ }$ any merger or consolidation of the Company with any other corporation or business;
 - (x) the voluntary dissolution of the Company;
- (xi) any addition or alteration to, or amendment or repeal of, the Articles of Association of the Company.

Association of the Company.

(h) No-Compensation of Directors

The directors shall receive no compensation from the Company for their services as directors, unless otherwise agreed by the Shareholders. Travel and accommodation expenses of the directors shall be borne by the respective Parties who nominated them and shall not be charged to the Company.

5.2 Managing Director

The Managing Director shall be responsible for, and have the power and authority to, conduct the day-to-day operations of the Company, subject to (i) the terms of the New Articles (ii) this Agreement, and (iii) the decisions of the Board of Directors.

The Managing Director shall be appointed by the Board of Directors. The Managing Director shall be on the pay-roll of the Company and his salary shall be decided by the Board of Directors.

The first Managing Director appointed by the Board of Directors following the date of this Agreement shall be Mr. Clement.

The Managing Director shall report to the Board of Directors.

5.3 Shareholder Matters

- (a) Meetings of the Shareholders shall be called and held in accordance with the New Articles.
- (b) Audited Accounts

The Board of Directors shall procure that the audited accounts of the Company shall be prepared and laid before the Shareholders in general meeting not later than 120 days after the end of the financial year to which such audited accounts relate.

(c) Quorum

At all meetings of the Shareholders one representative of each Shareholder present in person or by proxy shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business.

(d) Vote requirement

The unanimous vote of the holders of all issued shares entitled to attend and vote at a meeting of the Shareholders shall be required to pass any matter put to vote at any meeting of the Shareholders

ARTICLE 6 - OPERATION OF THE COMPANY

6.1 Procurement

(a) Needlepunched Carpet and Massback

For so long as Allibert Industrie U.K. (together with any Affiliates) shall remain a Shareholder of the Company, Sommer Industrie S.A.-France together with any Affiliates involved in the manufacture of needlepunched carpets and massback (collectively referred to as "Sommer Industrie") shall remain the exclusive supplier of the Company for needlepunched carpets and massback subject to the following provisions.

- (i) The Company shall continue to be provided by Sommer Industrie with the products set out in the list attached hereto as Exhibit 6.1(a)(i) at the prices valid as from April 1st, 1995 that are marketed in the said list, revised from time to time for economic increases such as costs of (i) raw material, (ii) manpower, (iii) energy, (iv) transportation and (v) exchange rate fluctuations.
- (ii) For needlepunched carpet and massback products [other than those listed in Exhibit 6.1(a)(i)] for Nissan business, the price shall be determined by the following formula:

Direct costs0.61 where Direct costs = Raw material prices divided by manpower costs divided by Energy costs divided by Transportation costs.

- (iii) For needlepunched carpet and massback products, other than those hereabove set out in (i) and (ii), the Company will be supplied by Sommer Industrie S.A. provided that the quality and price levels shall be maintained so as to be competitive with other western European suppliers.
- (iv) It is anticipated that Sommer Industrie will become the supplier of needlepunched carpet and massback to other European facilities as they come into being, provided that the provisions of this paragraph cannot be construed as an obligation of the Parties jointly to invest in a business engaged in Europe (with the exception of the Territory) in the development, manufacture, marketing and sale of Products; and provided that quality and price levels of such supply shall be maintained so as to be competitive with other western European suppliers.
- (b) Products other than Needlepunched Carpet and Massback

For any product supplied by any Shareholder or any Affiliate of any Shareholder other than needlepunched carpet and massback, the pricing shall be fixed with the written agreement of the Shareholders.

6.2 Marketing, Sales and Design

The Company shall not have its own marketing, sales and design functions.

Marketing, sales, and design services shall be provided by Sommer Allibert Industrie Marketing & Design Limited (hereinafter referred to as "S.A.I. Marketing&Design"), a new company incorporated by the Company (one third), Allibert Industrie U.K. (one third) and Lignotock Manufacturing U.K. Ltd (one third), under the terms and conditions provided for in the Joint Venture Agreement entered between the Company, Allibert Industrie U.K., Lignotock Manufacturing and S.A.I. Marketing&Design. The Company will use all marketing, sales and design resources available from both Shareholders and their Affiliates to supplement the activities of S.A.I. Marketing & Design if it benefits the Company.

Within S.A.I. Marketing&Design, the person in charge of the marketing, sales and design of the Products of the Company shall be appointed by the Board of Directors of the Company.

11 6.3 Accounting and Personnel Function

The Company has its own accounting and personnel department.

The Company shall continue to provide Pradley Plant (Allibert Industrie U.K.) and Abingdon (SAI Marketing & Design) with accounting and Personnel services. The Company will be reimbursed on a basis consistent with past practice ("at cost" basis).

Annually, the Company will submit its proposal of such costs to Allibert Industrie (U.K.) and SAI Marketing & Design for review and approval.

6.4 Intellectual Property Rights and Know How

- (a) To the extent required by further manufacturing projects as determined in the reasonable discretion of the Board of Directors of the Company, any Shareholder, directly or through its Affiliates, shall make available to the Company or SAI Marketing & Design, as the case may be, its proprietary intellectual property rights and know-how to the extent related to such projects, but in such an event such Shareholder shall have the right to impose such restrictions upon the availability of its proprietary intellectual property rights and know-how as it shall reasonably decide is necessary to protect against unauthorized disclosures or use of such information and to preserve its confidentiality, including the possibility under some circumstances that it is more appropriate not to make such proprietary information available.
- (b) Any other intellectual property rights required from a third party shall be negotiated with such third party by the Company.
- (c) Any intellectual property rights and know-how developed by the Company, or by SAI Marketing & Design for the purposes and use of the Company, by its own means and independent of any technology which is proprietary information of a Shareholder or an Affiliate and which has been provided to the Company or SAI Marketing & Design by such Shareholder or Affiliate on a confidential basis, shall be owned by the Company in so far as it lawfully can or by SAI Marketing & Design in so far as it lawfully can (as appropriate), i.e.; by the Company when developed by its own means and by SAI Marketing and Design when developed by its own means) and such intellectual property rights and know-how shall, in so far as lawfully possible, be made available to Masland and its Affiliates and SAI AG and its Affiliates for use by any of them outside the Territory.

- If the Company or SAI Marketing & Design develops intellectual property rights based upon or constituting enhancements or improvements related to confidential proprietary information furnished to it by any Shareholder or an Affiliate, the Company or SAI Marketing & Design (as is appropriate) shall be entitled to use such intellectual property rights, for its or their proper purposes in the Territory; such intellectual property rights, and all enhancements and improvements thereon shall be made available to the Shareholder and Affiliates which initially provided the confidential proprietary information upon which it is based for use outside the Territory; such intellectual property rights may not be used by the other Shareholder or its Affiliates outside the Territory; and the Shareholder or its Affiliates providing the proprietary information upon which the Company's or SAI Marketing & Design's enhancements or improvements are based shall be entitled to impose such reasonable limitations and restrictions upon such use by the Company or SAI Marketing & Design as necessary to protect the confidentiality of such proprietary information and against its unauthorized use.
- (e) During reasonable business hours and upon reasonable advance notice, each Party shall have the right to inspect and copy any records (when they exist) of any other Party and its Affiliates, the Company and Sommer Allibert Industrie Marketing & Design relating to its inventions and additional subject matter disclosures of which are contemplated under this Agreement.
- 6.5 Use of Insignia and name of the Parties

Each Party agrees that trademarks, trade names, logos, insignia and symbols (hereinafter collectively referred to as "Insignia") of the Parties shall not be used by the Company in any way or manner without the prior approval of the Party in question, and such approval may be given (or withheld) on such terms as the Party in question shall see fit.

If either Allibert Industrie U.K. (together with all of its Affiliates) or Masland U.K. (together with all of its Affiliates), for any reason ceases to be a shareholder of the Company (the "Outgoing Shareholder"), then forthwith the other shareholder immediately shall change the name of the Company by removing any reference to (i) Sommer if the Outgoing Shareholder is Allibert Industrie U.K. or (ii) Masland if the Outgoing Shareholder is Masland U.K.

7.1 Financial Year

The financial year of the Company shall commence on 1st January in each year and end on 31st December in that year.

7.2 Books and Records

The Company shall maintain at its registered offices separate books of account for the Company.

The expenses chargeable to the Company shall include only those which are reasonable and necessary for the ordinary and efficient operation of the Company's business and the fulfillment of the obligations of the Company under any agreements relating to the business of the Company.

7.3 Independent Public Accountants

The Parties agree that the Board of Directors shall elect the Company's independent public accountants. The first independent public accountants elected after the date hereof shall be Ernst & Young of Northam House, 12 New Bridge, Street West, Newcastle upon Tyne.

7.4 Financial Statements

In addition to the balance sheet and statement of income and loss, the Company shall furnish to each Shareholder such additional financial information and statements as the Shareholder may reasonably request for such Shareholder's internal reporting procedures and/or the preparation of the consolidated financial statements for any financial year which includes the Company in the consolidation.

Annually, the Company shall prepare the one-year business plan not later than October 30 and the five-year business plan not later than June 30, for approval by the Board of Directors.

7.5 Dividend Policy

Any loan made by a Shareholder to the Company shall be repaid prior to any amount being set aside for dividends.

14

A dividend shall be declared only if, in the reasonable opinion of the Board of Directors, the payment of such dividend would not (i) impair the working capital of or have a material adverse effect on the financial position or business prospects of, the Company or (ii) result in a violation of any law, decree or regulation by the Company.

ARTICLE 8 - TRANSFER OF SHARES

8.1 Definition of "Transfer"

For the purposes of this Article 8, the term "Transfer", as a noun, shall be deemed to include any voluntary or involuntary transfer, sale, pledge, hypothecation, or other disposition and, as a verb, shall be deemed to mean voluntarily or involuntarily to transfer, sell, pledge or hypothecate, or otherwise dispose.

8.2 Restrictions on the Transfer of Shares

Except in accordance with the terms of this Article 8 and the New Articles, no Shareholder shall Transfer all or any portion of its Shares to any person without the express prior consent of the other Shareholder, provided that:

- (i) each Shareholder may Transfer all of its Shares to an Affiliate, subject to the provisions of Article 8.3 below and the New Articles; and
- (ii) each Shareholder may Transfer all (but not less than all) of its Shares to a third party in accordance with the provisions of Article 8.4 below and the New Articles.

8.3 Intragroup Transfers

Without the consent of the other Shareholder (save as provided below), and subject to thirty (30) days' written notice to the other Shareholder, each Shareholder may from time to time Transfer all of its Shares (and not less than all of its Shares)

- (i) to one of its Affiliates, or
- (ii) from such Affiliate back to such Shareholder or to another Affiliate of such Shareholder.

In any Transfer permitted under this Article 8.3, each transferee ("Transferee Affiliate") shall become liable for all obligations of the transferor under this Agreement (including, without limitation, the obligations and restrictions imposed by this Article 8 to the same extent as if such transferee were named in this Agreement in place of the relevant transferor) and shall, prior to such Transfer, execute and deliver to the other Parties to this Agreement a written

assumption of such obligations in a form satisfactory to such other Parties and notwithstanding such Transfer the transferor shall also remain liable for all of its obligations hereunder as it were still a shareholder.

Neither Masland, SAI AG, nor any Affiliate thereof, as the case may be, shall permit any Transferee Affiliate to cease to be one of its Affiliates unless it shall have first caused such Transferee Affiliates to transfer the Shares that such Transferee Affiliate shall hold in the Company, to Masland or SAI AG, as the case may be, or an Affiliate thereof in accordance with the provisions of this Article 8.3.

8.4 Transfer Subject to Right of First Refusal

Except for Transfers permitted by Article 8.3 and Transfers to which the other Shareholder has consented, all Transfers of Shares shall be for all (and not less than all) of the transferor's Shares, entirely for cash consideration and subject to a right of first refusal as follows:

(a) Offer of Sales by Transferring Shareholder

No Shareholder (the "Transferring Shareholder") shall Transfer its Shares without first giving notice (the "Notice") and the date of such Notice being hereinafter referred to as the "Notice Date") to the other Shareholder (the "Non-Transferring Shareholder") of the receipt of a bona fide offer from a third party. The Notice shall contain a full description of the proposed Transfer, including information on the type of Transfer, the terms of the proposed Transfer, the consideration involved (which must be cash) and the identity of the proposed transferee. The Notice shall also include a copy of the cash offer made by the proposed transferee. The Notice given pursuant to this Paragraph (a) shall constitute an offer of the Transferring Shareholder to sell to the Non-Transferring Shareholder all, but not less than all, of its Shares at the time and upon the same cash terms set forth in the Notice (the "Purchase Option").

(b) Notice of Acceptance The Non-Transferring Shareholder shall have forty-five (45) days after the Notice Date to give written notice of its agreement to purchase the Transferring Shareholder's Shares. If the Non-Transferring Shareholder fails to indicate its agreement within said 45-days period, it will be deemed to have decided not to purchase the Transferring Shareholder's Shares.

16

(c) Exercise of the Purchase Option

If the Non-Transferring Shareholder elects to exercise its Purchase Option, then the Non-Transferring Shareholder shall acquire the entirety of the Transferring Shareholder's Shares.

(d) Closing of Transfers

The purchase of the Shares of the Transferring Shareholder by the Non-Transferring Shareholder shall be closed and consummated at the registered office of the Company on or before the fifteenth (15th) day following the date of the notice of acceptance of the Non-Transferring Shareholder (or, if such date is not a business day, the business day next following such date). At the closing, the Transferring Shareholder shall execute and deliver all documents and instruments to the Non-Transferring Shareholder as are reasonably deemed appropriate to both counsel of the Non-Transferring Shareholder and counsel of the Company to effect the Transfer.

(e) Transfer to Third Party; Later Transfers

Should the Non-Transferring Shareholder fail to exercise the Purchase Option within the period and in the manner hereinabove provided, then the Transferring Shareholder shall be permitted to Transfer all, but not less than all, of its Shares provided that, however, such Transfer all be made to the transferee specified (the "Third Party Transferee") in the Notice and shall be made in strict accordance with the terms of the proposed Transfer as described in the Notice; and provided further that such Transfer must be consummated prior to the ninetieth (90th) day following the Notice Date. The transferee shall acquire such Shares subject to the Transfer restrictions provided in this Agreement as to further Transfer of such Shares, including the provisions of this Article 8 and Articles 9 and 10 below and shall prior to such Transfer, execute and deliver to the other Parties a written assumption of all obligations of the Transferring Shareholder and its Affiliates under this Agreement in a form satisfactory to the other Parties.

In the event the Transferring Shareholder fails, prior to such date, to consummate the Transfer of its Shares to the Third Party Transferee, the Transferring Shareholder shall be required to give the Non-Transferring Shareholder notice thereof, and, for avoidance of

doubt, prior to any subsequent sale of the relevant Shares, the right of first refusal described in this Article 8.4 shall again be exercisable with respect thereto.

8.5 Effect of Transfer
If any Shareholder shall at any time Transfer or attempt to
Transfer its Shares in violation of the provisions of this
Agreement or the New Articles and any rights hereby granted,
then the other Shareholder shall, in addition to all rights
and remedies at law and in equity, be entitled to a decree or
order restraining or enjoining such Transfer, and the offending
Shareholder shall not plead in defence hereby that there
will be an adequate remedy at law; it being expressly
acknowledged and agreed that damages at law will be an
inadequate remedy for breach or threatened breach or the
violation of the provisions concerning Transfer set forth in
this Agreement.

ARTICLE 9 -- CHANGE OF CONTROL -- TAKE OVER BID

- 9.1 Change of Control
- (a) Should a Change of Control occur with respect to either Masland, Masland U.K., SAI AG or Allibert Industrie U.K. (the "Changing Shareholder"), then all and not less than all of the Shares held by or for the Changing Shareholder (or any Affiliate of the Changing Shareholder) shall be subject to the right of the other Shareholder (the "Non-Changing Shareholder") to purchase all and not less than all of the Shares of the Changing Shareholder (the "Purchase Option").

For avoidance of doubt, it is specified that (i) if a Change of Control occurs with respect to either Masland or Masland U.K., the Shares held by Masland U.K. (or an Affiliate) shall be subject to the Purchase Option and (ii) if a Change of Control occurs with respect to either Allibert Industrie U.K. or SAI AG, the Shares held by Allibert Industrie U.K. (or an Affiliate) shall be subject to the Purchase Option.

For the purposes of this Article 9.1, with respect to each of Masland, Masland U.K., SAI AG and Allibert Industrie U.K., a Change of Control shall have occurred if any Person (other than (i) an Affiliate thereof or (ii) any Person who currently holds at least 50% of the total voting power represented by the outstanding voting securities of either Masland or Masland U.K. or SAI AG or Allibert Industrie U.K., as the case may be) becomes the beneficial

owner, directly or indirectly, of securities of either Masland, or Masland U.K. or SAI AG or Allibert Industrie U.K., as the case may be, representing at least 50% of the total voting power represented by the then outstanding voting securities of either Masland or Masland U.K. or SAI AG or Allibert Industrie U.K., as the case may be.

With respect to Masland or SAI A.G. a Change of Control will be deemed not to have occurred under this paragraph (a) if the majority in number of the Senior Management of Masland or SAI AG (as the case may be), on the date falling six months prior to the date of the Change of Control remain in office for a period of nine months from the date a Change of Control becomes effective.

For the purpose of this Article 9.1(a), the "Senior Management" of Masland shall mean the officers as herebelow listed, and their successors to identified position or any successor position (which has been notified in writing to SAI A.G.):

0 h a i .a.m.a.m	+ h -	Doored o	. m.d. C E O	1/211200 1	Disconde
cnairman	or the	Board a	and C.E.O.	William J.	Branch

Chief Financial Officer,

Treasurer and Secretary Daniel R. Perkins

Vice President and

General Manager, Carpet Products Larry W. Owen

Vice President and President Amtex, Inc. Darrel F. Sades

Controller and Chief Accounting Officer James D. Allgyer

President and C.O.O. Frank J. Preston

Vice President, Research & Development Don E. Beckenstow

Vice President, Sales Charles W. Davis

Vice President, Product Engineering David P. Greeneisen

Vice President, Procurement & Supply Richard E. Krout

Vice President, Acoustic Products Michael C. Long

Vice President, Quality Assurance Donald M. Makia

Vice President and President, CIMA Jose Luis Miravate

Vice President, Human Resources Richard G. Sears

Vice President, Marketing

James P. Sheva

General Manager, Fabricated Products

Fred Botek

the "Senior Management" of SAI AG shall mean the members of the Executive Board, and their successors to identified position or any successor position (which has been notified in writing to Masland):

President Marc Assa

Director Michel Cognet

Director Regis Maitenaz
Director Jean Milliotto

Director Jean-Michel Eter

(b) The Changing Shareholder shall give written notice of the prospective Change in Control to the Non-Changing Shareholder forthwith when such occurrence first appears likely and, if possible, at least thirty (30) days prior thereto. Should the Changing Shareholder fail to notice the Change in Control the Non-Changing Shareholder shall be entitled to notify its knowledge of the Change of Control to the Changing Shareholder.

(c) In the event that a Purchase Option is exercised the Purchase Option shall be exercisable at a price equal to fifty percent (50%) of the fair market value of the Company as determined by the Expert.

The said Expert shall be such person as shall be appointed in writing by the Shareholders and shall, for the avoidance of doubt, be a director of an independent Merchant Bank of repute carrying on business in the City of London and shall be appointed within 14 days after the date of the exercise of the Purchase Option.

In the event that the Shareholders are unable to agree on the said appointment within such 14 day period the appointment of the Expert shall be referred to the President of the British Merchant Banking and Securities Houses Association who shall be requested to make the appointment within 7 days of a reference to him.

The Expert shall act as an expert and not as an arbitrator and his written determination shall (in the absence of clerical or manifest error appearing within 14 days of its delivery to the Shareholders) be final and binding on the Shareholders.

Each Shareholder shall be entitled to make written representations to the Expert, by such date as the Expert shall notify in writing to the Shareholders. The Expert shall provide $\frac{1}{2}$

copy of any such written representation prepared by a Shareholder to the other Shareholder, who may within 14 days of receipt of the same present a written response to the Expert on the content of the other Shareholder's written representations.

The Shareholders and the Company shall supply the Expert with any information which he may require in connection with the preparation of his determination.

The Expert shall give due weight to any representations put forward by either Shareholder received by him within such time limit as he may determine but the Expert need not give any reasons for his decision.

The Expert will certify the fair market value of the Company as it shall see fit but including on the basis of an arms length sale between a willing vendor and a willing purchaser free of pre-emption rights.

The Company will use its best endeavours to procure that the Expert determines the fair market value of the Company within 60 days of being requested to do so. The costs of the Expert shall be borne equally by the Changing Shareholder and by the Non-Changing Shareholder.

- (d) The Purchase Option shall be exercisable for a period of three (3) months after the date of a Change of Control or, if later, for a period of three (3) months after the date on which a majority in number of the Senior Management, after the Change of Control, no longer remain in office provided that such change in Senior Management occurs within the 9-months period hereabove set out.
- (e) If the Purchase Option is exercised by the Non-Changing Shareholder, the purchase of the Shares shall be paid in immediately available funds, and shall be closed and consummated in the registered office of the Company within thirty (30) days after the date on which the price of the Shares shall have been determined as provided in Article 9.1(c) hereof. The Changing Shareholder shall execute and deliver all documents and instruments to the Non-Changing Shareholder as are reasonably deemed appropriate by counsel to the Company and by counsel of the Non-Changing Shareholder to effectuate the transfer of the Changing Shareholder's Shares.

21 9.2 Take Over Bid

Neither Masland (together with any Affiliates) nor SAI AG (together with any Affiliates) shall launch or cause any third party to launch a take over bid or proxy contest against the other nor accumulate more than a 4.0% stock interest in the other without the prior consent of the Board of Directors of the latter, all as more specifically set forth in that Agreement to be executed on the Closing Date in the form of Exhibit 9.2.

ARTICLE 10 - DEADLOCK

10.1 Definition of "Deadlock"

As used herein, the term "Deadlock" means a situation of impasse where (a) a decision that is appropriate to the continuing operation of the Company as a going business concern cannot be taken because the Shareholders and the Board of Directors have failed to agree upon a mutually acceptable course of action, and (b) the Shareholders do not unanimously desire to dissolve the Company.

10.2 Board of Directors Meetings - Mediation by Shareholders' Chief Executives

If the Deadlock remains unresolved after two consecutive meetings of the Shareholders and/or the Board of Directors (or attempted meetings which fail for want of a quorum), then such Deadlock shall be submitted to the Chief Executive Officers of the Shareholders who shall attempt actively to reach a mutually acceptable solution.

10.3 Unresolved Deadlock

Failing a resolution of a Deadlock by the Chief Executive Officers of the Shareholders within thirty (30) days of the second meeting or attempted meeting of the Shareholders, the Shareholders shall submit the issue(s) constituting the Deadlock to a mediator, such mediation to be held pursuant to the Conciliation Rules of the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC). Failing a resolution of the Deadlock by a Conciliator within sixty (60) days, then one Shareholder shall buy the Shares of the other Shareholder (the "Subject Shares") pursuant to the following procedure:

(i) within forty-five (45) days after notice from either Shareholder to the other of invoking this procedure, each Shareholder shall submit to the Company's most recently

engaged independent public accountant, a sealed bid setting forth a single amount, denominated in pounds sterling, at which it is a willing buyer or seller solely for cash of the Subject Shares.

- (ii) the two sealed bids shall be disclosed simultaneously in the principal office of the Company within seven (7) days after such accountant's receipt of the last sealed bid (the "Disclosing Day").
- (iii) the price of the Subject Shares shall be the average of the two bids. If a Shareholder fails to submit its bid as set out in the previous paragraph such Shareholder shall deemed to have submitted said bid for an amount equal to pound 0.
- (iv) the buyer (the "Buying Shareholder") shall be the Shareholder who submitted the highest bid (thereby buying at a lower price than bid by it) and the seller (the "Selling Shareholder") shall be the Shareholder who submitted the lower bid (thereby selling at a higher price than bid by it).
- (v) the purchase price of the Subject Shares shall be paid in immediately available funds, and the purchase shall be closed and consummated at the registered office of the Company within thirty (30) days after the Disclosing Day. The Selling Shareholder shall execute and deliver all documents and instruments to the Buying Shareholder as are reasonably deemed appropriate by both counsel of the Buying Shareholder and counsel to the Company to effect the transfer of the Subject Shares.
- 10.4 Operation of the Company During Period of Deadlock

During the pendency of any period of Deadlock, the Parties shall make all reasonable efforts to continue the operations of the Company in their ordinary course and shall, to the best of their ability, isolate the effects of any impasse to the particular business decision to which it directly pertains.

ARTICLE 11 - COVENANT NOT TO COMPETE

11.1 By Masland and Masland U.K.

During the term of this Agreement and provided that Masland (and each Affiliate thereof admitted as a substitute shareholder in accordance with Article 8.3 hereof, if any), remains a Shareholder, neither Masland nor any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, shall own,

manage, operate or be engaged in the manufacture, marketing or distribution of the Products in the United Kingdom, other than through the Company.

11.2 By SAI AG and Allibert Industrie U.K.

During the term of this Agreement, and provided that SAI AG and each Affiliate thereof admitted as a substitute shareholder in accordance with Article 8.3 hereof, if any), remains a Shareholder, neither SAI AG nor any of its Affiliates, directly or indirectly, shall own, manage, operate or be engaged in the manufacture, marketing or distribution of the Products in the United Kingdom, other than through the Company.

ARTICLE 12 - CONFIDENTIALITY

Each Party, all of its Affiliates, the Company and SAI Marketing & Design shall hold and restrict availability to those having a strict need to know, shall cause its consultants and advisors having a need to know to hold in strict confidence, unless compelled to disclose by judicial or administrative process or, in the reasonable opinion of its counsel, by other requirements of law, all documents and information concerning the other Parties or their Affiliates furnished to it by such other Parties their Affiliates or their representatives in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (except to the extent that such documents and information can be shown to have been (i) previously known by the Party to which it was furnished, (ii) in the public domain through no fault of such Party, or (iii) later lawfully acquired from other sources by the Party to which it was furnished), and no Party hereto, nor their Affiliates or representatives, shall release or disclose such documents and information to any other person, except those among its auditors, attorneys, financial advisors, bankers and other consultants and advisors having a need to know. If the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are not consummated, such confidentiality shall be maintained, subject to the exceptions set forth in this Article 12.1, and such documents and information shall not be used to the detriment of, or in relation to any investment in, the other Parties, and such documents (including all copies thereof) shall be returned to the Disclosing Party immediately upon the written request of such Party. Each Party shall be deemed to have satisfied its obligation to maintain the confidentiality of confidential documents and information concerning or supplied by the other Parties if it

- 12.2 Subject to the same exceptions set forth in Article 12.1 hereof, each Party, together with its Affiliates and representatives, shall during the effective period of this Agreement and at all times thereafter use its best endeavours to keep confidential (and to ensure that its employees and agents shall keep confidential) any confidential or proprietary information which it may acquire from the other Parties or their Affiliates or representatives which relate to the Company or to SAI Marketing & Design or to the customers, business or affairs of any of them, or any proprietary information owned by the other Parties or their Affiliates, and shall not use or disclose such information except only that it has received the prior written consent of the other Party which owns, directly or through its Affiliates, such confidential and proprietary information or which is owned by the Company or SAI Marketing & Design by reason of a similar prior written consent or as otherwise permitted under this Agreement, or except as such disclosure (but not use) is in accordance with the order of a court of competent jurisdiction.
- 12.3 Each Party, for itself and its Affiliates, agrees not to apply for any patent in any country outside the Territory on the patented or unpatented technology of the other Party and its Affiliates, to the extent disclosed to such Party, its Affiliates, the Company or SAI Marketing & Design, even if the disclosing Party's patents do not offer it protection in such countries, nor will any Shareholder or its Affiliates exploit the proprietary technology of the other Party or its Affiliates similarly disclosed to them, the Company or SAI Marketing & Design in processes or products employed or manufactured and sold outside the Territory.

ARTICLE 13 - EFFECTIVENESS OF THE AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall become effective as from the Closing Date.

ARTICLE 14 - TERMINATION OF THE AGREEMENT

14.1 Termination Events

of:

After the Closing Date, this Agreement shall terminate on the earliest

- (ii) the dissolution of the Company;
- (iii) the occurrence of an unresolved Deadlock in accordance with Article 10.3 hereof;
- (iv) the date on which any Shareholder of the Company, when taken together with its Affiliates, shall own all of the issued shares of the Company since each Shareholder may, subject to restrictions set out in Article 8, transfer only all and not less than all of its Shares.
- 14.2 Consequences of Termination of the Agreement
 - (a) Termination without Dissolution of the Company

If either Masland U.K. (and all of its respective Affiliates) or Allibert Industrie U.K. (and all of its respective Affiliates) ceases to be a shareholder of the Company in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, Masland and Masland U.K. or SAI AG and Allibert Industrie U.K. (the "Withdrawing Parties"), as the case may be, shall (subject to paragraph 14.2(d) below) have no further rights, obligations or liabilities under this Agreement except with respect to matters which occurred prior to the effective date on which Masland U.K. or Allibert Industrie U.K., as the case may be, ceased to be a Shareholder of the Company, and thereafter such parties shall no longer be deemed to be parties to this Agreement.

(b) Termination with Dissolution of the Company

In such a case, all rights, obligations and liabilities arising out of this Agreement shall automatically terminate, except with respect to matters which occurred prior to the effective date of termination.

The Shareholders shall become co-owners of all intellectual property rights (i) owned and/or acquired by the Company pursuant to Articles 6.4(b) and 6.4(c) hereof and (ii) owned by SAI Marketing & Design pursuant to Article 6.4(c) hereof.

All intellectual property rights defined by Article 6.4(d) hereof shall be owned by the Shareholder (or its Affiliate) who initially owned and provided the confidential proprietary information upon which such intellectual property rights are

(c) Consequence of Breach

Termination under this Agreement, for any other reason, shall not preclude or impair the rights of any Party to seek any available remedy at law arising out of the breach of this Agreement by another Party, which breach arose prior to the effective date of termination.

(d) Release of Assurances

If this Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to the provisions of Article 14.1 (iii) or (iv), resulting from the exercise of a Purchase Option under Article 9 or the resolving of a Deadlock situation pursuant to Article 10.3, then the Shareholder (and its Affiliates) who then controls the Company shall use its reasonable endeavours to procure the release of the other Shareholder (and its Affiliates) from all assurances and guarantees granted by such other Shareholder (and its Affiliates) in respect of obligations of the Company to third parties.

ARTICLE 15 - LIQUIDATION PROCEDURE

If the Company is required to be dissolved pursuant to this Agreement, the Shareholders shall first proceed to explore for a period of 3 months the possibility of the acquisition by one of the Shareholders of the Shares of the other Shareholder. If the Shareholders are unable to agree on such a purchase by the expiration of such 3-month period, they shall proceed to cause the Company to be dissolved and liquidated as expeditiously as practicable, and in a manner designed to maximize the cash proceeds of the liquidation that will be available for distribution to the Shareholders.

ARTICLE 16 - ASSIGNMENT

This Agreement and all the provisions hereof shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns, and neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations hereunder shall be assigned by any of the Parties, except to the transferee of a Party's shares in the Company made in compliance with the provisions of Article 8 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 17- NOTICES

- All notices, requests, demands, or other communications required or permitted to be given hereunder shall be in writing and (as elected 17.1 by the Party giving such notice) (i) personally delivered, (ii) transmitted by postage prepaid registered air mail, or (iii) transmitted by telecopier (with postage prepaid airmail confirmation) to the Party to whom such notice or communication is being given at the address or telecopier number specified below the signature of each Party to this Agreement.
- 17.2 Except as otherwise specified herein, all notices and other communications shall be deemed to have been duly given on (i) the date of receipt if delivered personally, (ii) five (5) days after posting if transmitted by mail, or (iii) the date of transmission if transmitted by telecopier, whichever shall first occur. Any Party may change such Party's address for purposes hereby by written notice to the other Parties.

ARTICLE 18 - AFFILIATES AND SAI MARKETING & DESIGN

Each Party hereto shall procure that each of its Affiliates shall comply with the obligations which apply to it hereunder as if it were a party

The Parties hereto shall use their respective reasonable endeavours to ensure that each Affiliate of any of them is entitled to enjoy such rights and benefits as are expressed to apply to it hereunder as if such Affiliate were a party hereto.

SAI AG and the Company shall procure that SAI Marketing & Design shall comply with the obligations which apply to it hereunder as if it were a party hereto and the Parties hereto shall procure that SAI Marketing & Design shall enjoy such right and benefits as are expressed to apply to it hereunder as if it were a party thereto.
For the purposes of this Agreement, Lignolock Manufacturing U.K. Ltd. shall be treated as a SAI AG's Affiliate.

ARTICLE 19 - ENTIRETY OF AGREEMENT - AMENDMENTS AND WAIVER

In addition to the Share Acquisition Agreement and the Joint Venture Agreement relating to "Sommer Allibert Industries Marketing&Design Ltd" and the Standstill Agreement, this Agreement 19.1 constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties hereto with respect to the

subject matter hereof, and there are no agreements, understandings, covenants, conditions or undertakings, oral or written, expressed or implied, concerning such subject matter that are not merged herein.

- 19.2 This Agreement shall not be modified or rescinded except by a written instrument setting forth such modification or rescission and signed by the Parties.
- 19.3 Any failure by any Party hereto at any time to enforce and require the strict adherence and performance of any of the terms and conditions of this Agreement shall not constitute a waiver of such terms and conditions at any future time and shall not prevent such Party from insisting on the strict adherence to and performance of such terms and conditions at any later time.

ARTICLE 20 - CONSTRUCTION

Should the provisions of this Agreement require judicial or arbitral interpretation, it is agreed that the judicial or arbitral body interpreting or construing the same shall not apply the assumption that the terms hereof shall be more strictly construed against one Party by reason of rule of construction that an instrument is to be construed more strictly against the Party which itself or through its agents prepared the same, it being agreed that the agents of all Parties have participated in the preparation hereof equally.

ARTICLE 21 - PARTIAL INVALIDITY

If any term or provision of this Agreement not essential to the basic purpose hereof shall be held to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable by a court of competent jurisdiction, it is the intention of the Parties that the remaining terms shall remain in full force and effect and shall be deemed to constitute the entirety of this Agreement as though such illegal, invalid or unenforceable provision had never been a part hereof.

ARTICLE 22 - EXPENSES

Except as otherwise provided herein, each of the Parties shall pay the costs and expenses incurred by it or on its behalf in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, including fees and expenses of its own financial consultants, accountants and counsel.

ARTICLE 23 - PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Parties shall consult each other before issuing any press releases or otherwise making any public statements with respect to this Agreement and shall not issue any such press release or make any public statement prior to such consultation, except as such Party's counsel advisers may be required by law

ARTICLE 24 - GOVERNING LAW

This Agreement and all amendments, modifications, alterations or supplements hereto, and the rights of the Parties hereunder, shall be construed under, and be governed by, the laws of England, without giving effect to the conflict of laws or choice or law rules thereof.

The agents for services in the U.K. of Masland and SAI AG are:

- - with respect to Masland: Cobbett Leak Almond
- - with respect to SAI AG: Robert Muckle.

ARTICLE 25 - REMEDIES AND ARBITRATION

25.1 Remedies

In the event of the breach by any Party of the provisions of this Agreement, the aggrieved Party in addition to the arbitration remedy set forth below, may apply for injunctive relief to any court of law or equity having jurisdiction against any act which would violate any provisions of this Agreement.

25.2 Arbitration

All disputes arising out or in connection with this Agreement shall be finally settled under the Rules of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce by a panel of three arbitrators, one appointed by Masland and/or Masland U.K., one appointed by SAI AG and/or Allibert Industrie U.K., and the third, who shall act as Chairman, designated by the first two arbitrators.

(Shareholders Agreement "Sommer Masland (U.K.) Ltd." Page 13/32) DSK 8 Masland 3.Doc

Should 20 days elapse after the communication of the appointment of the first arbitrator and no designation of the second arbitrator be made by the party so entitled, then the second arbitrator shall be appointed upon request of the party having designated the first arbitrator by the "Court of Arbitration" existing at the International Chamber of Commerce.

Likewise, should 20 days elapse from the appointment of the second arbitrator and no designation of the third arbitrator be made by the first two arbitrators, then the third arbitrator shall be appointed, upon request of either party, by the above mentioned "Court of Arbitration".

It is expressly acknowledged by the Parties that this Agreement constitutes a framework of contractual relationship among themselves and their respectives Affiliates, with the effect of possibly involving disputes between one or several of themselves and/or Affiliates. In such a multi-party context, it is accepted that (i) Masland, Masland U.K. and/or their Affiliates would have the right to designate only one arbitrator, (ii) SAI AG, Allibert Industrie U.K. and/or their Affiliates would have the right to designate only one arbitrator, (iii) the third one being appointed by the first two.

The arbitration place shall be London.

The arbitration award shall be final and binding and without appeal.

The arbitration shall, for avoidance of doubt, be subject to English law.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreement in five original counterparts as of the date first above written.

[SIG]

For MASLAND INDUSTRIES, INC. For SOMMER ALLIBERT INDUSTRIE AG

[SIG]

[SIG]
For ALLIBERT INDUSTRIE (U.K.) Ltd. For MASLAND (U.K.) Ltd.

For SOMMER ALLIBERT INDUSTRIE (U.K.) Ltd.

SHAREHOLDERS' AGREEMENT

relating to

"SOMMER MASLAND (U.K.) LIMITED"

Exhibit 6.1 (a)(1)

(one page hereattached)

APRIL 1995

Blank size

	Current Price Pound/m2	Pound	*	Pound/Blank Current Price	No. of parts per Blank	Price per part	Annual Volume (part#)	
PRIMERA								
Delour carpet Trust Finisher 4D ST Truck Finisher 5D L/L Rear Finisher 5D L/L Truck carpet 4D L/L Truck carpet 5D /L/ Reinforcer Back Lid Parcel Shelf 4D Parcel Shelf 5D Truck Ltd 4DR RR Finisher Carpet Flap LH Carpet Flap RH	2.674 3.213 3.410 3.38 2.496 2.557 2.550 2.852 1.71 1.239	2 000 1 28 1 350 1 050 2 480 2 5 0 400 1 300 1 390 1 330 1 3 0 200 20	1 50 1 400 1 500 1 00 1 00 1 080 250 610 1 020 50 120	3.825 3.578 6.905 3. 7 6.438 7.04 0.386 2.022 2. 0 3.877 1. 6 0.333 .333	1 1 4 3 2	5.325 5.579 4.903 1.885 3.215 3.521 4.331 2.022 2.708 4.901 1.034 1.333 0.323	75 000 41 210 33 750 33 750 40 260 33 750 71 006 41 230 31 780 30 000 41 250 71 060 71 000	
MICRA Carpet Parcel Shelf Truck Finisher Boot Carpet Seat Back Carpet Carpet Flap LH Carpet Flap RH SAAB/PEUGEOT /	2.663 1.373 2.715 2. 6	1 470 1 150 1 155 1 230 750 200 200	1 810 1 00 2 030 2 170 1 050 20	7.0b4 3.579 4.365 6.245 1.370 3.381 0.383	1 2 2 3 1 1	7.084 0.750 3.383 2.088 2.373 0.380 0.381	135 000 135 000 135 000 135 000 67 000 113 000 115 000	
Saab 104 Peugeot N3	3.742 3.210	1 330 1 360	790 690	2. 3.01		3.312	50 000	